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---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------VICE-CHAIR WHITE: . . .(gavel). . . Good morning. This meeting of the Budget and Finance
Committee will please come to order. Members, we’ve got another full day ahead of us.
And we’ve got…looks like we’ve got a lot of testifiers here this morning we’re happy to
see. And I’d like to start the morning by introducing the Members present today
starting with Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning, Chair, long time no see.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. And Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Aloha and good morning.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aloha. And excused for now are the Chair of the Committee,
Riki Hokama; Don Guzman; and Mike Victorino. And Mr. Victorino is in Honolulu this
morning dealing with legislative issues that all of us should be very concerned about.
The…well, I won’t get into that we’ve got lots of testimony. Ms. Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
Thank you very much, Chair.
Because Mr. Victorino is
representing us on Oahu this morning, I’m going to channel him and wish a happy
May Day to everyone.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. Thank you for that reminder, and I was
reminded of that in the elevator. As you know, all of us are in a little bit of a fog
having left here –
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I know, believe me.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --about little after 1:00 last night, so -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: This morning.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --but we’re ready to go.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, let’s go.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So with that, Members, without objection, we’ll start public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And our first testifier is Bula Logan.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .
MR. LOGAN: Aloha, Members -COUNCILMEMBERS: Aloha.
MR. LOGAN: --Chair and to you, Uncle, mahalo ke akua for this time. I’ll just use my time
with a reflection of where we came from, from our past. And our roots are deep no
matter where we are seated. Here in this land, or the land of aloha, is where all the
seeds are planted. And when the tree…which is a tree of humans where we all unite
together where there’s fruit from every branch that’s different and from there is fruits
we see that these trees live together in harmony in the Garden of Eden where the Lord
says, here is the place of aloha where all will be together, unified, recognized,
respected. From the aina that we come from, where the mana begins, with the wai ola
of Kane and the waters of life coming down from Heaven which belongs to all of us not
just a select few. We know that these things are given by God that we will be taken
care of. With this we have prosperity, with this we have peace. Now when we cannot
even feed our people and there’s a problem of hunger, there’s a problem of thirst,
there’s a problem where there’s no love in action, now without the hands and the
leadership, where will we be? Mahalo for all your gracious time and staying up and
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doing all these things. No one really understands what it takes for all of us to be here,
and we appreciate every one of you and all those that came before you. To Uncle
Kalama sitting inside that…to Liliu, to Kaahumanu, I say to Keopuolani, to Kahekili,
and to Maui Nui a Kama, ea Hawaii. . . .(Chants in Hawaiian). . . Aloha e.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Bula. Our next testifier is Clark Johnson; he’ll
be followed by Lyn McNeff.
MR. JOHNSON: Good morning, Mr. Chairman –
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. JOHNSON: --Councilmembers. I’m speaking on the operating budget for the County of
Maui. Why is it that the County cut social programs? Don’t be penny wise and pound
foolish. It costs more money to put a Band-Aid on a problem than it is to solve the
problem. Today, I’m speaking on the proposed fare increases and potential cuts in
service. The people that have greatest need is those on a fixed income or no longer on
any income at all. There should be a reduced one-way bus fares as well as day passes
for the elderly, the disabled, and the students, too. Please don’t cut service, either, in
the hopes of managing this budget. Could I please get a show of hands of those people
in the Council Chambers here that’d be adversely affected by these fare increases?
Not everyone is able to be present here today because of a job commitment or they’re
in school or they just are not able to make it ‘cause they couldn’t get transportation
here because of the fare decrease…I mean fare increases, excuse me. This really
touches my heart. You know why? Because it could be any one of you guys or ladies
present. When you are elderly, when you have brothers or sisters, aunts or uncles,
you know what the hardships this can bring. These fare increases would be wrong.
As a concerned citizen and advocate for the community, thank you for valuing the
low-income, the senior citizens, the disabled, and the students. Aloha, mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Johnson.
MR. JOHNSON: You’re welcome.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank you for
being here this morning. And Ms. McNeff will be followed by Alex Bode.
MS. McNEFF: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. McNEFF: I’m Lyn McNeff. I’m the CEO of Maui Economic Opportunity, and I thank you
for all your time. It does get late…or early, whichever you consider last night. I’m
here today to ask you to consider the 1.5 million for the maintenance facility. This will
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allow all of our patient operations to be in one property, reducing operational costs.
We just completed phase 1-A, and I want to thank all of those who came out and
helped MEO celebrate this milestone. We have been on State property for 46 years.
We currently pay $12,000 a month to rent our maintenance facility. These funds
could be used for needed services rather than rent. Many people have contributed to
get us this far. So far Alexander and Baldwin have contributed 9.37 million; Bank of
Hawaii, 100,000; MEO has contributed in capital campaign 200,000 and we put
500,000 of our own funds in; State of Hawaii had contributed 5.21 million; and
County of Maui 1.35 million. That’s to date for phase 1 completion. We currently
have funds from the State to build a bus wash/vacuum station and emergency
generator to the tune of 1.175 million. Please consider the 1.5 for our maintenance
facility, and thank you for all you do.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. McNeff. Members, any questions for the testifier? And
please, you know, I understand that everyone supports a variety of things, but we do
have a lot of things to get through and I don’t want anyone up here being
uncomfortable with either clapping or any kind of remarks. I must ask you to please
keep your thoughts to yourself while others are testifying and at their conclusion. So
any questions for Ms. McNeff? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair; and thank you, Ms. McNeff, for being
here. This 1.5 would be the final to finish the project along with all the other stuff
that you’ve been able to…
MS. McNEFF: Well, until we do the admin. building, but that’s not…that’s a long way off.
We hope to have somebody buy our building then we can move. So, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Got you, alright. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Anyone else? Seeing none, thank you very much for being here this
morning.
MS. McNEFF: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Alex Bode—or “Bo-dee,” I’m not sure which it is—will be followed
by Audrey Guerrero.
MR. ALEX BODE: Good morning, Members.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. ALEX BODE: Good morning, Mr. White. I’m here to testify about the Open Space
money fund. We’re from…I’m from Hamakualoa, which I work with kids for about
18 years with land that I lease from A&B, and the last 10 years was down at Kuiaha
Bay. But we’re concerned with the land developments over there, so we would like to
see a little space saved for that area. I kind of know that place inside and out. I’ve
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been down there for 18 years. So any one of you guys want to ever come down there
or if you guys ever want to know about that area, I’ll be glad to show you guys. I have
documentation of the monk seals when they came in the bay, when they come in the
shoreline. I have documentation of the nene goose. And it’s so sad to see that—you
know, I live in Kihei and Haiku as a part-time resident, yeah—but so much rubbish
people throw there. I think for 18 years that’s all I did was take care the place and
pick up the rubbish. I mean shame on you guys who live Haiku and dump the
rubbish. Me and my kids, the kid’s program, that’s all we do is farm the land and pick
up rubbish. That’s why people complain about gates. The gates are there for the guys
throwing away their rubbish. We’re just tired of picking up rubbish. So we want some
open space money so we can save someplace where we’re not going see rubbish, yeah.
So, like I said, I also testifying for the Farm Union. We got some land, and we want to
share it with the people, with the Haiku people. So I’m willing to make some
community gardens for them, and we just need some open space, some open space
land. That’s what we need up in Haiku, because the nearest…if we don’t get K Bay or
if we don’t have that, the nearest public access going be Honomanu Bay. So look at
the distance from Kuiaha Bay to Honomanu, everything is private property, everything
is privately owned. We have no access to none of the bays. So if K Bay or Jaws or
somebody…someplace is not open space, look at the distance we going have to travel
to get down to public access. So thanks for your guys’ time and thank you for letting
me speak.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much for being here this morning.
questions for the testifier? Mr. Couch.

Members, any

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Bode, for being here. I
was looking at the property that they were suggesting we get and it’s along…it goes
from the highway basically all the way down to the bay versus across the bay. If the
community had a…or, you know—I’m not asking you to represent the community—
but if there was a choice, would there be something long and along the ocean with
some access or just the one narrow, straight down?
MR. ALEX BODE: Well, there’s a couple lots ‘cause it’s all subdivided already, yeah. It’s in
subdivision approval or has been approved. There’s the Jaws portion, it’s about
125 acres, and that’s Jaws. I think the developer offered some land to the County,
and I don’t know what’s happening with that. And then there’s lots, if you look at the
map, there’s Lots 3 and 4 on the side of Kuiaha Bay, so those are portions. And then
Lot 2 is sold already. So, you know, there’s areas that can be bought, you know, so
we just have to look at it, but what I would suggest is we just put a kitty to put some
money in the kitty and to study and survey and see if it’s feasible or if it’s possible for
us to acquire the land, so…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And Lot 1 is Peahi?
MR. ALEX BODE: Yeah, Lot 1 is Jaws.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Any other questions for Mr. Bode? Seeing none,
thank you for being here this morning.
MR. ALEX BODE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Audrey Guerrero will be followed by Betty Jane Uwakoolani [sic],
I’m not sure if I got that right.
MS. GUERRERO: Good morning, Council -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. GUERRERO: --and happy May Day to all of you. I’m Audrey Guerrero. I am, currently,
President of the Heritage Hall. I have come before you again asking that we reconsider
the amount that Hokama has offered to us. We’re looking for 600,000. And the
600,000 is only to cover a changeover that the Fire Department has put upon us;
that’s just one. We are asking you for 600,000; we’re asking the State for another
300,000. Nine hundred thousand is just for changeovers, changeovers that we didn’t
see as…we didn’t see, period, the changeover, we didn’t see that we needed it. The
Fire Department says that we need a fire hydrant. We didn’t think we needed it. And
not only the fire hydrant, we had to trench two times. So we thought we had enough
money to do everything, and we still had a little bit extra; and this 900,000 is just
taking everything that we actually bring us up to what we need for right now. And
that’s all I’m asking for. I don’t want to have to talk to you anymore. That’s it.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Does that conclude your testimony? Thank you. Members, any
questions for Ms. Guerrero? Seeing none, thank you for being here this morning.
MS. GUERRERO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And following Betty Jane will be Julius Rodrigues.
MS. UWEKOOLANI: Good morning, Councilmembers, I promise I won’t break your mic. Hi,
Mike.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. UWEKOOLANI: Aloha, everyone. My name is Betty Jane Uwekoolani, known to many as
BJ Uwekoolani. I am not on the Heritage Hall board, I am the President of the Maui
Puerto Rican Association; and I come to you on behalf of the association along…I’d like
to speak, also, on behalf of the Portuguese Association about Heritage Hall. I’ve been
sitting in on the meetings, several of the meetings, and I find that both parties have
been working very, very hard in planning for this wonderful gift, a gift of culture
history, and the struggles of all immigrants that have worked together to build Maui
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County. And I would like humbly to ask that for the restoration of the grant monies
appropriated by Mayor Arakawa and to help us to build and complete this building.
And with the funds to do the job, and so that we can all have a place that we can all
be proud of. And, you know, to have it stop midstream and to have the community
come to us and ask, you know, what’s going on, what happened, why is it not…the
project is not continuing on? How do we answer that question to our community
because of lack of funding and stuff like that? So with your help I know this job can
get done and we all can be very, very proud; and I, too, would be very proud and I
humbly ask you, please, to help us get this project going. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you for being here this morning. And following Mr. Rodrigues will be
Vincent Mina.
MR. RODRIGUES: Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Councilmembers. My name is
Julius Rodrigues. I’m here on behalf of the Puerto Rican Association and Heritage
Hall. Over the years, most of…all of us are third generation, families from Portugal
and Puerto Rico. And our story telling seems to be getting shorter. We start losing
our stories to tell our children, grandchildren, and great grandchildren which most of
us have now is greats. I have three of my own great now. So on my behalf, I’m just
asking so we can have a place to where we can keep our stories going. ‘Cause after
our generation, the stories that we going be…less than half than what we can
remember. And we have, you know, books. The old people telling stories that we
already forgot like my grandparents tell me and my mom used to tell me, now I telling
my children, my grandchildren, now is great grandchildren. So we need someplace
that we all can gather with information, paper-wise, book-wise, and just sit around
and talk story. So I just asking for the help that we can complete our building and
then even the community can really appreciate what we have there. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Mr. Rodrigues. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, mahalo for being here. And Mr. Mina will be followed by
Simon Russell.
MR. MINA: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. MINA: Good morning, aloha, everybody. I submitted testimony this morning, so I don’t
think it’s been in your…in front of you guys, so e kala mai for being late. So I’ll just
read the testimony that I submitted if that’s okay? As President of our statewide
growing organization whose mission is to advocate for the sovereign right of farmers,
ranchers, and fishers to create and sustain vibrant and prosperous agricultural
communities for the benefit of all Hawaii, I ask for your consideration the following
items put forth by Councilwoman Cochran. HFUU is a chapter of the National
Farmers Union, a 113-year-old farming organization. We currently have 600-plus
members. Being in our fifth year of development with eight chapters across the state,
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we have one on Kauai, Oahu, two on Maui, and four on the Big Island. Item one is a
provision for $20,000 for Hawaii Farmers Union United two Maui chapters: Haleakala
and Mauna Kahalawai, West Maui Chapter from the Agricultural Promotional Grant
under the Economic Development program to continue the Farm Apprentice Mentoring
Program; that’s basically to get old guys like me to be able to share our knowledge
with the young, passionate farmers so they can become farmers. Item two, a provision
for $35,000 for the Hawaii Farmers Union United two Maui chapters: Haleakala and
Mauna Kahalawai, West Maui to hire a grant writer that can assist HFUU with
financial independence in forwarding our mission. Our organization stands for
education, legislation, and cooperation in the development of family farms that value
and utilize regenerative farming practices in restoring the vitality of the land in the
production of locally grown food, fuel, and fiber. We envision an agricultural system
in Hawaii that empowers those who have a passion to farm yet may not have the
wherewithal to do so either due to high cost or access to land and other
infrastructural obstacles in expressing that passion in making a living and raising a
family by farming. We assert that it is through the development of a resilient culture
of a multitude of family farms providing a consistent and diverse supply of locally
produced food that we will see a shift in the amount of food produced locally to offset
the amount imported while add to our local economy.
Thank you for your
consideration on this matter.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Mr. Mina. Members, questions for the testifier?
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And good morning, Mr. Mina –
MR. MINA: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --thank you for being here. You said, 35- for grant writer, is
that for the organization as a whole or for just the one Mauna Kahalawai Chapter?
MR. MINA: No, it’d be for both Maui chapters: Haleakala Chapter and Mauna Kahalawai
Chapter.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so currently, you have none.
MR. MINA: No, currently we have none, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And is there search in grants that you folks are looking to go
for and perhaps potential money to be…
MR. MINA: Yes, we were basically looking in our development forward, we’re creating pieces
of the puzzle of a whole system of agriculture: nutrient recycling center, the Farm
Apprentice Mentoring Program, specialty crop grants around…supporting our
biological practices that we want to implement.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you very much for coming this morning.
MR. MINA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Mina, for being here. I know that in my
proposal for the Chair’s…Mr. Hokama’s consideration, I put in 50,000 for the Farm
Mentoring Program, so I was unaware of the additional amount of monies that you
had mentioned regarding the grant writer. So are you saying that the grant writer is
not connected to the Farm Mentoring Program?
MR. MINA: Well, my understanding that the farm mentoring grant was the $20,000 grant
that you folks put forward, and that the 35,000 was the additional money for the grant
writer. And I may be, you know, I’m just the President of the organization, I may be
wrong. In the spirit that there’s people on the ground within the local chapters that
have been working on this, and so there’s been a lot of maneuvering in a sense to be
able to support what it is we want to have move forward. So if I am inaccurate, I know
our Legislative Chair’s right behind me, he can clear up any question around that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes, if we could clarify that, because it’s my understanding it
was 50,000 for the Farm Mentoring Program, and that’s basically my focus.
MR. MINA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: But I’d like to get more of a clear understanding –
MR. MINA: Yeah, yeah, me too.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --how the breakdown is.
MR. MINA: Yeah, thank you for bringing that up.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
MR. MINA: Yeah, absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, thank you for being here.
MR. MINA: Hi, Ms. Crivello.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I appreciate your organization’s efforts to start growing
farmers, because that’s what I’m hearing, what we really need are farmers. Does your
crop growing or teachings/mentoring just involves organic farming or…
MR. MINA: No. We support farmers’ ability to grow food. And to articulate it better, we want
to lower inputs for farmers and we want their yields to be raised and without leaving
the environment behind in any way that they can’t do that again –
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. MINA: --you know, to build resiliency. We support conventional farmers who basically
are pointed in the direction of regenerating their lands.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
MR. MINA: You know, that’s the practices that we value in our organization. And so but
we’re not…our organization isn’t part of or privy to making any farming operation
that’s legal in the United States wrong. We just want to be good at what we do and
support the farmers who value what we do.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I appreciate that. Thank you.
MR. MINA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any further questions for Mr. Mina? Seeing none, thank
you for being here this morning.
MR. MINA: Thank you, everyone, aloha.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Mr. Russell will be followed by Rita Whitford.
MR. RUSSELL: Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Honorable Councilmembers. Thanks for
taking my testimony. I request that it be submitted for the record if it’s on the record.
I did submit it around 1:00 a.m. last night. I was probably, you know, channeling
your guys’ energy or something ‘cause it’s been a long week. I’m submitting this
testimony in strong support of Councilman Cochran’s provisos, the two provisos in
your Budget. Councilwoman, thank you so much for working with us and specifically
with President Robinson from the Haleakala Chapter. And if there is any confusion
about amounts of money, she’s definitely the one to talk to ‘cause the information I
have right here talks about a $20,000 proviso for the Farm Apprentice Mentoring
which has been talked about for quite some time amongst the chapter. And just for
transparency, I should say who I am. I’m Simon Russell, I’m Vice President of the
statewide Farmers Union. I’m also a member of the Haleakala Board of the Farmers
Union which is East Maui. So the two chapters are East and West Maui: Haleakala
and Mauna Kahalawai. I’m also the State Legislative Chairman so I oversee all
interactions between the union and the Legislature and the Department of Agriculture,
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also. So it’s exciting for our organization to be growing as quickly as we are, and so
things can fall through the cracks. And if there’s any confusion about amounts of
money, I sincerely apologize. So the first proviso that I’m in strong support of is the
Farm Apprentice Mentoring. And it should be noted that the Farmers Union here in
Maui has around 400 members. It’s 300-plus a lot and month to month our
membership goes up and down because people don’t renew, and then they renew and
so on so forth, but we’re growing. It started with three people. It was Vincent Mina,
and Bill Greenleaf, and Mr. Goldstein—his first name is escaping me, I’m sorry—but
there were three, now there’s almost 400. So that was five years ago that we started
up in Pukalani, and now we’re crowding out the Haiku Community Center, we can
barely fit in there. So it’s great that so many people are interested in the local
agriculture. The second item I’m really interested in supporting and I’m in strong
support of is for a grant writer for the Maui chapters, ‘cause they’re growing so fast.
We’re all volunteers. We calculated recently, there’s 10,000 hours of volunteer time
going into this organization. And it takes a lot of coordination and that coordination
can be very time consuming, so we want grant writers to build our organizational
capacity. And there’s a beginning farmer rancher development program coming our
way through our grant writer right now who is Phyllis Robinson. So that’s exciting,
that’s about $330,000 that’s going to be coming to Maui to train these young farmers
under the Farm Apprentice Mentoring Program. And it’s in collaboration, I might add,
with the Kohala Center on the Big Island; so it’s resembling a statewide program, but
it’s going to be centered here in Maui. So…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You’ll have to provide one concluding comment please.
MR. RUSSELL: Yeah, just mahalo for taking the time to consider working with us and
building our agriculture sector, ‘cause as we keep hearing, we need to grow farmers.
And that’s what I do.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Simon…Mr. Russell, I’m sorry. Just for everybody’s
knowledge, we need to stick to the three minutes this morning. We’ve got a lot of
testimony and we want to hear from everyone who’s here. Members, any questions for
Mr. Russell? Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. RUSSELL: Thank you for your time.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Ms. Whitford will be followed by Jonah Molina.
MS. WHITFORD: Good morning, Chair –
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. WHITFORD: --and Members of the Council. My name is Rita Whitford, and I’m here to
speak on behalf of my husband Larry Whitford and myself who are riders of the
paratransit bus. We are against the proposed rise or raise in the fees for the bus
riders for the bus passes. When I saw that the bus pass was going…it’s proposed to
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go from $45 up to $60, I thought, gee, that’s a couple of meals that somebody could be
affording, it’s their medication that perhaps they need, or it’s help paying their rent or
their utilities; and I just feel like this should not be done at this time. And when I saw
that the paratransit ride was going from $2 to $3 for just one ride, I thought, sure it
doesn’t sound like much but $1 can add up in many different ways. For example, if
you’ve got a beloved cat or dog, a dollar can buy dog food, cat food for your pet, which
makes your life much more enjoyable. So I would say that yes, I am very much
against raising the bus fares for the people who…least afford to have a bus fare
increase put upon them, because in most cases, we’re all on a fixed income so it
just…it’s not right. And as in the old days where we would say, “and there’s a p.s. to
that,” or now you’d say, “btw,” I would say, if you’re going to raise the bus fare, then
you’d better fix the service on the bus. That’s it for me.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Ms. Whitford. Any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none…oh, I’m sorry. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, Chair. And thank you, Ms. Whitford, for being here this
morning. I know what transportation means to folks. But I do have a question.
Proposal that we’ve talked about a little bit is some kind of an income qualification.
Do you think that you could live with that? You know, instead of everybody being
given it, would you buy into the idea of us having to verify income and probably
contracting with an agency like MEO to do that.
MS. WHITFORD: So interesting thought. I hadn’t even thought about that. So many things
are based on your income nowadays. So I don’t…at this point, I don’t know.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, you know, what we’re trying to do of course is to find a way
to take care of the people that really need this, and we don’t want to hurt them,
nobody wants to hurt people that are struggling -MS. WHITFORD: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --but some of the people who ride might be able to afford it; and
if they can, we sure want to take care of the people that really need it, so that’s why it
becomes an idea.
MS. WHITFORD: It is an idea, and I would certainly think about it and perhaps show up at
another meeting and discuss it again.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
MS. WHITFORD: I seem to keep coming up when it’s about these bus issues, but it is a big
issue.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, and thank you for coming, because we need to hear from the
people that use it.
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MS. WHITFORD: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions for the testifier, Members? Seeing none, thank
you, Ms. Whitford, for being here this morning. And Mr. Molina will be followed by
Joyce Kawakami. And following Ms. Kawakami’s testimony we will go to our district
offices to check in. Please proceed Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Good morning, Councilmembers and Staff. My name is Jonah Molina, born
and raised on Maui. As long as I could remember, I’ve always been a nature boy,
country bumpkin, raised out in Olinda, moved out to Kanaio, Kaupo; and having that
connection with the land is just something that came with growing up. So I’m
testifying on behalf of the Jaws, Peahi coastline. Being out there from Kanaio,
Kipahulu, Kaupo, even Hana, I even went to Kahoolawe, Molokai fixing up fish ponds
all when I was super young, preteens, and I just developed a really strong connection
to the land. And being out there on those lots, it gives me that same feeling being out
there with MEO, with Alex planting kalo, cleaning up the land, all that; it’s just one
feeling that it’s present there, the mana is strong over there. And I just really believe
that preserving that land for open use, public access, it’s a must. I have here 661
supporting signatures, petitions, over the course of three days that I collected in Paia
alone. I’m sure if this were to get spread out to south side, west side even, east side,
all over, it would surely get the majority of everyone’s support. There’s also an online
petition going around global right now, supporters all the way from Japan, Norway,
Europe, everywhere in support of preserving this land. And I just feel like it’s of dire
importance that these lots stay open for public use. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for your testimony. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you for being here this morning.
MR. MOLINA: Can I give these petitions to…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yes. Can you –
MR. MOLINA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --present it to the Staff? And if there are any checks with the
signatures there, we’d be happy to accept those as well.
MR. MOLINA: Okay, sure.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Gerald Durkan.

Thank you, Mr. Molina.

MS. KAWAKAMI: Good morning –
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. KAWAKAMI: --Council Chair, Councilmembers. I’m Joyce Kawakami, Executive
Director, CEO, and Founder of Feed My Sheep. Feed My Sheep started in 1999 and is
a mobile program that covers Maui north, south, east, and west with food. Weekly,
north and central Maui, south Kihei, west in Lahaina and Kahana, and monthly in
Hana. In a recent survey of all the food pantries on Maui, it was stated is the case
that some agency service footprints are bigger than others. They then listed the five
agencies that had the biggest footprint on Maui and served the most people. First
largest was Feed My Sheep, central Maui; second largest, Feed My Sheep, Lahaina;
third largest, Feed My Sheep, Kihei. Overwhelming community support keeps costs to
a minimum at Feed My Sheep. We have 30 churches that support us, we have over
300 volunteers. Because of the volunteers, we can keep our staff down to five because
the volunteers do most of the work. In fact, we consider the staff management the
volunteer staff. Baseyard is on rent-free land on HC&S, our office space is donated,
repurposed trucks and shipping containers. I am in a truck. It is rent-free land on
HC&S property, so we don’t have to spend anything for rent. They provide wholesale
power, they provide security as well as landscaping. All the trucks we drive were
donated. Supporting restaurants also save and package food for us, wholesale
distributers and stores who donate…but I want to emphasize that farms and farmers
markets who donate and allow us to clean thousands of pounds of fresh local produce
to feed the hungry and malnourished on Maui. This is both organic and conventional.
So let’s remember that hunger is not eliminated if basic, nutritional needs aren’t met.
The Executive Director, CEO, and Founder works for no wages and no benefits.
Because of all this, these funds will go directly for the purchase of food supplies for
the friends…we don’t have clients, we have friends. We are friends helping friends. I
would like to point out that through the 16 years that Feed My Sheep has been serving
the Maui community, this is the first time we have ever asked Maui County to help our
program. And I would also like to close with this statement: I’ve heard it said many
times through these deliberations that you, the Maui County Council, wants to
support programs that will give the most bang for your buck. You can be assured that
Feed My Sheep will definitely give you a lot of bang for your buck. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Kawakami. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you for being here this morning. Thank you for your testimony. We’ll
now go to the Hana Office. Morris, do we have any testifiers in Hana?
MR. HAOLE: Morning, Chair. No. We have no one here to testify.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much.
Denise, do we have any testifiers?

We’ll go next to the Lanai District Office.

MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai, and there is no
one waiting to testify.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And to the Molokai District Office, Ella, do you have any
testifiers this morning?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai, and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. We’ll go back to testifiers in the Chambers.
Mr. Gerald Durkan will be followed by Adam Lottig.
MR. DURKAN: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. DURKAN: My name is Gerry Durkan. I live in Haiku. And I’m here to support the
purchase of the Kuiaha lands. It’s not just the area that overlooks Jaws, there’s a
whole strip that goes along that whole border there as well as across the other side
where the Oili Road comes in. I have a son who paddle surfs into Jaws. The only
access is via this property. I have another son who’s training. I love to see it, the
purchase of the whole thing. As Councilmember had asked, you know, what area to
purchase? As much as possible, but certainly the area along the coast would be ideal
as well as an access. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much for your testimony. Members, questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you -MR. DURKAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Lawrence Koss.

--for being here this morning.

Mr. Lottig will be followed by

MR. LOTTIG: Aloha, good morning.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. LOTTIG: Thank you, Council, for hearing us. I am here to speak in support of the
public access to the lands on Kuiaha. That is where I live now on Hamakualoa. Since
my short time here on Maui, about four years now, I have had the opportunity and the
pleasure to work for…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Excuse me, could you just state your name for the record?
MR. LOTTIG: Oh, sorry. My name’s Adam Lottig.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No problem. Thank you.
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MR. LOTTIG: And I have been…I’m working in the areas of public land development in the
Makawao forest working directly with the State and also working for two private
companies in Haiku and in Makawao. One of those being the bike park that opened
about a year ago, it’ll be a year in June. Since opening the bike park, we have had
about 500 people buy season passes from all sides of the island. Also, since the two
years that I’ve been working with the State in the Makawao forest, we’ve seen the use
and the demand for that area rapidly increase. We’ve had to double the parking lot
size. And every weekend you go up there you see the parking lot’s just totally packed,
lots of people really want and need that time to get out. These lands on Kuiaha side
are already fairly used. There’s lots of people going down there, and these types of
projects are very important for this expanding population and this community that
needs and wants open-space access through trails and coastal access. That’s all
I…thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Mr. Lottig. Members, questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you for being here this morning. And Mr. Koss will be
followed by Steve Paselk.
MR. KOSS: Good morning and thanks for the nameless job you’re doing. My name is
Lawrence Koss. I live in Wailuku about a block from here. I would like to efficiently
provide three testimonies:
one, in support of the Hawaiian Farmers Union
request…earlier the two provisions supporting the Farmers Union that
Councilmember Cochran inserted in her own budget…excuse me, provision for the
20,000 for the agricultural grant and the apprenticeship training program and the
35,000 for the Maui chapter to hire a grant writer. I just wanted to support those.
Second is in behalf of the Shaka Movement request to ensure that the $50,000
presently allotted for review of the impact of GMOs is locally applied. And on the third
is in behalf of Maui County’s commitment to sustainability. I’m asking…I ask the
Council to approve and fund—I should use my glasses—approve and fund the division
of environmental protection and sustainability proposal is supported by the 2012
Charter Amendment and also to reinstate and fund the 2013 Budget approved
position for a sustainability coordinator and basically suggesting if Maui’s truly
committed to sustainability, which I hope and assure it is, that that’s, you know,
that’s baseline. In support of that. I’ve produced two documents. One that I’ve
actually sent to, electronically, to BF-1. One is titled, “Citizens Calling for Truly Pono
2015 Maui County Administration”; and in there…and I have some background in
terms of sustainability dating back to ’96 when the concept became popular. Page 5,
Is Sustainability Sufficient? And I’d just like to read the first two sentences very
quickly. The term itself seems poorly understood, often manipulated, and profoundly
inadequate. Who gets to be sustainable? One might ask. Is it the top 1 percent or
the 0.1 percent of the top 1 percent? Noting that one…of humanity with a similar
ratio of Maui’s residents would consider their lives sustainable given a single meal and
a safe place to sleep, is this sufficient? So I think our whole notion of what’s
sustainable needs some review. On Page 7, I’d list some issues that do not serve
Maui’s whole community wellbeing, and I shifted from sustainability to whole
community wellbeing as a focus. And principally, on Page 8, I listed Maui’s planning
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permits for 2015. And when we add those up and we look at those, the totals come to
17,911 units 450,000 and above I’m told they will produce 40, 837 more cars. I don’t
know where we’re going to do with…what we’re going to do with that many cars. Two
hundred and four tons of annual carbon emission. And –
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for your testimony.
MR. KOSS: --we’ll raise Maui’s population by 30 percent. That’s it.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. KOSS: Thank you. That’s been provided.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, questions for Mr. Koss? Seeing none, thank you for being
here this morning.
MR. KOSS: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Mr. Paselk will be followed by Harry Asuncion.
MR. PASELK: Aloha, Chairman White and Councilmembers. My name is Steve Paselk and I
live in Paia. I am speaking against the $25,000 Budget Proposal for a joint
fact-finding group on the GMO fields. This proposal provides no testing at all and
cannot further or address the environmental safety issues around the GMO test fields
that were addressed by the voters in passing the GMO moratorium initiative. We need
full disclosure of the amounts of all the pesticides used and we need environmental
safety and toxicology studies conducted by independent scientists. We quite possibly
have the highest levels of glyphosate, atrazine, ametryn, and chloripyrifos used
anywhere in the world. Citizens are concerned about their health. I am personally
working on a project to do pesticide testing on beehives and honey. I have initiated a
citizens’ petition to the County of Maui Council to authorize a $15,000 grant for bee
and honey testing for pesticides. This is an alternative to the proposed fact-finding
group and is a direct and simple way of beginning pesticide drift testing. The idea
came from a grant authorized by the Kauai County Council in May of 2014. There’s
widespread concern about the health and safety of bees on Maui and about the
potential glyphosate levels in honey. One beekeeper lost 22 full hives within eight
months, one-and-a-half miles downwind of the Kanani Road Monsanto fields. And on
November 3, 2014, I collected 95 dead bees in the same area on Kamaole Beach I. The
test would be done for pesticides stored in pollen in the hive and the honey would be
tested for glyphosate. I have collected 450 signatures so far. I’ve taken six weeks off,
but I’m ready to go online.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Mr. Paselk.
MR. PASELK: Can I have one more…finish one sentence?

- 19 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: We have your testimony…and we have copies of your testimony, I
believe, so thank you very much for being here this morning. Any questions for
Mr. Paselk, Members? Seeing none, thank you so much, and we’ll take a look at your
testimony. Mr. Asuncion will be followed by John DeJesus.
MR. ASUNCION: Good morning, Councilmen. Good morning, Chairman. I’m here in behalf
of Family Life Center, and I’m thankful for that office to help me, and I’m thankful for
you guys to support that Family Life Center. I’ve had a hard time. And for the last
four months when they helped me, I got to get back on my feet and I was thankful for
the class that they sent me to. It was a hour-long classes that I went to, but I really
appreciated it. It helped me, and now I’m focused and back on my feet. And I really
appreciate all the help that I got from you folks funding the Family Life Center. I was
almost homeless and my wife is disabled and lots of things went down. Before this, I
lost my son, then I had a foreclosure on my house, and my wife was disable. So I
work three jobs right now to keep up, try to come back from where I started, and I am
more than happy to thank you guys for the help that you have given to me and my
family. And that’s all I can say, and I appreciate all that you guys did for my family.
Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Asuncion. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you -MR. ASUNCION: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --for being here this morning. And following Mr. DeJesus we have
Pamela Grossman.
MR. DEJESUS: Aloha kakahiaka, Honorable Chair -COUNCILMEMBERS: Aloha.
MR. DEJESUS: --Budget Finance Committee, too, good morning. Aloha, Molokai, Lanai,
Hana.
Thank you for this opportunity to speak to you this morning.
I’m
John DeJesus. I’m the Executive Director for Community Work Day Program, now
doing business as Malama Maui Nui. I’d like to take this opportunity to thank you for
your continued trust and faith in our organization, mahalo. I’d also like to express my
support of Councilmember Elle Cochran’s efforts to address the recycling needs of the
West Maui community. A proviso to organize 12 monthly Malama collection events
dedicated for the west side will support the collection and hauling of recyclable
materials, such as cardboard, plastic, glass, paper, and HI-5 redeemable cans and
bottles as well as scrap metals, appliances, and ecycling items. I’ve done my
homework and I have already obtained a verbal commitment from the folks at the
Lahaina Cannery Mall for us to host these events on their property. I’ve also met with
the Lahaina Sunset Rotarians and established a gainful partnership that would assist
us in our efforts to provide the west Maui residents this much needed service. We
have an ongoing relationship with Maui Disposal, Aloha Waste, Aloha Recycling, as
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well as with Hammerhead Metals Recycling, Habitat for Humanity’s ecycling program.
These partnerships and relationships ensure that the cost benefit analysis for this
project will remain favorable. We affirm and very much in support of the proviso, and
I’m looking forward to helping out the west side. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. Questions for the testifier, Members? Seeing
none, thank you for being here this morning -MR. DEJESUS: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --and thank you for the work you do. Ms. Grossman will be followed
by Kawika Regidor.
MS. GROSSMAN: Good morning, Chairman White, Maui County Councilmembers. I first
would like to say, I’ve been watching you and I really appreciate how attentive you are
to all the testifiers, thank you. My name is Pamela Grossman a Haiku resident, and I
am in support of the heritage corridor proposal at Peahi. I’ve had the blessing to live
just steps away from this location for the past 27 years, and I have seen so many
changes in Haiku. My children were raised there and now my grandchildren are being
raised there. We have walked, run, ridden our horses, laughed and cried on these
lands. It’s been our home, our front yard if you will, and not just for us, but for our
neighbors as well. It is a sacred place for so many of us. The beauty, the open space,
and just looking at the ocean is one of God’s greatest gifts to us. There are very few
places like this left on the planet and you have it in your hands to save it. I am deeply
concerned about the potential housing development considering Maui’s fragile state
regarding water and water meters. Our family has been waiting over 20 years or more
for a water meter and so have my neighbors; therefore, I can only deduce that wells
would be dug, tapping into our already diminishing aquifer. We cannot afford this.
We can also speak about Peahi’s beauty all day long; but if saved, “what should be
done with it?” you ask. I suggest a volunteer committee be formed with the Haiku
community specifically designated for this piece of land. Its preservation, its beauty,
and safety should all be considered. Long before surfers were a part of Jaws, the
terrain of this area has been always precarious. Now, with the influx of the big-wave
surfing at Jaws, thousands of people are coming to see the amazing and spectacular
waves and those brave enough to ride them. If we can properly create a safe
experience for all those wanting to see it, then there should be reasonable fees
charged, earmarked to help maintain the land and generate additional revenue to help
preserve more open spaces on the north shore. We must come up with creative ideas,
even perhaps making it a community park so everyone could enjoy it and still
maintain the beauty of the aina. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Seeing none –

Thank you very much, Ms. Grossman.

MS. GROSSMAN: Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --thanks for your testimony this morning. And Mr. Regidor will be
followed by Zach Grossman.
MR. REGIDOR: Good morning. Aloha, Maui County Council. My name is Kawika Regidor,
and I’m in favor of the proposed budget that would purchase the land at Jaws. Jaws
is important to me because I’ve lived next door to the land as long as I can remember.
All the generations after me must be able to enjoy the beauty of the waves and the
water. All of my memories are here and I don’t want them to be built on. If the land is
built on, the land will lose its natural beauty. So if that happens, the generations after
me will not be able to experience the natural beauty. This area of Maui has brought
visitors from around the world. They come here because it stands out. It is different
from anything they have ever seen. The waves and surrounding area give a feeling of
adventure so people can enjoy the wilderness and not another neighborhood. All I
want to see is the land be conserved and be taken care of so there’s no trash all over
the place. My point is to please purchase the land so me and the future generations of
Maui and the world can experience the beauty for as long as we live. Thank you for
your time.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Mr. Couch.

Thank you very much, Kawika.

Any questions for the testifier?

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair; and thank you, Kawika, for being here.
And that’s very good testimony and thank you for having the courage to come up and
speak with us.
MR. REGIDOR: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you live in the area?
MR. REGIDOR: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And do you go down through there a lot?
MR. REGIDOR: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Right now, is there a lot of trash and stuff that people
throw or are people being…we had a testifier before say that there was a lot of trash.
MR. REGIDOR: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Still is?
MR. REGIDOR: A little bit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Alright, thank you.

- 22 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

MR. REGIDOR: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Kawika. And—oops—and Mr. Grossman will be followed
by Andrea Buckman.
MR. ZACH GROSSMAN: Good morning, Council.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. ZACH GROSSMAN: My name is Zach Grossman, and I support the heritage corridor. I
was born and raised on the north shore, Jaws to be specific. My dad used to take me
fishing and horseback riding to Jaws lookout to watch the waves and catch fish before
anybody knew that it would soon be home to one of the biggest surfing waves in the
world. He would also take me fishing to another spot located near Ulumalu Road
known as Grass Bowls or Tire Island, which is about a half a mile, maybe mile past
Jaws going towards Hana, ocean side. When somebody bought the property, we were
no longer able to fish at that spot. They put up gates and cement pillars to keep
everybody out. Even though Alex Bode’s place is gated, he still allows us to use his
ocean access. He has a phone number on his gate and you can call him. Now I’m
older, I have many nieces and nephews and I like to take them into the fields to have
fun, go fishing, and do other outdoor activities. These are the same activities I did as
a child when I was their age. This is going to be one of the last places in the north
shore to go off road with our four-wheel drive vehicles, horses, dirt bikes, and other
things. If this place gets taken away, I won’t get the chance to teach this next
generation what my parents taught me. It’s also known as a historic area with
multiple ancient heiaus, and I don’t want that to get destroyed. I believe a park could
possibly benefit the community. The local people, the tourist, maybe charge a fee, or
possibly gate it from people dumping more rubbish in there. Maybe it can be farmed
like what Alex is doing at his place. I just don’t want to see any of it get taken away.
And I thank you for listening.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Grossman. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing
none…
MR. ZACH GROSSMAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You’re lucky to grow up in a wonderful part of the island. Thank you
for being here this morning.
MR. ZACH GROSSMAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Ms. Buckman will be followed by Vaughn Dumalanta.
Andrea Buckman? Are you Andrea? Are you Vaughn? Okay. Calling one more time
for Andrea Buckman.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, there she is.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Pardon? Andrea Buckman? Okay. Good.
MS. BUCKMAN: Aloha, good morning.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. BUCKMAN: My name’s Andrea Buckman. I work for the Leeward Haleakala Watershed
Restoration Partnership. I’m the Project Coordinator. I wanted to first of all let you
know that we work with public and private landowners to protect and restore -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: The mic.
MS. BUCKMAN: --thank you--native ecosystems from Makawao to Kaupo. We try to protect
these areas because they contain critical, valuable, cultural, water, biological and even
economic resources that are key components for our communities and for our futures.
We’ve received Department of Water Supply funding and Office of Economic
Development funding in the past. And County funding has been critical for us, we’re
able to leverage it often on a one to four or five basis; and this foundational support
provided by the County has enabled our projects to grow. We’ve been able to engage
with several more of our landowners, we’ve gotten thousands more acres of area
fenced and protected in recent years, thousands more native trees planted, hundreds
more volunteers and students brought up into the mountain to connect with the forest
and the species and the ecosystems up there as well as the cultural resources. I just
want to let you know, also, that we’re a science-based organization. We’re doing
research that is providing compelling evidence showing that restoring degraded areas
does in fact help recharge the aquifer and increase the amount of water that’s going
deeper into the aquifer and at a more rapid rate than degraded areas or pastureland
that’s now remaining out there. So I know that it’s an investment and restoring
degraded ecosystems is costly and you won’t see the benefits as far as water probably
for decades; however, something about our partnership that’s really important is that
there are all these other facets to restoration including the community benefits. I’ve
seen student volunteers come up and, you know, from troubled youth to just students
seeking knowledge and information. They meet one of our field crew members and
their eyes light up and they get inspired. I’ve seen those students pursue degrees and
then come back and work professionally in watershed conservation. So what you’re
supporting isn’t just about economy or water, it’s about community and culture as
well and it’s really important and I appreciate your past and continued support.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Buckman. Questions for the testifier? Thank you for
being here this morning.
MS. BUCKMAN: Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Mr. Dumalanta will be followed by Nina Magnani.
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MR. DUMALANTA: Alright. Good morning, Council Chair and Councilmembers.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. DUMALANTA: My name is Vaughn Dumalanta, and I’m here for the preservation of the
land along the north shore. I believe the Maui County should purchase the land so
that there could be public access for families to spend time together to watch the surf
and for surfers that want to go to Jaws. Also, keeping these lands would enable the
opportunity to preserve these lands and keep its natural beauty and not into the
hands of businesses that can construct buildings and destroy it’s natural beauty. One
of my classmates suggests that the land should be purchased…that public access
could bring families to watch surfers surf at Jaws. And another Baldwin student was
arguing that the land should be kept because it would be a great opportunity for
having open spaces for the people to enjoy. If these lands are gone, these would affect
many people and locals who won’t have access to the lands. My fellow friend,
Brennan Hozaki, who was unable to attend today, has a testimony. And he says that
the north shore, a rich place full of mana and history, an area that holds the richest
fishing grounds and the most craziest surf breaks. How can we let developers develop
this? In the proposal, the land from Kuiaha Bay to Jaws is up for sale by the A&B.
This parcel of land includes many ancient Hawaiian historical sites including the
ancient ahupuaa hales, heiaus, and old lois. The Maui coastal land trust exists here
in Maui not just to save land from developers but to preserve the land. The things this
organization do for the Committee is a great one in the books and I feel this section of
land should be in the hands of them, the people of Maui, not in the hands of
developers looking to ruin our home. Me and my ohana had been fishing and surfing
and utilizing this area for many, many years and I cannot let people build on this land
and all the access for locals to be taken away from us. You may say that right of ways
will be made, but it is not the same. No one wants to go fishing in front of someone’s
houses or having to ask permission to fish in a spot that requires no permission
before. I have seen many of my favorite fishing spots be blocked off by homes. How
do you think that makes me feel being told I cannot fish in my spot that I basically
grew up on? Please take this to mind, our future generations deserve a chance to
utilize the Hamakualoa just as how I have and how the past generations before me.
Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much for your testimony. Any questions, Members?
Seeing none, thank you for being here this morning.
MR. DUMALANTA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Ms. Magnani will be followed by Tyler Tagomori.
MS. MAGNANI: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
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MS. MAGNANI: Hi. My name’s Nina Magnani, and I’m a senior at Baldwin High School.
Originally I grew up on Big Island; and, as you can probably tell, I had a huge culture
shock. I literally grew up in probably the middle of a rain forest, and when I came
here I noticed all the suburbs. It was crazy. I couldn’t think that anyone would tear
down forests and stuff and build houses when there’s perfectly good houses already. I
support keeping the coastal lands fronting the Peahi, Jaws surf break open for all to
enjoy and further support the County acquisition from its Open Space Preservation
Fund, 300 acres from Kuiaha Bay to Konanui Gulch for present and future
generations to enjoy. If you think about it, if they were to develop this land and turn it
into something like a condo or another golf course--which we have tons of already-how many times a day…or how many times a week would you ever think about
renting a condo or going to play a round of golf? How many of you? No one. Not at all
right? Exactly. So locals generally can’t afford to go and rent condos, they generally
can’t afford to go play a round of golf. How would this be helpful to us, to our
community? It wouldn’t, right? So that’s why I think it should be preserved for future
generations like how Alex Bode is doing. He’s using his spot to grow…he’s using it to
grow plants and stuff. We could do the same thing there. We could help our
community by growing things there. Or we could turn it into a public beach park. Or,
you know, somewhere where families can go to enjoy and hang out, surf, fish,
something like that. If there’s one thing that all locals have in common, it’s the beach.
But there’s a difference between going to the beach in front of someone’s house and
going to a public beach park like Bigs. So please, County, think about it, think about
what you’re doing to your future generations by tearing down this land and probably
destroying a bunch of native plants are over there. You don’t know what’s over there.
What are they going to build, more condos, more golf courses? Can we afford to visit
those places? I don’t think so. So please think about it. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Questions for the testifier? Thank you very much for your
presence this morning, Ms. Magnani.
Mr. Tagomori will be followed by
Catherine Knowlton.
MR. TAGOMORI: Alright. Hello, my name is Tyler Tagomori. I’m currently a senior at
H.P. Baldwin High School. I heard about this topic on opening the land to the public
along Jaws in class. I believe that opening another park will be amazing. I think that
since we live here in Hawaii, it’s important to have many natural public parks in
different parts of the island to show different aspects of our natural land. I think
having this park will make the land more rich in its natural beauty and could also be
another attraction like Iao Valley or Haleakala. I hope for this land to be owned and
open to the public because I would like to go there and also one day take my family
there. I think that if this land ends up being sold to private owners, I fear the fact that
we won’t be able to access Jaws, and the only people who are invited can go there and
surf it. I also fear hotels being built on this land, because eventually a lot of our
coastal land will be developed. I like the thought of keeping our natural beauty here in
Hawaii because that makes us Hawaii. Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Thank you.
Thanks for being here this morning.
Catherine Knowlton will be followed by Jonavan Asato.

And

MS. KNOWLTON: Good morning and thank you, Council. I’m Cathy Knowlton. I’m a
schoolteacher, and I’m also speaking in support of preserving the ocean land in the
Peahi area. And, as an ocean steward, I know that when you have a park you can
actually do plantings and stuff to take care of the ocean instead of having private
houses where you aren’t in control of what’s going on in the yard, you’re not in control
of what’s happening to the ocean. Students, when they found out last week that there
was a chance of preserving this park, had a wide variety of comments. They said
things like, I’d like to go watch the waves or take my family out there, private owners
might destroy that land. Another student said, a lot of space has been built on Maui
and they should be kept natural, we would want to make a park and keep that land as
natural as it could be. Another student said, I think it’s a really good idea that people
want open space. So another one said, it’s a good idea to buy the land to help the
community and bring families out, especially places with big open spaces and lots of
different people to enjoy to protect the land. It’s a great opportunity to use this land
wisely. People have had the wisdom to set the money aside, the money is available,
the opportunity is now before it is gone to development. Thank you very much for
considering purchasing this land for the preservation of our future families.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Knowlton.
MS. KNOWLTON: I have, also, more…100 more…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And Mr. Asato will be followed by Dominic Cruz.
MR. ASATO: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. ASATO: Good morning, Council. Thank you for hearing my testimony. I’m here on
behalf of Feed My Sheep and the Budget proposal for $98,000 for this program. My
name is Jon Asato and I’m a pastor at Grace Bible Church. And one of the passions
that we have at Grace Bible Church is to see the elimination of hunger on the island of
Maui. And with a limited budget, we choose really carefully where to give our money.
And Feed My Sheep, you know, after looking at different organizations, Feed My Sheep
has been the most efficient that we had seen, the most efficient at distributing food to
the poor and hungry on Maui. And so we personally give about $1,500 a month to
this organization and we’re a group of…collectively, there’s 30 other churches that
support this service to Maui. And I know that there’s so many things in front of you
guys, you know, to consider in giving money to; and whenever there’s a new thing that
comes on, that it’s easy to not give funds to that because it’s new, it’s unheard of. But
this organization, Feed My Sheep, if you really take a look at it, the CEO, the President
of the organization, she doesn’t get paid a cent and everything is volunteer. And the
$98,000 will go toward food, it won’t go toward overhead expenses and all these other
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things. It’s money that will be spent feeding the people of Maui. And we’re very, you
know, we’re at the place, I believe, percentagewise in all of Hawaii, Maui County has
come the closest to eliminating hunger, and that’s been with…for this organization,
Feed My Sheep, they’ve never had any County funding before this. This is the first
year that they’ve asked for County funding of $98,000, and that will go so far, you
know, to help the people of Maui. So thank you for considering putting that $98,000
back on the Budget. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Mr. Asato. Questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, appreciate your being here this morning. Mr. Cruz will be followed by
Gerry Lum.
MR. CRUZ: Good morning, Chairman. Good morning, Council. I here on behalf of MEO’s
program, the rental program and the BEST program. My name is Dominic Cruz, this
is my wife _______ Cruz, and we asking that you guys restore the funding back to
$308,000 for the rental program. Because I lost my job and my wife is the only one
working right now and the rental program was one best thing. It helped us for not
being homeless. And I’d like to thank you guys for supporting them and the BEST
program, for giving me another chance of getting my diploma. And now I going to
college and helping me with my license and my CDL and looking for a better life for me
and my family. And I thank you guys for supporting this program at MEO. Thank
you for letting me share today.
MS. CRUZ: Thank you very much. And it also helped me with my consuming credit. Thank
you -MR. CRUZ: For saving…
MS. CRUZ: --for saving us. And without this program, we wouldn’t know where we’d be. So
thank you very much and God bless you guys.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. Members, any –
MR. CRUZ: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --questions to the testifier? Thanks for being here this morning. And
Mr. Lum will be followed by Helen Nielson. And, Members, we are reaching the
halfway mark and we’ll take a break after two more testifiers. Please proceed, thank
you.
MR. LUM: Good morning, Chair, respected Councilmembers. My name is Gerry Lum. I’m
the Community Services Director for MEO, and I’m here to testify on restoring the
funding amount to 308,000 for the rental assistance program. When I started in
2002, the rental assistance program was called Emergency Rental Assistance
Program. Basically, it was a check, no case management, just handed out to the
clients every year in April. Since then, it has changed dramatically. Now we have four
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different partners within this program. Within the last seven years, the Grants
Manager had asked for a specific component from each one of us. MEO had
implemented the financial-literacy class. It’s a three-hour class that touches upon
basic budgeting and also emphasizes two factors: that the budgeting has to be
realistic and has to be achievable.
I think the second biggest component is
understanding credit scores and the impact that it has on a client’s financial life. The
purpose that they’re here is because they have fallen behind and we’re trying to find
out the root of that problem. Through this program, we sit down with them diligently,
we go over their budget, we look at their income and expense worksheet, and we also
look in detail their monthly bank statements to see those obvious, unwanted
spending. We have intensive case management and we structure up to six months of
counseling or $5,000, which is the cap. Again, this is shared among four agencies.
And just to give you an idea, last year, we had served over…we had served 91 clients
or 140 percent of our annual goal.
We help clients retain their homes.
Ninety-one percent of ‘em retained their homes after the last subsidized assistance
was provided. So I think that’s a good rate. Among the four agencies which includes
Ka Hale A Ke Ola, Women Helping Women, and Family Life Center, we have seen
285 clients. Because we work collaboratively, we share information such as the client
database. From there, we can determine, if any, how many clients are coming in to
seek assistance elsewhere; this minimizes duplication of services. And we’re proud to
say that last year we served only two duplicating services. And the only reason for
that is the fact that when clients come in, they come in with a different name.
Sometimes the client will come in as the husband and the wife would come in with a
different surname, and we were unable to catch that mistake. So, again, I ask for the
restoration of $308,500 for this rental program. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Mr. Lum. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Lum, for
being here and thank you for a great program. Just one question: you told us what
you served, do you have a waiting list?
MR. LUM: At this time, we have no waiting list. Like I said, among the four agencies, we’ve
been able to dwindle that to have people come in, and it takes approximately seven to
ten working days for us to process a requisition for rental assistance.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But you’re able to handle what’s coming?
MR. LUM: We are able to handle what’s coming in despite the low inventory and the increase
in rentals.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That low inventory, is that a factor?
MR. LUM: It is a big factor because families are not moving out from where they are, which
is sometimes in violation of their lease agreement. But it has been a big factor within
the last year.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Have you seen the need increase?
MR. LUM: Definitely.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, the reason I’m asking you these questions is we’re trying to
increase the funding –
MR. LUM: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --and if we’re going to increase it, I want to make sure that, you
know, we can handle it.
MR. LUM: The need is definitely there.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. LUM: You’re welcome.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair; and thank you, Mr. Lum, for being here.
You mentioned that there are four agencies that work together.
MR. LUM: That’s correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are there other agencies that—I guess the Chair of the
Committee had this question last night, I just wanted to find out—are there other
agencies that could also join that group or are you the four that provide this service on
this island?
MR. LUM: Couple years ago we had extended invitations to Salvation Army and Catholic
charities.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So nobody’s come and ask to…
MR. LUM: Nobody has come and asked.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you very much for your -MR. LUM: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --presence this morning. And Ms. Nielsen is the next testifier, and
following Ms. Nielsen’s testimony we will take a ten-minute morning break.
- 30 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

MS. NIELSEN: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. NIELSEN:
Good morning, Councilmembers.
Happy May Day.
My name is
Helen Nielsen and I was asked to come here today to give testimony on behalf of
Ted Clement who is the Executive Director of the Hawaiian Islands Land Trust. I’m
submitting testimony in support of the proposal from Councilmember Guzman to use
3.2 million of the Maui County Open Space Fund to support the protection of the
property on the north shore. The Hawaiian Islands Land Trust has identified that
north shore area as an iconic area worthy of conservation and we stand ready and
willing to work with you to protect available properties in that area with perpetual
conservation easements and other collaborations. He goes on to talk about how great
the organization is, but you already know that. And I would like to provide my own
personal testimony. I’m out of breath, I don’t know why. I’m in full support of this
project, and I really thank Councilmember Guzman for putting forth the proposal. I
don’t know if you’re aware that a number of years ago the Maui Coastal Land Trust
did a survey with the Planning Department and interviewed people up and down this
coast, and it was clearly a big issue for everyone to support as much as the shoreline
as possible, especially in light of so much of it disappearing. And I’m so proud to see
so many young people come up and testify. Okay. Next issue, I only have three
minutes. I’d like to give my support for your favor in the Maui Redevelopment
Agency’s proposals for the infrastructure and the Clean and Safe programs in
Wailuku. And, you know, all these things tie in together. Let’s rebuild our old cities,
let’s get some affordable housing going, let’s keep open space available. The work that
Alex Bode has been doing with the youth over the years, you know, it really gives them
a purpose and to find their place in the future. And I think all of this is a good thing
for our community as a whole. So I appreciate, once again, the opportunity to testify
and thanks for all you do. I know it’s not easy.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Nielsen. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you for being here this morning.
MS. NIELSEN: Thanks.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, after the break, I won’t be asking if you have any questions
because we’ve just gotten about six more testifiers signed up. So after the break,
please let me know that you have a question if you do. And for our district offices, if
you have any testifiers come in please e-mail the Staff, so we’ll know to come back to
you; otherwise, we won’t be coming back to the district offices until the end of the
testimony period. So with that, Members, I think I’d like to cut the break to about five
minutes if that is workable for you. Okay. So we’ll be in recess until 10:40. Recess.
. . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

10:35 a.m.
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RECONVENE:

10:43 a.m.

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: . . .(gavel). . . And we will proceed with the remainder of our testimony
beginning with…
MR. HAOLE: Hello.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Words from our district office.
Okay.
Joyclynn Costa, and she will be followed by Anna Ordonez.

Our first testifier is

MR. HAOLE: Morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Haole, if you have a testifier please e-mail the Staff. We’re in the
midst of testimony.
MR. HAOLE: Good morning, Chair. There is no one here to testify.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You’re going to lose your chance to go to Hana again, Mr. Haole.
Please proceed.
MS. COSTA: You sure? Okay. Aloha and Happy May Day. My name is Joyclynn Costa. I’m
going to read this, excuse me –
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: That’s fine.
MS. COSTA: --so that I don’t miss any points, and then I’d like to explain this display here in
front of me. I am the Aha Moku representative for Hamakualoa. I have lived in
Hamakualoa for over 50 years, more particular Haiku. Our shore stretches from
Maliko Gulch, whom we share with Hamakuapoko, to Wahinepee bordering the moku
of Koolau where I have generational ties. In my capacity as a representative my
position is to find alternative ways to protect the resources as an arm of the
Department of Land and Natural Resources by way of Act 212 and Act 288. I humbly
recommend and request that the Chair moves this body to respond to Hamakualoa
with aloha. Plantation is gone so we no longer have to fight off those pesky pineapple
bugs. Remember them? However, we now have to concern ourselves with our delicate
environment now in the process of healing. After all those years of stripping the soil to
come back to health. This has a ripple effect because the streams can come back
more healthy and so the shorelines, also. Development has never enhanced property,
only profit. When we speak of growth, we do not mean a building that you can rent.
Instead we speak of trees that will give us food for free if we take care of it. Hawaii, as
you know, has a dark history that no one wants to speak about within these walls, yet
it is shouted upon the top of Mauna Kea. This is the song of justice. If only this small
measure of redemption for the ahupuaa system, for the kupuna that have struggled,
set aside this space in good faith for the generations to come and leave not a footprint
but a legacy that the Maui County Council thought enough of the history for Hawaii to
give back to its people and community at large to be the example of how things can be
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done if allowed by political will. Money should never be the deciding factor for doing
what is right. I’m sure the Chair in his rich history of hanai families know that it is
time for a decision of pono. The display I have here is my generations to the Kue
Petition. This is my legacy that I have to lead by. The man that is displayed in the
center of this display is Aka Kauihou. His life was…if I may be able to just close.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: If you need to…we have many, many testifiers…so –
MS. COSTA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --please provide one closing comment.
MS. COSTA: Thank you. His life was affected by plantation. This land is of plantation. Help
to make right the wrongs. And there is kupuna who still practice his culture. This is
my father who had an article made from his net making and he lives in Hamakualoa.
Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much this morning. And a reminder again, Members,
if you have questions please get my attention immediately. Thank you for being here
this morning. And Ms. Ordonez will be followed by Alice Lee.
MS. ORDONEZ: Good morning, Councilmembers, Chair. Thank you for allowing us to speak
today. My name is Anna Ordonez, and I am a outreach caseworker for Family Life
Center. And my position is once families come in who are at risk of being homeless
and find their home—and we have helped them with either the first month rent
deposit and in whatever way we can assist them—then once they’re in their home, a
few months down the line, we never had someone to follow up and that’s why they
hired me, to be able to follow up with a client to see if what we did helped, are they
still in the same home, give credibility to the program. And Harry Asuncion is one of
the families that we did help in the rental assistance program, which is what we’re
talking about today, and he shared very eloquently of the need of families. And what I
would like to say to each one of you and just draw a picture, if your own family
member was at risk or homeless and they came to knock on your door, what would
you do? You would first feed them. I’m Italian so that would be the first thing that I
would do is feed them, and Family Life Center does that at the shelter. We house
men, women, and children and give them a shower and food and a safe place to stay.
Also, people that are out in the community that are at risk come and walk in our
doors, and some of them are shame. But when they walk in…I receive the testimonies
after they’ve been helped and most of them will say, thank you, I was not…I didn’t feel
shame walking in. Once I walked into your doors, I felt family. And it’s no
coincidence that our name is Family Life Center, because we look at every client that
comes in as family, as what we would do if it was my child, what would we do if it was
my father. And we try to look them in the eye when they’re sitting across the table
from us, and say we care, we care about you, we care what happens, and we want you
to be successful. I have…we’ve gone into the community with employers to ask to hire
some of our clients, because a lot of times we might help with the first month rent, but
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then they need to sustain the rent, so we’re trying to fill that gap, to have employers in
the community to hire them. Also, we give them hope. And with the closing I’d like to
just read our mission: to stabilize the lives of people in their time of need with shelter,
food, clothing, and access to life changing support services that provide hope for a
better future. I’ve had more than one client tell me in the testimonies when I visited
them in their homes, I walked in with despair, but I walked out of your offices with
hope. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for your testimony this morning. Alice Lee will be followed
by William Ah Chan.
MS. LEE: Good morning, Chair White and Members of the Budget Committee. My name is
Alice Lee, representing Go Maui, a nonprofit agency which advocates for social and
important infrastructure improvements in our community. I am testifying on two
items. First, in strong support of the Department of Water Supply’s original budget
request. As you know, Go Maui has been working hard to support and promote
affordable housing. And thanks to all of you we have a revised residential workforce
housing ordinance. But now, in order for housing projects to move forward, we need
water. In addition to new source development such as the critically needed expansion
of the Iao Water Treatment Facility, which would serve over 3,000 homes. We also
need to have reliable systems that are upgraded, replaced as needed, and maintained
for the long term. We need to conserve water, use water wisely, and detect and resolve
leakage problems. All of these things need to be done on concert to ensure a reliable
and sustainable system. Unfortunately, these components have a high cost and no
one likes to raise rates and fees; however, we can’t keep kicking this can down the
road. Our population grows at a minimum of 1,500 people a year. And at least 1,000
of this 1,500 people are newborns. We have over 1,000 high school graduates a year.
We really need to address our current needs and the needs of our children, our future.
My second request is to ask for your support in funding Hale Makua because our
kupuna and other residents need your help as well. Thank you for your consideration
of these requests and for your hard work and dedication not only on this beast which
we call the Budget but for all that you do for our community. Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Lee.
MS. LEE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: After Mr. Ah Chan will be Lisa Darcy.
MR. AH CHAN: Aloha and good morning –
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aloha.
MR. AH CHAN: --Members of the Council, the Chair, Honorable Members. This is my first
time ever testifying here at the County Council. I’ve watched it for decades. I’ve seen
all of you do your hard work. This is in regard to my children. I’m here to testify for
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my children. They’re in the Mainland making a life for themselves. When they come
home, what are they going to see? This is an opportunity, we have an opportunity to
purchase a section of land that will be used by my children; don’t squander it, use it.
Thank you, Mr. Guzman, for bringing this…putting aside the money. You can’t match
the amount of legal and monetary firepower that are moving to this island. You have
this opportunity, take it. Worry about the budget later, get the land. It’s for our
children and that’s all I’m here for. I’ve enjoyed a beautiful life here in the island of
Maui. I’ve seen it changed drastically, almost exponentially in the last few years.
Again, we have a new Maui, a Maui with a lot of gates, a Maui with a lot broken and
cut-off access; that’s the new Maui. We have to preserve the old Maui. We need to
have the old Maui back. My dad was born and raised in Hamakuapoko, so was
Patsy Mink. She saw the future, she saw this…would become, you know, reality.
Please, Council, it is incumbent on all of you to serve our community, purchase it,
worry about the money and what we can do with it later. There’s a lot of, as I saw in
the testimony earlier, a lot of talent. A lot of people with knowledge who are ready to
put, even in a private way, money, make this thing a money maker. The tourists alone
will make it a money maker for the County. Purchase it, do it. I don’t see any
downside to getting land to provide open space for our community. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, can we get his name, please?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: If you could state your name for the record?
MR. AH CHAN: William Ah Chan.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
MR. AH CHAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Ms. Darcy will be followed by Joseph Gardner.
MS. DARCY: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Board. My name is Lisa Darcy, and I
have some good news for a change. I wanted to let everyone know that I am a newly
appointed board member for the Hawaii Public Housing Authority here in the State of
Hawaii, and I do hope that I am able to represent Maui very well. That said, I am here
to testify on the Proposed Budget increase or the rates for the buses. And, as you
know, I came to Maui about 12 years ago because of the lack of mental health
services. And over the past 12 years of some really hard work, I really can’t say that
I’ve seen much improvement. That said, I’m not here to necessarily discuss the
conditions of individuals with mental health needs, but really just overall low income
and people that are using the bus. The individuals that I speak of are on fixed
incomes generally or low incomes, and that means that they survive on between seven
to eight hundred dollars a month if they’re lucky. So increasing even from 45 to 60 or
from $2 to $3, again, for anybody who’s working, you have disposable income, you
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understand you can kind of cut out a latte once in a while. But for people who have
no money outside their rent, their food, their transportation, this is going to mean that
they’re not going to be able to get to appointments or they’re not going to be able to get
to what they need; or if they’re working, they may actually have to work more hours in
a month to pay for that $15. Again, that doesn’t sound like much, but what if
everybody in here had to work three to four, five to six more hours a month just to pay
for your transportation? I ask that you consider the severity of this proposal and the
impact that it will have on individuals that are on fixed incomes and low incomes. I do
support the proposal. And I’m not caught up on everything that has been proposed,
so if I’m behind, I apologize. But I did read that there was a proposal to combine some
of the categories; I think that’s a really smart idea, including seniors, disabled, and
students into one category. I think that makes a lot of sense. Again, I don’t support
any rate increases; but, again, any categorizations that we can put closer together
makes sense. Can I talk on related things like MEO? What Gerry Lum supports?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Anything within the Budget, but you have just 30 seconds.
MS. DARCY: Yeah, please support MEO. You know, Family Life is doing great work. I know
Ka Hale A Ke Ola’s getting cuts. When I hear of all of these cuts…even Vincent Mina
with the Maui’s farmers—I’m a member there, too—they’re doing incredible work and
they don’t really…they put a lot of…these are all places that put volunteer time in.
Please support them. I’m really, really asking you to consider that. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Darcy. Our next testifier is Joseph Gardner followed
by Smokey Bulcao-Moore.
MR. GARDNER: Hi, ladies and gentlemen. My name’s Joseph Gardner. I’m here in support
of the heritage corridor in Peahi, Maui. I was born and raised here on Maui. And over
the last 35 years I’ve seen this place go downhill real quick. Used to be able to go
camping and fishing all along the coastlines, enjoy the time with family and friends,
and now it seems like there’s nowhere left to go. Like Mr. Bode said, pretty soon the
only place that we will…be Honomanu, and that is not okay by me and many of my
peers. I was born in Kuau Cove right next to Mama’s Fish House where Mama’s Fish
House has completely taken over that whole subdivision and there’s no longer beach
access there. And I’m under the impression that there’s supposed to be ocean access
provided every say thousand yards or so many yards. Maui’s going in a really bad
direction. Our roads in Haiku are terrible, they need to be fixed, there’s no way that
we can sustain having a thousand more homes in Haiku with people traveling to the
grocery stores and Upcountry and there’s just no way. If any one of you guys drive on
Kaupakalua Road or any of these Haiku roads, you’ll see what I’m talking about. Also,
I’ve been doing taro patch restoration work in Keanae and Wailua Valley, and we have
to work very hard just to get enough water for the kalo fields. It has been a very, very
hard battle. And the more homes get built, the more wells get dug, the less water
there is. I just don’t see that Haiku can sustain much more homes with water. The
Grossmans said they’ve been waiting for 20 years for a water meter. How is that going
to affect them when this whole new subdivisions get built and these new homes get
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put up, and all these people who can afford water all of a sudden have water and these
local families who’ve been waiting for 20 years get cut in front of in line. I don’t think
it’s fair and I really, really appreciate you guys doing what you can to preserve as
much of that coastline as possible. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Gardner.
MR. GARDNER: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Smokey Bulcao-Moore, and he’ll be followed by
Alexander Stiller.
MR. BULCAO-MOORE: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. BULCAO-MOORE: Good morning, thank you, Council. I have a couple of…oh, I’m
sorry. My name is Smokey Bulcao-Moore. I’m here to speak on behalf of the purchase
of the land, Peahi and Jaws. Six or seven years ago we had the, what I would call,
misfortune of living in this area. It’s a very unhealthy space for families, especially
children to live that close to the ocean. We had to move away from this place after just
a couple of years. Because of the amount of moisture, salt coming off the ocean, it’s a
very unideal place to develop for houses. Also, I believe that Maui County must
purchase this land and preserve it. It’s one of the biggest attractions on Maui. It
absolutely saddens me to think that such a wonderful place to connect with nature
and be inspired to do good things for the Earth and for your family would be changed
into almost uninhabitable dwellings that would just rot away, the amount of moisture
and salt. And salt just destroys all the electronics, all the wiring. It’s just…would be
like building in a dessert, makes no sense. People that live there are local, they live
there a long time, their bodies, their systems have developed to endure what I could
not endure living there and my children. I think it would be a terrible idea to develop
this area and to cut off access for people to enjoy the natural beauty. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for your testimony. And following Mr. Stiller will be
Adam Pestana. And, members, when I call your name as being the next up, please
move towards the side of the room where the podium is.
MR. PESTANA: Aloha. My name’s Adam Pestana, and thank you, Council and Chair…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Now hold on, hold on just a second, I’m sorry. Is Mr. Stiller not here?
MR. PESTANA: Is it my…
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER (from the gallery): No, he had to go to work.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER (from the gallery): . . .(Inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Please proceed.
MR. PESTANA: I’m here to testify against the development of Maui north shore coastlines
and support the heritage corridor. I grew up and currently live in Haiku and work in
Kahului. Every day, going to work and coming home, there’s traffic in Paia and
couldn’t imagine how it would be with this expansion which will probably lead to
highways and bypasses and shortly after shopping centers and bigger corporations
will move in and many family businesses will be put out of business. And so that’s
why I disagree with the expansion. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Mr. Pestana. Ian Zastrow is our next testifier
followed by Chimo Shipp.
MR. ZASTROW: Aloha, Councilmembers.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aloha.
MR. ZASTROW: My name’s Ian Zastrow. I’m a resident and business owner of Haiku. I’m
just here in support of the heritage corridor proposal. Jaws, as we call it, in Peahi is a
very important place for a lot of us. It’s one of the main reasons that I live in Haiku.
Aside from Hookipa, it’s just a very special place. It’s something that I feel, if
anything, should be turned into a State park or in some kind of protected open access
to all of us who truly do enjoy going to Jaws in Peahi. Somebody else, I think it was
Alex Bode, who spoke a little bit about all the trash. And a lot of the…there’s a lot of
cars and other things that are left on this property. One of the reasons for that in the
last three or four years there’s been quite a shift in the market for scrap metal. And
I’m not sure how the funding works for SOS Metals—which I believe was previously
Hammerhead—but, at one point, people were being paid somewhere around $200 a
car, and now it actually costs almost $200 per vehicle to be removed. So we’re finding
on the north shore there’s a lot of trash dumping, particularly like metal, refrigerators,
and vehicles. I know that’s a bit of a side tangent, but maybe something that you guys
can address. Because if they are receiving taxpayer dollars or some kind of federal
grant, it really would help people on the north shore out. And unfortunately Jaws
does become basically the most available location to trash and to leave vehicles. But,
as a taxpayer, I would absolutely support any kind of upkeep fees to maintain access
to Peahi and Jaws. And for future generations to come, I just feel like not having that
in my life, it would really be nowhere near as fulfilled as it is at this point now. So I
just hope that guys can understand how important this part of land is to a lot of the
people in the community that you guys represent. And thank you for your time.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Zastrow. And following Mr. Shipp will be Dylan Bode.
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MR. SHIPP: Hello and thank you for hearing my testimony. I’m here to support the heritage
corridor and buying the land of Peahi in the coastline. I’m the President of
Sustainable Seafoods. I work directly with WESTPAC, Mama’s Fish House, and
Capische to basically make Hawaii’s seafood market more sustainable and support
local fisherman. Stopping any construction along any coastline is obviously you’re
going to benefit, make my job a lot easier in the future. We’re already way behind as
far as like keeping Hawaii’s seafood…bringing Hawaii’s seafood in locally because of
just the amount of people here and the destruction…anyway, thank you for hearing
me. I would appreciate any support. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Thank
Ke`eaumoku Kapu.

you,

Mr.

Shipp.

Mr.

Bode

will

be

followed

by

MR. DYLAN BODE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. DYLAN BODE: Thank you, Councilmembers. I’m here to ask you in consider
reinstating the $30,000 on Line 483 of the Budget for the Maui Academy of Performing
Arts. I’ve been a part of the Maui Academy of Performing Arts in three different ways.
I’ve been both a volunteer actor, I’ve been an educator, and I’ve also had the privilege
of being an audience member in their community productions. As an actor, the Maui
Academy of Performing Arts has allowed hundreds of members of our community with
professional experience in performing that they wouldn’t have in any other outlets on
this island. Also, in the community productions…you know, sorry…we’ve generated
about $78,000 for local small businesses, but that’s just a number and really what it
is, is the heart and soul of these productions. I guess, recently, I can speak from my
own experience of doing a show we did that spoke on the issue of mental disabilities,
and we had audience members come to these shows and each one of them was
touched in a unique way that only the arts can do. And if you take away that culture
and those arts, you take away the heart and soul of a civilization. And it leads me to
speak on being an educator in these programs. And I had the opportunity to travel to
hundreds of elementary and preschools around the state and now it’s in Maui County.
But we reached 10,000 students in our school partnership programs on each area of
the island and we had the opportunity to share with them a show, to pull them out of
their classroom for even just an hour and share with them the power of theatre and
the power of storytelling. And then not only that, we leave them with a study guide,
how can they incorporate art into their lives. And it’s just something more powerful
than I had ever seen. I see these kids that normally don’t have access to theatre and
those stories, I see them light up. They have the biggest smiles on their face when we
get to bring storytelling and art to them that they never get to see on Maui County.
And then as an audience member I’ve been able to…had the privilege of seeing the
Maui Academy of Performing Arts shows. And if any of you have seen our recent
productions of Les Miserables or Ms. Saigon at the Maui Arts and Cultural Center,
these shows are…from the audience around us they have quoted that, you know,
they’ve seen these shows on Broadway and they’ve seen these shows in regional
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theatres across the world and they said it’s…we meet that caliber. And to be able to
continue to provide these services for Maui County, I please, you know, I really ask
you from the bottom of my heart to reinstate us and reconsider that deletion of our
funds. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Next…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, can you get him to identify himself please?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I’m sorry. Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can he identify himself please?
MR. DYLAN BODE: Dylan Bode. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for coming this morning. And following Ke`eaumoku Kapu
is Jonathan Walczak-Pol.
MR. KAPU: Good morning, Councilmembers -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. KAPU: --Mr. Chair. Mahalo for allowing me this time to testify. My name is
Ke`eaumoku Kapu. I’m from Lahaina. And I’m also with the Aha Moku o Maui
representative. I’m before you today to support Guzman’s…to save Peahi. Reasons
why, you know, I’m from the west side and you know how detrimental the west side
basically has been, but we have a prime example of what basically could be created on
the west side by saving more of our shorelines and properties along the way. I think
this property is a lot larger than what we’ve been dealing with on the west side. And I
know some of the Councilmembers are affiliated with the Lipoa Point project that went
through legislation with a $20 million bond. So I know that the Budget that is set
aside hopefully to save Peahi; that’s, I would say, only a small fraction because now
you dealing with the private sector on what would be the compromise for them to
consider a purchase of, what is it, 1,000 acres, less? So you have, you know, a very
big debate in front of you. So my whole reason as to coming here is I’ve seen a lot of
deals go bad where everything is always becomes a compromise to the private sectors
that in order for them to go with whatever the recommendations from the general
community that they set aside these properties for a tradeoff on bigger development. I
hope that’s not the case in front of this County Council. I hope that this County
Council for this year sets a prime example for the general community that they
represent that we start doing things in protecting our shorelines and protecting more
of our property. One thing I don’t like about what came out from the legislation now
you have five different organizations competing on the proposal on who’s going to
manage these resources on the west side and Lipoa Point, which basically turned over
to the State under the Department of Land and Natural Resources. If this is the route
it’s going to go, I highly encourage the County to take whatever efforts that they need
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to to make sure that the County is the one that secures the land. It doesn’t be turned
over to the State Department of Land and Natural Resources where they going debate
as pretending to who is qualified to take care of these properties. So I just leave you
with this to set a good example for the general community and start grabbing more of
these lands before it’s lost forever, that our future generations tomorrow ain’t going to
know the bountiful and the beautifulness about what beholds in these properties.
And I would like to just take a strong stance on this. Although I’m from the west side,
I care for all open spaces and all shorelines for the benefit of the people. So mahalo,
thank you for your time.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Thank you, Mr. Kapu.
Following Mr. Walczak-Pol will be
Jacob Verkerke. Jonathan Walczak-Pol? Oh, there you are. Thank you.
MR. WALCZAK-POL: Good morning, everyone. My name is Jonathan Walczak-Pol, and I
strongly opposed the development of the coastline near the area…near the surf break
known as Jaws. I feel that the community of Haiku and the community of Maui
greatly benefit from this area, and having this area as an open space would greatly
benefit everyone; and having this area closed off and a private subdivision would only
benefit the people of the subdivision. And this area is a playground for the community
of Haiku and all of Maui. And I feel like the community needs more open spaces
because it’s quickly shrinking, and open space like this is good for the people to just
relax and unwind and have time to do what they want to do whether that be fishing or
surfing or just relaxing after a long day working. I feel like these kind of open spaces
are necessary for everyone, and I feel like we need to have more of them. And I feel
like there’s no need for more subdivisions. Like Mr. Pestana was talking about, the
traffic coming into Haiku and coming into Kahului is so bad already; with 1,000 more
homes, it would be beyond describable. Already, every day, the traffic coming into
Paia leads all the way to Spreckelsville—pardon me?—and I feel that we do not need it
to be all the way to Kahului. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for your testimony this morning. And Mr. Verkerke will be
followed by Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez.
MR. VERKERKE: Good morning, Chair White and Members of the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. VERKERKE: Ms. Baisa, your family’s not the only one where sometimes Akaku is the
most exciting thing happening. I was watching till 1:00 last night and I realized there
is need for clarification on a couple items. So I want to talk about the managed
services we’re talking about. I want to talk about the Information Systems Analyst V
position. Managed Services, the comprehensive lifecycle managed services is our
attempt to deal with the frustrations of the past as far as not having enough resources
in equipment and staffing to make sure that the desktop equipment stays within a
supported window of the manufacturers of hardware and software; and we need to
stay within that window to make sure that we have all the current patches, all the
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right upgrades and improvements in place to reduce or perhaps eliminate the risk of
cyber-security events at the desktop. We’ve suffered through that, we really need to
do something about it. The approach shifts the responsibility to the vendor. It uses a
leasing arrangement as you’ve suggested in the past. We have really no other options
of making sure that we improve the cyber security on the desktop. Information
Systems Analyst V position, it’s an existing position. There is somebody in that
position right now doing the work. It was grant funded through the Byrne Grant not a
State grant or anything else. It’s a renewable grant. We had a gentleman’s agreement
with the Prosecuting Attorney’s office that it would be renewed year after year. For
some reason, they decided to apply for a different position and left us high and dry. I
don’t want to try to speculate why, but the need for that position is still there. It’s
focused on criminal justice, we need to upgrade some of the systems again to provide
secure and current and updated capabilities for criminal justice information sharing,
and part of that again is to reduce the risks ‘cause the information gets intercepted
somehow. There’s security risks for cyber-attacks and what have you. It’s a critical
position and I really hope that you will take a hard look at finding the funding to do
that. Thank you for the opportunity.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you Mr. Verkerke. And questions? Seeing none, our next
testifier will be Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez followed by Cindy Reeves.
Tom
Blackburn-Rodriguez?
Okay.
We’ll move on to Cindy Reeves followed by
Tihani Kekiwi. Good morning.
MS. REEVES: Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Councilmembers. And thank you for the
further opportunity to address you to request your support for the full OED Budget
line for Maui County UH Tropical Ag and Human Resources.
My name is
Cindy Reeves, and I am the new Maui County Administrator. Based on the Council
discussions last night, I’m again providing the charts that I had provided that indicate
the County contributions in blue to local cooperative extension programs in
benchmark states, which range from 30 to 50 percent of the local budget. The average
being 20 percent across the country; but as you can see, in Maui County, that number
is less than 3 percent. I did just want to clarify that, yes, we are administered by the
University of Hawaii; and, yes, they are funded by the State. And those State funds do
provide for our faculty salaries on Maui and Molokai, all of our facilities and
operations cost; but in terms of our local programming in Maui County, we have no
other source of support for outreach programs to our citizens than the OED County
Budget allocation. I’d like to also just reinforce for you that we are good stewards of
County dollars. In 2013, Harold Kaiser retired as Administrator; and, due to staffing
issues, CTAHR was unable to spend down the $80,000 in support the County had
provided so we didn’t ask for additional funding in 2014. However, when we again
requested funding for 2015, our line item was cut in half to $40,000. This amount of
funding, 2.6 percent of our budget significantly curtailed the local programming that
we are able to do in Maui County this year. I’ve provided for you in the testimony ten
programs that have either been cut in half or eliminated due to this budget cut. This
includes our iris yellow spot virus, our Hawaii fruit fly program, elimination of the
diamond back moth resistance management program all of which greatly impact the
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crops on Maui, Molokai, and Lanai. Further, I’d like to refer you to the programs that
we do across the islands. We have landscape and golf course industry outreach on
Maui and Lanai; farmer education producing fruits and vegetable crops on Molokai
and Lanai; on Molokai, beginning farmers program. All of which are funded through
this County Budget line, and all of which have been cut in half this year. With
additional funding, we could focus on other areas of concern in the County including
the need or preparing Maui County farmers to past the new food safety regulations
that are coming down from FDA. The bottom line, however, and what I’d like to
reinforce, is that without County funding, none of these programs listed here would be
possible. I want to thank the County Councilmembers for all of your support which
we greatly appreciate and we put to good use. And I respectfully request your support
for the OED line item request for our item in this fiscal year so that we can provide
and continue to provide needed programs throughout Maui County. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Ms. Reeves. Our next testifier, Tihani Kekiwi,
will be followed by Skye Grossman.
MS. KEKIWI: Aloha, Councilmembers. My name is Tihani Kekiwi, and I just want to thank
you guys for hearing my testimony today. I support the open space fund to keep and
preserve the native and cultural lands of the Hamakualoa coastline. I live in Peahi. I
live right above Jaws. I go there every day. I can just go there and ride my bike, ride
my horse. But I’ve been in Maui my whole life, grew up here. I got the pleasure of
trail riding horseback, riding dirt bike, fishing at the bay, barbecuing, and just simply
watching the waves break at Jaws. If I ever needed to find peace and relaxation, I
could always take a walk to Peahi with my dogs or I could spend quality time with
family doing outdoor activities like hiking, biking, or jogging in such a beautiful
environment. It’s a simple way I can relieve my stress just being outside, outdoors in
the green scenery and seeing ocean views from the cliffs. I love having traditional
access to the north shore being that this is the last remaining portion of Maui’s north
shore heritage corridor. This place has value for its view sheds, natural resources,
cultural resources, and recreational uses. Peahi is the last piece of empty land on
Maui that I can think of that’s left to the public. This place has two historic heiaus
and it’s been my family’s and my kupunas’ fishing grounds for centuries. Being
Hawaiian, I want to have access to all these gathering spots my family survived on to
support my family members when times were hard. Historic and kingdom trails pass
through here which is an important part of my history that could get lost. Keeping
this land undeveloped and untouched is guaranteeing my children a chance to know
where our native history comes from and how to practice our Hawaiian culture. Since
the inception of Maui County’s Open Space Fund in 2002, many significant and
special places have been preserved and saved from development. Hamakualoa district
has never received benefits of the Open Space Preservation Fund. With that being
said, I feel that the Hamakualoa coastline should be perfect fit for the Open Space
Natural Resources Cultural Resources and Scenic Views Preservation Fund with all
the recreational use it has and its native Hawaiian landscapes. If we could do
something with this land, I would want it to be farmed; that’s the way my ancestors
would have wanted it and if they could be here today to stand up for the aina. Thank
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you for considering the Open Space Fund to help preserve the land so it would be
there for my children and grandchildren. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Kekiwi.
Austin Kalama.

And Mr. Grossman will be followed by

MR. SKYE GROSSMAN: Hi, good morning. My name is Skye Grossman. I’m Maui born. I
grew up right next to Peahi, Maui; and I support the heritage corridor proposal. And I
grew up there hiking the trails, riding my back, walking my dogs, taking my horses to
exercise, you got to get ‘em running, fishing off the rocks, watching the waves. These
areas are part of my home growing up. It gave me a fun place to exercise. Being able
to do these things help me learn and respect and connect with the land. And I think
we should preserve these areas for the locals and future generations so that they may
continue to enjoy and respect these areas as I have. I think that no good can come
from the development, it could block off access to hiking trails and bays forcing people
to go somewhere else. And it’s hard to think of many open spaces that are left. And
development could also damage the historical and cultural heritage; therefore, I think
these properties should be preserved for their recreational, cultural, and historical
values. Also, I want them to be protected from anything that could harm its wellbeing.
Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for your testimony this morning. And Mr. Kalama will be
followed by Sunny Kalama.
MR. KALAMA: Good morning, Maui County Councilmembers.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. KALAMA: Thank you for this opportunity to speak. My name is Austin Kalama and I’m
17 years old. I’m here to support the heritage corridor. I think buying this land is a
great opportunity to create a safe place for the youth of this island to hang out. I love
to fish, hike, camp, and most of all surf. My family has been doing this for
generations here in Hawaii. If the north shore gets all developed it’s going to be like
Oahu. I want my kids and grandkids to enjoy this amazing island like we are all living
now. If this part of the island gets developed, what is going to stop the rest of the
island from becoming developed? Haiku is one of the last places on this island that is
undeveloped, and I want…and I, as well as most people I know, would like to keep it
this way. This island is slowly becoming way overdeveloped. I don’t want this place to
come like Oahu and all crowded. This place made me who I am today. Jaws or Peahi
has a very deep meaning to me. I remember being a little kid playing on the lookout
watching my dad surf. This spot gave my family everything it has. My parents were
married on the cliff at Jaws. I want to one day take my children to the cliff and show
them how much power or mana this island and this place has. People come from all
around the world just to surf and even just watch this amazing wave break. It’s my
dream to one day soon ride this wave and for one day my children to experience this
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place the way I have; and if it gets overdeveloped, I don’t think that’s going to be able
to happen. Thank you for letting me speak.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for being here this morning. And Sunny Kalama will be
followed by William Knowlton.
MS. KALAMA: Good morning, County Council. Thank you for having me here. Again, my
name is Sunny Kalama, and I support the heritage corridor. I don’t know if you guys
know the story behind Peahi, but way back when in the Hawaiian days the man would
bring the wife or their woman to Peahi and ride this powerful wave for them, and
that’s what happened for me and my family. Dave Kalama, I don’t know if you guys
know him, but he was one of the first to surf Peahi. And ever since I was a kid I grew
up in Peahi; that was my playground, that is our playground. And one day when I’m
older and I have kids I want to take them there and be like, “your papa he surfed this
place, and this is where I grew up;” and I want it to be the same for them, and I want
them to have the same experiences I did. But if we let someone build a hotel or
something that’s not provided for us, the Hawaiians, because we don’t have enough
money for it, then it’s going to be a huge downfall for us. It’s going to set us back and
we are not going to benefit from it. Number one, it’s going to pollute the ocean, the
land. There’s already how many sick turtles in the ocean because of just Paia and
Haiku alone, it’s not good, that needs to be fixed. And just the traffic is terrible, by
itself. With extra land provided there for people from the outside is going to be even
worse. So, yeah, I feel like in this time in history, the community, we know what we
want and we want a nice, clean environment. And I feel what we could do with this
land is have a place for us, the community, to go there and just take this environment
and really just enjoy ourselves, you know. And I would hate to see it in the hands of
someone who won’t nourish it properly. And so I just please ask you to consider
buying this land and help take care of it and Maui and what Peahi is as a beach and
for the whole world.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Ms. Kalama.
MS. KALAMA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Mr. Knowlton is up next and Mr. Blackburn-Rodriguez will follow
him.
MR. KNOWLTON: Good morning, Mr. Chair –
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. KNOWLTON: --Councilmembers. My name is William Knowlton. I’ve lived in
Hamakualoa since 1980. I live, like other folks, on Oili Road before people started
surfing Jaws. That whole area from Maliko to Halehaku, Kakipi Gulch, I considered to
be my range. It was all open space. I’ve walked that area, I’ve seen the archaeology,
the trails, the old roads, it’s a beautiful place. I’d like to thank this Council for picking
- 45 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

up Lipoa Point, Honolua Bay, and Launiupoko; and I am very happy that you guys are
paying attention to Hamakualoa. I sat on the cliff there where I live at Uaoa Bay, the
next bay over and I’ve seen a pile of sharks in the bay circling a turtle and the turtle
did a smart thing, it swam to the corner of bay and the sharks couldn’t circle it
anymore and the turtle escaped. I’ve seen whales being born in Uaoa Bay and I’ve
seen owls fly right over my head silently. It’s like six feet over my head. The reason
why I bring up owls is because, you know, I’m a Christian, but I do believe that I have
a connection to the animals and some of the spirits. One time I was sitting on my
deck looking down towards the ocean and this iwa was just flapping it’s wings slowly
heading towards Hana and I seen this pueo just charge that iwa and knock the iwa off
its path, and I kind of relate that to what’s happening here today where the iwa bird
some people consider it a thief and the owl is the protector. And I just would like
to…my interpretation of what I saw was that the developers are coming and somebody
got to knock those unethical developers off their path and do the right thing. I went
on the web last night to look at these subdivisions that are up for sale, and they are
being advertised as exclusive. And I’m almost done here. I have had a problem with
haoles coming in—sorry, foreigners, whatever you want to call ‘em—I’m walking on my
trail to the ocean and these guys come out and go, oh, you can’t come down here
anymore. And I was…my wife was here earlier, my son was seven years old. These
guys come out and go, you can’t come down here anymore, you’re trespassing; that’s
not right. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Knowlton.
followed by Carolyn Wright.

And Mr. Blackburn-Rodriguez will be

MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: Mr. Chairman, Members of the Budget Finance Committee.
My name is Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez, and I’m representing the nonprofit policy
advocacy group Go Maui. Before I being my testimony, Mr. Chairman, I would like to
apologize for not being present in the Chamber when you called my name. It was a
personal difficulty, but I do apologize for that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Not a problem.
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: The goals of Go Maui are to empower local residents to
obtain housing, educational opportunities, and employment in a healthy environment
and a vibrant economy while respecting our diverse cultures. Go Maui is in support of
the Budget submitted by the Water Department. It is clear that locating and
delivering clean water at an affordable price remains one of our policymakers most
desired and challenging goals, and an abundance supply of affordable water is critical
to the development of affordable housing. Under the current Water Department
administration, there has been, thankfully, a welcomed movement towards planning
based on logic, science, and cost. The Committee is more than correct to examine all
department budgets including the Water Departments and ask the hard questions.
Those questions will improve the ultimate product and make it more efficient. The
Department has presented a plan for the future based on the needs they have
identified. The Council will have oversight on that plan and its execution. If the
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Department and its management fail to deliver on their plan, there are remedies
available to correct such a situation. In conclusion, as the Committee makes its final
decision, we ask that the Committee examine any reductions in light of their potential
impact on the overall department plan. Mahalo and, once again, thank you for your
tremendous hard work. This is democracy in action. It makes one proud to be a
Mauian and proud to be an American. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for your testimony. Our next testifier is Carolyn Wright
followed by Cynthia Nazario-Leary.
MS. WRIGHT: Good morning, my name is Carolyn Wright. I am the Director of Education
with Maui Academy of Performing Arts, and I’m here to respectfully urge you to please
reinstate the $30,000 in the budget for Maui Academy of Performing Arts. I’d like to
focus my couple of minutes here on one portion of that 30,000 which is $20,000 that
we’ve asked for for our school partnership programs. You heard Dylan Bode speak a
couple minutes ago that our school partnership programs reach almost 10,000 Maui
school children every year. And in addition to the educational theatre tour that Dylan
spoke about, we also have music and drama residencies in the schools. We send our
professional teaching artists out into the community, they go directly into the
classrooms, we reach kindergarten through twelfth grade, and they work hand in
hand with the classroom teachers to take the curriculum that the kids are already
working on so stories may be there doing a biography of Rosa Parks in fifth grade or
Romeo and Juliet for ninth grade. They take the stories that are already part of the
curriculum and they teach the students how to look at those stories, how to approach
the stories through the eyes of an actor. So they look at it and they look at the
characters, they look at the setting, they look at the plot, the themes, and they
use…the students use their bodies, their voices, their imaginations to bring these
stories to life. And so for kids who don’t learn as effectively through the more
traditional instructional strategies, the arts provide a really powerful entry point into
learning for them. We know that the research shows that kids who are engaged in
regular arts activities, sustained participation in the performing arts, they have better
SAT scores, they have better attendance at school, they have better graduation rates.
What MAPA has done over the course of decades now really, year after year, week after
week, every week of the school year, we go into the schools and we work with these
kids to give them this opportunity. And not only are they learning really important
reading comprehension skills and reading response skills; but they’re also learning the
skills, the 21st century skills, that are really important for them to have for success in
life and also, once they graduate, out in the workplace, skills that actually I saw in
action here last night when I was watching you talk about the Budget: effective
communication skills, collaboration skills, the ability to prioritize, to analyze, to
synthesize. All of these are skills that this regular, sustained participation in the arts
provides for these kids. I’ve been in arts education for 30 years. I’ve been really
blessed to see the impact firsthand on kids in this community, on my own children,
and I urge you to please reinstate the $30,000 for Maui Academy of Performing Arts.
Mahalo.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Helga Fiederer.

Thank you very much.

And following Ms. Nazario-Leary will be

MS. NAZARIO-LEARY:
Aloha, Chairman White and Councilmembers.
My name is
Cynthia Nazario-Leary.
I’m testifying in support of increased funding for the
University of Hawaii’s Cooperative Extension Service College of Tropical Agricultural
and Human Resources here in Maui County. I am currently a temporary hire
coordinating the master gardener program and I’m acting as the urban horticulturist.
The master gardener program here in Maui and throughout the State is a volunteer
program that is a very highly valuable service to the community and the County by
providing a help desk and various workshops and classes to the public. This garden
help desk provides answers to, you know, all sorts of garden questions. In the past
five years, we’ve helped address 2,000 cases or problems and assisted over 1,100
people with their gardening issues. Master gardeners also help in providing classes
like fruit-fly management classes which help people deal with fruit-fly issues in the
yards. And I know that that funding has been limited, so being able to reinstate that
will continue to assist the public since we have those classes about once a month and
they fill up quite rapidly. Master gardeners I know volunteer hours, allow agents,
allow the agents that are being paid for by the State to concentrate on farmers and
commercial Ag issues. And they can kind of, you know, alleve them of little details or
little issues that come up with the public and just kind of free up their time. And so
I’m speaking…I’m here testifying to get increased funding that will also allow our
master gardener program to expand to Molokai and Lanai and potentially create an
urban garden center here on the island of Maui where the public can come and learn
about different gardening techniques from composting to pest management, water
issues that will really continue to educate the public and be of service to the
community of Maui. And mahalo. Thank you very much for your time. Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for being here this morning.
followed by Kolomona Fernandez.

And Ms. Fiederer will be

MS. FIEDERER: Good morning, everybody. My name is Helga Fiederer. And I’m speaking
here on behalf of my son Taona and his four friends who were not able to come today.
And this is in regard to the acquisition of the coastal lands in front of Jaws. We live in
Haiku on East Kuiaha and his friends live close by. And one thing that they
absolutely love to do and are very passionate about is they love to go down to Jaws.
And when they were younger, we took the mountain bikes down there, we hiked, and
friends have horses and so we played that way. But as they were getting older and
they’re teenagers, they have their motorbikes and they just love to go down there and
ride their motorbikes; and when they come back, they’re dirty and they’re hungry, and
they’re very, very happy. And there is also something that I see that I feel is really
important: they are very content, they are very satisfied, they feel like they have done
something incredibly important. What I see in them is that they have gone to a wild
place, they have experienced themselves to be one with nature, they have become
nature; and that is something that we cannot do when there is a subdivision. Yeah,
when somebody gets depressed and they want to go out for a walk, they’re not gonna
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go into a subdivision. They’re going to go out into a place where there is nature, where
it’s beautiful, inspirational, scenery, they’re going to go to a place where they can just
walk and just be themselves. And so just to be short, I think that this is very, very
important, you know, for them to become stewards of the land. And the only way we
become good stewards of the land is by feeling the power of the land, and where else
can you do that in Haiku? Not really. And especially Jaws with the beautiful waves
and the expansiveness of the coastline, that is so magnificent, that is the place. So I
ask you to please really consider the acquisition of this beautiful land for the public so
we all can use it in whichever way, you know, to grow food on or to make it into a
park; but to keep it and not develop it. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for your testimony this morning. Mr. Fernandez will be
followed by Greg Cravalho.
MR. FERNANDEZ: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. FERNANDEZ: My name is Kolomona Fernandez. I’m a native Hawaiian, local, and lover
of Jaws just like everyone else here. Just to think about this place being developed,
you know, all you hear is construction and development no preservation. Jaws is the
Super Bowl of surfing just like what everyone thinks of as Waimea or Mavericks or
everyone like…people come from all over the world to surf Jaws, you know, and being
someone who’s there every swell I can attest to seeing different cultures and people
year after year come by and surf this big wave that everybody wants a piece of. You
know, having that taken away or potentially blocked from the public to all these
visitors that come and do spend money on our island to come and be a part of this
special wave that we have here right on Maui is…to me, it’s kind of sad there’s no
really preservation, no one knows what’s there, all we hear is development. You know,
for a lot of the people that have left, you know, all my friends if 100 or more of them,
they can’t be here, if they were, they’d probably say the same thing. It’s not only
special to me, it’s special to a lot of people. Just to think that it may be one day might
be developed is kind of sad. I mean we all love the way it looks, you know, it’s
beautiful, it’s special to all of us that love it. And, yeah, I’m in support of the heritage
corridor. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much for your testimony.
followed by Chelsea Hill.

Mr. Cravalho will be

MR. CRAVALHO: Aloha kakou. My name is Greg Cravalho. I was born and raised here in
the sugar plantation of Puunene. I’m testifying on behalf of MEO and I’m against
cutting the budget on their rental assistance program. I’m actually one that is being
helped right at the moment as I speak through their program. What had happened is
that three years ago I had a massive heart attack—prior to that I had my own
electrical contracting business—and upon having the heart attack, I actually had
sudden death and I’m a miracle that I’m still alive. But what happened is I only have
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25 percent of my heart that is working and so the doctors didn’t want me to go back
into the work field in the stress so they disabled me. And what it did was it brought
me to a place that the bank eventually foreclosed on us. And in doing that, found me
and my family out on the street. What happened is I actually went to MEO to get an
application for a young man who came here from the Mainland to help his parents,
and in doing so I ran across Agnes Groff who’s a longtime friend. In fact, I did a lot of
electrical work for MEO when I had my own business. And, anyways, we were talking
and she found out my situation. She said, hey, you know, there’s a rental program,
assistance program that maybe might be able to help you and your family; and I
wasn’t even aware of that. And so she told me, let’s go see Gerry Lum, which I’ve
known for years. I…know Sandy, I know Agnes, Baisa, I know a lot of people there.
But, anyway, what happened is I qualified; and, at the moment, they helping me. And
I’m not sure what’s going to be down the road, but it’s one day at a time. But I’m just
so grateful. MEO have been there several times in my life. Once maybe about
16 years ago when I came into a situation that I had to leave the company that I was
with. I could not agree with some of the things were happening. I was without a job,
ended up going to MEO working, I had a CDL license, I end up working there in
Transportation. That was the greatest job I ever had, serving the community; and
that’s what MEO is doing. And I hope you guys can consider not cutting the budget
for them, because I don’t know what’d happen if they weren’t there. Again, mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Cravalho. Following Ms. Hill will be Dr. Joe Ritter.
MS. HILL: Good morning, Councilmembers, Council Chair. My name is Chelsea Hill. I’m a
local businessperson, a mother, and a resident of Haiku. I’m testifying in support of
Councilmember Guzman’s proposal to dedicate $3.2 million—is that correct?—to
preserve the Hamakualoa coastline. This sacred land has laid fallow for decades and
has become a dumping ground for old vehicles and appliances and has been littered
with dangerous rubbish like intravenous needles and broken glass. I’m fully in
support of Maui County purchasing as many of the Hamakualoa coastline parcels as
possible, cleaning them up, and turning the land into safe park land for Maui families
and visitors to use and enjoy. If these lots are sold privately, as they are now poised to
do, Hawaii says, goodbye, aloha to open space and public access to this precious,
unique coastline. Development cannot be undone. Please preserve this natural
treasure. Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much for your testimony.
followed by Seth Crippen. Good morning.

And Mr. Ritter will be

MR. RITTER: Good morning, Honorable Chair White, esteemed Committee Members. I am
Dr. Joe Ritter, a taxpaying voting citizen and resident of Maui County. This truly is
my privilege to stand before you and speak as a private citizen on two topics: recycling
and false GMO studies. Curbside recycling has been terminated with biased surveys
and outrageous public lies in the news scaring people by telling them recycling causes
global warming. I did a PhD in atmospheric radiative transfer and supported multiple
NASA campaigns on climate research, and I’m telling you that these comments by a
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County employee made to manipulate the public are patently false and are shocking.
Anaergia will build a garbage disposal plant and there’s no environmental impact
study. The refuse-derived fuel has no customers on Maui. The proposed refuse plant
will require over $150 million in payments by Maui County, and the Mayor has
already unilaterally signed that contract bypassing the County Council authority, your
authority, Council. Curbside recycling was terminated to support the large waste
stream.
This waste disposal plant requires, while ignoring, the need for an
environmental impact statement. This is potentially illegal; and, most assuredly, we
can agree that two wrongs do not make a right. It is fair to pay what curbside
recycling costs. According to a public spreadsheet made by a County employee—who
was subsequently silenced and put on leave—the actual cost is $4 per year per house.
If the Department of Solid Waste needs more money for other operations, rather than
put out a bias survey, they should ask for funds explicitly for required operations in a
transparent budget not try to kill recycling to support a $150 million contract that was
signed and not ratified by the Council. I also here address the $50,000 line item for
what is being called a GMO study. This is really a feel-good, kumbaya meeting and
not in any way a scientific study. Peter Adler, PhD, the leader of Accord 3.0, is not
even a physical scientist. He’s a sociologist with a degree from a distance learning
center called Union Institute. I’ve read the report from Kauai’s so-called study and it
is right out of the Monsanto Corporation playbook. This is not a scientific study. It is
a small-group discussion of biased papers about like a book review from a group at a
library. I’m a scientist, and I tell you this is not science, it is a sham, it’s wasting our
money in order to hoodwink the public. Do not waste taxpayer money to fund the fake
studies to quiet the masses. If you want a real study, then do real testing of
pesticides, real testing of air, land, and water; demand tracking of asthma, birth
defects, cancers, and absolutely make sure it’s overseen by a real science team by
someone who has no conflict of interest and by someone whose science career does
not depend on being paid by either side of this important issue. Our Constitution
demands that you protect our natural resources, please uphold the public trust
doctrine. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Thank you, Dr. Ritter.
Clifton [sic] Bright.

Mr. Crippen will be followed by

MR. CRIPPEN: Aloha, good afternoon. My name’s Seth. Hope you all can hear me okay
here.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that’s good. Thank you.
MR. CRIPPEN: So I’m here strongly in favor of the proposal to obtain the corridor
Hamakualoa coastline, heritage corridor. I guess that I don’t have too much to say
other than I’ve heard that there’s supposed to be a new water feature built at Kahului
Airport for a total of $2.9 million. If this proposal will be able to purchase all this land
from K Bay, Kuiaha Bay, to Oili side of Peahi for less than 4 million, and if it was to
not be purchased for 4 million and if this oldest acreage could go and build imagine
that the median home price of about $750,000 per home in Haiku area versus these
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subdivision homes that are gonna be at baseline of at least 1 to 7, 8 million dollars
per, if you could get this land for $4 million, that’s a steal, no pun intended. But just
seriously that for such a small portion of money when the overall budgets in the State
and the County are concerned, I know it’s not easy to allocate funds and resources,
but just saying that for posterity, for future generations, and for the cultural and
historical legacy of that land and this land, I think that’s pono and it’s what should be
done. And I don’t feel that you would ever see a place like Iao Valley here or Waikapu
Valley or if you had Polipoli or anywhere, if somebody proposed to build subdivisions
on that land, if that land’s lease expired, it would be shocking and I don’t see why it’s
appropriate to do so in such a place that has such a historical, cultural and
traditional and present significance to cultural and the population of this whole state
and this whole planet. So thank you very much for hearing me.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Crippen. Next testifier is Clinton Bright followed by
Brett Henning.
MR. BRIGHT: Aloha, Council Chair and Councilmembers. I’m honored to have the privilege
to come and talk to you. I am a resident of right there in Peahi. I live in the gulch.
We have been squeezed of water for a number of years. I live down that road that
number of my community people have spoke about: the rubbish, the misuse of the
land. I am…heart hurts for the land. We understand growth and production is good
for our communities and people to move on and strive forward. We look back at the
history of this place. This place fed a lot of people. It was a community thriving from
ocean to mountain. Google the map, you can see that the opening of this waterway
reaches the mountaintop where our kupuna used to pray for the rains from Haiku to
Hana. I don’t know if there is something that I could say here before you folks that
had not already been said other than that I lived here on this property for 44 years
and now become a grandfather to my eldest son and now still live in this community.
Also, again, I don’t know if I can say anything more that you have not heard other
than I am honored to hear that this Council has spoken up about this land. There are
many historical sites upon this land. I am privileged to speak about them. Because
there are heiaus, there are burial sites, there are taro patches that are overgrown,
unused, misused, dumping areas, just numerous wrongs have been taken upon this
land. And I wish that the number of people that have come before you folks help you
understand, and with the grace in your hearts understand that the community does
need help. I am just a common person that lives in the area and has a big heart for
you folks and for the community surrounding. Number of people that have spoke to
you this evening…or this morning have a lot of very great topics: on the housing of
our community people, from the building of new works, and opportunities for jobs in
our community. We do feel that growth is a great thing for our island and our people.
And as the letterhead is, a corridor for heritage, we come before you as people live
there, we live the heritage, we are struggling, and we need the help of you folks as our
Council to provide ways and means for our culture and our heritage to strive on.
Thank you so much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Mr. Bright.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, can we get his name please?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Clifton [sic] Bright.
MR. BRIGHT: I’m sorry…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, it’s okay. We got it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We got it, we got it, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And Brett Henning will be followed by Elizabeth Key.
MR. HENNING: Hello, good morning, thank you. My name is Brett Henning. I was born on
Oahu, moved here in fifth grade. Been fishing at Jaws ever since I moved here,
fishing, riding dirt bikes, going down there and cruising, hanging out, you know. It’s
now it’s kind of our last little spot we have to go and…even to even get access, you
know, they bought up Peahi Point down the road, and now the access is like…it’s like
two-mile walk to get to where you need to go to go fishing and stuff. So I just feel like
we really need to save this spot, you know, I’m in support of the heritage corridor.
And lot of people like to go down there and do what we like to do. You know, the one
mom was talking about riding dirt bikes, that’s what I do now. I’m really into riding
motocross and riding, trail-riding everything, and it’s really the last spot in Haiku to
even ride really, you know, where you’re not going to get chased away or anything.
And just want to say, support of the heritage and save the land, for sure.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Henning.
MR. HENNING: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Elizabeth Key will be followed by Michael Covich.
MS. KEY: Wow, let me first say that I hate public speaking. I had anxiety all last night
about coming today; but I felt this was really important, so it’s worth it to come down
and speak from my heart. I’m in favor of the heritage corridor.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Take your time.
MS. KEY: My daughter will be a second-generation raised here on Maui. And I feel it’s very
important to have a place that I can take her where she can enjoy the ocean and be
part of the community and not feel like she’s being kept out by gates. My people who
are only here maybe once a year and don’t even enjoy…won’t even be there to enjoy it
the way the Maui people will. I feel like Maui’s land is filled with multi-million dollar
homes all along the coastline, and it’s very important to keep an area that is for the
community to build a stronger community. Maui is…that’s what Maui’s based on is
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community, and that’s what makes it beautiful is the community and the land brings
soul to the people. So I just want to just…that’s all I have to say. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. It wasn’t so hard, was it?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can we get her name please, Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Elizabeth Key.
MS. KEY: Liz Key.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And Mr. Covich will be followed by Paul Solomon.
MR. COVICH: Good afternoon, Chair, Councilmembers. I’d like to speak in favor of the
heritage corridor. Beach access has been restricted considerably since I’ve been here.
And I’m primarily a…advocate…I was saying I used to tell people of mental health that
the more time you spend in the “was,” the less time you have for an “is.” What’s really
important is to leave wases behind. This is the one chance this community has not to
make something a “was,” but to keep it to an “is” for the generational families that
have truly built this community. Okay. MEO, please fully fund whatever they want.
The Life Center, please give them whatever they want and need. They’re the backbone
of the disadvantaged in this community and they deserve every bit of money they can
get. An interesting thing crossed my mind. A friend of mine asked me the question
the other day, can we speak to taxes, Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. COVICH: About the taxes and why banks that have homes in foreclosure—in other
words, not ones that are in the process, but they already have possession of—are still
allowed to keep the homeowners exemption. Now I can see where a property changes
hands and a year goes by when this issue is not addressed; but once a bank takes
control of the piece of property, there should be no waiting for a year, they should lose
that tax break immediately. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Covich. Mr. Solomon will be followed by Joseph Akiu.
MR. SOLOMON: Aloha -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aloha.
MR. SOLOMON: --Mr. Chair and Councilmembers. My name is Paul Solomon. I live in
Haiku, and I have three items. First of all, I would ask that the County support the
$20,000 for the Hawaii Farmers Union Maui Chapter from the Agricultural Promotions
Grant under the Economic Development Program to continue the Farm Apprentice
Mentoring Program. The Farmers Union does so much for sustainability here. As
most of you know, we, you know, we import almost 90 percent of our food, and the
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Farmers Union’s really working to help farmers here on the island thrive so we can
grow more of our own food and do it in a very sustainable way that does not destroy
our environment. So I ask you to please support that. Secondly, I am in support of
the north shore open space to acquire the coastal lands from Kuiaha to Peahi. Many
people have already spoken about this. As someone who lives in Haiku, you know,
over the years, if you look back, over the past 30-40 years you’d be seeing so much
development. We’ve seen forests disappearing, we’ve seen coastal lands that were
open space now being privatized and no access. We’re seeing overdevelopment that
the coral reefs are dying. We see on the west end where they developed and now the
silt is going into the oceans. We’re seeing the marine life suffering. Please, we really
need to develop in a way that really protects our environment, what we have here.
Tourists don’t come here to look at housing developments. They come here because of
the natural beauty that we have here. So please, please support this. And the third
thing I want to talk about is the Mayor’s proposed line item grant for $50,000 to be
used for what he described as a GMO study. And I know that people have talked
about this; but, once again, this is not a study. It’s a joint fact-finding working group
led by a mediation company. And their own website in this said this group will not
produce original research. What we really need is original research, soil and water
samples, and a study that’s specific to what’s occurring here in Hawaii by nonpartisan
researchers who are not connected to the chemical companies and the GMO
companies. The GMO companies, they’ve spent over $15 million to defeat the
moratorium bill, they’ve spent more on court. They could have funded over 30 studies
by now. So I also know that Councilmember Cochran and Couch have put a proviso
in for…that the item should read, “provided the $50,000 shall be used for GMO study
and should not be used for JFF or for mediation services” and I’m requesting that the
money not be used to fund the mediation services but instead used to fund a real
environmental impact study and that if it’s not used for that, that it be stricken.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you very much for your testimony, Mr. Solomon.
MR. SOLOMON: Thank you for your time.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Mr. Akiu is the last person to have signed up to testify this
morning. If there’s anyone else in the Chambers who would like to provide testimony
please come forward. Joseph Akiu? I guess he needed to go home or to work. Is
there anyone else in the Chambers wishing to provide testimony? Seeing none, we’ll
go to the district offices. First to Hana. Morris, do you have any testifiers?
MR. HAOLE: Afternoon, Chair. There is no one here to testify.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. And we’ll go next to the Lanai District Office.
Denise, do you have any testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify at the Lanai Office.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And now to Molokai District Office. Ella, do you have any
testifiers?
MS. ALCON: There’s no testifiers here on Molokai.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much.
close public testimony.

Members, without objection, the Chair will

COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you for your patience this morning, Members. And we’ve
gotten through quite a number of testifiers and we appreciate their input. With that,
Staff, should we recess until 1:30? Staff is on your side, Members, they’re going to
give you till 1:45. We’ll be in recess until 1:45. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:17 p.m.
1:52 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . …to order. I want to thank Mr. White for taking care of the
morning’s duties for the Chair. My apologies, Members, I was dealing with the EPA
Administrator on the proposed new rule, Waters of the US where we are in difference
of opinion regarding the new proposal. From the County’s perspective to the agency’s
proposal as well as dealing with a White House initiative for the State of Hawaii. So
that was what I was doing to assist us this morning with our Federal…partner…I’ll be
nice.
ITEM BF-1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2016 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY
OF MAUI (CC 15-41)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’re going to start the second round of Capital Improvement
Projects review. So we’re still under that same parameters that we did Operations that
we started yesterday evening. So we’ll go first to Page 43, Line 1224, Parks and
Recreation, General Fund, Hana-Keanae-Kailua. Have a proposed…
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: What page?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Forty-three. Yeah. So, Mr. Carroll, sir…
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No, that is good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You okay, sir?
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay. Do we have consensus, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. General Fund, Paia-Haiku. We’ll give Mr. White a few
minutes.
So we’ll get back to Line 1231.
Let’s move to 1236.
Makawao-Pukalani-Kula-Ulupalakua, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Of course we don’t like the
reduction, but we will take our share of the pain. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Do we have consensus, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you so much for your cooperation with each other and this
Committee. Under Road Improvements, General Fund, this is also under the
Makawao-Pukalani-Kula area. We recommended moving this project…
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, we have consensus on that already.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, I’m sorry, you’re right. My apologies. We got to look for the colors
thing.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. General Fund, okay, we’ll give Mr. Victorino a chance to give
comment on Line 1248 and 1252. Mr. Guzman, Central Maui, Parks and Rec,
Line 1257?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, I don’t have a problem…oh, I’m sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, I don’t have a problem with that in the reduction of
the…but I also wanted to add in—and I don’t know where the appropriate spot is—for
the Kahului Community Center, a design.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Didn’t we put money in for that before, Staff? I thought we had
some design money so is there a deficient amount, Mr. Guzman, you’re aware of?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, they hadn’t used it and –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --I wanted to put in a placeholder.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay. So do you know if it’s lapsed already or…
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I believe so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll verify –
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the status and then…be happy to work with you –
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --on your request, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you very much, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Okay. Do we have consensus on Line 1257?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Mr. Couch?

Okay, thank you.

Okay.

Line 1282, South Maui Parks System,

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch…Members, do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Waipuilani…oh, no, that’s not…West Maui Parks System,
Line 1292, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sure, consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Line 1303, the Chair would definitely support his own
proposal. So is there consensus, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
I believe somebody mentioned a revision—I think was
Mr. White—on the apparatus bay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, yes, I mean he’s very consistent. He feels if it’s…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So we’re going to come back to that when he gets here?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean I’ll give him that opportunity. Okay, under 1309, Molokai District,
General Fund, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Do we have consensus, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The one above, though, for your Lanai Parks System –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --is that consensus?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, you’re okay with delete?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sharing the pain, got it.

- 59 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Okay, under Countywide, General Fund, I have Police reduced to
100,000 for Countywide Facilities. Let’s see, Mr. Victorino is not here. Who is PIA’s
Vice-Chair? Mr. Couch, any comments at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No. I believe Mr. Victorino had the concerns.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: It was Ms. Crivello that had a question on that one.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh that’s right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: This is in regard to the Police?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, Fire.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Fire, 1315.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Well, I wasn’t sure exactly what it was that we were…that
the Fire Department was looking at the Countywide Fire Facilities. I don’t have that in
front of me right now. So please…yeah. Can we come back to this before we finish
up?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Happy to do that for you.
Replacements, do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Again, I think that was…
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: …revisit.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, that was all of…
MS. YOSHIMURA: It was Member Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: It had to do more…
MS. YOSHIMURA: Member Crivello.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: They needed to have some fuel tank replacement as far as I
know with the Fire Department. I’m not sure if this also involves—what is it?—some
of the other departments that…in reference to fuel tank. I think their argument was it
needs to be replaced because of its deterioration. So consideration to bring it back.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other comments, Members, issues on this one? Okay. You’ve
heard Ms. Crivello’s concern. Mr. White, we’re on Page 46 currently.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Line 1318, under Countywide Fuel Tank Replacements. This is in the
category, General Fund, Countywide. So do you have any comments at this time?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Not at this time, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay. So you want us to come back to this, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: The fuel tanks –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --or the Countywide…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Fuel tanks.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, that’s my justification. So call for whatever.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Do we have consensus on this, Members? Okay. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. I think that I don’t have any objection,
but I’m trying to figure out exactly what this is, I don’t know. Can maybe the Budget
Director help us?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yeah, they were planning on replacing two fuel tanks this
year. I believe one was on the island of Lanai, and I forget where the other one was.
The cost is approximately 80,000 for the new tank and 15,000 to remove the old tank.
And so if it’s reduced to 100,000, that means they can replace one tank this year, and
then maybe they can come back next year for the second tank.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina, I think in your notes for the Chair, didn’t I just –
MR. MOLINA: Yeah…
CHAIR HOKAMA: --tell ‘em do half this year, half next year?
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MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And the second location they proposed to replace the
fuel tank was at Pukoo, and that can be found on Page 743 of the Budget narrative.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, okay. And also, Members, I know we have had discussions about the
Pukoo site. We all know and, you know, my understanding of our discussions is we
prefer a better site because of its flood-zone situation. It’s not our land, second. And,
you know, I would love to be able to consider another, better-suited location for a new
Pukoo substation; that’s what it’s going to be eventually. So that’s part of my
rationale of delaying this request.
And so, Ms. Crivello, any other additional
comments?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I can follow your trail on that. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So do we have consensus, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Countywide Police Facilities. We’re on Line 1324.
Mr. Molina, if we can also share this with the Committee on how the Chair made the
reductions?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I’m going to have to defer to the other Staff at this
point –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. MOLINA: --I don’t have good notes for this particular project.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Who had Police?
MR. PIGAO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mark?
MR. PIGAO: This was for a classroom at the Ukumehame Firing Range and the Molokai
Cottage Renovations.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That was for the full request or that is what we deleted?
MR. PIGAO: I believe that was the Department’s request.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I wasn’t too surprised of the range request at this time. I
understand the need of our officers to have appropriate hours, and so I don’t have a
problem with supporting the need of the Department’s need to provide appropriate
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housing for our officers. So I support the monies for taking care of that need at this
time. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Can we provise your –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --that will be…
CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean, again, part of this round is to be able for you folks to flesh out
what you want provisos for.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that in the next round is, you know, I hope you’ll have sufficient time
to prepare some language for us to consider. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Again, help me be clear, what are we supporting?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. I’m supporting the request from the Department regarding the
repair work or the improvements to the Police cottage facilities for housing, and that’s
basically for the Molokai District of the Department. And I prefer to defer the request
regarding the funding in this category for the improvements at the gun range. It was a
multiple request for this amount.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So it’s either or?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I’m saying that my review and my recommendation to you is the gun
range can wait, and I’m happy to ask you to support the funding to take care the
housing for the officers.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Personally, I would rather see the housing fixed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s priority.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I’ve had a policeman, I know what it is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So that’s my priority.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We didn’t have housing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s my priority, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I’m with you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s priority one.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I just want to be clear.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You know, some of this, you folks have more background than
we do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. Yes, so I’m happy to give you the -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --rationale on how I came up with the number.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So housing…the Hana District?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, Molokai. And the…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, it’s in the Budget narrative, also.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And the firing range is the Ukumehame one?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, I believe that’s the…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I’m okay…yeah, and that was to build a facility?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Classrooms.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, classroom? Okay. Yeah, I’m okay with…you know, put
that on the backburner for now. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other questions or issues? Do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Proviso, with the proviso?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Consensus, with provisos.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: And I’m open to a proviso for Ms. Crivello or another Member that would
like to offer proposed language.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, okay. You want this when we come around right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next round.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: The proviso, yeah, next round?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, next round. Okay. Page 47, this is under Highway Fund, 47, under
Highway Fund, Hana Community Plan Area. I have recommended removing from the
Bond Fund and placing in the Highway Fund the Piilani Highway Roadway and
Embankment Repairs at Waiopai. So we just shifting the source of funding at this
time. Mr. Carroll, issues, or are you okay with this…we just shifting again where the
money is going to come for your project, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: What number is that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thirteen thirty-nine, 1-3-3-9, Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I was the one that said to revisit on that. Again, the discussion
on bond versus cash; but, you know…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, and again, I appreciate your philosophy and position, Mr. Couch,
but that’s why we have special funds to take care those needs within the parameters
of special funds. Mark, help Mr. Carroll, please.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. There’s one item above that, Kalepa Rock Fall.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, there was no request to revisit that one, Mr. White.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay. I’m sorry I had kind of an R and kind of a C there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I had revisit; but, again, that’s the same.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And then…
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Mr. Couch, has his basic issue of what he feels should be bonded
versus cash.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, I understand that; but I think there were also…we reduced these
amounts that’s not reflected here, but it is reflected somewhere else.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let’s see. You have those adjustments, Staff?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, the project was reduced from 750,000 to 500,000 and moved
from the Bond Fund to the Highway Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yeah, that is good on that, the two, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
You
repairs…highway…

okay

with

the

Waiopai

Bridge

improvements

and

the

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yeah, the Piilani and Waiopai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You’re good with both. Thank you, sir. Okay, thank you for that.
Members, further issues? Mr. Couch, you want any more discussion on…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I don’t know when we want to have that discussion, so…
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can share your thoughts now –
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well…
CHAIR HOKAMA: --because we are going through consensus; ‘cause once we get consensus,
I’m not going to go back up.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Of course, alright. I’ve always thought that, you know, if it’s
something that everybody’s going to get benefit out of and it will last over ten years, if
it’s a ten-year bond or over 20 years, if it’s a twenty-year bond, that everybody should
help pay for it and save the cash for things we need cash for right away. So because
right now you take the cash and only the people who are here right now are the ones
that pay for this long-term thing. Then other people that come in and our population’s
expected to grow, they get advantage of that without having to pay for any of it. That’s
my thoughts.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, taxation is like other things: it’s eternal. They’ll have their
opportunity to pay their share during their time as taxpayers, is how I view it. One of
the things I’m doing in this Budget proposal, also, is to better reflect to our residents
and tax base, the more truer cost of what the government takes to run. We went
through an era of smoke and mirrors on debt, and I had to deal with that during my
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early terms as the Budget Chair. I’ve learned well not to try and deceive the tax base
on how we really pay for bills in this County. And delayed payment for certain things I
agree, it’s might be the only option and way to do it. But I think we’ve come a long
way in 20 years to show the tax base slowly in increments by adjusting and raising
taxes what it really takes to run this County. And that is why I commend all of you for
going through the Budget deliberations seriously and with dedication and
perseverance because we have to make hard decisions. But part of that is to be
honest with the tax base of what is the real cost of government, and that is what I’m
doing. And part of this is why we have set up specific funds, is to use those funds for
those needs; and I believe cash, in these types of projects, should be utilized so that
the people know exactly. ‘Cause they going tell, why then saving the cash, this is what
we’ve already paid for, why you borrowing when we already gave you money to do
some of this work? So our question is then, what do you tell them why we keep
stashing it away? I think we showing them, for me, where it’s going to be, they
holding us accountable, we saying this is going to be in this project, you get to see the
project. And then they’ll either return us to office or boot us out, that’s the litmus
test: every two years we go before the voters and tax base and we say, did we do a
good job? Please return us; and if we didn’t, they going to boot us out. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. And I, you know, I agree with your hesitancy to
borrow and I agree with it for the following reasons. Number one, we have a Federal
Government that borrows 42 percent of every dollar they spend, and that’s
unsustainable in my view. And we’ve already seen the results of that with the drying
up of the Highway Fund at the Federal level and all kinds of other indebtedness. And
at the State level we have unfunded liabilities that are almost beyond imagination. So
I, you know, Maui County thankfully has been kept in a very strong fiscal position by
our predecessors and those in the Administration and preceding administrations as
well as this one. So I agree with your focus on doing as much without borrowing as
we can because the other two government entities above us have done way more
borrowing than I believe they should have, so thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I understand you got your…both
Mr. White’s and your philosophies and I can appreciate it. The other issue is, you
asked what we do with the cash then. We prove services that other counties and other
places don’t. We fund our nonprofits at a very good level. And part of that…I mean all
of that is with cash, we don’t do bonds. So we might…you hear the needs of the folks
so that’s one potential. The other thing is that I’m not for borrowing all the time
indiscriminately. Right now the rates are so low no sense put the cash in when we
can get some really low rates. You know, when the rates are way up then, yeah,
doesn’t make sense to borrow when the rates are really high. But they’re low, money’s
cheap, we’re not paying a lot of interest relative to the cash that’s put out. That’s my
side of it.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I…you raise a valid, you know, point for consideration. And, again, it
is very valid, Mr. Couch. Again, it’s a philosophy and approach. I would say your
Chair’s philosophy has been tested. I’ve been criticized by, you know, Maui News
editorials for being too tight with the people’s money. But then again my point is,
what County…or what was the only County that was able to provide, after 9-11, with
resources –
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: ‘Cause we had cash.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --was Maui County, okay. ‘Cause we know how to manage our money.
So, for me, I think my philosophy has been vindicated through years of experience in
actual situations and I still believe that it works for today…time as well. I will say, if a
proposal comes that you want to have me be supportive about increasing the funding,
then I think that should come with a proposal to further reduce the real property
cash. Because we’re going to defer payments and we’re going to borrow instead of…so
then my thing is then we can reduce cash more then. But to borrow more so that we
can spend more is not where I want to go. That is something that I think through
years the Council and this Committee has shown to be very disciplined in as best as
we can be. But part of this year’s adjustments is how the Departments have
responded to our willingness to fund. And I think it’s time that we do a little bit more
on the accountability side of the ledger. So that is why I’m approaching it this way for
this Budget this year, and next year as your Committee Chair to be able then to see if
we…already, we can consider loosening up the strings again and then maybe
providing some of the benefits that I feel that they have not performed at with the level
of funding confidence we have given them. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair. And this is a great subject for
us to be talking about. I am Portuguese. I come from old fashioned Portuguese –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, I do know.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --people, and they like to pay everything in cash. They didn’t
want to borrow any money. I was brought up, don’t owe money. My mother used to
say, if you can’t carry that table, carry the chair; ‘cause if you carry the table you’re
going to put it down halfway. And she was talking about that. And so I totally
understand, you know, your philosophy and it has proven to keep us fiscally sound.
The other part of it that we haven’t talked about—and I just want to bring it up –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --is, we’re at a time when prices are rapidly escalating. You
know, we’ve seen the cost of everything go up and I’m scared when I watch
the…reading the paper and, you know, you read the economic news, and costs are
going up, up, up. So I think that’s something we might also want to take into
consideration is if we wait, the cost of what we’re going to have to build is going up
and it’s going up rapidly. So I think that’s something to think about and to try to
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balance with where we are. But I totally understand and it’s very safe and it has
proven to be, you know, very useful to bring us to where we are. But there’s that
other part of it. You know, if I had built my house in 1970, it would’ve cost me
40,000; today it’s, you know, it’s like 650,000. So I think that’s another factor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, you bring up a very good point. And I would agree, if I bought my car
in ’70, it would be $3,000.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And we know what ten cents could buy those days -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That’s right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and what a 25-cent, quarter, could buy those days. That I take into
account, Members; but that’s one field of information that we need to take into
account.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is true, the rapid increase in project cost. The other side that we also
take into consideration—and I know you do, all of you—is, has our tax base
pocketbooks reason in the same manner to be able to then equally address the
quick-rising, escalation cost of projects? I don’t believe their pocketbooks have. And
that is why I’ve taken the more conservative approach this year of less borrowing and
more cash, ‘cause I don’t feel our residents’ pocketbooks have risen and kept up with
the rising cost of the expenditure side of the ledger. So you guys bring up all very
critical points of consideration and I think it’s all part of what needs to be when we
make our final determination. All those factors need to be part of our decision-making
process. So I thank Mr. Couch—your point of view—Ms. Baisa, Mr. White. But at the
end of the day, it’ll be what five Members –
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --at minimum, can rally around and come to agreement on. We all nine
can agree, that would be wonderful; but I know democracy is not always that
consensus. Okay, let us move on please to…before we move on with that, let me go
back and see if we can wrap up some of the earlier ones in CIP now that we have
Mr. White back. Mr. White, Page 43, Line 1230, issues or are you okay with the new,
revised figure for Hana-Haiku Parks System?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: As long as everyone is okay with their revisions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Everybody has made their decision to “share the pain,” as the phrase goes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. No, I’m fine with that.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Consensus, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Let’s see. I’ve skipped…we can do Kahului…oh, we can wait
for Mr. Guzman’s return. Let’s see. Well, 1298, 1299, Mr. White, I know your concern
about…and thank you for the visuals that you presented regarding outside
construction equipment. And I guess, Members, you will see the mitigation solution
on Page 3 regarding the issue of Page 2. His mitigation proposal and…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It’s called a very simple solution.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can we put in Budget for a bunch of blankets then for the
equipment?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I can say that it’s practical.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And, Chair, you know –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --I appreciate your pointing it out. As the Members will see there are a
number of visuals that I’ve provided with an overhead view of HC&S which has well
over 150 vehicles and large pieces of equipment, and it’s my understanding they don’t
have any undercover parking facilities for their equipment. I do recall seeing one like
a carport for about three or four trucks. The next picture is of Robert’s Hawaii that
has, just in this picture—and you can see there are a lot of empty spaces because it’s
during the daytime—just in this picture, there are 110 buses that are all parked
outside, buses and vans and vehicles. ROJAC Trucking has 49 large trucks pictured
in this photograph, all stored outside. Of course they have a building where they do
their maintenance work on their trucks. Tri Isle trucking, in this picture, there are
33 large tractor trailer trucks parked outside. The following one is Goodfellow
construction with 32 pieces of heavy equipment also parked outside. And then the
last one is DHX with 19 trucks in this picture, I’m sure they have more than that. But
my point is that I’m not comfortable with the government spending a bunch of money
to protect pieces of equipment when the private sector doesn’t find financial benefit in
it. And, case in point, I think we’re considering…or being asked to consider the
replacement of a ten-year-old pumper for Kahului. Well that Kahului pumper, the
building that they park it in is supposed to extend the life. Well if it’s only ten years
old and we’re replacing it already, then I’m not sure that we’re better off covering it or
leaving it uncovered. So I thank you for indulging me on that. I basically put all these
together because Mr. Guzman said he wanted to see a picture of my tractor. And it’s
endured…I went back…I’ve been keeping track of the rainfall at my house for the last
18 years or so, and I went back and this tractor has made it through 1,200 inches of
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rain with no cover. And that’s why the seat looks so bad, but you throw a towel over it
and you can’t feel the pokes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you so much for the pictorial.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. With all the hours we spent in here I have to at least take
advantage of certain opportunities. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We appreciate that. So under West Maui Parks…I mean,
excuse me. Let’s see. For Mr. Guzman’s project area, Mr. Guzman, there is currently
in the 2015 Fiscal Year there is a project for you at the amount of 400,000, Kahului
Community Center. It is still active, and so if you…that is at least the status I can tell
you of your current project as it is right now with what we’ve already appropriated.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: When does it lapse, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That would lapse December 30th of 2016…’15, end of this calendar year.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Year, okay. So it has to be encumbered before that time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, thank you…
CHAIR HOKAMA: --before December 31st. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Did we come in to any kind of consensus on Line 1298, Lanai
Fire Station?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, so thank you. I was just going to go back to that. So, Mr. White,
anything else? Thank you for the pictorial on your issue.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Just I know we’ve already past the Parks System improvements and
you’ve received consensus on those items, but I asked Staff to go back and…‘cause we
had that discussion about whether we should put a million dollars in the Operating
funds or not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, I remember that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And I’d asked Staff, several days ago, to go back and pull up the CIP
levels for the last…well, starting in 2013. And I think it’s important for us to point out
to the Department and to the public that in 2013 we spent $3.7 million in CIP for
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Parks; in 2014, 3,314,000; and then for 2015, we put in the Budget over $24 million,
and a good portion of that was the…well, 16 million of that was the south Maui gym.
But even if you take that number out we’re still over $7 million of new CIP over, almost
doubling the previous year without the gym. And this year we are at…well, the budget
started off with about 13½ million so we’re well, well ahead of reinvesting in the parks
than we have been in the past years.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Mr. White. Mr. Baz, did you have a copy…you have a
copy of these charts? If, Staff, if you don’t mind, I would like Mr. Baz to at least have
a set so he can follow the conversation. Okay. So, yeah, thank you for doing this.
This really shows on one spreadsheet, the changing request of appropriation,
Members, as well as how we currently are approaching it from the Chair’s proposal.
So I appreciate Chair White’s analysis as well as charting it out for us by districts,
also. Any questions on that spreadsheet, the need for clarification, Members?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Sorry, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Staff will be passing it out shortly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay. Yeah, please. Yeah, please pass that out, and give one to
Mr. Baz. Thank you. Okay. Let us go back to 1299. Okay. Mr. White expressed his
consistent position. Any other issues by the Members? I would just say, Members, if
you had the chance to walk through the Lanai Station, you will notice it is a very small
station, there is no really training or fitness area. They use the bays, they move the
trucks out and they use the bays as part of their covered area. If you look in their
living quarters areas, I hate to say it, but it’s like plantation-day facilities in sizes. And
when I look at how we’ve approached it, trying to come up to a more modern type of
environment for the fire fighters. So I understand Mr. White’s comments and I take it
to heart, but I still believe that Lanai needs some improvements and it is the only
station. Plus, the community is looking at that during some of our natural disasters
like hurricanes or flood issues. People are going to look to our station as a reference
point and field resource, especially with the emergency generator you folks have
generously supported. My request…to increase the capacity of the ice-making
components because that’s where people are going to go. They’re going to go to our
first responders’ facilities for guidance and assistance. And, for me, there is no other
governmental facility for this community to go to. There’s no State, no Federal. It is
us, the County, for that whole island. Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair. And I did get a note from the Department, you know,
one of the reasons why they asked for this and the other carport cover was, years of
coming here and requesting equipment and being told, you know, we’re buying this
really expensive equipment for you, you guys better take care of it, right. And so they
took that message from Council to heart and want to make sure that it’s cared for in
the best way possible.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. I can tell that when we were a volunteer fire-fighter program on
Lanai, the County did buy us a firetruck in 1967 I believe. It was similar to what Dole
ran in under heavy equipment, because the Dole mechanics gave the service and the
mechanical support to the County. But even then the community decided, so the
company put up a firehouse for that one truck. And the County’s investment lasted
30 years plus. It’s still there. The Department doesn’t want it as a historical piece.
But the community took care of that equipment because it was volunteer. So
weekends, they went and washed and polished it, they maintained it, and it lasted this
County 30 years of service. And I thought the County got its money’s worth out of
that piece of equipment. So that’s why I don’t have a problem asking for certain
things ‘cause we can get the life expectancy we want out of equipment. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You should send the mechanic who took care of it over to Kahului to
take a look at No. 10, Engine 10.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Unfortunately those people have retired from Dole Corporation. Okay. Do
we have consensus, 1299, $10,000?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, I don’t have a problem agreeing to that as long as…I think it’s
important for us to look at facilities other than the apparatus bays. If you say that
they need improved, you know, bunking facilities and areas in which to work out or
train or whatever…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, I don’t have a problem if Mr. Baz is amenable to to just call
Lanai Fire Station Improvements –
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --instead of Apparatus Bay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: That’s fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yes, that would be good, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So my proposal to you, Members, would be to rename this program
area as the “Lanai Fire Station Improvements.” It would be still $10,000 out of
General Fund for this request.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Yes.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Okay. On Page 47, Line 1360…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Did we…Line 1247, did we get a consensus on that or were
we waiting for Mr. Guzman and Mr. White on that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, 1247…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ‘Cause it’s another apparatus shelter.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, Mr. Victorino.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: It was Ms. Crivello who had a revisit to this item.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, it was mine.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And I can go along with your recommendation, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So that is for Line 1249, Members. So it comes down to 0. Do we
have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. We’re going to move forward. Okay, thank you. I’m
going to wait till Mr. Victorino on the municipal parking lot although I’ve done the
proponent of this project, I would like to allow Mr. Victorino to have some opportunity
for comment. Let me move you to Page 47, Line 1360, under Road Improvements,
Highway Fund, Central Maui Signal Upgrades.
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COUNCILMEMBERS: We had consensus on that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, one thing I wanted to bring up is Mr. Goode brought up the point
that this can’t wait and he doesn’t need the $70,000.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So my point to you, Members, is you can leave it here or you can take the
Director’s recommendation and zero out this request and use the $70,000 left in this
Highway Fund to either balance at the end of decision making regarding the fund or to
place this in another area within Highway Fund parameters. So I’m just sharing that
with you that this is what we can do with this $70,000. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: If the Director’s feeling that way, I’m okay holding off. I would prefer
not assigning it to another item right now, use it to balance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, use it for balance.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Keep it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, yeah, because again, Members, yeah, one of the things that was
done was by not transferring the mechanics, okay, that’s not General Fund now, we’re
shifting between two specialty funds of Solid Waste and Highway, okay. So now we’re
not doing the transfer we have to rebalance Highway Fund, and that is why I’m saying
that there’s opportunities for us with this 70,000 to make those balances. But I just
wanted to make you aware that this is how I would like to look at the fund, this
amount. So do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So Director Goode stated—I don’t recall that’s why, I don’t
know why…
CHAIR HOKAMA: I believe he came up the other day. Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: The Director had transmitted a letter indicating that they were okay with
reducing…or pushing out this project a year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, yeah, he’s going to come back next year.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Consensus?
Kamehameha Avenue?

Okay, thank you.

Did we have a revisit on 1363

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You know, I think that was Mr. Couch’s.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Maui Lani Parkway.
CHAIR HOKAMA: On Line 1364.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Moved from the Bond Fund, this is Highway Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay that’s 1367.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, it just says, “delete.”
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, the first one the Kamehameha Avenue –
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, the first one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --at Maui Lani.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I’m sorry, I’m sorry. I’m sorry, Chair, I had the wrong one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. You have issues on that one, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That wasn’t mine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay then let’s go to 1367.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, wait.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, I think that was myself wasn’t it?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ‘Cause I didn’t want to delete this project because Mr. Goode
is –
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, that’s right, that’s right, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --good to go like any moment now, if I’m not mistaken. And
I’m ready to pull this into Committee ASAP to get it going. Like he’s shovel ready.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Agreed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So that was I think why I highlighted a revisit here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, great. Yeah, I think he mentioned something of that nature, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, and he’s, yeah, and he’s gung ho, and I’m feeling like
this area is a needed place for improvements of this sort so I’d hate to forego it for an
entire year. And I know it’s a big chunk; but, you know, so that’s why I wanted to
revisit and I’m in favor of reinstating.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, you’re our Committee Chair so, you know, we look for you for
some guidance, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, so that’s I know and it’s bond…oh wait…Highway.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, this is Highway Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So, yeah, I’d like to put it back in as long as we have
funding for it somehow.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Goode, when he was here the other day, said that he is expecting
all the documentation to be completed by this week if I’m not mistaken.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And I know the concern earlier was that we didn’t have control over the
land ‘cause we only own one of the four legs on that intersection. But he said that all
the documents to dedicate the three remaining legs would be in this week.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this is what I would request of the Committee. Why don’t we
leave it, the project in, but I would ask if we can go through this round and then look
at what kind of Highway funds is available. So thank you for supporting the 70- that
we don’t earmark it for anything yet so we can balance.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It’s a big chunk.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, again, I mean eh –
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It’s five percent.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --it’s part of the challenges that the Committee has and I have accepted it
as your Chair to work through it so we’ll find a way. If that’s what the Committee
wants, we’ll find a way. Okay. Also, Lower Main Street resurfacing. I know
Mr. Victorino’s not here, but I moved it from the Bond Fund and reduced the amount
to 150,000.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I think Mr. Victorino was okay with that, I think the…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, he mentioned it to me, so I was just was going to ask if there’s any
other issues. If not, do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. In the South Maui, Kihei-Makena area, the North South
Collector Road (Namauu Place to Kulanihakoi). I had moved this to the Bond Fund
and subtracted it from the Highway Fund of $553,622. And this one, I believe, has
some Federal dollars involved, too, Mr. Baz, of Federal…
MR. BAZ: I believe so. Recollection, there’s a bunch of Federal-aid projects and this might
be one of them, that’s why it’s such a odd number, right –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: --553,622 would indicate that it’s a certain percentage of the amount.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Mr. Couch, any problems, issues?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I have no…I don’t know who did the revisit on that. Was that
me?
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I show it as Mr. Victorino -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --but I don’t recall why, what his concern was.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, well, you know, some things, you know, I understand Mr. Victorino
is serving our position at the Capitol right now. So unless he brings this up as
something he really wants to bring back, I’m going to ask for consensus by the
Members. And you’ve heard Mr. Couch’s position, Members. Do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just a comment on Maui Lani Parkway. Mr. Goode apparently
is listening and said that the amount…or the…all the paperwork has been sent to
Mr. White, so they’re ready to go.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So I guess he’s happy that we’re going to have it
restored into the Budget our Budget proposal and we’ll work with the funding. So if
Mr. Couch…I mean Mr. Goode is listening, I really need a, hopefully, a better number
than 1.4 million. Okay. Also under Highway Fund, Countywide. There’s this add for
268,068. If you don’t mind, Members, at this point in time, I’m going to request that
you consider just the $6 million and that we keep the 268,068 for balancing purpose –
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --that we’ll more than likely would be looking at the Maui Lani Parkway
project. So any issues on that?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I believe we -CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --I believe we had said, leave it open ‘cause it is a balancing
thing towards the end, so everybody is…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, so, yeah, any issues to the Chair’s recommendation regarding the
Countywide resurfacing and just leaving it at 6 million?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No issues, consensus, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No problem.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That’s fine. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I made a note to self in regards to this section. Wainee
Street in Lahaina has been such a talking point in the community there, and I know
it’s on the books with Director Goode to do. But if there’s a way to reinforce that,
yeah, like a proviso of some sort that Wainee Street is included in his road resurfacing
projects or, you know, I don’t know how to make sure and double make sure and
protect that is going…is a given and it will be…
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, after this second round of the CIP review, Ms. Cochran, I’m
going to give all of you as Members a reasonable break to work on the third round to
be as specific as you can on your proposals. If you can maybe contact Mr. Goode, and
since he’s listening, that he may be able to offer you some suggestions –
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --regarding Wainee and then you can present that in next round.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alright, will do, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, Chair, my concern with this repaving fund has always been that
I think it’s important for us to allow the Department to use their systems of identifying
which roads are the worst that get addressed first. And my only concern, I don’t have
a problem with, you know, a focus on Wainee, but my concern is if Ms. Cochran wants
to proviso, then I want to…I’ve got about seven or eight roads that I want to proviso
because I’m in a wet district and the roads are pretty junk. And he’s got a list –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --that…of his priorities and I…this is just one of those areas where I
kind of feel like we shouldn’t be messing there, because they’ve been focusing on doing
roads in a methodical fashion to get the worst ones addressed first.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I hear your point, Mr. White, and I guess if I was running the program I
would…I understand I would appreciate your comments.
And yet, though, I
understand Ms. Cochran, because we all come from districts and the district comes to
us with their specific requests. So I’m going to ask Mr. Baz if he has some thoughts
and then…
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MR. BAZ: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Goode is listening and he did just text me and
say that Wainee is actually on the Fiscal Year ’15 list, and so will get done with Fiscal
Year ’15 monies.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Ms. Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --you had a response.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I mean I trust the Department and I just was like want
to double, triple make sure that yes, ‘cause hearing it a lot and just one of those
things, you know, we all get it in our districts. But I trust it’ll happen and it’s on the
air and public viewers will know that Director Goode says so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah. Well, it’s a phrase that I’m going to share with you that we
are using with the Federal agencies, particularly the EPA, and that is the phrase “trust
and verification,” you know, to build up and increase the level of trust it needs to be
verifiable. So Mr. Goode just verified for you, so we thank Mr. Goode and their
Department for the good work. And I appreciate Mr. White’s comments, ‘cause –
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, that’s fair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --I believe that Mr. Goode tries to do it as fairly and equitably as possible.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yes, he does.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And I think from the results, this Chair can continue to support the
Director’s decisions. Okay. So with that, do we have consensus regarding the Chair’s
revised recommendation for 1394, that back to 6 million?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll move forward and then use the additional for balancing.
Okay. What is the next line we have, 1404?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. On Line 1396, are we allowed…are we
going to wait until the next round for provisos? I have…
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CHAIR HOKAMA: You have something to propose at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, I want…I’ve had several calls in to place a street light
on the corner of Kamehameha Avenue and Mahaolu Street. I did speak with…my staff
spoke to David Goode, and he said it’s very possible because there is a pole already up
there in that area, and he said it would be very easily done if I proviso at least 10,000
of the 400-.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Do you have that written out already -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes, I do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for submittal? So, Staff, if you could assist Mr. Guzman by taking his
written proposal for a proviso and prepare it so that we can have it for round three?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for doing that, Mr. Guzman. Okay. Anything else? If not,
have Traffic Calming Program, 200,000, is there any issues?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that you, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Yeah, Chair, my two E/Ps I’m looking to hopefully
implement the monies were going to be deducted from this figure per Director Goode.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: There’s no deduction.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: He was…no I’m looking to take deductions in order to pay
for the two E/Ps which is the Equipment Operator IV and Laborer II. We, I believe,
consensus’d the EO but did not consensus the Laborer at this point, so that’s up for
discussion and revisit. But the funding is where…this is where I was going to take
from. And with discussion with Director Goode on the floor, he was okay and said,
yeah, he’s found a huge drop in work from this section from the community and felt
very comfortable in letting go of that money to these positions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, Mr. Baz, knowing that this is Highway Funds, that is a doable
proposal from Ms. Cochran regarding the positions?
MR. BAZ: I apologize, I was responding to an email.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So Ms. Cochran is proposing for us to consider that we can reduce
some…proviso some of the monies in Traffic Calming that is currently under Highway
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Fund, Countywide.
also?

Can Highways Funds, in this category, be used for positions,

MR. BAZ: Not if it’s in the CIP program. You could remove monies from this and put it into
the Operations Program and then proviso it, if you’d like.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, Ms. Cochran, that would be the guidance that the Budget
Director is giving. It’s not through the CIP component, but from the Operations side,
so…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I have to look in Operations?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can adjust from here -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, adjust from here to put it there?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to transfer back into –
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Operations and see if the Committee –
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, got it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --would support that. But I would ask that you check with Mr. Goode
since this is Highway funds.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. I’ll reconfirm. I’m sure he’s listening.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. So, yeah, I mean that is a suggestion for you.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Goode is okay with that, he just texted me, so…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Goode.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The marvels of technology, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, so, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alright. And I believe the dollar amount is 56,792 –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so…
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that would be the exact figure -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --last we calculated with Director Goode.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prepare that for round three.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, the Equipment Operator is $39,360 and a eight-month
calculation on the Highway Laborer II would be $25,648; and so a total of $65,008.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You got that Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, sorry. What was the EO’s total?
MS. YOSHIMURA: 39,360.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yes, I got that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we’ll look forward to your proposal in round three.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Okay. Page 50, anyone requested to revisit Line 1430,
that is under Highway, Bikeway Fund, Countywide Bikeway Improvements?
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think that was Mr. Victorino, I’m not sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Are there any other issues by the other Members of the Committee?
Okay. I’m going to ask for consensus. And unless Mr. Victorino has great heartburn,
he can approach the Chair and we’ll see how we can assist him and his issues. Is
there consensus on 1431?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let’s move forward. Let’s see. Hana Ball Park Drainage, before the
end of the recess, Mr. Carroll has informed the Chair—and you guys may also verify
with him—that basically he’s okay with the Chair’s proposal. He has one major issue
within staffing of Council Services that is outstanding for him. Other than that he
seems to be pretty supportive of the Chair’s proposal. So if Mr. Carroll’s Office is
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listening, we are on Hana Ball Park Drainage, Bond Fund; and I have recommended
that for this year to delete that from the Bond project.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you said he talked to you that…
CHAIR HOKAMA: He talked to me before we entered into session.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just now or…‘cause he talked to me yesterday in case he was
missing he said, if anything, he wants that in.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, well…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So…
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s why –
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --that’s what he told me before we reconvened -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
listening –

--and that’s why I just made the comment to his office, if they’re

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, if they’re listening.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --this is what’s up now. Okay. So, you know, there’ll be round three.
And so if Mr. Carroll really wants us to reconsider it, that would be fine. But other
than that, I would like to still keep moving on. So I’m going to go with what he shared
with me just before we entered…reconvened at 1:45. Okay. So we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’re going to move forward until Mr. Carroll comes back. Road
Improvements, we moved this to the Highway Fund and we already got, I think,
consensus earlier, so we’re going to move on from that one. I’ve decided to defer the
Keanae Road Safety Improvements of $500,000. Did Mister…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: He said he’s fine with that…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Fine with this?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I also…and we already did the next two projects, Members, the
embankments at Waiopai and the Waiopai Bridge Improvements so we’ll move on.
Okay. Is there a request to review Baldwin Avenue Bicycle Improvements, Line 1462?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I would like to delete those. We have most of the bike
community feels that this is just for the downhill bike folks. They say that it’s too
steep for regular bikers to go up or down, and they’ve consistently said that that’s a
bad project.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Interesting. This is a project years in the making for those of us
that have been here –
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --so it’s interesting, now, that we have this comment that this is a…it’s an
old project.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, ever since I’ve been sitting in this chair they’ve said it
every year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, I, you know, I don’t know exactly what this does whether it just
takes care of some of the dangerous areas on the way down. I don’t know if Mr. Baz
has any details on what the Administration’s plans were to do with this fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, let me double check right now.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: We can come back to it, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Carroll, thank you for returning, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Alright, now where are we now that I’ve returned.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we’ve done most of the things that pretty much you’ve given
agreement on. Let me please ask you to look at Page 50, 5-0. Mark, if you’ll assist
Mr. Carroll. Line 1435, Mr. Carroll, this is regarding, for your district, the Hana Ball
Park Drainage. So if you could…
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: The Hana Ball Park Drainage, I’m going to let it go because
there was no consensus on how to go about that without having problems with the
bay. So we’re going to have to let that go until we get a better plan for that, because
there was too much concern about where the water’s going and nobody could come up
with a good solution. So I’d like to wait on that till next year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Couch, so -COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --I mean Mr. Carroll. Okay. So, Members, we have consensus and that
supports Mr. Carroll’s position, okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Carroll.
MR. BAZ: And, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Okay. Thank you. So the $500,000 in the Fiscal Year ’16 Proposed Budget is for
design, and the design is going to be based on the EA findings and which they’re in the
process of right now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, Members? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, I’d like to leave it in because I think, you know, the residents
are wanting bike paths, and I think we have a responsibility to do those. But at the
same time I believe we have a responsibility to our drivers and our downhill bikers
that provide possibly a little safer environment. And just like to point out that like
these are all people that come from Mr. Couch’s and Ms. Cochran’s district to enjoy a
very fun thing coming down the mountain and I think we have a responsibility to
make it safe for our drivers and safe for our visitors.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And while I understand what Mr. White
is saying, the bicycle community did say that they had gone through down Baldwin
and said…identified places to do pullouts for the downhill bike companies and
Mr. Goode is aware of those. He said he couldn’t do that on the Baldwin repavement
because it was a Federal-aid project. But he is aware of those…that concern as well.
But, yeah, I recall in testimony here and Upcountry, too, people were saying, not for
that one.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. As long as I’ve been on the
Council, this has been a controversy. And I’ve had people come in support of the
Baldwin Avenue improvements and I’ve had people say, that can wait, we want the
North Shore Greenway to be completed first. And so I don’t think that they’re saying,
it can’t be done or we don’t want it, but they would really like to see the emphasis on
completing the North Shore Greenway as a priority.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I would still like to have the design left in. And if the design
evaluation determines that the pullouts are the thing to do, I’m fine with that. But I
think to provide a safer passage for both our drivers and our cyclists is something long
overdue.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, Members, I’m hearing your discussions and I’m happy to make
the adjustment that Mr. White is proposing to leave the design money in, but I would
also ask that although it’s not a revisit that you look at 1464. The Chair is supporting
the Mayor’s proposal to move the North Shore Greenway project forward. So I’ve left
that funds untouched which means I support it to move forward. So it’s in the
Budget, the North Shore bike pathway program. Now so how much monies do you
think would be appropriate for the design components to still be for this Baldwin
Avenue, Mr. White? Do you have a recommended figure?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I have no idea. It’s at 5- now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. You want us to still…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I’m okay knocking it down to 350-.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, we heard Mr. White’s recommendation to reduce to 350and leave it in the Bond Fund under Road Improvements, Paia-Haiku District. We
have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll make the adjustment and move forward. Okay. May I direct
you to 52, Line 1487, Kalana O Maui Electrical Upgrades? Issues, Members?
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I did speak up on both of ‘em. The problem I have with this is I
don’t know what is really needed in the way of electrical upgrades. I can tell you from
having been in several offices on the 7th and 8th floors that we do have issues.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You know, we have octopus things all over the place, and I know
it can’t be safe. So I don’t know what this is exactly.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mister Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So this Kalana O Maui Campus Electrical Upgrades
system, the majority of the cost is replacing the transformers that are in the basement
of our building. They are old and we’ve kind of…
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Blow them?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, we’ve been told that they need to be replaced because if they do shut down,
there could be significant damage not only to the building but then also a significant
period of time before we can get replacements in. So the suggestion from Department
was to get this done right away. So the majority of it was that cost.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Baisa, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, not being a technical person, I don’t know. I do know the
impact of when this goes out. We’ve had them go out here on this floor, too…blow the
sockets or whatever it is that we do. So I don’t really know, Chair, but I just…I’m
concerned that if money’s needed and these repairs have to be done, kicking the can
down the road is again playing Russian roulette, we don’t know when this’ll go out and
I don’t know if it affects our computers or whatever. I need somebody more technical
than me to give advice. And I’m sure it was given and that’s why it’s here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, in the Chair’s review I believe I looked at the overall scope of their
proposal. You know, and again, mine is more of what can they more than likely do in
the year than they wish of what they would like to do in the year. So, you know, at
this time, Members, you know, I still think $1.2 million of upgrades is still a good
figure and if they come back and tell me we spent 1.2 million, we could use additional,
then that for me shows production, performance, and the ability to then in the next
year’s budget, give them additional support.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I’m okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s I’m approaching this, Ms. Baisa, that…so…
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I’m okay. Alright, let’s get started. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I’m with you, let’s get started. Because I would really like them to
work on leaks besides electrical.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, leaks are bad, too. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do we have consensus, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
$29.84 million. Ms. Baisa?

We’ll move forward.

Kalana O Maui Expansion,

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. I also ask that we talk about this a little bit –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --more because it’s such a significantly large amount –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --$29,840,000, if we delete all of it –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --what is the impact of that in trying to grapple with what are we
going to do? Does this totally, you know, eliminate any work on it for the next year or
do we do some –
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think…
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --design studying or whatever? I need some help.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair’s intention is multiple, Ms. Baisa and Members. One, at this
point in time as your Chair, I really don’t know if they listened to the earlier comments
about we should be building for a reasonable length of time in the future. I’ve heard
the Committee throw out at least 30 years of planning. This building has served the
County for 50 years, and that my understanding of the current projections of if we go
with the short, stubby version, it’s good for like 15 years, and I know the Members
were talking for at least 30 years of life and expansion opportunities. So that,
obviously, would take a bigger structure and have higher costs; so that’s one factor,
it’s what do we want to build. Two, I am…it is my position only, as an individual
Member, that I prefer to wait for the audit report. Second, in that manner, I don’t
have a problem, since we using people’s taxpayers’ money to do an EA on this project,
requiring EA on this project. So, for me, there’s no way they can be in construction in
the next budget year. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I wholeheartedly agree with you on
there’s no way they can be in construction especially since the reaction to the design
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that they proposed to us was, you know, when hell freezes over kind of thing. ‘Cause
that was -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I mean just…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --not what the original—right—what the original design was, it
went against everything that pretty much everybody here had known what was going
to happen and wanted to have happen. So we asked, I think we asked them, to go
back to the drawing board and come up. So that’s why I removed it from my proposal
as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any other comments or issues, Members?
appreciate Ms. Baisa having us have this discussion. Ms. Baisa?

You know, I

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So, Chair, there is no need for any money to take whatever needs
to be done between now and when they come back?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean we already gave them money that they currently have that they
can use for the redesigning components. So I think, at this time, unless Ms. Taomoto
comes back regarding additional costs. And one thing, you know, I know you folks
have all been aware of what Governor Ige has done regarding some of their projects
especially that computer project called FAST. Spent millions, relied too heavily on
consultants, and I think they spent, what, 20-something million and what, but now
the Governor has canceled the project and it’s not going to go forward. The County
doesn’t need that kind of experiences. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Mr. Baz, could you look up how much has been spent
from the $1.5 million that we allocated for design I believe back in…yeah, 2014?
Chair, I agree with Mr. Couch that the design they brought back to us was in complete
contradiction to what they had told us they were doing just I think about three or four
months earlier. They had come to us during the discussion about the service center
land acquisition and stated that they were going to reduce the building height by half
as one option, build a building for nonprofits to be housed as a second option. The
third option was to leave it as a parking…maybe that was the fifth option. But they
also made a recommendation to sell it or allow another developer to develop the lot.
So all these things were being presented to us nine months after we had authorized
the design work for a nine-story building. So I think the Administration caught us all
completely off guard when they presented what they presented at our meeting with
them a couple weeks ago. Because I think we all…after Mr. Ching sat here and said,
we’re going to build a nine-story building, and only to come back, what, maybe five or
six months later with something that’s cut in half again. So, yeah, I’m very
uncomfortable moving ahead with this for that reason and the other reasons that
you’ve mentioned so thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Baz?
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MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So I’m not sure if there’s any outstanding billings, but the
Kalana O Maui Campus Expansion design was appropriated, 1.5 million. They have
spent, to date, 207,000 and have about 1.3 million left over.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. They have enough money for redesign then. They have money.
Okay, do we have consensus?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So, if we’re only –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --$207,000 into the design, we’re a long, long way from needing the
money.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Construction. Yeah, okay. Do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. I’ll just move forward. Before we hit the next one for
review and CIP, let me give you a quick update from Mr. Victorino who is representing
our interest at the State Legislature. This is what occurred this morning on House
Bill 134 which is the legislation regarding the GET, General Excise Tax. The
Conference Committee will be meeting at 3:45 this afternoon. The Senate has not
moved from their position of a 0.5 percent for five years on the surcharge and the
House is not budging from their 0.25 percent surcharge for 25 years. Which means if
they reconvene and do not reconcile, both Houses have agreed to an internal deadline
which is 6:00 p.m. today. So if it doesn’t get reconciled by 6:00 p.m., it is dead for this
session, okay. They still alive for the next legislative year in the biennial which is next
year. So legislation does not go away, it remains in its current status as conference;
and in next session, if they agree on the first day of session, they can move it out for
final reading quite quickly. But that is the current status regarding House Bill 134 as
of lunch from Mr. Victorino. Okay. Let us move on to Page 53. I have a request for
visit, Line 1506. This is the Kahekili Highway Improvements under Bond Fund.
Questions, issues, Members? This is…I reduced it to $3 million.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Victorino was fine with it, and Ms. Cochran was not quite
sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I think it was me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Ms. Cochran, your concern?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I just wanted to make sure ‘cause I know Public
Works has been doing a lot of diligent work on the Kahakuloa side and have done
wonderful improvements. So I didn’t…I wanted to make sure this wasn’t going to
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hinder their positive progress forward in the work they’re already started and are
currently, I believe, doing is all. So I mean if –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Director Goode is still listening that I just didn’t want to,
you know, hinder his operations basically and wanted to make sure, before
consensus, to vet it and make sure, make sure. So…
CHAIR HOKAMA: And I appreciate your good work in your Committee and, you know, I’m
sure all the other Committees will be very assistant to this Committee prior to next
budget session, since I would ask all of you as Committee Chairs to…if the
Departments would allow you to have that initial prebudget review so that where
possibly you could assist them during the budget process.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I believe $3 million will allow Mr. Goode and his people enough funds for
this narrow parameter which is only Kahekili Highway to do enough improvements
‘cause that’s why they got that broad parameters, Ms. Cochran.
It can be
beautification, sidewalks, bike paths, drainage, bridge repairs, maintenance, utilities.
So for Kahekili I think the $3 million for this upcoming budget year is, I believe –
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sufficient.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --is still a good number.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, I’ll go with that. And, of course, you know, we
can make adjustments along the way if need be. So that’s fine, Chair, I’m good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Do we have consensus, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Okay. Lower Main Street. I know this is
Mr. Victorino’s one. I mentioned to him that we did move…I recommended moving it
to the Highway Fund. I did reduce it. Looking at the parameters and scope of where
they’re going to resurface, and so that was how I came to, one, moving this to Highway
and with the reduction. I mean I still think Mr. Goode with his crew, would be able to
do…‘cause I’m banking on his previous and earlier…it may be outdated, but I believe
most counties that do resurfacing get at least 30 percent more for the dollar than if
they went out to private contractors. So I’m banking on the 30 percent additional
productivity that he consider this as a possible in-house project and that with that
ability to get more for less with the County dollar he’ll be able to take care of the
project parameters. So it’s a challenge in a sense for him, but, you know, he’s raised
my expectations and level of confidence in this program area ‘cause they’ve performed
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and they’ve performed well.
issues, questions?

So that’s why I am with this request, Members.

Any

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Line 1519. You know, at this time, Members, I’m not
comfortable of having you…ask you to move this forward. I would like the subject
matter Committee to take a little bit more. This definitely goes into one that will come
before Council regarding entitlements. And, for me, as we’ve done with other land
entitlements requests, I would like to see what the property owner, project proposed
developer, or whoever it may be to see what is the scope of the proposal; and, if
anything, what is the public community benefits that they would be offering? And if
they, in my opinion, do not satisfy the Council’s concern for public benefits, then this
might be one of the requirements that I would consider imposing on as the condition
of entitlement that they pay for the extension and not be coming from the tax base,
but from the proposed development. So, again, it’s just a different way of approaching
how to fund. But this is something I know is going to come before us in the near
future, and I think Council should have us weigh in on public, again, the public
benefits from the project and Council can do the balancing. So that is my request to
you, Members. Issues, questions for the Chair? If not, do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let’s move forward. Waipuilani Park Irrigation System on
Line 1534, I have that as a revisit. Is that you Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, and I think Mr. White agreed, but I’ll let him say that if
he did. Since we removed about 100,000, little over 100,000 in another fund, wanted
to keep the 60- in just in case. They had almost a million I believe. And to cut it
down to 860- would be okay; but even further, I’m not sure if we’re on the edge of it or
not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. No, that’s fair, that’s a fair comment. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You know, these decisions are always a little difficult and I just have to
share, with your indulgence, a quick story. We had to move ahead with the demolition
of a building on one of our properties in Lahaina, and so we had three bids and I
called the low bidder and I said, I understand you’re hauling materials to Napili, so if I
can get approval for this job in the next, you know, couple hours, can you cut your bid
from $27,000 down to something lower if you can fill your trucks up on the trip back?
So he calls me back and he says, yeah, I can drop it from 27,000 to 21,000. So I sent
my boss in Hong Kong a note saying this…telling him what we’d accomplished, and I
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felt really good. And I get a one sentence response, you have approval to proceed at no
more than $18,000. Well, I was crestfallen. I was so embarrassed; I picked up the
phone; I called the contractor; and I said, I’m really sorry but I can only get approval to
get moving ahead with $18,000. And he says, okay, great, we’ll start tomorrow. And I
thought, here I am sitting on the same island and I don’t know that there’s still money
on the table. And that’s what, you know, and I think of that all the time. When we’re
looking at these numbers and thinking, you know, we, at the hotel, we calling that the
Hong Kong squeeze. You know, I think these moves are appropriate because it does
let the people know that we’re not just, you know, daddy big bucks. And I know it
goes through a bidding process and so forth, but I still feel that some of these
adjustments are appropriate. But I don’t know what the scope of this Waipuilani
project is, but that’s a heck of a lot of money to spend on irrigation; but, again, I’m not
qualified to say whether 860- is good or not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. But that’s the difference, Members, Mr. White got a response in two
hours. We would take months.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, and the price would go up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Mr. Baz, thank you. If you could, we have the, maybe, the parameters
and the span of this park irrigation, Waipuilani. Mr. Couch is asking us to restore the
60,000 that I’m recommending as a reduction.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, if you give me a second here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. BAZ: So for Fiscal Year ’16, they were planning on designing and construction in one
year of the automatic irrigation system to utilize the R-1 water from Department of
Environmental Management’s water for Waipuilani Park. So the request was 165,000
of General Fund monies for the design and $860,000 of bond monies for the
construction. So I think the 165- was cut, the $60,000 cut from this would be for the
construction, so you might want to rethink that. And if the Committee desires to
maybe do design this year and construction next year, that might be an opportunity.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The only thing I’m concerned about is that—and I’m not sure if
the ordinance applies to the County—but as soon as lines are available, we have one
year to make use of them, and those lines are just about available.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that a Departmental rule, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It’s an ordinance. It’s my understanding it’s an ordinance.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:
Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
necessary.

It’s an ordinance?

Okay.

Any additional comments, Members?

No, you know, I’m okay leaving the 60- there, but if he feels it’s

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You’ve heard the request from Mr. Couch to…yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But I have another question now.
that…can this money be used for design?

Mr. Baz mentioned

MR. BAZ: It could, but I mean they’re expecting the whole project to cost 1,025,000. So with
the $165,000 that was previously cut by the Committee and had consensus, then…I
don’t know how far they can get with 800,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But they can start the design. And if need be, as Mr. White’s
story suggests, that if they actually get it in for 860,000 then great; if not, if they need
to come back and say look we really do need a few hundred thousand more, then they
can come back, yeah?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. And just let me tell you, Mr. Couch—I’m sure most of you or all of
you already know this—but let me just give a reminder. The Department also has the
ability to either RFP consultant services or go to a qualified bid list.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Should the Department—and after consulting people like Mr. Baz, of
course, and Corporation Counsel—go to the qualified list, then it becomes a negotiable
amount, not the lowest bid. So there’s opportunities to further reduce the cost by
successful negotiations by using a different route for the consultant selection. And,
for me, and that’s what I’m challenging the departments to look at the alternative
routes to get the job done; and if it’s, you know, they say, well, Council is not
concerned about the amounts, maybe we should go to the qualified option that the law
allows us and negotiate a better price for the project. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, and part of the other issue is that right now the park is
being watered by each individual condo so they each have their own system there,
their own sprinkler system. I know the Parks Department wants to pull those out and
put new ones in to make it standard; but, like you said, that might be another
alternative is to tap into those systems until such time as they can design a good
system and whatnot.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I don’t have a, you know, I’m going to say that, as your Chair, because
this is my money, too, so until we’re really going to use it, we’re not going to borrow it.
I can…I’m open to your request to restore the $60,000, Mr. Couch, but I’m just saying
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that, you know, we know that there’s ways to try and do some value-engineering-type
of work to reduce costs.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, exactly. And with what Mr. Baz says about with the
other hundred whatever thousand –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, yeah, we already made that adjustment in General Fund, so…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --it was, I’m fine with taking the 60- out, because they’re going
to have to come back anyway one way or the other.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If…
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, yeah, okay. So you don’t want this 60- back? ‘Cause I’m saying I’m
happy to restore that figure back.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, no. After the discussion with Mr. Baz and whatnot, I’m fine
with your recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Recommendation. Okay, Members…yes, Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. I just had to share that after my comment about the
construction thing, I got a text from Mr. Goode saying I wish we could bid and
negotiate like that in the public sector. But I think that that really brings up the
challenge that we have. Because we sit here and look at all these big, big numbers
and I know we all get frustrated because…I think Mr. Carroll put it at the best that I’ve
ever heard where we have a very simply design pavilion at Hana Bay, they wanted
to…that they wanted to extend. And if I’m recalling correctly, the design would be
$150,000 and the construction was 350 or 500 thousand dollars. And Mr. Carroll
correctly said, you have a design, it’s right there, just copy it, pour the slab, put the
hollow tile up and put the roof structure on and you’re done way before we spent the
first $150,000. So, you know, I really think our procurement process needs a major
overhauling. Because, you know, I know what I’m able to do in construction practices,
and I wouldn’t want to operate the way Mr. Goode and the others have to operate
because it’s cumbersome, it’s slow, and it’s very costly. And we’re just, you know, I
remember, I think it was, not this past NACo meeting but the one previous to that,
where you all had organized to have the Secretary of Transportation come and talk to
us. And he said that one of their main focuses was going to be looking at the process
because they realize that the process is so time consuming it’s unbelievably too costly.
And when you don’t have money to go around, you’ve got to make changes. But, you
know, I don’t see those changes coming anytime soon. But we’ve got to do something.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, it’s a national issue for counties, antiquated procurement laws. So
State of Hawaii is right in there with all the other states of holding the counties back
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because of their state procurement laws that’s archaic and doesn’t fit the current
times and needs, and so I would agree with you on that. And for example, and this
morning, my discussion with the EPA Administrator, this proposed rule that’s going to
impact this County on Waters of the US is ten years in the making, ten years, for a
rule. Tells you how that government level works. Okay. So we have consensus on
Waipuilani at 800,000. We’ll move forward to the next page.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Break?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah? Yes, I’m happy to give you a break till 3:45. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

3:36 p.m.
3:50 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . Okay. Members, we shall return to order. We are going to
go Page 54, Line 1538. Before we start any discussions, the Staff will be handing out,
for distribution to the Members of the Committee, additional information regarding
request for information. One is from the Department of Fire: turnouts, helmets issue.
Second, it would receive for the Kahana Beach Park master plan. Three, the Lahaina
restoration capital project.
And four, responses from the Department of
Transportation. So to those departments that gave us this response to request, I
thank them for their hard work to get this in prior to decision making, so thank you
very much. Okay. Under 1538, the Chair had recommended a reduction in this area
since I felt that the $6 million that we already have consensus on regarding
resurfacing rehab was a reasonable amount of funding for the fiscal year proposal.
And so that’s why I’ve deleted this district kind of request since we lumped it into
Countywide. So, south Maui, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I know from Director Goode he said
that this was…these were all important roads but they’re also Federal-aid roads so
they get Federal-aid matching on these roads. And he put those in as a special
request, apparently, because they were Federal-aid and then had other plans for
South Kihei Road that’s still is in much needed repair and it’s a very heavily traveled
road. So he wanted to have those roads plus the section of South Kihei Road that’s
why South Kihei Road is in the other section.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other section, yeah. I will also give you an update, Members, regarding
the reauthorization of Map-21, which is the surface transportation bill before
Congress. Impacts basically the highway system besides some transit components.
Since this is a bond request, we are going to know very shortly what Congress…which
option they going to go. Most of them prefer not to kick the can down the road. They
looking at our position which is a six-year reauthorization. Chairman Inhofe of
Oklahoma that leads the Senate Public Works Committee and is in charge of the
Highway Fund, that’s their dilemma right now: how to deal with the solvency of the
- 98 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

Highway Fund because, currently, if they do nothing, this fund will implode in two
months. There will be no Federal dollars for Federal projects unless it’s already been
committed and encumbered. So for me, Members, I don’t have a problem if Congress
responsibly…and we
already
have, because
they’ve
asked our
Staff,
Ms. Jessica Monahan who works with Mr. White. We have now bipartisan, people in
the House and Senate, willing to restore the 30 percent funding power we had
deducted from the extension of current Map-21 where they gave 30 percent more to
the State for their allocations; and if they felt we could use some, they would give us
some. But the current language now is being proposed that the 30 percent would be
put back and the counties would have jurisdiction on those project dollars for
Federal-aid program projects. So saying that, Members, if they go for a short term, it’s
only going to be to allow the operations to be able to extend till the end of the calendar
year just to buy some time to see if they cannot get stuck in Conference Committee on
how to take care the Highway Fund. So you’ve heard things like repatriation and a
few other new terms that Congress likes to make up to maintain confusion regarding
this budgetary issue. So for me, Members, I would to prefer that this can wait. If
Congress acts and we have those funds available, since this is in bond, I’m happy to
quickly expedite a budgetary amendment request that Mr. Goode would send through
Mr. Baz. And then that’s my main rationale of why I prefer to be a little bit more
cautious and wait till Congress can verify, by action, how they intend to move surface
transportation forward. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And also, the flip side of that is, we could
authorize it and if nothing happens with Congress it just goes away.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that’s another way of doing it, but if there is Federal dollars, then I
would like to have the Department come and, if possible, share specific projects that
they would like to do within the districts. So, for me, it’s another chance for Council
to get updated and be specific on projects, okay, then…yeah, I understand they have a
pressing need.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, yeah. I understand what you’re saying and so I still
would like to revisit that. I wanted to give you an update from Mr. Victorino if you’re
interested.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That the compromise is at half-a-percent surcharge for
five years without roads in limbo. That language was withdrawn by the House and the
Senate has agreed. So it looks like they’re moving into a compromise and we still have
a big decision to make when it comes to us, but just so you know that that’s where
they are now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I’m not surprised the State is going to punt to the counties and not
take their responsibility of raising their revenues that they need for their requirements
like the hospital. So what’s new?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: What’s new?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I’d like to revisit that Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure, we can do that.
System B. Ms. Crivello?

Okay.

Bond Fund, Kaunakakai, Drainage

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Goode is okay with that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. You’ve heard the comment from Ms. Crivello after
checking with Director Goode. Do we have consensus, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Crivello, Government Facilities, Kaunakakai Police
Station?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I was concerned about the reduction, and I haven’t had a
chance…but I don’t think even the acquisition of land is complete. So, okay, we’re
okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, so are you okay for this year, this number?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I’m okay, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Do we have consensus, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Molokai Baseyard, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. My concern is –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --I really would like to have this restored. The high cost of
construction on my island, Molokai, is very high. And my concern is we don’t know
what the bids would turn out and will there be availability to come in for an
amendment? If that maybe or can we just put it back? I know the Department has
funds. But then, you know, we’d want to get the…the longer we wait to put it up for
RFP the higher the cost and that includes shipment, that includes –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Understand.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --you know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I mean it’s the whole works.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz, can you tell us how much we have currently appropriated in this
Molokai Baseyard project please?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, the current appropriation is $4½ million.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You know, Ms. Crivello, I’m, you know, one of the things that I will
tell to all the Committee Members is that when it comes to certain projects that we
have supported and put money in, when it comes to the additional…a reasonable
additional amendment to get it done, you’ll find this Chair to be happy to expedite the
request –
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --because I understand issues ‘cause Lanai faces the same situation
regarding additional cost for construction. I understand your argument completely,
but the challenge is if the Department can work within its current parameters, that
would make all of us very happy. But then again, if need be, I’m happy to go through
an expedited consideration of an amendment for an approved project.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I can appreciate that, Chair. Getting that confirmation and
commitment from you that should the situation arise that the Department will need to
come in for an amendment you will expedite that and I can truly appreciate that. And
that being said, I can go along with your recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I would also like to ask the Department to
present…you know, we just authorized a change in the title to allow for –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --design monies to be spent. And, again, my concern is they’ve stated
that their trimming back the plan, but it sounded to me like they were going to
maintain all the elements and I don’t concur with all the elements, so…
CHAIR HOKAMA: I thought we were clear in our revised parameters to the Department.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well I thought we were, too, but it sounded like…anyway, we haven’t
seen any of the reworked designs and I’d like to see that early on because I would
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agree with you. If it’s coming back the way we had outlined it and it’s a little over
budget, I would support that as well. But if they come back…I don’t want them to
come back asking for the money at a point where they’ve expanded the design beyond
what we talked about last year and not shown us the plans.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Well, I know when the Department came to discuss with
the Budget Amendment, they did describe what they were moving forward with at the
time. So they did give authorization to the architects to go ahead and complete the
design as was presented at the Budget Amendment a few months ago, so…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I don’t remember seeing any drawings.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I think there was…
MR. BAZ: They passed out a drawing of the –
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: --the redrawing and stuff like that, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, I’ll go back and look for that, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, I recall.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I believe they did submit something, Mr. Goode, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well I hope it was more detailed than what they submitted at Budget
time last year because it was two elevations with nothing much more, and even
though it was like three separate buildings.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mrs. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
I think
recommendations, too, you know.

they

worked

on

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any…so do we have consensus, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, that’s okay. Thank you. Let’s move forward. Countywide Drainage
Improvements, I’ve reduced this in half for $1 million. Issues? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Was that me? I don’t know…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It was me.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay, it was you…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I had spoken with Director Goode as well, and he
had asked that we still do this because he has enough work for the full $2 million.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, if Director feels the need and we’ll be spending this
down and utilizing it and I’m in favor of it. So unless, Chair, you have other research
that proves, says otherwise.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, and I know that, you know, sometimes the Director moves to
respond quickly after, let’s say, a major storm or natural hazard situation the Director
can respond quickly. But there’s also movement in the Legislature. I believe Senator
Riviere of the north shore is questioning some of the requirements of improvements.
And, for him, the issue of, with a sidewalk, there’s a gutter, which means you need a
drainage system, which means you need then an EIS because it might connect to the
ocean. And so he’s viewing ways of recapturing the water, get it to a level where it
goes back on the land as irrigation and revising the Code of what is required
infrastructure for road programs. And, you know, and this morning he again shared
his views on one of the news stations that this is something he believes the State
should pursue in recycling and reusing drainage water and maybe the need to change
standards so that that might not be a future requirement for State projects, ‘cause of
his concern that sidewalks lead to more infrastructure issues down the road when not
maintained. So was kind of interesting discussion from a state senator and I was
quite happy that a state senator is thinking in these areas, so that quite pleasing to
your Chair. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, you mentioned that he talked about it for state. Has he
also passed…
CHAIR HOKAMA: But that’s why my thing is, you know, depends how he structures the
statute that he’s working on then I would ask that he allow the counties –
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --to be able to make those decisions as a home-rule issue regarding our
subdivision codes and our specifications.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, again, I just saying that yes, there’s great discussion about drainage,
and currently Waters of the US does impact drainage. And so it impacts this County
and all our sister counties and of course, as an island state, there’s always that huge
issue of we always connect to the ocean, we’re an island. So –
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Also, Mr. Chair…
CHAIR HOKAMA: --yes, it wasn’t a pleasant discussion with the EPA today, I can tell you.
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I totally agree with you, but along those same exact lines,
another unpleasant thing is the whole MS4 stuff because of our new status of now an
urban district because they were able to kakaroach Paia into the Urban District.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I can tell you that we had discussed that in the discussion with the EPA
Director, the MS4 Federal requirements, he was not happy with the counties because
we pushed back hard. Our engineers have pushed back, public works directors have
pushed back, our stormwater managers pushed back on the proposed rule. So that
wasn’t what they wanted to hear from us. But the counties stood firm on our position
that we don’t need the rule interpreted after they make the rule, we need the rule to be
proposed in a manner that it is a workable improvement including permitting for the
counties, and that was part of the issue that they did not want to enter into. So with
this one, I know I’m open to the –
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Mr. White?

--request; but again, you know, I wish I had little bit more specifics.

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, I’d recommend that we restore 500,000 –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --instead of the entire amount because this is bond money, they can
come back to us if they need additional funding.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I would put that before the Committee as a compromise, increase it
by half a million dollars and go to 1.5 from the original 2 million request. Can we have
consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll move it to…we’ll restore 500,000 and put this to $1.5 million.
Okay. Line 1574, under the heading of Countywide Facility Building Improvements.
I’ve cut this in half. So is there any issues that…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Don’t know who said that. Was it me?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Wasn’t me.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 1575.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, this is…I’ve reduced this in half so my proposal is to give them
$750,000 for Countywide facility buildings. So unless they come up with a specific
whether it was in Parks or Public Works or EM, but this is their potpourri pot.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I’m okay with it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll move forward. Under Other Projects, Bond Fund, Bus Stops
and Shelters. Again, I reduced this in half. Issues? Ms. Cochran, please.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you, Chair. And Ms. Winer had come in and
explained—and I’m not trying to be self-serving—but this chunk is to assist shelters
for West Maui in particular. We have been on the list. A lot of…we see improvements
here in Central –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and south Maui, and I guess I’m…west Maui’s on the list,
and so these monies were going to go help fund that. And so therefore I would like to
keep it in to assist with the build-out of the shelters in west Maui.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Did they tell you how many shelters that this would provide,
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I think not a whole lot, but six or so or…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can they…and they can get it completed with the fiscal budget year that
they’re requesting it?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I believe so. They’ve gotten, yeah, the lands. They have
certain ones that are kind of have issues so they’re not moving forward, but the ones
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on the list are…they got all their ducks in a row to complete. So I was hoping to keep
it in.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Have you been…are you aware of what was the average cost of a stop and
shelter?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It, you know, it so varies. I mean it just…things have been
from 25- and gone up to 65- plus, and it’s just a matter of did we own the land and
the ADA requirements. But I think Mr. Baz can shed a little more light.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz, can you give us some additional comment please?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, the average cost of the construction of, you know, including the site work,
the slab, the facility, is about $80,000 per stop.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So they can do at least, more likely, like ten, at least ten for you
with this 800,000 right there?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I think they have some. I don’t know the exact number off
the top of my…but they do have some work in progress, getting ready to construct.
And we’ve heard from our elders from the west side that they certainly would
appreciate shelter for the buses.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, Chair, just to add.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Ms. Winer did give us a list and it broke down the ridership
numbers and what have you. And I think between south Maui and west Maui the
numbers are the highest. So we have really huge ridership. We added a extra route in
west Maui, also, to assist with the north end and it’s growing and it’s a need and I
support it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. I’m going to ask Mr. Molina if he has additional
comments he could share with us.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Director of Transportation indicated that for this
bus stops and shelter project they had targeted 50 shelters of which 28 have already
been constructed. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So there’s 22 remaining. And this $1 million would take care how many of
the 22, all 22?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, they’re planning on building eight this year. I think it was four in west
Maui and four in central Maui.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that clarification. So you’ve heard the request to
restore. The Chair is open to this consideration. And it’s a good measurement on the
Department whether they can perform or not. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. If they said eight at 80,000 average…
MR. BAZ: Eight to ten, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Eighty thousand to 100-. Even if it is 100,000 it’s still only
800-, so I’m fine with cutting it down to maybe 800- or 700,000.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. The other part of this funding is for design of next year’s bus stops.
So if the money…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why aren’t we using one design that would be the idea of the County
system…
MR. BAZ: They do reuse the design of the structure itself, but the site work, and they need
to do, you know, assessments and surveys and all of that for every individual site.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Would you know if some of the areas that they’re proposing the stops for is
part of the areas that we have deferral agreements for the property owners to
participate in a proratio [sic] cost for improvements?
MR. BAZ: I’m not sure of that. I know that we have recently…bus stops are only kind of a
new feature in Planning Commission’s requirements. And so like Maui Lu is putting
in one, but I don’t know if any of these have deferral agreements, but we can discuss
that with Public Works.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, if you could maybe ask Public Works and Corporation Counsel. I
want to know if this has any impact on this deferral agreements. Because if they do I
would like those then property owners who agreed to pay their pro-rata fair share for
the improvements because that’s the understanding with the County and those
executed agreements. So I’m just trying to see how we can do more with what we
know is available. Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and that’s a great idea. It’s my
understanding and what we went through the process is that it’s for road
improvements and I can stretch and say that that’s a road improvement, but that’s
totally up to Mr. Ueoka. I don’t think he’s very stretchable. But my concern on these,
again, are they’re putting ‘em in the highest traffic places, which is great, perfect,
except for they only have three to six seats in ‘em. It just…I know they have to do
what they have to do and they want to keep people from sleeping on the benches or
whatever, but it just is on the edge of defying logic. So, you know…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. No, so I hear you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So what’s the average seating, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Three to six.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, elsewhere.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
anything.

None, or whatever everybody puts out a nice big bench or

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Three to six -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, in the nation.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --the average, elsewhere.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay, take it easy. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And one last point speaking to the
Department is the shipping cost of these shelters. They may be prefab, but they are
very heavy. And unfortunately living on a island we shipping things in –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --so they save a lot of—I don’t know what the number is—
but a brunt goes to just the sheer shipping of it alone, which is unfortunate but the
price we have to pay, so is what I’m told.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa, did you have a comment?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No. Initially, I asked all the questions that everybody’s asking
about the design and how come it costs so much and about the seating and whatever,
but I’ve given up. You know, we keep building them and that’s the path we’re on so
unless we’re going to stop it we might as well fund it. People like a place to sit, want
to be out of the sun. You know, I’m from the old school. You remember when rotary
clubs and lions –
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, lions.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --and everybody used to build these things?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But again we’re in a new world and it requires ADA compliance
and it’s gotten very difficult. It isn’t like the old days. We could save a lot of money
but I don’t think we can go there. So where we are is where we are. So let’s get some
money and get ‘em built so people can sit down and get out of the rain.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other comments? If not, I’m open to Mr. Couch’s consideration
at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: For what, 800-?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Eight hundred.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Eight hundred thousand, Members. Can we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Mr. Couch?

Okay.

Eight hundred thousand.

Okay.

Countywide Equipment,

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair. Most of this stuff again this is the whole
bond versus…most of this stuff is over the ten-year…I think this was going to be a
ten-year bond, right, Mr. Baz?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yes, when we issued bonds for the Countywide equipment that was previously
authorized we issued them on a ten-year maturity.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And I do want to commend the Department for keeping
a lot of these vehicles in the 20- and 30-year range and keeping them running. So
that was just my concern, thank you, the bond versus cash.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, no, again, the Chair always appreciates your point of view,
Mr. Couch. Well, I think we pretty much…the Chair feels that you folks pretty much
have accepted the Chair’s philosophy and proposal on this. And so, you know, I don’t
have issue with additional discussion, but I think we’ve already made a call on the
path we’re going to go forward. So, saying that, do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: I did have a question. Was the firetruck still in? I was trying to add up the
numbers, and just to make sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Staff, can you double check what we left in? I know that the…one
was left on bond, which was the Special Funds division, since it’s special funds.
MR. PIGAO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
MR. PIGAO:
The 2.162 million under the bonds was to purchase Department of
Environmental Management D8 dozer, 4,000 gallon truck, roll-off truck, 950 wheel
loader, and (2) 28 cubic yard refuse trucks. The firetruck, we deleted that one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That was a delete.
MR. BAZ: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I believe Staff read off a loader that is not reflected in this…in the
description here on Page 55. We should probably confirm that the number’s still
correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll have the Committee Staff verify those.
MR. PIGAO: Yeah, Mr. Chair, sorry, I stand corrected. We deleted the 950 wheel loader.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, that’s a 950J, model J, wheel loader. That was for Wailuku.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, there was…we have the…we included the 950J loader for
Wailuku is in Public Works Department down below. I was referring to the Line 1585.
Staff read off another loader there, but it’s not listed there.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Solid Waste Funds, Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, we’ll straighten out our list, and we’ll get back to you in a
couple of minutes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We shall report back to the Committee once we verify the numbers.
Thank you for that question. Can we turn to Page 56? Line 1614, Kalana O Maui
Campus Expansion, $1 million, Lapsed Bond. So before I ask you for your comments,
I just wanted to note that what you didn’t ask to revisit, but where I, you know, this is
a delete. You look at the project above, Haleakala Highway Intersection at Makawao.
Notice what the Chair did: substituted, deleted Kalana O Maui, and put that
$1 million because it is lapsed bond proceeds to a project that would qualify and that
you see in the project above it and that we already have consensus on. Okay. So
that’s the status. Any questions, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Not a question, but I want to say thank you for helping this to
happen. You know this is really, really going to make a big difference in traffic on
Makawao Avenue. And I want to say a public mahalo to Representative Yamashita.
He has worked very, very hard to help get State money to help make this happen. So,
you know, he’s quiet but he’s very effective. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay, members, I’m going to move on to Line 1636 on
Page 57. This is under Sewer Fund: West Maui Community Plan District regarding
the pump modifications.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, Chair, if you don’t mind, can I go back up to West
Maui Parks System?
CHAIR HOKAMA: What line number?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 1620.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Where I guess the appropriation is on 1622.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And in this area, would this be appropriate place…I have
discussed with Department and the district is looking for a batting cage at the Lahaina
Rec Center and also some playground covers. I guess now the kids, you know,
slide…the metal things or whatever in the playground some of ‘em just gets
scorchingly hot, especially Lahaina where it’s in the sun and all. So these…just some
kind of coverage over these which looks like a $250,000 price tag. So I was looking to
proviso these out of this area. Is that how that would work or…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well one…it’s going to need to pass I guess Mr. Baz’s litmus test because
park assessment funds has restrictive parameters: cannot be for maintenance, cannot
be for repairs, it is for basically new or CIP –
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --type of situations. So, Mr. Baz, hearing Ms. Cochran’s intended use in
her proposal, would you feel this is an appropriate fund that she can do her proviso?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I’d like to…let me confer with the Department real quick about the
scope of the projects. Ms. Cochran, you discussed this with Department?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Buenconsejo.

Yes, with Director [sic] Savage and Deputy Director [sic]

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Reversed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Reverse it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I…the community spoke to me in reference to a batting
cage, and I had asked. They did some research and came up with the figure of
100,000; and then they asked me, in reference to, perhaps can you look into getting
these covers for the playground in which they’ve been asked for the district. So that’s
why the two items are here and, yes, we’ve been conversing and have both come
together for these items and figures.
MR. BAZ: So, Mr. Chair, if you don’t mind maybe doing this on the third round and I’ll
discuss it with –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --the Department before then.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we just want to make sure that the funds can be utilized for the
purpose you’re intending, Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, and thank you very much, Chair, and I understand.
But I also made sure I double…I wanted to make sure that they’re good to go on
something like this. I don’t want to appropriate proviso and then just let it lapse and –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --next year, well, where’s the batting cage and covers? So
according to the Department, yes, they feel very confident they can accomplish it, and
so I’m supportive. But, anyways, we’ll do our due diligence on this and come back
then.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That would be appreciated. Okay. Sewer Fund, 1636, Lahaina
Wastewater Pump Station No. 3 Modifications. Ms. Cochran, you have some issues?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That was…thank you, Chair. And I guess I never…missed
these lines to reconfirm with Mr. Ginoza and his department. If any of these will
hinder the, you know, the progress of these particular projects, I’d hate to have any of
them not be covered and, you know, fully funded to accomplish, is all. And that was
my reason for wanting to kind of hold off on a consensus and to revisit and to make
sure. ‘Cause these things are very important as we all know perhaps to assist with
our consent decree, obviously, and just to better the system in west Maui, which has
its issues. So, Chair, if there’s a way to come back. I’m sure if I can kind of get
through to Department to just reconfirm…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well we will, as I mentioned last night, I will give you time between the
rounds and then we can combine with the dinner break, more than likely, but you will
have time to check with Department. So under these areas, Members, regarding the
modifications, I was…my concern right now with this division is their ability to replace
and put in the brand new types of filters for the current plants in Kahului, Kihei, and
Lahaina. And I know I made big cuts in their B and C Accounts, and so I did get
feedback because one of the things I had asked—and maybe the departments can take
this as a lesson learned to help their Directors prepare for next year’s budget
process—the ability to share with us, when they ask for things, to give it in a context.
So one of the things that I had asked and verify with an outside consultant was
regarding these filter issues. For me, and that’s why how I making adjustments on the
modifications on the pumps to get the monies is for this filtration system done in
house. What is the cost and how does it impact premium time? Then give me the
estimates of potential, third-party, outside contractors doing the same work for the
division. And what I got was that for Kahului, they’re looking at Operation money and
then for the filters, the equipment money. They have a ballpark figure for the Kahului
Plant would be about 800,000. Current estimates to go to outside third party is
$1.2 million. So the Department doing in-house. Like Mr. Goode does some of the
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repaving in house, there is or should be a savings. And this projected $400,000
savings, or one-third savings, of this…for this one plant makes sense to the Chair.
Unfortunately, I had to dig to get this good information from the division. But if they
told us up front that they went through this analysis and that is why they’re asking it
in this manner I think it would’ve made our job a lot easier because they got the
pertinent information, the comparisons of doing it in a different way, and then
showing us the net, which is the benefit of doing it in-house versus hiring a outside
contractor. Regarding Kihei and Lahaina, I asked for the same type of analysis and I
have had it verified by one potential outside purveyor who is not currently doing it for
the County. He believes that in-house for Kihei, Lahaina plants would be about
almost 1.1 million, and if we went outside for contract work, it would be about
1.4 million. So there’s about a 250-, 300-thousand-dollar savings again. And I had
wished the Department was able to share that earlier with the Chair before my
proposal. So that’s why I’m open to some of the reconsiderations, Members. You
know, we had time to go and verify certain things. I’ve also asked sister counties for
some comment, and that’s why I can tell you I’m happy for those that want to have
some reconsiderations done. So that’s how I approached it and let you know why I am
sticking with my proposal at this time. Ms. Cochran -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you…
CHAIR HOKAMA: --on number 1637 on Pump Station 3.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, okay, and thank you for your explanation and
justification. I’m just bouncing over really quickly to Line 1672, and it’s in reference
to Countywide Wastewater System Modifications. And it looks like you want to leave
500 grand there. So I’m wondering if…I know it doesn’t offset the deductions you have
recommended, but perhaps they could go to that if worst-case scenario: they needed
something last minute of that sort. It could come from there. Maybe Mr. Baz.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So you’re discussing reference to the Capital Improvement
Fund?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sewer Fund, West Maui plan area, and I think they’re all
under the same…well, then the other one’s Sewer Fund Countywide. But it’s, I think,
looks like for the same uses. You know, like if that 30,000 that got deducted for pump
Napili Pump Station and they had to have…they could go maybe take from the
Countywide to assist?
MR. BAZ: If there’s enough money in the Countywide, that’s possible. That pot of money
was reduced in half right, so…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Yeah, the 500…
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MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But, you know, 30 grand maybe…
MR. BAZ: Thirty grand might be okay, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So anyhow, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, but again yeah, Ms. Cochran, if, let’s say, this Department
consistently goes back to consent issues or compliance…sorry, not consent but
compliance issues, the compliance is part of I would say EPA concerns. The Chair did
not touch two parts that has $2½ million for Countywide. And that’s on the next
page, 58, you will see I did not touch anything that dealt with compliance. I’ve left the
Mayor’s proposals intact. So if they can convince Mr. Baz that this is in a way also as
part of compliance, they got another pot of 2½ million with the remaining 500,000.
That’s $3 million, Members, that’s available to assist them with some of these things.
So, again, that is my thoughts on it and, you know, I know you do a good job in your
Committee, Ms. Cochran, so you know, I appreciate your comments.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you very much, Chair. And, for me, I’d just feel
comfortable just running it once through Department, just giving them –
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, happy –
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --the chance to respond and hear them out, so…
CHAIR HOKAMA: --happy, happy to do so, please.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
they’re going to respond.

But they hear your…so I’m sure it’ll tune them into how

MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, may I ask you a question?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mr. Baz…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: The money that you set aside in the Capital Improvement Reserve Fund for
Wastewater Improvements, is it your intent to allow the Department, should one of
these projects be significantly over and there’s no money in the Countywide project, to
be able to come with a Budget Amendment utilizing those funds?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I was…and again, Members, this is something that we are going to make
as a Committee recommendation to the full Council. Just my perspective was
that…just like for Lanai, we are at, what, 45 years in the sewer system. It’s aging. I
know we’re going to have to deal with some replacement issues soon. The rest of the
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County has odor systems in Lanai, so replacement of the main transmission lines is
going to be a concern. I was looking at more for that type of fund to take care of those
future needs, which is the line replacements.
MR. BAZ: Okay. I just wanted to understand that, Mr. Chair, so we know the parameters
moving forward.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, but again, you know, and I’m trying to make it fit within the Charter
parameters that’s why, Mr. Baz. But, again, I don’t mind having the funds set up.
The number is based on the Carryover/Savings as I shared with you earlier yesterday.
If you fail to reduce that amount for certain things because it is part of the Sewer
Fund, this Chair is open ‘cause that’s the cash, that’s cash. So I’m open if you want to
jiggle with that cash ‘cause it’s already been pretty much collected and that would be
our Carryover/Savings for you to consider as another source to take care of some of
the needs, Ms. Cochran, instead of additional borrowing. But, you know, I’m happy
that for you to go and check with the Department. Mr. Molina, you have anything you
can share with the Committee?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just wanted to provide clarification that the project for
the Countywide Wastewater System Modifications is used to address high project bids
and cost overruns. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So you’ve heard our Staff give comment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So you still want to go review this with the Department?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That’s fine. So we’ll come back to 2, 3, and 4. You also want to do
the Sheraton Lift Station and…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Chair, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So that’s –
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, that one section.
CHAIR HOKAMA: -- 2, 3, 4, 5. And you want, also, the West Maui Recycled Water
Expansion? I’ve made a reduction of 340- and left 1,360,000 for that project.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, we can consensus on that one, Chair.

- 116 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, you heard Ms. Cochran’s comment regarding Line 1654,
net appropriation, West Maui Recycled Water System Expansion, $1.36 million. Do
we have…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I would just…instead of…well, if I were Ms. Cochran, I would want to
revisit the number 2 and number 6 and consensus on the other two because they can
clearly be easily covered out of the Countywide.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: This…30s…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yes, 30, 30, and 20 can easily be covered by the Countywide. So but I
think the…I think Ms. Cochran’s point is correct on checking with the Department on
the other two big ones just to be sure that we’ve got a good number there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well okay, Ms. Cochran, you’ve heard the suggestion from Mr. White.
What would you like to do?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. I guess, unfortunately, I couldn’t get in touch with
Director today. I mean that’s a good I mean those are big-ticket items, you know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, so…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But I’ll just, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Revisit the two big ones and consensus on the three small ones.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Because I think they can cover, like you said, the 30...that’s
only 90,000 total for the three.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You have the other pots.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So we’ll go ahead and do that then, Chair…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Can we have consensus on 3, 4, and 5—that is Pump Station 5
Modification, 6 Modification, and Sheraton Wastewater Lift Station—consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll return to the two big projects: No. 2 and No. 6. Okay.
Line 1670, same page, 58, Countywide Wastewater System Modifications. Again, this
is the Sewer Fund. And I think the Chair did not support any increases in the Sewer
Fund area in my proposal. That’s correct, Mr. Molina? Yes, okay, I did not support
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any Sewer Fund increases as proposed. So I was trying to adjust because there wasn’t
going to be as much cash as currently proposed by the Mayor’s…with his rates, so I
made some adjustments. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I understand your position on that.
Again, in another meeting that wasn’t…it was a different Committee we had yesterday
or the day before, the Director was talking about doing incremental steps the next
couple years as opposed to one big step increase when everything all comes to a head.
So may want to chat with him on that because there’s some things coming up that
we’re going to have to pay. And instead of doing…he was talking about a 15 percent
increase either next year or the year after.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Slight.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for the reminder you just put in my brain. And part of the
Chair’s position is, again, we cannot speak a lot about it in open session -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --but the Chair is preparing and learning from some of the experiences we
have with the Committee of the Whole issues. I would rather look at a budget request
for the, you know, moving modifications forward. Once we understand the amount
and specifications of where we’re going to go after we settle some of these legal issues,
then I think we can make real, much better, informed decisions on how we’re going to
put resources to the modifications. ‘Cause right now we’re going to be guessing ‘cause
we’re not sure where we’re going to end up until we come to a final resolution. So that
is part of my thought considerations in making these recommendations to you, ‘cause
I wasn’t sure where we’re going to go until we get settlement. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Could we have a brief recess?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Sure. Recess subject to the Chair. . . .(gavel). . .

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

4:44 p.m.
4:47 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . Okay. Thank you for that short recess. During the recess,
the Chair did find out that I spoke incorrectly. So Staff, Mr. Molina, if you can give a
updated comment, please?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yeah, I misspoke earlier. What I meant to say was
that we hadn’t increased any of the Sewer Funds spending on CIP; however, the Chair
did elect to retain the Mayor’s proposed increases to the Sewer fees, which is
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approximately to generate an additional 2.35 million in revenue for the Sewer Fund.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that correction. So, yeah, the Chair stands
corrected. I did accept some of the Mayor’s rate increase proposals. So, again…any
additional comments on Line 1672, County System Modifications? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I would agree with your cut based on the fact that we have some other
items later that we’ve eliminated that we may need to put back in.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Consensus? Thank you. Okay. Let’s go to Page 59. This is under SRF,
State Revolving Fund, under the Wailuku-Kahului Community Plan district. Hawaiian
Homes Force Main Replacement. I’ve reduced this by 560- leaving them a net
appropriation of $2.24 million. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just curious as to why. Kind of looks like the number they
owe us, right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: What is that, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I said kind of looks like the number they owe us, right?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, actually –
CHAIR HOKAMA: They owe us like -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --over a million.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --million…over a million dollars.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, it’s over a million now. Okay. Thank you.
curious what your rationalization was on this.

I was just

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Issues with the Chair? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, my recollection is that this looks like about the same percentage
reduction as the adjustments that Ms. Cochran was going to go and revisit with the
Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So I would just ask Ms. Cochran to add these two projects, this one
and the next one, to her list of revisits with Mr. Goode.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran, are you okay with that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, not a problem, I can do that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We shall return to Hawaiian Homes Force Main, and then we shall
return to Kihei No. 16 Pump Station.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And, Mr. Chair, I have…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: If you don’t mind, I have one add. In talking to Solid Waste –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --they have disencumbered the amount of funds that were spent on
the Hana Landfill berm and they’re going to need approximately 300,000 to continue
that project in 2016.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you have a place you want to…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I’d like to…on…I guess inserting the…Line 1691, it would
be…well, I’ll work with Staff to come up with the wording. But it’s basically for the
Hana Landfill berm remediation work.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This would be the Hana Landfill?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Hana Landfill, right. Total of 300,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And this would come from the Solid Waste Fund, Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. We need to make sure we get our calculations. So
please keep track of the funds, Staff, ‘cause when we go fast, we need to be able to
balance and make the right adjustments. Okay. So, yeah, we’ll be happy to have you
work with the Staff and then we can have a good review in the next round. Okay.
Page 60, we got some big boys here. Kaanapali R-1 Water Distribution System
Expansion, you heard the Chair’s rationale on his proposal. Members…Ms. Cochran,
any additional issues or thoughts on the Chair’s proposal?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Trying to recall. I had a discussion with Kyle and I’m trying
to think what his sentiment…right, right, right, I know where this is. How is that in
relation…what’s the other one I’m revisiting? West Maui recycled water expansion -CHAIR HOKAMA: The other one is…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --so that’s a 1.7- also.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, for Sewer, it’s the 1 and 2, that’s the big boys, the 12½ million for
State IA and 7 million for R-1 distribution expansion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. If you don’t mind, when I’m going through these
other items with Mr. Ginoza, can I also bring these up with him? ‘Cause we were
discussing a third of that plant shut down. They were built out in 1975 and they may
be, you know, bringing it up to par to the R-1 and to assist with the utilization of what
can be created and what have you. So upgrading the plant, basically. And so to
whether bring it up to caliber of what’s there or look for newer, higher-technology-type
buildout. So they’re sort of talking. I mean this is something that is part of our
PIA…or COW item, so I don’t want to not have anything kind of in place. Good-faith
effort I guess, so to speak.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I’d feel more comfortable to not consensus this just
straight out before I have a discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure, sure. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So that’s my recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, I appreciate your caution in this, thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And we did have a discussion with Mr. Ginoza whose
position was that we…that the $12.5 million project, as Ms. Cochran related, is to
rehabilitate a closed portion of the wastewater plant, and because it’s not capable of
treating the water to the degree now required. And I believe that it had something to
do with nitrogen content. It wasn’t able to get the…achieve the right level of
treatment. So my sense is that we probably need to do that, and that is a big boy, but
there’s currently a big section of the plant that’s not being used. But on the previous
one, Line 1712, that’s just the distribution system for taking recycled water down into
Kaanapali and that’s part of the system that I don’t support at this time because it’s
not clear to me that it’s a good idea. If somebody’s complaining about us putting
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R-1 water into a 250-foot well over, you know, over 1,200 from the ocean. This project
takes that same water and pipes it to all the hotels that are right on the ocean. And
the water table’s only about eight feet below the lawns of the hotels. And I know on
my property, the drainage rate is about 11 feet per minute. So it doesn’t take this R-1
water any time at all to get to the water table and right out to the ocean. So I just
think this is a half-baked idea. And I think we should hold off on it until we
understand more about the implications.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for…anyone else has comments? Okay. Ms. Cochran,
you’re going to go talk to the Department?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Yeah, the Chair did additional review of the proposal since request
for revisits. As I would say, the only thing I am willing to reconsider really, Members,
is the second project, the 12½ million.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: To me that makes sense. But I’m happy to allow Ms. Cochran to have the
opportunity to try and have a discussion with the Department and receive her
comments in the next round.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay. Let’s take Revolving Fund, Water Supply, Countywide
Upgrades and Replacement, 15 million down to zero. Issues? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair. I had the opportunity to
discuss this with Director Taylor, because I was very concerned and I didn’t want to
just go ahead without having the opportunity to talk to him. He makes a big point on
this. He would like us to put this $15 million back, and the reason he wants to do it
is because it’s help to improve or enlarge or change the capacity of the treatment
plant. And he said that the project is almost ready to go. They are ready to go out to
bid this year, design is almost complete. The other thing is he’s concerned that if we
don’t use the money, we could possibly lose not only the money but also the allocation
of water that we got from the Na Wai `Eha decision. So he would like us to put this
back.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you give us a little bit more specifics on “lose the allocation” please?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I’m sorry?
CHAIR HOKAMA: What does “lose the allocation” mean? There’s a…
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Na Wai `Eha gave us more water allocation.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: But there’s a clock attached to that allocation, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I don’t know that, but Mr. Taylor is present in case we want any
specifics. I asked him if he could be here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Because everybody knows I’m…to this Water Committee, and he
definitely is not, and unfortunately my Vice-Chair who has done this for so long is very
busy on Oahu today trying to deal with the GET. So Mr. Taylor is here –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --if we want any specific information. He also said that we had
put money in Line 1747, and he felt if we wanted to restore that we could take some of
the money out of there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for that. Mr. Ueoka, are you able to give us
some comment on this allocation; and if we don’t move, a potential CIP would lose the
allocation? What is this all about please?
MR. UEOKA: I apologize, Chair, I’m not familiar with the Na Wai `Eha settlement suit, I
apologize.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll ask, any objections to having Director Taylor come down to
respond to this question?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll ask Director Taylor if he would please come down to the
podium and give us his understanding of the allocation and what does it mean that we
would lose this opportunity. Director Taylor, thank you for joining us.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I had heard the question and discussion, and there is
no clock ticking on the allocation, but there’s also no guarantee that the State Water
Commission will respect the allocation if we don’t use it. It was allocated to us based
on the understanding that we needed it. And so we do have a concern, as the
Department, that we want to show that we’re ready to use it, that we’re going to use it
as quickly as possible, and that we actually do need it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, questions for the Director on this project area? Okay.
Anything from you Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, Chair. You know, I think he’s made the case about why it’s
important to restore this, so –
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --he’s the Director, I support that. I don’t know any better than
he does.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Director at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, for the Director.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Mr. Couch?

Yeah, ‘cause I don’t want Mr. Taylor just be standing there.

Okay.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: May I ask him one?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Taylor, there’s been comments on the floor
that, you know, you’ve asked for CIP for projects…or money for projects and there are
no results showing up. I remember some stuff that you said you were going to do
you’ve done, and the plan that you showed us. Where are you on your plan? ‘Cause
that is a big consideration here of why there’s a lot of red ink.
MR. TAYLOR: I believe that if you look at the actual projects we’ve listed, only a couple
haven’t been done. I think we overbudgeted a bit in past years and we lapsed money.
But other than the $6 million for I believe it was called, the Phase 10 Booster Pump
Stations, last year that was part of the $16 million Carryover/Savings this year, I
believe all of the other projects were on schedule. And we also had the west Maui well
that was also ready to go out for construction except we had the hydrogeologic
problem. So I think what we’ve done is probably conservatively budgeted a little high,
which is I think more of the reason for the higher Carryover/Savings and lapsed
funds. But I think if you look at the project lists, those are on track with that 20-year
plan that we’ve been working with Water Resources Committee for the past few years.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. You also mentioned, I think on the floor, and I can see
how like you have Countywide upgrades and replacements, why it’s 15 million. There
was some discussion on the floor as to, you know, a contractor comes in and knows
that we’re going to pay so much for a project and you can’t bring ‘em down on it or,
you know, you get one project here and one project there and you’re not sure what the
prices are going to be that a pool like this helps you move things around and get jobs
done when you can at a cheaper price if possible. I think you mentioned that on floor,
it might’ve been in a private conversation, but I thought it was on the floor.
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Couch, I’ve heard that discussion and one of the reasons we do group
projects is it’s hard in this bidding climate to know what’s going to be high and what’s
going to be low, so it allows us to keep projects moving. The other thing, something
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the Committee’s been talking about is this letting the contractors know how much
things are going to cost. By grouping things, they don’t know. Not only do the
building contractors not know what the actual price is, but almost more importantly,
the consultants don’t know. The qualifications based selection process for consultant
selection is not a low bid. They are chosen based on their qualifications and give us a
price. So when we tell them that we have $500,000 for design of this, their price
comes in at $498,000. If it’s just grouped with a lot of other projects, they don’t know
what our internal number is and it gives us, in my opinion, a much better position to
negotiate. Those are the reasons that I prefer to group these based on the projects
that are in the 20-year plan that the Water Resources Committee has seen. That way,
we don’t show our cards to the consultants and the contractors.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that’s why you have the big 15 million chunk?
MR. TAYLOR: The 15 million is actually part of I think a Countywide project. The 15 million
is an SRF loan just for the Iao Treatment Plant construction.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. One more quick question before we let Mr. Taylor
go. The Iao Treatment Plant upgrade or change or whatever you’re going to do here. I
know it’s involved with treating more water. How much more water will we get when
that’s done? And if we don’t get it, what does that mean?
MR. TAYLOR: It’s an additional 1.5 million gallons a day to the Central and South Maui
Water System. And if we don’t get it done, that’s 1.5 million gallons less than we
would otherwise, you know, have. It just gets us closer to the point of maxing the Iao
groundwater water. And this water is the least expensive water we’ll probably ever
develop again. That plant, which is located at the fork in the road from Iao
Valley/Wailuku Heights, it’s at an elevation where the ditch is high enough that the
water’s pressurized where it doesn’t have to be booster pumped to get through the
filters and it’s still high enough to fill the tank and serve the community. It’s this
perfect location that it’s just the actual cost of the plant and minimal electricity and
operations. There’s very little pumping involved, and it’s one of the only locations that
works that way. Usually we have to pump before and possibly even after.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So have you acquired the land?
MR. TAYLOR: We have been working with the landowner and they are ready to give us a
right of entry for construction and then move on to land acquisition.
CHAIR HOKAMA: When is land acquisition anticipated, Mr. Taylor?
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MR. TAYLOR: In this next year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: How much?
MR. TAYLOR: I don’t have the price, but I believe it is…I believe that land acquisition is
included in our current FY ’15 CIP Budget. It’s the same landowner that has a
well-development deal in Ms. Cochran’s Committee as we speak, ready to be heard.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Other questions for the Director? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Chair, if you don’t mind, since we have
Director here, I have a proposal pending that’s…it’s in the Water section and I
have…my office has been speaking to Mr. Taylor today; so since he’s here to maybe
reconfirm that discussion, and it’s in assistance to my additions and where he feels it
appropriate to take from within his budget. So if that’s allowed and okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, great, thank you very much. So, Director Taylor, you
know that how I’m looking to reinstate some of the funds back to Watershed
Programs, and so I’m trying to just bring it back to flat from previous years which
Administration has proposed and so it comes to 147,500 and you had mentioned that
it could come from Line 1746 which has $9.5+ million in it and you had said that it
could come from there because you feel you’re not quite ready to utilize that amount,
it would just sit there anyway. So can you comment, if I have it correct?
MR. TAYLOR: I commented the other evening when I was here that I felt it unlikely we could
spend a significant portion of the $9.6 million on that line item. And so unless there
was a specific project that the Committee has in mind for that, I don’t think we’re in a
position to encumber it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So, Chair, I just wanted him to relay that comment
back to this body that we had discussed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. And so again, we create policy through budget, for them to
implement. So whatever this Committee can have Council adopt, will be the directive
to the departments, where we want it to go. Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Director.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, since we have Mr. Taylor here and we’re discussing water,
the next one, if you don’t mind, can we ask him at the same time? Because…
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure, I’m open.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Taylor, can you comment on the Water Fund, (Restricted):
Countywide, Water Supply, Countywide Upgrades and Replacement?
We had
$800,000 Mayor had and it was removed. That’s on Line 1728.
MR. TAYLOR: Give me just a moment, Ms. Baisa, I have the information with me. Oh, I see.
The $800,000 –
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Correct.
MR. TAYLOR: --there are two water tank renovations and a tank pressure-control system for
tanks within the wide variety of areas: Omaopio tank that serves Kihei and some
other tanks and pressure stations located throughout the County.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. So we have…it’s been removed. So tell me why you have
to have it.
MR. TAYLOR: Those are existing facilities for existing customers. Two, the tanks degrade
over time, steel tanks that rust they have to be renovated, and then the equipment
that keeps the pressure constant, that’s old and rusty, too and also needs
replacement. So it’s something that if it isn’t included this year we would sort of make
it work the best we could and ask for it again next year.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any other questions for Director Taylor. Okay. Having
none, Director Taylor, we appreciate your presence and responses to the Committee’s
questions.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you for being here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let’s see. Okay. Where were we now? Yeah, I think we were on
1722. Okay. So, Members, you’ve heard the Director give us responses to questions.
This is only for one project so we could’ve called it the Iao Project instead of
Countywide Upgrades. So, one, thoughts, Members, $15 million? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I’m still not ready to support this. I’m not convinced that there’s
any interest in providing additional source or assistance to other areas of the County
that don’t have a prayer of getting a water meter at this point in the next ten years. So
I’m not satisfied. This is an important project for some, it’s not an important project
for me right now. The water’s not going to go away, it can be delayed a bit. I’m just
tired of hearing no solutions for Upcountry water users. And to use the cost of
pumping as a rationale or the expense of developing as a rationale, I don’t…I no longer
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buy because a lot of the people who are waiting for water meters are below all three of
the ditch systems and there’s no added cost to provide service to them. So I’m not a
happy camper. After four years, I just don’t see any significant movement, I don’t see
any significant concern or motion coming from the Department. So it’s my challenge
with approving this at this point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka, is there some issues that you’re aware of that this Committee
needs to know regarding Upcountry and the inability of us to get projects done,
especially it is something the Council has stated in policy and we were told about
low-hanging fruits? So is there something we need to know that you folks have not
shared with us yet that hinders the Department to implement Council policy?
MR. UEOKA: Mr. Chair…
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you cannot speak in open session, then so advise the Chair.
MR. UEOKA: Oh, okay. I’m not aware of anything, I’m not an expert on the Upcountry water
system. I believe Director Taylor was speaking of some decree of some sort from a
former settlement of a…some type of legal matter, but I believe he said that was an
older issue. I’m not aware of anything currently, though, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that. Okay. Regarding the 15 million, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair. And I share Council Chair
White’s frustration. You know, I’m a lifetime Upcountry resident, third generation,
and we have, you know, gone through this, no more water, no more water since we
could understand what water was or how you got it or whatever. And so I understand,
you know, the frustration. But in the case of this particular appropriation, I don’t
want to punish the people that could use this water or possibly get more water or
protect the Iao Aquifer if we were to do this because I’m frustrated. So I don’t want to
be the reason why this water…the Iao treatment plant doesn’t get expanded and we
don’t use the water that’s been given to us or allotted us. So I don’t know if holding
this is going to solve our bigger problem ‘cause we haven’t been able to solve it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I understand. My frustration is this was something that was proposed
to us and we should’ve done it eight years ago when we didn’t have to fund it either.
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, given Mr. White’s comments, I would like to see if we can
bring Mr. Taylor back up. ‘Cause it’s my understanding that they’re proceeding
through the list, not super-fast, but they are proceeding through the list. And a lot of
people are saying, well, they can’t afford the requirements to get the water to their
place. And I know could be Ms. Baisa’s Committee or Mr. Victorino’s Committee we’re
going to talk about fire flow because I think he told us, Mr. Taylor told us that
60 percent of the issue is fire flow. If we reduce the fire-flow standards, more meters
can come right now without having to deal with the infrastructure being put in. So,
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you know, there are all kinds of extenuating circumstances and a lot of ‘em are our
being the County’s fault, you know, regulations and whatnot. So I thought that quite
a few meters are going out; but that’s what I was going to ask him, what the number
of meters that were going out. I would’ve asked him before if I had known that was…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Not enough to ease to the calls to my office.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Huh?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Not enough to ease to the calls to my office.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood, but a lot of that is infrastructure or fire flow.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand and we understand.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, I can tell you, 33 meters have been issued, there are 50 more in
process, out of 1,800 applicants and who knows how many meters that
1,800-applicant list entails. My problem with this is that we’re spending—and I agree,
the fire flow will help some portions of it—but we’re also in need of additional source
Upcountry to take care of the water meter waiting list. So, as Mr. Taylor said, we’re
100 percent capacity Upcountry. That tells me he understands we need more source.
This money, this $15 million is providing new source so I have a problem when…it’s
like we said earlier, when the Department of Public Works looks at which roads to
pave next, you go to the ones that have the biggest problems. So I just have a problem
spending $15 million creating more source where there’s adequate source now. And
he said himself, when this is done, we can stop pumping one well or two wells, I’m not
sure what it amounts to, maybe a combination of a couple of wells. But then we can
stop pumping. Well, we don’t have that capacity Upcountry, and until we start looking
at developing adequate source, we’re not going to solve the problem of the water meter
waiting list.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your thoughts. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: One more try. Trying to present both sides of this. I understand
from discussing this with Director Taylor that there is in the 20-year plan something
that’s going on right now and there’s so many of these things I’m really sorry, I
apologize for not being much more informed, but it’s all something I’m learning. But I
do know that he’s trying to do something and we could ask him what that is, and I
know it’s going to help. Also he did, you know, at one point, we were offered Piiholo
South and it was our decision not to take it, and there was a lot of controversy about
whether we should or we shouldn’t, but we had an opportunity and we didn’t take it.
So we could ask Mr. Taylor, if there are no objections. I just want to be fair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Taylor, if you would please rejoin us? Mr. Taylor, I believe you heard
question as posed by Ms. Baisa.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair and Ms. Baisa. I think the core of the question is, what
are we doing for Upcountry right now?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
MR. TAYLOR: Okay. We probably put more effort into Upcountry in the last few years than
any other single area. A lot of it is not the projects maybe the people are envisioning,
but it’s projects that are helping. First of all, the H’poko wells came on line, and that’s
the main basis of why we’re issuing meters now. That meter issuance will go on
slower than we like but for, you know, there’ll certainly be several hundred meters
offered. We’ve also replaced the high-lift pumps at Kamole so we can pump more of
the water when there’s water to higher elevations to keep the reservoir full, keep the
Piiholo Reservoir full, okay; that also will increase reliable capacity. The next thing
we’re doing that’s kind of hard to explain is a project we’ve been working on for three
years that is going to allow us to use the Waikamoi Reservoir System in Kahakapao
more efficiently with Pookela Well so that we have more water on an annual basis,
which will balance the ups and downs and the equivalent to having more source.
Without getting into all the technical details, the Pookela Well runs less than
20 percent of the time, okay. When I came in and looked at that, and people were
saying, we need another well, the same way you look at us and say, well, you only
spent 20 percent of your money, why do want more money. We looked at the Pookela
Well and I said, it’s only running 20 percent of the time, why do we need another well,
why can’t we run that more? It has to do with water quality, the upper level and the
lower level, disinfections systems that can’t be mixed, et cetera. So we ended up
looking at how do we balance the water better? How do we use this reservoir in
drought rather than using the reservoir and then calling a drought? Which is what’s
been happening. This ended up with a young lady from University of Central Florida
getting her PhD in this. Her PhD thesis was how to do this. PhDs are original
research, no one knew how to do this. So she published her PhD, she’s finished, we
know how to do it. There’s a chloramine disinfection station under design as we speak
that will…when it’s finished, when we build it, it will allow us to mix the water better,
run Pookela more of the time while we save the water from Kahakapao. It’s not source
from the sense that we’re not drilling a well or building a reservoir. But if Pookela is
running more of the time over the course of a year, that’s equivalent to building a well
of that size. This is faster, cheaper, better, permitless; and that’s something we’ve
been working on for a couple years that is our…I’m not going to call it our low-hanging
fruit, H’poko was our low-hanging fruit, this is our mid-level fruit. And we’ve also got
people working on the long-term solutions of actual more source. They’re not ripe yet
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like Iao is. We’re working simultaneously on all the areas, certain things are ripe
before other things, but this Upcountry balancing system is so complicated, but we’ve
been working on it nonstop for a few years. It was so I guess difficult that the National
Water Research Foundation funded half of the effort because it was such a unique
problem that no one knew how to solve it. So even they contributed half the money to
actually help solve the problem. So I know the public tends to see us drilling a well or
building a reservoir as the only two things that work, but they’re not. Optimizing the
system to have more water on an annual basis available will also give meters. So with
that, when that gets finished, with the Waikamoi Flume finished, which brings water
more of the time, the ups and downs will balance at a higher level, that’s equivalent to
a well of a certain size. We won’t know until we get it done, run it through a year to
see how the seasons go; but that is going to also give meters. I don’t know how many,
but there’s no question that it’s going to raise the capacity of that system. So, again,
very difficult to have a ribbon-cutting ceremony on a PhD thesis and a few small, you
know, chemical feed pumps here and there, but that’s…we’re out of the box, we are
leaving no stone unturned, we are trying to do what we can right now while the longerterm solutions that are going to take a little longer are worked on. So sorry for the
long answer, but it is a very complex system.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Taylor. Now you know why I couldn’t answer the
question. It’s a whole thing that you have to study and learn. But the other thing
that Mr. Taylor didn’t refer to is the work we’re doing in the Water Resources
Committee. We try to very hard…because one of the barriers to the meters has been
cost. And so we’re trying to deal with how we can lower that cost. And we have some
innovative ideas and we’ll be bringing some bills for possible consideration by the
Committee very soon.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I understand Mr. White’s frustration and Ms. Baisa’s, and
it very understandable. I would like to ask Mr. Taylor that if we channeled all the
money to Upcountry for this year, what could you do differently or more to get the
source going or get more capacity Upcountry.
MR. TAYLOR: I think what we’ve exposed that maybe wasn’t talked about before is there’s
the core system that we would build: source, transmission, main storage, you know,
this core system. And there’s this whole secondary problem of getting the pipes to the
people who need it. And I’ll just call them equal values of roughly $100 million each,
right, I think we’ve talked about that and those are just good planning numbers to
use. We could…pipes are pretty quick, you can survey and get pipes in pretty quickly.
The main source issues are tied to the source water availability State Water
Commission contested case issues that are ongoing, legal proceedings that we are
involved in. And it is going to be very difficult for us to accelerate those ahead of the
natural cycle of some of the east Maui contested case hearings and the hydrogeology
that doesn’t yet exist. So what we’re trying to do is do the raw science that leads to
the environmental impact statement that we’ll need to get through the contested case
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and the Water Commission rules. So that’s what we’re working on now. Again, it’s a
long domino, you know, process. With all the money in the world, I could not start
drilling in the next three years. I mean that’s the bottom line. I mean there is nothing
we could do that would allow us to start drilling wells within three years. So that’s
why I’m concerned about just putting money in. All the money in the world is not
going to get us permits through the State Water Commission in I believe…and an EIS
that passes muster in the next three years.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Well that, you know…then the question to the Members
would be, do we stop everything until we wait for that or do we continue and do other
things we can do? So that’s my thought, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. So you mentioned that you have with the H’poko
well, you can issue several hundred meters? Let’s call it 300, is that right?
MR. TAYLOR: That’s a…I think that’s a good working number right now.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: What’s the capacity of the…sustainable capacity of the H’poko wells or
they’re capacity with redundancy?
MR. TAYLOR: I think it’s just over a million gallons.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So you have 300 meters there with…is Kahakapao connected so
that you can pump into it now?
MR. TAYLOR: No, you cannot…there’s no way to pump water into Kahakapao, it just comes
from the dam and the flume.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Kahakapao.

Okay.

But you mentioned a booster pump to pump water into

MR. TAYLOR: The booster pump pumps water into the Piiholo, 50 million gallon reservoir, at
the mid-level to keep that full.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So what was the…are you planning to connect Kahakapao, isn’t
that the larger one?
MR. TAYLOR: That’s the larger one. At this point, that is not in the near-term plan, but it is
something that we certainly have penciled out as a possibility of possibly building a
system that could pump water and fill that. We’re not at the point of doing a actual
preliminary engineering report of that, but it is something that is certainly physically
feasible.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: ‘Cause my recollection, you’ve been talking about that for years and…
MR. TAYLOR: About?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: About connecting or putting in connections that pump into the
reservoir so that we’re using the Pookela well to a greater degree to level off the supply.
MR. TAYLOR: What we’ve been talking about—and I know it’s even hard for me to explain—
we’ve been talking about changing the disinfection system at the upper system so that
we can use it whenever we want, save it for the drought, basically shut it off, run the
wells for the lower elevations, save the water at the high elevation for the drought.
Pumping the water all the way to 4,000 feet and storing it there is not something we
seriously penciled out. What we have been trying to do is this idea I’ve talked about,
about changing the disinfection, saving it for the drought.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So you said you can’t put a number on the process of saving
what you just said, you can’t put a number of meters to that.
MR. TAYLOR: Yeah, they would just be such rough guesses. It has to do with the ups and
downs of what’s coming in from the flume plus how we can best juggle this water,
limits of certain pump stations. That’s also a reason why some of the pump stations
are under design for upsizing so we can juggle water around different levels. A lot of
this is internal constraints within the reservoir and the pumps to pump and balance
the water. So what we’ve recognized with the ups and downs of Upcountry water, the
rainy season, the dry season. If we can balance that better, it sort of balances at a
higher level and it’s the internal bottlenecks of moving water around which are some
of the reliable-capacity limits, which is the term I’ve been trying to switch you rather
than “source.” Reliable capacity takes into account source plus your infrastructure
ability.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So can we give that process 50 new meters?
MR. TAYLOR: I would guess that that is a very safe assumption, and I would certainly hope
it would be much higher.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So much higher is a 100 or 200? I’m just trying to get a sense
of…
MR. TAYLOR: It could be 500. I don’t want to commit a number now and then be told later
that, you know, it’s less than that. I just don’t know. But it could be a significant
amount.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And then Waikamoi just simply returns us to where we should
have been or where we were before, right, that’s not a net gain. You’re not able to
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issue more meters based on Waikamoi, ‘cause that’s just…Waikamoi was there before,
you just repaired it.
MR. TAYLOR: Well, the flume was leaking so much for so many years, again, what we’ll do is
we’ll run this out for a year or two; and if it turns out that the reservoir levels stay at a
much higher level, that becomes reliable capacity even in meters.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. But you can’t assign a number to that -MR. TAYLOR: No I can’t.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --of meters? So even if we used the…if we take the 300 from H’poko
and the two or three hundred from the balancing we’re at 600 meters for…did I miss
another thing that you’ve done that’s going to create additional meters?
MR. TAYLOR: I think the things we’ve just talked about are the things, right now.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So we’re looking at maybe 400, maybe 500, maybe 600. Is
there…
MR. TAYLOR: That’s probably a reasonable number. It could certainly be a thousand, but I
don’t know.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And you stated the other night that there’s nowhere else on the island
that has a wait list and you’re not aware of anyplace else on Oahu that has a wait list?
MR. TAYLOR: That’s correct.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So I understand the need down here, but what I think the folks
Upcountry also don’t understand is how they’re ever going to get ahead. You know, I
understand you may not be able to drill for three years, but I’m having a difficult time
understanding how we’re ever going to get ahead on this. So…
MR. TAYLOR: We’re frustrated, too, and I can tell you that that’s why it’s been such slow
going for decades. It is not something that anyone has ever figured out a way to just
throw some money at and fix. It is enormously complicated. What I can say is we’re
up to 1999 on the list. Probably in this go around, we’ll probably get to, you know,
2000-2001. So I heard a testifier this morning say, we’ve been waiting 20 years. I
think anyone who signed up hasn’t been waiting longer than 16 years at this point,
which is unacceptable--I mean let’s…you know, that’s unacceptable to me--but a lot of
people said this problem’s been going on for, you know, decades and decades. To be
precise, the decades-old problems have been solved and then new problems have been
added to it. So we’re working on now on people who signed up in 1999. These things
might take us to, you know, I don’t know, 2003 or 2005; but it’s going to be slow
going, but again we’re committed, we’ve…think we’ve gotten a lot further in the last
four years than, you know, for a long time before that.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You know, I…well, I could say something else, but I’ll bite my tongue.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Director Taylor? Director Taylor, thank
you once again for assisting the Committee.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Mr. Ueoka --

I have…oh, sorry.

No, no…I have my question for

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --a legal-type question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: If he can assist, ‘cause he’s a County guy and not State. So
in regards to Director Taylor’s comments about losing the water allocation from the
Na Wai Eha, that can happen?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. I don’t know off the top of my head. I was not familiar with
that, but I believe Director Taylor said, it wasn’t necessarily going to be a…if you don’t
use it soon, you’ll lose it. His fear is that if we don’t use it, it’ll get reappropriated or
something by some other type of action. So it doesn’t sound like even he’s anticipating
it being like a legal challenge or anything…or I’m sorry, it’s not a legal rule right now
or something in the agreement, it’s his fear of a future action. So hope that helps.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Ueoka. Thank you, Chair. Chair, I
support your recommendation here. And that comment I know can strike fear in
people, but it took a long time for these allocations to vet through the court system.
It’d take a long time for it to get reversed. As far as…I’m not an attorney, but as far as
I can see having been watching these things through the years. So I’m comfortable
with your recommendation, Chair, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other comments regarding this project? Okay. Do we have
consensus?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We shall return and take a vote in the next round. Okay.
Line 1728, Countywide Upgrades and Replacements, Restricted; this is restricted
money. Any issues? Consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We can come back to this and we’ll get ready for a vote in the next
round. Seventeen thirty-four, Upcountry Fire Protection: reduction 200,000 net
appropriation, 1.5 million. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, I’m not exactly excited, but I can be okay with this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, I was just curious, was that just a specific piece of
the project or you just think they can do it cheaper?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Which Staff did Water? Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I believe that was just a reduction consistent with how
the Chair has been reducing other projects to address cost overruns.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa…oh, Ms. Baisa gave her comments, so okay. We have
consensus, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll move forward. Central Maui Fire Protection, I’ve proposed
deletion. Mr. Molina, if you can, again, assist the Committee on this…reduction?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair, this was a project that was project that was proposed
in FY ’15 as well which the Committee elected to delete, and I believe the Chair
proposed to delete this project as well pending more information on the project.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. What, specifically…
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . .(Inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Alright…no I actually…what is the specific project that was
deleted?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: This project is to install a 12-inch waterline along Baldwin Avenue in Paia for
enhanced fire protection. I believe it’s to upgrade the existing -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: To upgrade the…
MR. MOLINA: --eight inch I believe.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. You know, I…this is another project that I would
normally support, but the reason we deleted it last year and the reason that I’m
comfortable deleting it again is that they already have a eight-inch pipe there now and,
again, my concern is folks in improvement monies up in the Upcountry area or
elsewhere in Haiku so I’m okay with this deletion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members…Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I have a recollection of what this was about and I remember
discussing it with Mr. Taylor when we were talking about how to spend the money that
we have this year in the Budget at 12.6 mil. And one of the reasons why we were
looking at taking care of this twelve-inch waterline in Paia was that so folks who want
to connect will not have to spend so much to connect because there’ll already be a
larger line there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Okay. You’ve heard comments, Members, do we have
consensus?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll move it forward.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: No?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Ms. Baisa said, no.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll come back.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And, Mr. Chair, on that one, you said, Baldwin Avenue?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, it’s…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It says, Central.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Then why…yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It’s just the way…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It’s part of the Central system.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It’s just part of the way -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, I see.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the system is…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It doesn’t make…yes, it’s hard to figure…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But this is your district -CHAIR HOKAMA: This is in Mr. White’s district.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: My district.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Revisit.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let’s see. Water Fund, Unrestricted: I have recommended
9.582 million regarding a source transmission storage for water meter waitlist. You’ve
heard comments from the Director. Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. You know, I think the comment was that all the
money in the world can’t fix this yet, so I mean we can put it there, but it’s just going
to sit, sounds like. So I, you know, I defer to the Upcountry folks to talk about that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. As was suggested, we might want
to move some of the other items that we were thinking of taking out into this or taking
out of there and putting it into the projects that we would like to restore that don’t
have funding, and that way we wouldn’t have as big a number here. And I understand
the frustration and the, oh my God we want to give you money and you’re saying you
can’t use it, it was my reaction. But I’m beginning to really understand how
complicated it is. We can say, here’s $9 million, but then the Director says, okay, we
have to do EISs, we have to purchase land, we have to do studies, we have to do this.
So it might take three years before we can do something, or maybe ten years. And so
now I’m beginning to understand why this is such a complicated process. I don’t like
it, but that’s the way it is. And I don’t know how to change it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, if they don’t start, we’ll never get it going -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --so might…
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Sometimes they have to start.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We are going to kick start this process -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --‘cause I don’t want…I’m tired of the excuses. So we are going to, if have
to, force kick this project into gear, because we cannot let it get worse, cannot let it get
worse, okay. So as your Budget Chair, I take this fiscal planning very seriously to
make sure that this County can respond. And so in, you know, in respect to
Ms. Baisa, too. And I understand there is great complexities. One of the issues of why
we don’t have a connected system like Oahu, but status quo is not good enough for
your Chair, doing nothing. Mr. White, this is your Upcountry, too, and your
Paia-Haiku area.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, as I think you can tell, I’m happy sitting on this money. We can
create a CIP fund like we did in the wastewater. And the end of this year if they
haven’t done anything Upcountry that it’ll go into the…it can lapse into the CIP Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s a thought. Okay. Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And, you know, I’m fine with doing that
if that’s the will of the body, that’s fine; but I do have an objection to not doing
nothing. You heard up there that they’re not sitting around not doing nothing. It’s
not as fast as we would like, but…and you also heard that hey, you know, all the
money in the world they can’t get things going. They’re doing what they need to do as
the steps go on. Lot of this has to do with the consent decree which was I think…I
have a different opinion on that one. And sometimes our hands are tied. And when
you have the…
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you have something that we need to know, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Pardon?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you know something we need to know?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: As far as what?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Consent decree. You just mentioned that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: There’s a lot of stuff on the consent decree that we can’t bring
out in open session, is my understanding.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is, in most time, you are correct. But if the basis of denying this is
because of consent decree…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, no. I’m saying, the basis of denying this or reconsidering
this is that you heard the Director say, this is what we’re doing, not nothing but we’re
doing something and all the money in the world--and I just want it on the record--and
all the money in the world isn’t going to fix this right now. We’re doing what we can do
within the parameters that they can operate in. So just to put 9.5-9.6 million dollars
in a pot to sit there, I don’t know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, and again, I appreciate your comments, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair just feels they can do better. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, I just want everybody to
understand that I have had basically not even four months as Chair of Water to figure
out who’s on first and who’s on second and to learn a little bit more about the
technical side of development. You know, as a public person, I felt exactly like people,
you know, what’s the problem, why don’t we do it, come on, let’s go, and all this stuff.
But then when you begin to get more involved, you begin to understand that there’s a
much bigger picture here than we get. I want more, I’m just like everybody else, I
want to solve the problem, I’m tired of it like everybody else, but I don’t see the
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alternative rather than taking the steps and doing the things that have to be done in
order for us to get somewhere where we want to go which is everybody having water
and everybody having the meter that they want. And so I’m willing to go along with
the steps that it takes to get there; however, I do believe that we need to pay a lot more
attention to Water. I think it’s, you know, being the number one issue because it
affects everything else, I think we need to put more attention on it, we need to talk
about it, meet on it, and demand more what are you doing, how are you doing it, and I
think it’s important that we put the light on it. And I think that’s where you’re going.
And unfortunately this is involved in Budget. I wish we were having this discussion at
another time, but we are here. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you. Okay. Well, I definitely feel that, you know, hearing the
Director’s comments he had that we can do more in storage, expanding storage
capacity. And I hope they don’t get so narrow in their perspective of what they feel
they can and cannot do that they’re not willing to look at…but from the ’60s and then
in Mayor Cravalho’s tenure talking about Upcountry water storage. And that I can
definitely remember from the ’60s, the 1960s, and here we are 2015 still talking about
storage for Upcountry. Hell, that’s 50 years. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I appreciate, you know, what you’re
saying and how we want to guide or urge or force the hand of the Department to do
what, you know, you feel is right and agree with storage big time. So I mentioned
earlier when Director was here that this was the pot of money that I wanted to utilize a
hundred forty-seven thousand five out of…to reinstate a few of the watershed grants
and my justification is due to his comments that it will just sit. But I understand
where you’re coming from and you said, you know, we direct it. Where we put the
money is where we’re going to guide the Departments and what have you to utilize.
And, I guess, I just felt a little burned in last Budget where I had proviso’d certain
things in DEM specifically to be used by Department and yeah it was against their
will, but I felt if I proviso it and word it specifically for what I want it used for my
community it would get done, it never got done. And so here I am this Budget round
trying to figure out a way, and thank God for, you know, nonprofits who want to assist
and do the partnership thing that it’s going to work this time around, but it didn’t
work with the proviso even. So I understand, but I just hope that it’s not going to
hinder possibly the use of a hundred forty-seven five out of this pot. So that’s just my
comments right now, Chair, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, I’ll be open to that -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --consideration. Okay. So hearing that, we’re going to move on because I
know at least Ms. Cochran is going to give a proposal from this. So let’s go to 17,
1756, Countywide Facility Improvements, Water Fund, Unrestricted. Cut for a million
dollars, net appropriation - zero. Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What improvements were those?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina, if you can assist the Committee please?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This program is to basically address projects that
come in higher than expected or cost overruns. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Kind of like a fat piggy bank.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But you just asked to have one -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --right up above the line before, so I don’t…
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, but that is something I know what it’s going to be used for. I don’t
need contractors giving us overbids knowing there’s a slush fund available to pay it
off. There’s a difference for the Chair. And it’s a level of trust in the Department to
use this $4 million; that I don’t have at this point in time. Consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We can return. Okay. And, again, Water Fund. So please look at
the rates, ‘cause restoring mains you got to find cash, okay. Countywide Upgrades
and Replacements.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I believe Ms. Cochran had a question then I have one after that
before we go further.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thanks, Mr. Couch. Actually, it’s more of a comment. And
there’s a couple items in here in reference to West Maui. So I had office call Director
to get specifics if any, and truly as you state, it can’t be broken down per se, X amount
of dollars for this and X amount of dollars for that, but it is kind of in the general
vicinity of these items that are listed here. And so I’m comfortable, Chair, with your
recommendation. And if need be they need more, then…but at this point, I’m
comfortable. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think if they need more, they can come back. Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
Thank you.
And, Mr. Chair, you mentioned rates, I
just…because we had seen so many numbers, did you or did you not propose keeping
the Mayor’s rates or bringing ‘em back down? I know that meter development fee, but
I don’t…what about the other rates?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Who took care rates for me on this one? Ms. Yoshimura, Mr. Molina, who
did it?
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you. Your proposal includes keeping all the Water rates and Water
development fees flat to FY ’15 levels. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Well, then, Mr. Chair, this is my comment, we can do it
now or at rate time, but, you know, and I’m not sure if you’ve been a Member of the
Water Committee, but I’ve seen Mr. Taylor show a chart three or four times in the last
four years, five years now, four-and-a-half years that says, you know, we got to raise
the rates this much and we have a controlled crash of our system, a controlled failure
of our system; if you raise the rates this much, we’re status quo; if we raise the rates
this much then we can improve our system. Everybody in the room, which is at least
seven of us here, well, six ‘cause Mr. Victorino’s not here, have said, yes, that’s a great
idea. And then yet when it comes to implementing it, every last two years, we have not
done it. And I’m just trying to remind Members that if we expect them to do
something, we got to give them the funds. There’s a plan, a 20-year plan that we’ve
seen, like I said, three or four times and everybody agreed to it and yet we don’t feel
that we need to implement it. So I’m just as frustrated as some of you guys are on the
way things are going. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I appreciate that comment and you’re frustration, Mr. Couch. I
understand it. A part of rate increases is ‘cause you deserve it, ‘cause you’ve been
able to perform, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They’ve been performing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, not to my satisfaction, okay, and I’ve sat on Water Committee, okay.
And that’s why it sort of lets us be part of the employment-termination process, ‘cause
we are definitely involved with water. Mr. White? Ms. Crivello? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. It’s kind of a chicken and an egg
here, you know. If we don’t give them the money, they can’t do it. And we don’t give
them the money and they don’t it and then we say, well, you’re not doing very well,
so…
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CHAIR HOKAMA: And, you know, you’re absolutely right. I think Council gave enough eggs
that they never performed on, okay. When I was Budget Chair last time, I remember
doubling CIP, doubling, 100 percent increase. They did 20 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That’s a different -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --department than it is four years ago. New…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Same Administration.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Different Directors, too. So, hey, I’ve gone through Directors, different
styles from semiautonomous…so, eh, I’ve seen the gamut.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I understand that -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --but we finally had somebody here who gave us a plan, who
espoused a plan and then we’re not…I don’t know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, then again, just get ready for the votes, ‘cause that’s how this is
going to be settled.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I just texted my staff. Have we received the analysis by the
Department of the various County water development rates? They’re going to do a
comparison between our water system development fees and those of the other
counties.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, let us check our records and we’ll get back to you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We’ll respond back to you, Mr. White, on that request.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That ends the review of round two for CIP. Everything else will be
revisited.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, did you do 1760? I think we were discussing 1757
and then…
CHAIR HOKAMA: I assume we’re going to just vote on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, good assumption.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So I take your comments seriously, Mr. Couch; and so I’m going to
say, my proposal is based on existing rates. So for Water Fund, we’re going to need to
look at the rates.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Under Grant Revenues, quickly, is there any areas, Mr. Baz, that
you feel needs some additional comment?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, we never went through those.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Pardon me?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We never went through those.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Grant Revenue?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, we’re going to go through it now.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz, any comments or areas that you want to highlight regarding
Grant Revenue that we need to be…that needs to be addressed at this time?
MR. BAZ: There was one item in Page 68, Line 1924, in your Chair’s details that was a
deletion of this Healthy Aging Partnership Empowering Elders grant revenue, the
Department had notified the Committee that the Hawaii Health Connector, the one
right above it, was not being received but this Healthy Aging Partnership was being
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received, so I wasn’t sure if that was just a mistake, you know, oversight or if that was
an intention of the Chair to delete that E/P and that grant revenue.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What page?
MR. BAZ: Page 68, line number 1924.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let’s see.
MR. BAZ: On the page, there’s no -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: --notice changes, but on the Chair’s details, on the cuts, it’s listed there as a cut.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Which one took care of this area for me? Ms. Yoshimura, can you assist
us?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, this was a position for a wellness coordinator, and it was a
limited-term appointment for two years. And I think the Department…I’m not sure if
this was one of them that they were not sure they were going to get the grant along
with the Quest and the Hawaii Health Connector grant.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Mr. Baz, your understanding is this going to be received?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, this is the one I don’t think you were here, but maybe the
Committee might remember Ms. Stone-Wall’s…Deborah Stone-Wall’s testifying
regarding this one to ask that it be restored. There was a…I think she was concerned
that the fringe benefits weren’t being covered by this grant, but they are. If you look at
the Budget Details for this one, it’s budgeted for in Sub-Object Code 6275, which is
the Fringe Benefits costs.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So Health Connector and Aging Partnerships both take
care of their fringes and salaries?
MR. BAZ: Yes, they do. All the new Office on Aging grants we always…are now budgeting for
those fringe benefit costs. The Health Connector one was the one that she had
mentioned that we have not received the funds yet and the likelihood of receiving
those funds was quite low, so I could understand the Committee Chair’s proposal to
delete that one. If we do get it, we could come back for a budget amendment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You heard the Budget Director give us comment. Any thoughts,
Members? You want to restore it?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Yes.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we’ll restore it. That’s not an issue for the Chair. This is not our
money, and this is limited term. And the funding takes care of fringes, which is a
issue with the Chair on other areas regarding LTAs. Okay. Any other areas, Mr. Baz,
you’d like to us to take a look at please?
MR. BAZ: We did have a revisit on the Maui Timeshare Ventures. There was a question
regarding the proviso. This is Page 72, item number 2046. They have provided that
the funds shall be used for three tennis courts on Parcel 5 in West Maui. Weren’t
quite sure what Parcel 5 was.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. I believe this was part of the timeshare’s donation.
MR. BAZ: Yes, Mr. Chair, you’re correct. The timeshare donation is part of their
SMA permit, SM1-2006-001, similar to the Public Works’ one that was received
recently.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Yeah, we’ll work with the Parks Department to see if specifically if
there’s a little bit more specifications either by TMK or some other identification that
could give you the appropriate information, Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: That would be helpful. I will be calling the Parks Department during the break as
well to discuss the other items. So I’ll discuss this as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, Chair, and also Director Baz, besides the question
about where Parcel 5 is, is this to be used for the public? I mean I just want to make
sure.
MR. BAZ: Okay. Yeah, I’ll make sure of that. But, yeah, it would be a public improvement
that we would be doing, so yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just to ask. Right. Yeah, I don’t want to assume, ‘cause it’s
not kind of written clear here to say that in a sense. But so just…so we know.
MR. BAZ: Right, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that’s part of my concern, too, Mr. Chair. Parcel 5 sounds
like it’s a parcel in their complex. Now, if it’s in the middle of their complex, I don’t
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know how many people from the public are even going to know it’s there, so I’m a little
concerned about that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’ll ask the Department for a site map, also, Mr. Couch -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to give better clarity besides the TMK information.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So we’ll request that for the Committee’s information. Thank you for that
Mr. Baz. Any other areas you’d like for us to revisit or consider?
MR. BAZ: I believe that’s…for grant revenue, that was the only items that I had as revisits.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Okay. Let’s see. Page 81, Members. I’m
sure you all received written communications from the Humane Society on their
comment regarding the 150,000. And if I recall correctly--and I’m paraphrasing ‘cause
I don’t have the document in front of me--is that they mentioned something that
through the contract they signed an agreement on what this fund could be used for
and they’re saying that our proposal to use 150,000 from this fund is not within their
contract agreement. So I would say, one, Mr. Ueoka, hope you had a chance to look at
that response from Maui Humane Society. The way I read the contract, it’s they
cannot ask for anything unless within the agreed upon agreement of those permitted
areas of agreement, from their side to the County for use of this fund. Yeah, the Chair
believes if it’s not…does not restrict the Council as the authority over the Code and the
enactor of this chapter, that forbids the Council from making use…yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I’m reading the actual code that they quote in her -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --thing. So we, the County, have put that restriction on them
now. ‘Cause the Code doesn’t restrict.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that’s why, Mr. Couch, I’m just explaining that from the Chair’s
perspective, I view the contract that within this fund that we’re talking about now, it
limits what the society can ask from the County -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --society from the County. I don’t see this in any way restricting the
Council from making appropriations from the fund because it doesn’t…the limitations
of the parameter of use of the funds I believe is still within Council jurisdiction that we
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can make this consideration. So I’m going to ask Mr. Ueoka if the Chair is incorrect in
his understanding of the Code. Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. I’m in general agreement with you. As long as you guys use
the money for the purpose set forth in Chapter 3.84…or I shouldn’t say, “use the
money,” but appropriate the money for purposes in accordance with Chapter 3.84, I
don’t see any restriction on this body appropriating funds from this fund. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So that’s why I brought it up, ‘cause we did have a response that
challenges or questions if it is appropriate. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, and I don’t have any doubt that it’s appropriate for this
body. The question is the contract they signed that the Department, Housing and
Human Concerns, says, limits it to one-time use and it listed a list of things. On what
basis, I don’t know, but that’s what the contract they signed. Are they going to break
their contract? Are we telling them that they can break their contract, according to
the e-mail we got?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka? I know you don’t have the contract in front of you, so if you
feel to…
MR. UEOKA: If I may, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Generally speaking, I believe this isn’t them asking you guys for an assignment
or anything. This is the Council utilizing this fund to pay for, you know, County
services which are part of this grant, contract, whatever you want to call it, so I don’t
see a problem with it. I don’t imagine this would be a violation of the terms of
contract. This is a different funding source as is the right of this Council. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I’m fine with that. My…I mean they’re given instructions
by the County saying that as long as Animal Management…funds are available, these
funds shall be used for the following one-time only costs; that’s what they’ve been told
by the County. Are we telling them that they don’t have to worry about that? Which
I’m okay with telling them that, I’m just saying, I can see where they’re going, wait a
minute, one portion of the County’s telling us…
CHAIR HOKAMA: They don’t want to be accused of violating…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand that, but I don’t see them violating the contract. It’s not
them doing the requesting. Mr. Ueoka?
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MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Baz brought up a very good point. This contract that
you’re speaking of I believe it expires on June 30th. This new funding source becomes
effective July 1, 2015.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So we can…
MR. UEOKA: So I’ll make sure I work with the Department of Housing and Human Concerns
to clean up this language. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, thank you. Chair, I think you’re right. We’re within our rights
to appropriate the money and the money is…it says, as long as we’re using it for
animal management. And I don’t think by appropriating this for purposes of funding
their operations that we’re putting them in any kind of a questionable situation
because we’re taking the money out they’re not the ones that are requesting it. So I
think it’s still consistent with their contract. If they’re requesting money themselves to
replace a vehicle or whatever that these are the guidelines they need to follow. So I
don’t think your decision is inconsistent with their contract at all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And I would just say that the Charter, Powers of the Council,
without limitation of the foregoing grant or of other powers given by this Charter, the
Council shall have, on Number 2, to legislate appropriations for County purposes
subject to the limitations provided by this Charter. There is no limitations on us
regarding this fund, okay. So without limitations of the powers, this document, our
Constitution, allows this body to move this consideration forward, okay. So I just
want to bring it up because it was brought up in communications.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And so I just want to make it clear that I believe we are within our purview
to continue to move this consideration forward if we so desire, okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, and I certainly agree with that. Another side that was
listed in there and it’s also listed in one of the provisos and it has been for years, and
it may be time to remove it, there’s a limitation on them buying Tasers. And…okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Because they’ve had their officers assaulted, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand the safety issue. Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Chair, my general understanding is only law enforcement officers are
authorized to carry…
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They’re law enforcement.
MR. UEOKA: They are not law enforcement officers. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You’ve heard Corporation Counsel, and he was very firm in his
verbal response to the Committee. Okay. Is there any other areas -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Baz?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, you need Mr. Baz?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, no, no, I was just going to keep moving through this.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you have a specific thing?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In this particular section, Chair -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --the…so you’re looking…you put this in there, the 150-,
this is your language or is this the Administration’s?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, this is coming from the Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. And the…Ms. Bryant, and they had been up here
and mentioned an afterward-hour service and wanted some type of funding for that
service. Can that come out of this section? And I can’t recall the dollar amount. I
don’t think it was huge, 47-or something thousand.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Mr. Baz, you have any comments you want to share first?
MR. BAZ: Well, yeah, I guess better understanding of maybe the Committee’s or the Chair’s
movement of these funds from the Animal Management program. Are you also…you
deleted the expansion request and then moved the 150-, is that the…was the net
difference? Okay. So if that’s the case then, yeah, they requested an additional
$25,000 was the evening…nights and weekends service.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Was that part of my reduction?
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MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: For animal enforcement, the expansion that they had requested was
deleted, and an additional $150,000 was shifted from the animal management
fund…or in the Department of Housing and Human Concerns and shifted to this
Animal Management Revolving Fund. So $150,000 was deleted there and moved here.
And it’s $25,000 for the overnight service.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you, Chair. And the reason…and I heard some
comments from other Members here in regards to that particular service. And I have
firsthand knowledge that actually one of my staff had an incident where she needed
that service and couldn’t afford it. There’s a charge for it. So they may not ask us for
any money to provide services, but they charge the client or person who’s asking for
their overnight services. So that’s why for this amount I think the group can do a job
that will provide services Countywide for people. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White, any other comments?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I’ve not heard that VIAR makes any charges. I know that they
have an MOU with the police and they’re out there all the time, but I’ve never heard
that they charge for anything. So be interesting to find out what that was. And it’s
interesting that the request from the Humane Society for night service is in the exact
amount of the amount that we had tried to provide to VIAR to offset some of their
expenses and their time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I was about ready to say, you know, if this other…if VIAR
is providing this service for free why are we paying for the Humane Society to do it?
But now I’m…I mean firsthand, no, secondhand knowledge. That is a little bit of a
different story now if they’re actually charging people to do it. But I would think if
they have an MOU with Police Department that they can’t charge, but who knows.
That’d be very interesting to find out from VIAR themselves because her staff member
was told it would cost.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, okay. But for this area, do we have consensus on the 150- from this
revolving fund?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Fund?

Now was there a request to revisit the Open Space

COUNCILMEMBERS: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: What would you like the Chair to consider?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I believe, Mr. Chair, somebody had a question on the first one,
number one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Adjustments for Certification?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, Land Acquisition Subject to…for -CHAIR HOKAMA: Morris Point?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --Kumimi Beach.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, I think we decided that there’s no movement, right, so
we could…
CHAIR HOKAMA: There is no movement and so, you know, again, I don’t know what is the
exact statuses on negotiations. I know we had discussions with the property owner.
They were working on trying to come to an agreed upon amount. This is something
that previous committees did do site inspections, so some of us know exactly where
this is.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
handling it, right?

Can I do a follow-up with…I think this is with Parks

CHAIR HOKAMA: This would be coming up under Parks.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah. I’ll do a follow-up to see what’s the status.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you. Actually, the Mayor’s Office has taken over this negotiations, and
the…I did confirm with what Ms. Crivello had mentioned the other day that the
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negotiations have stalled completely. And I don’t know if it was a suggestion of maybe
one of the Members to delete this. We have to come back for a resolution anyway, and
so if it’s up to the Committee to, you know, to delete this, it would be fine and we
could come back for a budget amendment with the resolution. It’s up to the
Committee, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: May I ask this question?
negotiations? What date were we looking at?

When was the last attempt for

MR. BAZ: I believe the last real negotiations were approximately two years ago. The last
discussions from my conversation was a couple months ago. They tried again, but not
reaching any kind of agreement on price.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Is it just reaching no agreement or landowner not willing to
be part of the negotiation. I think that’s what…
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I mean, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah. I would like to have that clarified.
MR. BAZ: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: ‘Cause if the landowner is not budging then, you know, we
don’t…
MR. BAZ: I could provide some speculation to the response that I heard, but I can mention
that to you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I can provide speculation. So for this maybe you can check
on that to formalize it and then make a decision. For me, at this point, doesn’t look
like the landowner is open, that’s my understanding. And, you know, then at that
point, shouldn’t have to keep it.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. From what I heard that the price was at a point where it seemed like that
the landowner was not interested in selling it to us at all.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: So, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. So we’ll await feedback for you, Ms. Crivello, on this.
Okay. You’re receiving a handout from Mr. Pigao of our Staff.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And, Mr. Chair, that one’s way down on the bottom of the list.
I believe number two was proposed by you to be removed and I think at least
Chair Baisa…Chair…Member Baisa was concerned about it and I think I am, too.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: What line…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Number 2, Line 2324.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, I don’t recall eliminating this project. Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, this was eliminated because of the use of the funds.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, that’s right, this was the recommendation that do not use Open Space
Funds for this consideration of acquisition. That was I believe from either the
Department or Corporation Counsel. They gave us advice on two considerations. I
think was for the gym and this that they recommended that we look at
different…another funding source and not from this Open Space Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I read their opinion that was referred to, and I’d like to
ask Mr. Ueoka if he can tell us a little bit more about it. When I read it, I don’t get the
understanding that he has. Of course, you know, again we’re at opinions, so I don’t
know that it’s prohibited to use this money for both of them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Ueoka, if you would please?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mrs. Baisa, it was a matter of…it’s interpretation. I
guess if you viewed it as a improvement for access into certain facilities, a broad
reading of that which is allowed under the Open Space Fund, you know, you could
definitely see how it’s appropriate. But just generally under, you know, open space for
recreational purposes, outdoor-type matters which the fund speaks of, the gym
especially it’s a little tougher to fit that in under there. The community center, a little
different I’d say because I believe the community center property has the…is that the
gateball courts?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: It has tennis courts there -MR. UEOKA: Tennis courts, also. So -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --that we bought.
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MR. UEOKA: --and, if I’m familiar with that one, that’s a rather small community center
actually, but it’s all up to how this Council wants to do it, you know. It’s a broad
interpretation for the gym, but it could fit. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So the gym would fit under what component?
MR. UEOKA: I believe we looked at it as a increase in access to a public facility or a public
recreational area. Because although it is a private gym at this time, Chair, I believe for
decades it’s been used and it’s under the control and management of the County of
Maui Department of Parks and Recreation. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa, any additional comments at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. This facility is rare, there aren’t a whole lot of them in the
area. The whole community uses this facility. It is in constant use by schools and by
athletic folks and it’s very, very important to that area, because it’s the only thing that
we have. And if it’s gone, then we’ll be saying, okay, good we want a new gym, too, like
everybody else. And I think it’s got a lot of historic value as you mentioned, as it’d
been mentioned. It’s been there for a very long time. It also has a lot of nostalgic
value because of the history of it. So to Kula people, this is a priority for them. I think
we received a letter from the Kula Community Association and this is right on their
priority list.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other comments? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure, Mr. Chair, I would support keeping in 2 and 5 if, you
know, we got kind of an okay from Corp. Counsel, I would support doing it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I’m going to revisit this. I’m going to see where we are in our
numbers. I might recommend another way.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m not against the request. I just…I mean you folks know me, I’m very
conservative and cautious with the people’s money. So I will look at other ways to see
how we can make this happen besides the Open Space Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, no, no, not a problem, Ms. Baisa. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I would agree with your sensitivity to this because just because
we can fit something, doesn’t mean that it’s a good idea. And so I would really
appreciate your looking for other ways to make both of these projects happen. And
just for my understanding, is it just the land that we’re purchasing? I understand --
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Regarding the gym?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --we built…no, the community center.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, community center. Mr. Baz, can you give us comment?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I believe we built that facility.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think we own the building already.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: It’s the land.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
I believe we own the building already, but the land is still the
Von Tempsky’s property.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: Yes, the underlying land is not owned by the County, but the facility is our facility.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And what is the term of the lease? I believe it’s one year…I mean one
dollar a year, but for how much longer?
MR. BAZ: I could try to look that up, but I’m not aware of the terms.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah…‘cause if we got a good deal on the lease then maybe would say our
cognition of a purchase is let the…go to the end of the lease and we’ll consider picking
it up.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. I don’t know what the…whether there’s a burning interest from
the Von Tempsky’s side to do that right away, but I think would be good for us as
we’re looking for other ways to fund this. If it’s not a burning need to act on this this
year, it may give us another year or two -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --to do something with it. But I think we all agree that it’s something
that should happen.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. I mean there’s a lot of areas in the County…Duke Maliu was a
County facility for years but was owned by the Ranch till we purchased. Lanai
Community Center is the building we own, the land is still Pulama Lanai.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Although I’m looking at acquisition, ‘cause right now the RPT tells me it’s
valued at $40,000, you know, so…
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I could -CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: --explain why the Mayor did put this in initially if you’d like?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, we appreciate him putting it in. I think right now the challenge for the
Committee is finding a way to provide the funding to acquire it, that’s the challenge for
the Chair. It’s not whether or not we support the request. The Chair is very open, as I
said earlier, I’m just willing to look at other ways to pay for it. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just to add some clarification, my understanding is that this
land is now owned by Clayton Nishikawa, because he bought the property from
the…it’s part of that thing he wants to do, the housing thing that we approved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So he bought this from…
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But the lease is with the Von Tempsky’s, but there are a number
of years left on that lease.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think the community is concerned because of the shift in who
owns what and, you know, all of the possible complications that they would like the
County to own this so that there is no question and more so because we have put all
the improvements on the property.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We have millions of dollars of improvement in that property
because of the tennis courts.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Tennis courts, we helped the gateball courts…
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Correct, correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, understood.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: They just feel that they’d like the County to have ownership of it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay, thank you. Any further discussion on this if not we are going
to return ‘cause the Chair would like to look at option of funding sources for
acquisition. Okay. Let’s see. Okay. Mr. Guzman, you have a proposal.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, yes. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, are we going to…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, I’m sorry, I’m sorry. Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair, no, well, I just thought we were going down the
list.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ‘Cause the next one is 3, Ukumehame.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I have a comment in regards to that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or to Department or Mr. Ueoka, is there clear title on this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. My understanding is this is the amount so we can go
into use our power for eminent domain. We’ll have to come back for an eminent
domain resolution to the Council but at least we have the funding source to pay for it
this way. That 9.1-acre parcel does not have clear title.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, I’m not supportive of this. I mean I know the
families that are there trying to claim. So personally that’s just my take, Chair, at this
point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And my understanding, currently, this is already in…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry?
CHAIR HOKAMA: My understanding, this has already been adopted by the Council or this is
a new request?
MR. UEOKA: Mr. Chair, this is a new request I believe.
CHAIR HOKAMA: New request, okay, so…so you want to revisit this Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sure. We can revisit. I’m just not in favor.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We can…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I…thanks for reminding me with that question. I think
it’d be helpful for me anyways if there was like a date next to these when they were
submitted into this fund. ‘Cause some of these I know have been sitting around
awhile, and like this one we weren’t sure is it new, is it old. ‘Cause the project itself
has been around since -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --you know, I think -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Arakawa one. And just that would be helpful, anyways, for
future reference.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Baz, can you tell us debt service for Number 4?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So we are…I’m calculating that right now for the
approximate level of debt service for the fiscal year if you’d like to put that amount
in…give me another minute. I just looked up the actual acquisition cost that was
bonded in FY ’14 bond issuance.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I think it was 434,000, Chair, my staff looked that up a couple months
ago.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that. Yeah, I think we need to, at least under the
description bracket, what we looking at for the fund. Okay. So we come back that.
Anything on Number 6? I mean…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, this one was just kind of thrown in there without any
discussion on it; although, Mr. Spencer came in and talked about it a little bit.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I read his written response.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. I’m a little concerned that if there are strings attached
to this. If we don’t…if we buy it, does that mean we have to let them do the
development there?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just I believe we still need to come back to Council for
acquisition under 3.44.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood.
MR. UEOKA: So even if you put the money in here, you’d still get to review the documents
and see what type of agreement has come to. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, then I would be supportive of certainly getting this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, from the Chair’s perspective in reviewing the bird’s-eye layout, and
their proposal, it looks like he wants us to consider purchasing a strip mauka-makai.
And without seeing the topos, is that supposed to be their way of selling us something
that will be part of their drainage system? Because I would not accept if we’re going to
take sheetflow from the development into our open space acreage.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
approval --

‘Cause that is going to get potentially a Corps of Engineers’ required

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and it shouldn’t be the County’s job. If it’s to be used for the project’s
development regarding mitigation for drainage and flood control -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Totally agree.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --okay, but that wasn’t clear.
about plans --

But it’s interesting that I know enough

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --grating plans that that was the first thing -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I know that area, too.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --came into my…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It just comes down there, so…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, but I’m looking how they laying out their development on both sides
of the open space, and I’m thinking we’re buying a drainage control project.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, for your observant insight. And I
wholeheartedly agree. And, you know, I understand where Maalaea community’s
coming with this. They’ve been trying to work in conjunction with the developer and
this area, because it completely impacts…and as the ingress-egress of West Maui and
all this downsizing. So he’s been appeasing that community as best as he can, and I
guess with the areas that you’re describing, hey, County, why don’t you do this for
open space and ag and all this wonderful glorious things the community wants and be
the good guy and put money in our pockets. So I mean I don’t blame a person for
wanting that in their behalf; but I understand your concerns, and so I’m in favor of not
pushing this one forward.
CHAIR HOKAMA: My thing is we will have our opportunity--more than likely it’ll be
Mr. Carroll’s Committee--because he needs to get entitlement approvals from Council.
And then we can again, like the other project I mentioned, review the
public-community benefit from the project; and, if appropriate, we can make a
Condition of Zoning regarding this site also, as another way of approaching this
request. So, you know, again, not seeing the topos and everything, but just looking at
how it’s been conceptually proposed, my work with Lanai projects and some others, I
can tell you that’s the first thing came to my brain is, we being used for a drainage
project. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So--and I totally agree with the due diligence in doing that--I
don’t see any reason to pull it out because they, like Mr. Ueoka said, there’s going to
be several different things that they would have to do before this was even being close
to being sold. This would signal our attention to, alright, we’re open to a discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would reduce this to $1,000 -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That’s fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --if you want to keep it as a placeholder. But I will not, at this time,
recommend that we agree to the $2.1 million figure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Fine.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So you hear the Chair’s proposal, do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Okay.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: So for item number 4, debt service for the purchase of approximately 186 acres at
Launiupoko, for the FY 2014 bond issuance we utilized $4,228,178 in bond an
approximate calculation of this would be $275,000 in debt service for FY ’16.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: I might ask, Mr. Chair, if we could at least round it up to 300,000 just in case my
calculations are not exact.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll put, estimated at 300-.
MR. BAZ: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any objections to that, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I’ll take that as consensus and move it forward. Okay. So
number 1 we’ll await Ms. Crivello to give us some comment. 2 and 5, the Chair will
look at alternative funding. On number 3 we’ll revisit. Okay. Let’s see. Are there any
other areas in this grant program? I want to continue to provide that mail in for the
design planning engineering of the Lanai Housing Affordable Project Phase I.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, are we out of the Open Space Fund?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes…no, no, I’m sorry, I’m sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Guzman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We do have a proposal. I apologize. Sorry, my apologies to Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m sorry, Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, thank you. I’m sure all the Members are very well
aware of the different…all the testimony that has come in at the last couple weeks as
well as the 1,734 signatures on the petitions. I’m proposing and requesting that a line
item be inserted for the grant…for the land acquisition for Kuiaha and Hamakualoa,
Maui. And I’ve provided the TMK numbers which when you search on it on the maps
online, you won’t be able to get the TMKs. We specifically had to get those from the
Department themselves because they’re behind. It was recently subdivided and I’ve
provided in the packet a letter that I wrote to the representative of A&B,
Steven Robinson, as well as having a conversation with him and Grant Chun.
Attached to that letter is their advertisement of the properties. There’s a Lot 4 here
that is not indicated in the advertisement; but, because when the advertisement came
out, it had not yet…the private owner had not yet released it for sale. So on the
background of these lots, as you’ve heard from the testimony, they’re very sacred and
they’re very historically have a significance to them. If you look at the map that I’m
providing to you as it’s been subdivided, I’m going to walk you through the proposed
TMKs here. We’re talking about 267 acres, and I’m proposing 3.2 million as a
placeholder just to allow for negotiations for the Administration or for it possibly to go
through. If you look at lot number…let’s see. Of these six lots, lot number 2 has been
sold already. Lot number 6 was also part of the land exchange with a private
individual, so lot number 6 is not available. Therefore, in my proposal, I’m looking at
lots number 1, 3, 4, and 5. And on the last page of the packet I’ve indicated the
significance of Lots 1, 3, 4, and 5 and how the terrain is as well as the usefulness of
those properties. And so I would humbly ask the Members to support this and you, of
course, Chair, to support this line item.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman, for this consideration. Thank you so much.
One, so the current zoning and community plan is Agriculture?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Do you know if the sold lots already using any of the Konanui or
the East Kulana [sic] Gulch as part of their drainage components of the development?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I do not know that, but I can find out. Lot number 1 you can
see is kind of an odd shape ‘cause it goes -CHAIR HOKAMA: So is that like an el?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --along type of coast, yeah. Excuse me?
CHAIR HOKAMA: So it’s like an L shape…
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, it’s like an L shape and then it goes along the coast
here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So the toe is abutting Lot 5, is that a good understanding for us?
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes. And it’s also abutting Lot 2 and 3 and 4...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. So Lot 2, 3, and 4 get great access through public property.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah. And I can…on my little chart -CHAIR HOKAMA: Potential public property.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I have here I’ve listed the…I believe Lot 1 has access to Hana
Highway and lot number 3 has also access road to Hana Highway and Lot 4…no, no,
Lot 4 does not. Lot 5 is a nice flat area with some…sites on it. But this is very…if
you’ve heard the testimony of the constituents that this is a very sacred area that are
along here. And to keep it in preservation is just key. And also I’ve heard from
Lucienne de Naie and a few other people that the Land Trust could possibly be
interested in this area as well. I just…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Land Trust is going to help provide money?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. See I don’t want to even get to who wants to manage land for us.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: But I’m just asking for consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, no, no.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I know it may or may not happen. It’s just that if we don’t
put it in then, you know…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, I understand. I mean this is a good proposal, Mr. Guzman. Because
of the archaeological and cultural sensitive components within the lots you’re asking
us for consideration I’ve had a chance to maybe reach out. ‘Cause one agency that
does have money is OHA. And if they would like to maybe consider maybe supporting
part of the purchase especially for the protection of those cultural, historical areas. Is
that something you folks are open to?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And as it was also stated, Mele Carroll had a lot to do with
this area. So…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I’d like to ask Mr. Ueoka if he’s up on this kind of
stuff. But it looks like, according to the letter that’s on…from Mr. Goode dated
October 10, 2014, that this can’t be subdivided anymore.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, because we have the sliding scale -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sliding scale, right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and we did make, yeah, some subdivisions when we enacted the
ordinance, and I believe in 1999, ’98. I remember working on that zoning change.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just to allay the fears I would think of some of the testifiers
today, thousands of houses can’t be built on here.
MR. UEOKA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: I’m not willing or able to make that assumption. I don’t know.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. UEOKA: I’d hate to say something like that if I don’t know. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, Mr. Chair, I’m very supportive of putting that placeholder
in. Worst comes to worst, if we can only buy Lot 1, that’s a fabulous lot. But because
of the oceanfront area there or the…actually most of it’s cliff, but…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I would say I can support a placeholder -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --‘cause there’s no final commitment -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --by Council or this Committee to actually purchase or acquire it yet that
we are doing our due diligence.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that’s what we are going to do, due diligence to make sure if we move
forward it’s based on sound information and if we don’t, it’s based on sound
information. Are you okay with that, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes, I am.
- 166 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I would just be happy if it got in there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, I totally support this idea. I think it would be
great to get a hold of this property. Just wish that the prior landowner had come to
the County first, and given us an opportunity to, you know, to do something with this
earlier at probably a much more reasonable price. I’m not referring to the 3.2 million
but the 3.2 million is obviously just a placeholder. But I think it would be fabulous if
we could make this happen.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I appreciate your comments very much. Anyone else like to share
some comments on this consideration? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, it’s been very exciting to watch the testifiers and to see the
passion. You know, it reminds me of some of the things we’ve done before in this
acquisition of open space or, you know, beach property or whatever. And I think it’s
something that I would like us to flesh out, and if we can do it, I think we should.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Baz, are you…do you have some comment you’d like to share
at this time?
MR. BAZ: No, Mr. Chair. You know, the…I believe, you know, we’d be interesting in finding
out more information. Definitely, you know, should the Council put this in, we’d want
to do our due diligence prior to any submittals back to Council. You know, if it’s the
will of the body to put in whatever numbers in there then that’d be fine. If you want to
put in a small amount so that we can do some surveys and appraisals, then maybe
that might be appropriate as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, Members, why don’t we just round it off to 3 million for now as
a placeholder? We just rounding off to 3 million for now as a placeholder.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we have consensus. I’m thinking this is consensus.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll add this to the consideration under the Open Space Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good job, Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, thank you for the proposal. And I wish we could make decisions like
this on everything, great. So anything else in this area, Members? If not, under the
Affordable Housing Fund, I again would like to have kept the million dollars that we’ve
continually support for the last many years for our project.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I think the question was not necessarily leaving it in or not it was, is that
enough from your discussions with the project.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, with Ms. Taomoto’s group, they are working with the
community to look at Phase I. Phase I is a critical phase, of course, ‘cause it’s the
high end of the infrastructure. If anybody did projects, you guys understand phase
one with the infrastructure costs it gets very high. So the estimate of 30 million
initially is something the Mayor and his team are reviewing to see if there can be some
reductions and adjustments in the engineering and architectural, so they’ve talked to
the consultants that put this conceptual program together. And now I believe they’re
close to a 13 to 15 million dollar range for Phase I, which is…they cut it basically in
half, but still being able to meet the needs of a phase one and infrastructure
requirements for construction. Saying that, though, part of it will require, again, as
we’ve chatted before on this subject, we’re going to need the additional funds from the
annual Real Property Tax revenue source as well as the potential of receiving some of
the funds if and when we sell the Kulamalu project, which is something that, you
know, we’ve had coming from Director Ridao as one way to approach and replenish
the fund to do other projects. So, you know, I appreciate Mr. Baz and, you know, so I
was willing to go with million, but if you folks feel that I’m too tight with my own
project…
MR. BAZ: I think, Mr. Chair, the only…and I apologize for not checking with Ms. Taomoto
ahead of time, but if…I’m not sure if she may need just a small amount additional for
to continue the design of the Phase IA portion. And then we’d be coming back
definitely once that’s near completion to request the infrastructure requirements…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, it’s either got to be spent on the project or it can’t be spent.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So with that, hearing your comments and the Members understanding it,
because this is one of the few affordable projects that we’re trying to do internally.
Members, you have any issues with doubling the amount --
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COUNCILMEMBERS: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to $2 million.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I’ve heard from people on Lanai, they really need it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, they really want the project, Members, so I would appreciate…so
can we have consensus on 2 million -COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --on the fund? Thank you. We’ll up it to $2 million for the Lanai
Affordable Housing Project Phase II, and we’ll await the more specific, adjusted
numbers that Ms. Taomoto and her team working with our community can put forth.
Okay. Let’s see. Any issues with the OPEB Post Employment Number?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not the number, the fact that it’s there. I mean it’s a special
fund that we don’t need anymore, because we now have the ability to send it straight
to the State.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I know you were talking about…
CHAIR HOKAMA: I want Council to have it go through Council.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But you were talking about, you know, making it an ordinance
to have it go July 1st immediately.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, we still can do that. But operationally, you know, Mr. Baz would say,
can you give us a little time than July 1st? So either August 1st or September 1st is a
more reasonable consideration in a new fiscal year to make those transfers. But, you
know, right now, I prefer that we have it in the Budget, it goes through the fund, and
Council will make…and it has to go through Council to get it to final position to be
sent to the State by the Department. Currently, I prefer until we have the level of
confidence that at least five will have…I prefer we keep it this way and run it through
Council anytime they want to transfer and…or we want to transfer and send it to the
State. It’s an additional step, but I want that paper trail, especially for our external
auditors; and that’s just my oversight hat on.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But those are my red-tape glasses, that’s all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sorry. And I appreciate that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But I think the community has come to a point where they appreciate us
doing the accountability, the finance portion of this Committee’s responsibilities. I
mean, you know, so it’s just a matter of process and procedure, but I don’t think this
is an issue of whether or not we should pay our bills. So I’m just saying that I’d
prefer, at this time, to keep it the way it is. Okay. Consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We can come back and vote on it.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Before we move on, in the Open Space Fund, I’d like to see if we can
clean up the language a bit. We have different terminology. We have Grants and
Disbursements for Land Acquisition, we have provided that…it shall be for appraisal,
land acquisitions and then just land acquisition subject to Chapter 3.88. We’ve had
trouble in the past with the presence of the words “grants and disbursements.” So I
would like to recommend that we change the language to be consistent. Just start off
with “land acquisition.”
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Take out “grants and disbursements.”
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We can work for consistency in how we state things in the Budget
document. So the number 2 is more of a proviso, written as a proviso than a project.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
similarly.

Yeah, I don’t…I think we’d…I would prefer that it all be worded

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. With the Staff, we’ll work with Mr. Baz and Mr. Ueoka and we’ll see
what we can do.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And if anyone needs an explanation for the removal of “grants and
disbursements” they can see me after class.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: . . .(Inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, it’s just “land acquisition.” That’s what the purpose of this fund is.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And, Mr. Chair, I have no problem with that. I just thought,
wasn’t it two years ago that we made the language all uniform and put it in?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, we took something out -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --that had that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I’m fine with it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we’ll work on it as a request by the Committee, that’s fine.
Okay. Where are we now?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Economic Development Revolving Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, yeah. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. In my proposal, I wanted to put
language in there to essentially put back four of the five projects that we saw here that
pretty much everybody liked. But this way it allows us, you know, we wanted to
separate them, and the Administration didn’t want us to.
This way, it’s my
understand four of those five projects are still available and I’d be…I would like to put
that proviso in, and I’ll do that when it’s time to do proviso, but I just wanted to let the
Members know that that’s my thoughts.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You can…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And thank you for being upfront in sharing that. I’m going to say, as your
Chair, I am not very supportive of this grant. We talking about revolving fund and I’m
not too happy about, you know, we giving certain business, when we already asking
businesses to pay taxes, to support another business. I have one fundamental issue
with that, especially when other businesses is helping to pay and we going to give a
grant, not a loan, from this fund. And so that is why the proposal in Committee is not
being posted. I don’t support it. So that will not get the sunshine of day from this
Chair. So I’m just being upfront that I’m not going to be supportive of your proposal.
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Since you’ve been very upfront with the Chair on what you want to propose, so I
appreciate that very much, Mr. Couch. And the Committee, I guess, will await your
written consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The last…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I’ll do arguments at vote time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The last one is the Capital Improvement Reserve Fund, and that is my new
proposal under the Charter that allows us to use Carryover/Savings without naming a
specific project to be a potential reserve fund that the Charter allows us to do. And so
this is cash, Special Fund cash in the amount of $1.925 million. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I support this, but…well, I guess I’ll wait till after we discuss
this, but I have another item I’d like to add here as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That’s fine. I mean I’m open to that. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. So this is a newly created?
CHAIR HOKAMA: This will be a brand new reserve fund that the Council would be setting up
as stated through Section 9-14 of the Charter. It allows us to set up these funds.
And, again, I’m just trying to prepare the County in advance of what I know is going to
come down as a very large bill regarding sewer line replacement, and I cannot…I will
not give you any encouragement that you can depend on the Federal Government with
80 percent. I’m going on the current understanding of how Congress is looking at
more reductions in our future budgets that we’re going to have to pay this ourselves.
And if you look at public law or what Congress passed regarding maintenance and
replacement, it is to be paid for by the users; that’s how the law is structured. So that
is one of the reasons that I am asking you to consider this in anticipation that we’re
going to have to fund it only through users.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And as my…directly related to my Committee, I appreciate
this. So but that heading can change, ‘cause this one you’re saying, wastewater
reclamation facilities, but I guess in particular sewer lines, sewer line replacement.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I mean and that this will just be here and we’ll keep
adding as we see fit to add into this particular…so for me though, in my mind--and by
the way I did notice that Director Ginoza is here this evening--‘cause a reclamation
facility could mean upgrading of the actual, you know, facility…UV channels what
have you, but the sewer lines that run laterals and what have you through, under the
roadside and into subdivisions are built whatever seem to be kind of different, but I
- 172 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

mean if it works, fine. It’s all has to do with sewer and, you know, the processes. But
so I just want to make sure the verbiage is, you know, enough. And so this
1.9 million, is that to also help offset I think reduction of the 7 million and the
12.5 million in another section in the Budget?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, that was our…this is the adjustment money after I made my
proposal, Ms. Cochran, under the Sewer Fund component of the Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That this was our calculation after my adjustments and reductions of
what could be considered for this new reserve fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And, Chair, I know it’s what your plan is for this
evening for dinner, but I was wondering if the body would be available, open to having
Mr. Ginoza here. ‘Cause those questions that I had, my office had run through
everything with him, so we can run through this that I’m believing -CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you do it…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --we can get consensus on these ones. So it’s up, you know,
I mean it’s the call…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, if we can get it done then it’s less longer that Committee has to stay
tonight, so…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I believe…yeah, no, I believe that a lot of these…the
cuts that you have done, he’s fairly okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any objection to bringing Mr. Ginoza down?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The only concern I have is Mr. White wanted to do something to
this fund as well, so…
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that’s fine, but -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --you know -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No objections.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --if there can be some clarification, because if we can get some additional
things cleared before the break, that’s -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --much less longer you stay tonight, after dinner.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I appreciate it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, no objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Mr. Ginoza, if you would please come forward? We appreciate your
patience with the Committee, and we thank you for being available to respond to some
questions from the Members.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I appreciate this opportunity, Chair, for Mr. Ginoza to
come down.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, Ms. Cochran if you -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --would please go refer us -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I will.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to where you want us to look at -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and then have Mr. Ginoza presented with a question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sure, my pleasure, Chair. Item 1636. Sorry, my pages are
different from your pages so I can’t call it by the page number, but Item 1636. And
these were…
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Page 57.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
version…57, yes.

Okay.

Oh, okay, actually I do have the landscape

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so it was the four items in reference to pump stations
and what have you. So I know we got consensus on the three of the 30,000
reductions.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Four and five.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, we got consensus. So I wanted to highlight the two
big numbers, which would be Number 2, Wastewater Pump Station 3 at the $400,000
deduction. And just, Mr. Ginoza, you know what we’re referring to?
MR. GINOZA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Do you see what we’re…
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(Sneezed). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Bless you, Chair. And Number 6, the 1.7 mil. So if you
have any comments, Mr. Ginoza, on those items. And my question to you, I guess,
will these deductions hinder the job in moving forward, such as Number 2, Lahaina
Wastewater Pump Station No. 3 Modifications? So, if you have…
MR. GINOZA: So…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
MR. GINOZA: So for these CIP projects, these are what we estimate. And until we get the
bids, the construction bids in, we won’t know the exact amount. If they exceed these
and we don’t have any leftover from the 500,000 of the Countywide, then we would
come back for a Budget Amendment. For the ones funded by SRF, State Revolving
Fund, we would come in for a Budget Amendment and ask for bigger loan. For those
that are cash CIP, then we’d either come in from that $1.9 million fund or some other
fund. But right now, without getting the construction bids in, those numbers are
estimates. So it’s just a matter of, with the reductions, we’d come in for a Budget
Amendment and be here at your pleasure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So, Chair, having Director say that, I’m comfortable
with your reductions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So that’s…and it sounds like Mr. Ginoza has Plan Bs to, you
know, go to if in fact he does need more.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, Mr. Ginoza, Director Ginoza, you know, we’ve asked...we had some
discussions, so for these, because, you know, Council has is making adjustments and
which is decreasing for some of the requests, do you go through a qualified bid list or
do you put everything out with regular RFPs?
MR. GINOZA: These CIP projects for constructions are…these are strict low bids.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GINOZA: So we developed the plans and specs, put it out in a regular procurement -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GINOZA: --and it’s a strict low bid.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So if you get that, and let’s say everybody comes out high, I don’t
see in the Procurement Code--unless Mr. Baz or Mr. Ueoka can point it out--whereby
then you would say, we don’t have the money, everybody’s high, so let’s go to the
qualified bid list and negotiate a contract with a qualified vendor and see if you can
bring it within the Budget parameters. Is that something you are able to do or have
done in the past?
MR. GINOZA: My understanding is the QBS is for engineer or professional services and it
cannot be used for construction services. And so, typically, what we’ve done is, if bids
come in high, we come in for either Budget Amendment or we’d look at the scope of
work to see what we could try to either cut for this particular fiscal year and maybe go
to a next fiscal year, but we’d rather just have it as one job. So I don’t think we can
use the qualified bid list.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that is your understanding…well, I guess Mr. Ueoka needs to come
back, but is that part of the procurement law that it cannot be used for construction
or is that just internal rules, procedures that…how to administer this qualified bid
list?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. It’s my understanding it is part of--I’m not sure if it’s
directly in 103D, but it might be part of the Administrative Rules developed by the
State, the Procurement Office I believe, relating to procurement, and I believe qualified
bidding is limited to certain items only. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I swear Director Hirata of State DOT went to a negotiated contract to do
the West Maui Bypass.
MR. GINOZA: I think…oh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ginoza?
MR. GINOZA: I think that maybe ‘cause it was a design build. So with that they can
negotiate differently from a…because they don’t develop the full specs, they kind of
design and build.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So everything’s already designed in this plant or can you do a design build
with these projects that Ms. Cochran brought up?
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MR. GINOZA: Typically we don’t do design build because it’s for different types of projects.
For these, we’re completing the design. So our practice is to do a design, get design
money, wait a year in case there’s delays, and then come in for construction money.
So these projects would not be conducive to a design build. Typically it’s more for like
road projects or other things like that. So we’ve never done a design build. But it’s
something
that
we’ve
contemplated
on
more
complex
projects
like
treatment-plant-type projects.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So in your division, you have no civils?
MR. GINOZA: We do have civils for construction management.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So they could assist in a design build then, the engineers?
MR. GINOZA: None of the civils that we have have done any wastewater design. We hired
them for the construction management portion. And so I would think that it would be
a limited skillset that we’d have…our staff would have to do the design build.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is this something that the CIP team headed by Ms. Taomoto could do the
design and you guys then follow through on the construction and do a design build
that way?
MR. GINOZA: No, they don’t do design either. They do more of the construction
management as well. So we…and this is following along from what Dave Taylor’s
philosophy was when we was at Wastewater, you know, that we’ve gone after the
low-hanging fruit which is what we feel is a CM, the construction management; and to
kind of beef up the division or the resources we have to do a design team, we just felt
that has been out of our scope and we didn’t want -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GINOZA: --to increase the County personnel base.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, you showed me that you’ve looked at a variety of options that if you
could do you would have considered it, so I appreciate that effort, Director. Further
questions, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not on this section, Chair. So my proposal is to agree with
your proposal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Even with the West Maui Recycled Water Project on the next page…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You okay?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, wait, hold on.
CHAIR HOKAMA: 1652?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, no. No, 1 through…oh, sorry, 2, 3, 4 we did…no, and
so that one, I wanted comment from Director. Yeah, the 1.7 mil. I believe he’s okay,
but I guess would like to hear it in his words I suppose.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Director, if you would give us some of your comments, please?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 1653.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry, yeah, Number 16…
MR. GINOZA: Yes, it would be the same as the other CIP projects that, you know, it really
depends on what the bids come in at, and then we would make the assessment of, you
know, when to come in for Budget Amendment should the bids come in higher than is
budgeted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, so I’m again…
CHAIR HOKAMA: You’re okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. So…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are there any other questions for the Director -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, there are.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --since we have him now?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ‘Cause I want to finish him…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. Yeah, and so moving on real quickly, Page 59,
1700…Line 1700, that’s the Hawaiian Homes Force Main Replacement.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We had questions in reference to that. And if there’s an
explanation I guess. This is here in Central?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. GINOZA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’ve adjusted to 2.24 million, Mr. Director.
MR. GINOZA: Yeah, so I believe you just…for most of the CIPs, you just reduced it
20 percent.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. GINOZA: So for each of the CIPs, I mean we…we’re in the same situation where until we
get the construction bids in, we won’t know whether or not we’d have to come in for a
Budget Amendment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. GINOZA: So this is no different from any of the other ones.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any other projects you want to ask him since we have
him now?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And moving down the page at 1706, the Kihei Pump Station
Rehab, again, same comment -MR. GINOZA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --the 20 percent, it’s something that you can live with for
now and if need be more money, then he’ll come back to us. So the deletion is fine at
this point. The big…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah? Okay. The biggies are on Page 60 at the top of the
page, the 1712 and the 17--what is that, 17?--I guess…
CHAIR HOKAMA: The 7 million and the 12.5 million, Mr. Director.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And as far as I know, Mr. Ginoza, and he can
reconfirm here, okay with the seven, but really, really, really would like the 12.5
reinstated. So…
MR. GINOZA: I can explain kind of why we…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please, please, Director.
MR. GINOZA: So getting back…just maybe closing statement on the other CIPs, the
20 percent less. I mean if you look at--you weren’t here for the discussion--but we
looked at the last year’s CIPs, and 15 out of 17 projects came in at or above -CHAIR HOKAMA: The project…the estimate.
MR. GINOZA: --the project estimate. And one of them was below because we rerouted
outside a right of way. So I mean we’re still concerned about the reduction, but, you
know, whatever you want.
On that Number 2, the Lahaina Treatment Plant
Modification Stage 1A, we foresee that being a $25 million project, but we broke it up
over two years -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay.
MR. GINOZA: --because of the rate shock of going 25 million next year. And so we
won’t…this is really a placeholder, and we will execute a contract between July 2016
and December 2016 to encumber both this year’s and next year’s.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GINOZA: And so we wouldn’t spend the money until the last half of next year, and we
would come in again for a…in Fiscal ’17 for a $12½ million budget request.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Hearing that from you, Mr. Ginoza, the Chair is open to the 12.5
consideration. So any other questions for the Director? If…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That I believe takes care of all the questions for this
Department and this Director.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any other questions for Mr. Ginoza or…I’d like to just thank him
for his patience -MR. GINOZA: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --and thank you for being present to assist the Committee this evening.
MR. GINOZA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Director.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Director.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So quickly, Members, before we do take a break in a very few
minutes because we all hungry. Do we have consensus on all the projects that we ran
through with the Director since we heard his rationale and Ms. Cochran’s comment
regarding she’s okay? Do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: With your keeping the 12.5 mil in, is that…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So I’m going to say, we have consensus on Number 2, Wastewater
Pump No. 3; we have consensus on No. 5, Sheraton Wastewater Lifts, we already did
that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have consensus on West Maui Recycled Water at 1.36.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, consensus.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, what’s the page number?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Fifty-eight.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So consensus on 1652, 1638. Consensus on 1702.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: We already had that one.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no, those are revisits.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So we just…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, so that’s why she asked the Director on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, consensus. We just…
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Consensus on 1708.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And consensus on 12.5, 1716.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: To delete that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, to keep the 12.5.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Keep the…yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I’m open to supporting restoring 12.5 for -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Stage 1A. Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Can you…sorry, Chair? You did the 1712?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I’m not sold on that one.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Me neither.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, no, no.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, no.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: He said okay to delete, Chair. He’s in support of your…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Great, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, yeah. And I think that’ll do it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’ll do it.
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MS. YOSHIMURA: Sorry, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Page 58, line number 1670, did you get consensus on that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, which?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Page 58, Line 1670.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have consensus on that one. Yes, we have consensus. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And on…oh, you have it on 1652 as well, right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: 1652 I have consensus, West Maui Recycled -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Expansion at 1.36, yeah, that’s consensus. Okay. Members, thank you
for your patience, but we completed round two.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Before you move on, I’d like to make a recommendation on the last
page.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Line number…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Line number 2368.
CHAIR HOKAMA: 2368.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Page 84.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I’d like to propose doing the same thing for Water as you’ve done for
Wastewater for Capital Improvement Reserve Fund, for -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --water facilities.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair is open to your proposal. So if maybe if you can have it
written out for us after the recess, Mr. White, the Chair’s happy to have that part of
the considerations for the next round.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So, Members, we’re going to take a two-hour break till
9:30. In the meantime, please get some nourishment and rest, but also prepare for
the next round, which is if you need assistance from Staff, Mr. Baz, or Mr. Ueoka
regarding your proposals, your language for provisos, language for renaming projects,
we’ll be available. So is two hours sufficient for you to have your…take care your
requirements or if you want it shorter, I’m open to that ‘cause I’m awaiting your
considerations, Members. You want it shorter to 9 o’clock?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I could do shorter just ‘cause…just power it out man.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, yeah, we still going to need to do rates, too, Members. So, okay, I
mean I’m open to you folks, Members. You know, I’m willing to give you two hours,
but if you want 9 o’clock, we can do 9 o’clock, hour or half…I mean…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: We’re not going to work off of a new…we’re not asking the Staff to redo
the sheet are we?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, not at this time, not at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So you are looking after our break to come back and do that
round three?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would like to start.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And start…okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, because the schedule was that we would complete tonight, but we
are not going to complete tonight. But we will do as much as we can tonight.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ‘Cause we are coming back tomorrow. And I know what’s happening
tomorrow. It’s a big day for many people on many fronts. So you guys want 9 o’clock?
So what do you want, Members, 9 o’clock? I mean hey, if you guys…I mean I just
saying, okay. Don’t tell me...‘cause, yeah, I want to make sure the Staff gets to have
their ability to take a break, too. The Staff is very, I tell you, they’re just wonderful.
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They will accommodate the needs of the Members.
9 o’clock?

So you tell me, hour half,

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . .(Inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, no I understand. Okay. We’ll return at 9:00 p.m.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Recess till 9:00 p.m. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

7:31 p.m.
9:04 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel) . . . Okay, we shall bring this meeting back to order. Okay,
Members, Round 3…Round 3. If you have a proviso, please have it in written form so
that all Members can see the language that you would like to have considered with the
Budget. If you are proposing cuts, that is not an issue. If you would like to add or
restore, you need to come up with a funding source or your plan to pay for it in your
proposal for the Chair to be willing to recognize it. Questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Before we get into that, do you know
when in the schedule you’re going to discuss the language for the A, B, C accounts,
‘cause I think that warrants a huge discussion?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I don’t know. Towards the end or . . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: We can do it now if that will help you make decisions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, it won’t change my mind at all but.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. For me, that is crucial to making zero-based budgeting work. Part
of the basic premise of zero-base is, you know, ability to measure and scrutinize
within the categories. Like I said, it served Mayor Caldwell well the last few years and
this is what he’s continuing to move forward to make adjustments in his county, and
this old dog learned another tool from Mayor Caldwell. So, again, performance has,
the last few years has made this Chair really strongly then now sticking to A, B, C
accounts so we can measure how they, again, will perform, and part of that is my
unhappiness with using operational funds for CIP and then come and tell us they
don’t have enough money to finish the year in Operations. You can fool this Chair a
few times but not every time. Okay. So, again, within the parameters of your
proposals, we will not do revisits to revisit. Okay. We gotta come to some conclusion
and decisions. The schedule has us to be able to conclude this evening. We are not
going to make the internal deadline. So I’m going to say we’ll do as much as we can.
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We will work tomorrow; and, if need be, Sunday. It depends where we are and how
long it will take. We can wrap this up fast or we can protract it. But I will definitely
have a deadline, because staff needs to be able to do the final adjustments and be
ready for us to submit for posting as well as the Clerk’s requirements for publication
requirements, deadlines within the January 10th, uh, excuse me, the June 10th
deadline set by Charter. So we work backwards from the deadline. And I will always
make sure that we have the sufficient flexibility should unforeseen things happen that
we’re not pressed against the wall and boxed in the corner. I have learned. And I gave
comment, you have all given comment. You don’t want to be in a corner, so the
schedule is built with some flexibility, not a lot. But we gotta come to terms,
Members; and, you know, we all have…I mean that’s why we’re here. We have nine
different points of view, but we are going to come to conclusions. We have to set the
Budget. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: With that, Mr. Chair, if you...if I may have the floor?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, if you are basing your decisions at least, and maybe
some of the other Member are whether or not we have A, B, and C, I want to make a
motion to remove all the Chair’s recommendations in Section 7.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: What is Section 7?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That’s the...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Where are we, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m not too sure. He’s talking about General Provisions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, in the General Provisions, Section 7, with the yellow.
That was…the Chair’s suggesting that we can’t discuss this before we move forward.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, do you need time to find that -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --proposed language? Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I’m not sure time’s going to make any difference.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’re going to take a recess subject to the call of the Chair to let you find
your document. . . . (gavel) . . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

9:11 p.m.
9:15 p.m.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel) . . . Okay. We have now the proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But, Mr. Chair, I’m sorry, I didn’t get a second.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: What did you say, again?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I move to strike all the language in yellow, essentially the
Chair’s proposal on Section 7.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Baisa to eliminate
the revisions in Section 7 as proposed by the Chair. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And, you know, normally when we do
something as big as this we usually sit and have a discussion in Committee. And this,
I’m open to listening to this in a time when…in the Committee, which is this, prior to
doing the budget so we all what’s going on. ‘Cause I’m a little confused as to what will
happen if we go one way or the other so I would love to at least have Mr. Baz kind of
explain the way it works now and what the consequences would be of passing this
language.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I’m happy to let Mr. Baz share some thoughts with us.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you…you know, I mean you’re not required to -MR. BAZ: No, no. Yeah, no.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --respond ‘cause this is basically a motion that only Members speak.
MR. BAZ: I understand and I appreciate the opportunity, Mr. Chair. The way that the
County has been operating for at least the last two decades has been a fiscal control
put on the program level. Our IFAS accounting system sets up…we set up controls
and it’s built on the idea that each one of the programs listed in the ordinance is a
separate control key; so that’s how fiscal controls are set right now. The language that
is proposed in Chair’s Section 7 amendment suggests that the fiscal controls be not
only by that program level but also by the character level which is the A, B, C
accounts, right, Salaries, Wages, Premium Pay is A; Operations, you know, which is
materials and supplies and services, those kinds of items are the B; and then the
C Account which is capital expenditures, equipment leases, equipment purchases,
things that are capitalized are in the C Account. Right now, our IFAS system would
not be able to maintain that control automatically. There’s nothing that we could put
in the system right now as is that could allow for the system to have those controls at
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those levels. It can be redeveloped; it would take time and money to do that, but it’s
something that can be achievable. So as far as the technical aspect of it, that’s kind of
where we’re looking at. If we were given some time and maybe the IFAS upgrade
request in Department of Finance and that be the direction of this Council for future
budgets, you know, we could develop it into that. It would also, on the secondary side
not just the technical side but the actual operations and budgeting of the
Departments, give them an opportunity to develop budgets that meet the desire of the
Council to have it restricted in those certain aspects. Because you know we’ve been
operating 20 years or so under this structure of programs and, you know, the ability
to transfer monies between characters or not be so concerned about how much you’re
spending in each character level, you know, the budgeting has been I don’t want to
say, compromised, but, you know, those aspects aren’t always followed very closely.
So that’s just an operational aspect. So, you know, because of that if these fiscal
constraints are put on the budget for this year, I’d imagine that we’d be, you know,
about halfway through the year or so probably sending up quite a bit of resolutions to
the Council to move those monies between the levels between the A, B, C accounts
once we start to develop actual expenditures. I have already produced reports and
sent them out to the departments so that they have a better understanding of what
the Fiscal Year ’14 expenditures were; how those were actual expenditures as
compared to budgets so they can see where there are some maybe differences in how
they’re budgeting versus how the actual expenditures are and so that they can maybe
start to develop a better understanding of the difference in that type of budgeting
versus what we currently do. So I haven’t gotten any responses back from them. You
know, I’ve been sitting down here on the floor –
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
MR. BAZ: --but we did send that out to the Departments as well. I’ve gotten some anecdotal
feedback from departments that would be a challenge. Others said, no problem so,
you know, it’s really up to this Council and how we see fit. From a technical side, I’d
say, you know, if we can wait a little bit, you know, and maybe make the policy
directive and we set this for Fiscal Year ’17 Budget I think that it’s something that’s
implementable. Thank you for the opportunity, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Baz.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So we’re under discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you, Mr. Chair. And I, you know, I don’t have an
issue with it so much as long as we have a chance to discuss it at a full Committee
meeting. I think in the middle of all of the stuff that we’re dealing with now that to
have this happen without a, you know, good in-depth discussion with the departments
on how it would work. You know, you heard some, it could work, it worked before a
long time ago. My other biggest concern is that it’s going to, this Committee is going
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to be...gonna have to be a full-day Committee, you know, once or twice or four times a
month because there’s just going to be a lot, a lot of stuff come through, and I’m fine
with that too. It’s just I’m, I’d like to be the guy who cuts the red tape as much as
possible and I think we’re adding a lot of red tape on this in my personal opinion. So
that’s the reason why I made the motion. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. Thank you very much. Let me just share some thoughts with the
Members. From day one when you folks gave me the privilege of chairing this
Committee, I made it no secret about where I intended to take this budget to regarding
zero-based budgeting and A, B, C accounts. It was no secret. I made it no secret. In
fact, I felt that I was so public that Managing Director Regan was, with some foresight,
already then looked up zero-based budgeting, printed out what he found, and shared
that information with his departments knowing that that’s where this Committee
Chair was moving towards, because I even got a copy of what he shared with his
departments. He was kind enough to even share what he found regarding zero-based
budgeting with myself. I would say, Members, for your Chair I understand the red
tape comment from Mr. Couch; however, from the community, I think they really
appreciate and want us to be able to hold the departments accountable for spending.
And whether or not what they tell this Council through this Committee of how they
intend to use the people’s money, do they really fulfill and do what they say; that is
part of accountability. I’m trying to make it easier for the public to view in our review
of accountability to be able to understand and follow. Program-based budgeting for
those Departments that do it well…and like I said, I thought the Police Chief did an
outstanding job, was quite easy to follow. For other departments, I don’t like smoke
and screens and hiding, and then juggling funds to make what they want to get
accomplished done and not necessarily what the Council has authorized to get done.
Look at your unbudgeted acquisition sheets. That was after Council review, Council
denial, and still purchased and acquired. Direct opposition of the Council’s decision,
where is the accountability of that? People out there want to know, how does these
things happen after Council denied and it still gets done? That’s part of our
responsibilities and accounting: being accountable of the people’s dollars. You know,
I would have no problem going to a survey out there and asking the tax base at this
point in time who do you trust your money with – Administration or the Council? I
have no doubt what the answer’s going to be: it’s the Council. We have shown to be
responsible in holding the feet to the fire on those that expend public monies
accountable for their actions and decisions. That’s part of governance; that’s part of
what the Charter requires this Legislative Branch to be responsible for. I would say
part of this proposal this evening—and I thank Mr. Couch for bringing it forward
through the motion—is a result of 20 years of this type of budgeting and the lack of
holding feet to the fire and making people responsible for doing things against Council
decision and against Council policy. Look at the growth of the budget. Look at the
growth of the Carryover/Savings. This is after what we thought was frugal and
responsible budgeting. The people out there are watching right now so do we want to
be responsible and be accountable or are we willing to continue the status quo and
not be able to tell them what goes on and happens with their money? Regarding A,
B, C, I understand the technical issues brought up Mr. Baz; but then we let our IFAS
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reports. How does it get into each Sub-Object Code? That’s A, B, C accounting right
there in the reporting. It is being done currently. I know there is a concern about the
Operations. There shouldn’t be any issues with CIP; but under Operations, IFAS is
already breaking it down, and that’s what we referred to when we went through the
departments. You folks went through the IFAS list, went to Sub-Object Codes. That
is A, B, C accounting, it’s being done. Flexibility and the privilege of going back to
where we are is something that, to me, the departments need to revitalize and restore
the confidence and trust in this Council to give them that privilege of being able to
budget and expand in that manner. But, in 20 years, I’ve learned that this is…we’ve
come to a point where I can tell you, I believe this A, B, C consideration is now where
it’s needed and the time is now to wreak at the corrections, deal with issues from the
auditor, plan an adjustment in direction on fiscal policy and fiscal discipline, and I
think we’ll be okay. And let’s see how they perform. And, again, they restore the
confidence in the body, we can start looking at loosening it up again. But I think we
need to bring order back and discipline back in our departments. I think they need to
really think hard on when they ask us for the people’s money, whether it can be done
or not and we’ll budget accordingly. If they made those hard reviews and decisions in
the proposal that they gave before us, then they should be able to live within the A,
B, C accounts. If they didn’t, then definitely they don’t want the A, B, C accounts,
which tells me that they didn’t perform then in the preparation of this budget request.
So that’s where your Chair is on why I’m asking you to support bringing discipline
back and accountability back so that the Council can be able to measure and make
very informed decisions on how we want to make the next adjustments in the next
budget. This is only step one but I think the people deserve this review, the people
deserve this discussion that Mr. Couch initiated. And I know they’re listening and
watching us, but I think and I have faith in you that you take your accountability
responsibility seriously that this is your Chair’s proposal on how to help implement
that through this budget document.
Further discussion by other Members?
Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. And, not surprisingly, I agree wholeheartedly with
your comments. And the reason I do is this is not a household budget. We’re dealing
with millions and millions and millions of dollars here. And I think it’s our
responsibility under the Charter to control the purse strings, and I think it’s critical
for us to look at doing this because, as you so well stated, the Budget was prepared
under the A, B, and C accounts. That’s the way they put it together. All we’re doing is
adjusting their numbers. But I’d also like to point out that prior to our gaining access
to IFAS, which is the accounting system, we had no idea what was actually being
spent, and so that provided us a window into what was actually happening in the
operations. And, like you, we now know that IFAS reports are exactly categorized in A,
B, and C accounts; so this is not any mystery. And while I understand that Mr. Baz’s
comment that there’s no automatic controls, I’m happy to provide the manual controls
through printing out the IFAS reports from time-to-time and making sure that they’re
following the guidelines that we provided. IFAS is set up so that it shows us exactly
what we budgeted and exactly what was encumbered in prior years, what the
expenses are to-date, what the expenses were for the current month, and the balance
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remaining. There’s no mystery. Everything that we need to ask the departments to
follow along what the IFAS…follow along with the…with staying in the A, B, and C
accounts is already in the IFAS reports. There’s nothing more that the Administration
has to do as far as I’m concerned, because when their invoices are processed now,
they’re entered in using an Index Code, and a Sub-Object Code. After we make this
adjustment, guess what, those invoices are going to be entered exactly the same way.
I don’t need any changes to the system to be able to track the A, B, and C accounts.
It’s already there. And I, you know, I understand that it’s going to be a little
uncomfortable for the Departments, if and only if they weren’t, they didn’t spend
enough time making sure that they figured out exactly what they needed in each area
because they’ve been maybe a little bit lax in some departments because of 20 years of
being able to move stuff if they needed to. So I think this is a very critical move for us
to make because it’s going to make sure that when we’re budgeting, we’re budgeting
with forethought and focus, not winging it. I’m not suggesting that all departments
are winging it. I think a lot of them put a lot of heart and soul and work into this. But
their job is to create the budget and follow it; our job is to make sure they do. IFAS
already provides us with that tool to follow the A, B, and C accounts. So I think this is
a very valid move. I think it’s a necessary move at this point because 20 years of
having program budgets has led us to the point where we’re at now. We have some
departments that do an excellent job of following the A, B, and C accounts; and we
have other departments that have been getting a little bit lax. And I don’t think I need
to say which ones because it’s pretty clear to this Committee. Do I feel we need to get
into long discussion in Committee? No, because we’ve been working with IFAS reports
since last year. I think, and it’s been very good because the staff has printed out the
IFAS reports for all the Members to see. And I think we’re all very familiar with what’s
in the reports and how useful they are; and how much detail is provided there that
makes it unnecessary for us to have automatic trips or automatic controls. And to the
point of it’s going to create budget amendments and so forth, it will maybe for this
year; but I think once everyone gets used to it, it’s going to work out just fine. And I’m
more than happy to put in the time, the extra time, to make sure that we make
adjustments as necessary if somebody is not budgeted as well as they could have. But
I think you’re going to find probably 75 to 80 percent of the departments’ budgets
already just fine in their A, B, and C accounts. So I don’t think we’re going to have a
big surge of amendments. So I support this. I think it is a core responsibility of the
Council to do exactly this type of thing. Our job is not to make everything a bed of
roses for the Administration. Our job is to give them the money and then verify.
Establish expectations, give them the money with which to perform and then hold
them to it. I don’t think there’s anything wrong with that. I think most of us have
spouses that expect at least that from us. So, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Further discussion? Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. This is nothing new to me and you. We
are the only ones here when this has come up before, twice before. And me and you
have both heard all of the arguments; however, my fellow Councilmembers haven’t,
and I find that troubling, because last time we had very extensive discussion. I’m not
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going to say either side yea or nay. But it was found wanting twice before, and it’s a
concern to me that we would pass out something like this tonight without it going to
Committee because it is something that has really a great impact. When we were here
before, one Councilmember made a statement and I thought it was kind of funny at
the time but I’ll repeat it anyway. He was frustrated, he didn’t like this so he was
frustrated and he said, you know, the God of the bureaucrats is down smiling on this.
And his point was that it wasn’t, it was something that he felt was actually being
detrimental to the system. And of course all the comments you and our Chair have
given were given at that time too. But as you and me both know it was still found
wanting at that time. But whether it is now or not is another matter for discussion.
But it really should go to Committee, and I would hope that it doesn’t pass tonight, it
does go to Committee and we can spend the time necessary on it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Well, this is in Committee and this is your Chair’s proposal.
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair, and I did second the motion. And I
seconded because I think it’s an idea that is worth definitely discussing because it is a
huge different way of doing things. And we’ve heard that at least 20 years we have
been doing this this way, and it’s kind of interesting to me that all of a sudden it’s
become a, we gotta change this right now. And at the eleventh hour where we are
already under severe time constraints and we really have not had time as a group to
sit down and talk about things without having that clock hanging over us and that
makes me uncomfortable. I understand the need to have control. And I am concerned
about passing something so serious because…I think we all know that it’s going to be
a change and some people may have budgeted correctly and maybe some people
didn’t. And, like you said, yes, you’ve been talking about this during the budget
process; but, you know maybe the time to talk about it would have been last
September when the Mayor started talking about creating his budget. So I thought it
was worth having this discussion, and I’m glad we’re having this discussion because
this is, you know, we gotta talk and we, as a group, need to make a decision about
where we want to go. I personally would like to see us not do this tonight and spend a
little bit more time with the ability to discuss it with the Departments. We should
have, as we brought them in, asked them, how do you feel if we, you know, go with
this and what effect do you think it’ll have on you? I don’t recall us having that
discussion. So, thank you very much, Chair, for the opportunity to say a few words.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your thoughts. Other Members under discussion? Okay,
Mr. Couch, for second and final.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yep, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, no, please, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you. I was wondering all along
what this piece of paper was about, and I had read through it and didn’t quite
- 192 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

understand at first but now I get it. And thank you very much for the explanations
and your comments and Director Baz’s opportunity to share also. And I understand
what you and Mr. White are saying and I’m...my initial gut reaction is I’m on board
and I support it. But also, as I’m reading through it, it’s a tall order and I think it does
give a lot of internal controls to us. It’s going to enlighten us a lot more in heavy,
heavy detail exactly what’s happening. And as you say, that’s our, um, you know,
fiduciary responsibility. So I’m all for if extra work needs to be done in the opening,
you know, roll out of such a program so be it but I think it will work its way through.
But there’s a lot of details in here that I’m not completely clear on. We’ve discussed
this, we’ve put funds towards it, we’ve talked about it, compensations and, you know,
transfers and temporary assignments and the list goes on and on. So I don’t want to
say micro-managing but it’s basically the...definitely details of the ins and outs of
every department and how they operate, which again like you said, we ought to know,
and I totally agree with that. So and, yes, you’ve been saying zero budget all along. I
just didn’t know quite what it meant deep down, but I understand, you know, the
philosophy behind it I guess in a sense or the intent behind it. And so I’ll just see how
it goes, but I don’t want any hardship in us receiving the information that we need,
too, to get this going, as Mr. Baz explained in regards to our IFAS system, what have
you. But as you say, that stuff can be worked out and it can be worked through. So
I’m here to just sort of take it in and kind of let it settle in and soak in and figure out.
But I think the intent and the general overall philosophy of this I’m in very much
support, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. You know I’m so tired. I’m looking at
this and I go, what? What’s so different? And, you know, I’m going through this and
I’m saying, are there some major, major changes? You know, we’ve got the A, B, C
accounts. I believe this is more or less so that when we come around next time, we
have a better understanding as to how money have been reallocated as well as having
Council having full knowledge what’s going on. So I think this is...I think it’s good,
you know. So if I’m not kind of far off—and ‘cause I am tired -CHAIR HOKAMA: I appreciate that. I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --I definitely, I do support this and, you know, it kinda woke
me up. So, Chair, I support what you’re trying, what you’re attempting to do to make
the Budget process I guess accountable with ownership. I would like to look at it that
way.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other discussion, Members?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I have . . . (inaudible) . . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’ll let those who haven’t spoken an opportunity if they so desire. If not,
any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I’ll give you first shot.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Are they going to talk?
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you folks want to, you know, if not, there’s others that want their second
and final chance. So anyone wants to...okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I’ll…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah? If you want, Mr. Guzman. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I had to take care of my kids. They were
home alone until my wife got off her clinic. But, yeah, I just walked into a debate, I
suppose. Yeah, I feel there should be more accountability. I’m not sure whether this
is the right approach or not considering this my first time to hear this type of debate.
Right now I would feel that I would rather make a decision after we go through the
third reading of things to at least get a better handle on the situation. But if this
process is going to make it more efficient where we don’t have to spend long hours in
the Chambers, then I would agree. But if it’s something that’s going to bog us down
and we would have to hire additional expertise or professionals or increase our
employee staff to be able to handle something like this, it might be another
consideration that we need to look at. That would probably be necessary at this point
to increase our staff in this budget so that if we were to pass something like this we
would be well equipped and prepared. So there are other factors to be considered. I
don’t know which method or model is better than the other. I know that the one that
I’ve been working with for the last three budgets is quite difficult to get through, so I’m
open for improvement but I would also like a thorough analysis of what is the
difference between the two. So, that’s where I stand. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further discussion? Mr. V.?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I haven’t been here all day, sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no apologies. You were serving the Council in the Legislature.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and so it’s real hard because I don’t know what all
the discussion was going on today, but going back over the last few weeks and what
you’ve been saying and understanding that, you know. Progressive management of
budgeting is important and that we start to look for changes…we’ve grown as a
County, and that’s first and foremost, let’s be honest. We’re not a small little County
as 25 years ago. You know, our population has grown, our budget has grown. What, I
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think we’re the second largest budget in this State behind City and County of
Honolulu. Okay. We’re not largest, we’re the third largest population, second largest
land mass. I mean, you can go on and on and on different things but we have grown
tremendously. We’re a very progressive County. Honolulu today, I’ll give you an
example, three things was coming across to me every time I met with somebody.
Number one, first thing, you guys have money; that’s the first thing they always tell
me to my face. Almost every legislator I met with, that’s one of their first reactions is,
you guys have money. And I said, well, that may be true, but that’s because of
prudent fiscal policies we’ve had through the years. That’s a fact. We’ve been
fortunate, Chair. We’ve been very fortunate. Our forefathers, and you know who I’m
referring to, your dad and those before, really had good foresight to put us where we
are today. So those who complain about how bad Maui is, I can tell you, go some
other county and you’ll find out a lot worse goes on there. The second thing that came
across today was you folks have always been an independent leader. You decide what
you think your County needs and you take care of it. And I said, yeah, we try our
best. We like to work with everybody else. We like to play with the team; but when
the team is not going in the right direction, we can’t continue going down that road.
And the third thing—and I want to stop because I know everybody’s tired, like
Ms. Crivello said, it’s getting late and just not getting anything solved—but the third
thing that I think was very important was the fact that we show up there and we bring
statistics and data not innuendos or opinions. We brought a lot of data. And thank
you, Mr. White and Troy and my staff, for putting all this together; because whenever
they had a question, here, read the facts, the facts are right here. Whether it was
Woodson, whether it was Mr. Souki, whether it was Sylvia...I don’t care who it was, I
just…and I took 40 copies down and I gave all my 40 copies out. Okay. And the facts
were there. So that’s part of the reason, the roads in limbo, when I showed them we
had 220, I said every County has as much if not more than we do. You know, this is
going to be 350 to 400 million or more in expenditures, and you want us to get
11 million a year at a quarter percent or 22 at half a percent, you gotta be kidding me
now. They took it out. I not saying what we going do with the rest, I’ll just say, they
took it out, and that was the big key. And finally, Mr. Chair, you know as President of
one of the largest organizations in this country, the counties of this country, who are
the ones that have probably the most dealings with the people day in and day out.
Like you’ve said many times, we’re where the rubber meets the road. We are the
people’s representation. We’ve done a lot of great things. All I’m saying is, for me,
change is going to come, but I agree with some of my colleagues, I want to make sure
that change is done right. I want to make sure everybody has some input. That’s
what we all talk about, right? We’ve done, for example, Fire, I’ll give you a quick
example, right, you guys all came running said, hey wait, wait, this new Fire Code has
some challenges, went back, made the changes, and you’ll see the changes when they
come. But I went back to the people who were adversely affected and asked them.
Maybe this time we sit down and ask them, Departments and others, what we can do
to work with them and they can work with us. They gotta start learning. Tell us the
facts. Tell us what you can live with and what you can live without and then we can
move on. If you’re going to bull cocky me and lead me astray, then you know what,
nothing’s going to work. If you’re going to give me a song and dance, which some
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directors try to do, it ain’t going to work. And then, Mr. Chair, I agree with you, then
we go zero budgeting and we give you what you think and you figure it out from there.
But I’d rather them come in and say, hey, I want to work with you. How can we all
work together? That’s enough. I said more that I should have. Thank you very much,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Further discussion, Members? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I really enjoy the discussion and
the back and forth because we get to hear all the different perspectives. And, you
know, we discussed that at the break, it’s just our philosophies or what you might
say. You know, there were comments made, you know, where are we now? Well,
we’re here with the budget that gets awards every year. We get people from Oahu
saying, you guys got money. That’s where we are with these budgets. We are…every
Member here said, you know, with the good fiscal responsibility we’ve been able to
keep this County afloat. This is the good fiscal responsibility. You know, we have
audits. If we want accountability, we have audits. We have the ability to audit here.
We now have an auditor that we can’t direct but we can certainly suggest. So there’s
plenty of options for accountability. You know, just to…‘cause Mr. Guzman came in a
little bit late, we’re doing this now at the beginning because this could make people’s
minds up as to how they want to do the provisos and their changes in the budget as
we’re going through ‘em in pass three. So we kind of have to do this now, as
Mr. Hokama said, it’s better to do it upfront. Mr. Hokama, you say we do policy by
certain things by taxation, by zoning code, by, you know, setting policy with our laws
and whatnot. There’s a difference between setting policy and, as Ms. Cochran said,
micro-managing. And, you know, ever since I’ve been videotaping these meetings here
on this floor, that word has been bandied about since 1993, is when I think I started
doing this, so it’s not a new term. I guess when people are sitting here, they get
accused by up there by being micro-managing; people up there…it just goes back and
forth. I think this is the definition of micro-managing. We’re here to set policy by
saying, you know what, Department of Finance, you get this amount of money. We
expect you to…we would like you to spend it this way, this way and this way. But
things happen. You gotta buy five vehicles and you save money, so you only pay the
amount for four; so you’ve got money for another vehicle. Well, you can either buy
another vehicle; or something happened with a professional service or the price of gas
went up, you can move that savings into the operations account now. That’s the way
it is now. If that same thing happened with the way the new proposal is, then in order
to take that money that you saved in equipment, you have to come to Council, who’s
already busy doing a lot of stuff. And this Council, in the last two terms, has been
extremely busy. I remember, again, when watching the video tape, it wasn’t as intense
and as busy as these Councils are; and I really appreciate how hard everybody is
willing to put their mind and soul into this job. So we’ve got a lot of work we’re doing
and we’re trying to send the Council…the County in a direction. To have to stop and
say, well, okay, you can move your gas money over to…I mean your vehicle money
over to gas. You know, all the work downstairs, I mean we’re cutting…trying to cut
people downstairs, they’re going to have to go through all that process to…I mean it’s
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just, like he said, red tape. Anyway, and yes, Mr. White, you are correct. This is not
your household budget. This is a huge responsibility, but I think it’s our…definition of
policy is…we’re all big kids now, we’re adults. We say, this is what we would like this
department to spend, spend it. If they keep doing tricky things to our dislike, then
maybe we can hammer them individually on that. But, again, we don’t want to
micro-manage, so…and this, to me, is kind of a definition of micro-managing. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Anyone else for further discussion? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. You know, as you stated, this has been something
you’ve been telegraphing and stating for weeks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I can tell you I’ve been stating this since 1998. I haven’t changed.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. So, you know, and we…I can’t remember who I discussed it with
but at some time earlier this week, we anticipated the department heads would be
coming down here complaining about the A, B, and C accounts. I don’t remember
hearing from more than maybe two. Maybe people have been hearing other side bar
discussions regarding it, but I, you know, I’ve not gotten any real push back. I’m not
sure that they would come and ask me for support on, you know, the A, B, and C
accounts. But, you know, let’s be clear, this is not something that is a big deal, in my
view. Maybe it’s something I’m more comfortable with than others because I deal with
numbers all the time. This is not a big deal. And if I’m a department head…well, if
you work for me and you come to me with a budget, then you’re telling me that this is
what you need for salaries, this is what you need for operations, and this is what you
need for equipment; and I’m going to hold you to that. That’s all we’re doing here.
And the only people who are going to be uncomfortable with this are those who have
fudged their budgets. And, you know, we’ve been made aware of departments
convincing the Council that they need an extra big truck. They don’t buy it because
they want to use it for something else. Well, you know, it’s our job to start putting the
lid on that kind of thing. The challenge with the, I call, lazy budgeting of having a
program budget is that this budget process is more of a mess. It’s more complex
because it’s difficult to compare one with the other. And as you said, you know, we sit
here for weeks trying to make sense of what the budget is trying to accomplish and
where all the dollars are. And as I said before, part of this process for us is, we’re on
an Easter egg hunt because we know they’ve hidden money but our job is to find out
where. Simply putting this in place is going to make the Easter egg hunt last a little
less long, and I think it’s something that the City and County of Honolulu has been
doing for a long time. They’ve got a much bigger budget than we do. They’ve got
much more complexity in their operations than we do, but they manage it without a
problem. And I’d also like to say that if, you know, I’ve been going through this with a
little bit more relaxation in my cut mode knowing that we’re looking at putting it in A,
B, and C accounts. If we’re not going to move in the direction of A, B, and C accounts
being sequestered, then I’m going to want to go back and revisit some of the lines
because I’m going to want to cut more. I’m, you know, I’m comfortable leaving some of
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the numbers a little fatter if we’re going to be keeping the A expenses in the A account,
and B and C. So, I don’t see this as micro-managing. I see this as doing our job. I’m
not asking them, I’m telling them what their budget is. They’re telling me what their
budget is. All I’m doing is saying, if that’s what you say your budget is, then stick to
it. And the other thing that I would like to mention is that if this is such a big deal, we
have until first reading, even have until second reading, if somebody wants to convince
us that we should take it out. But I think it’s something that’s appropriate to do. I
think it’s something that’s necessary to do. Just as I feel it was necessary for us to
start looking at the IFAS reports. And if you will all remember back to what we were
able to accomplish last year because we had access to the accounting system, it was
significant. And it wasn’t by micro-managing, it was by simply saying, if you didn’t
spend the money, why should we give it to you again? If we need it somewhere else, I
don’t want to give these big fat budgets which require us to go to the taxpayer and ask
for more money only for their money to end up as Carryover/Savings. And so I feel
this is a responsible thing. I think it’s something, as a taxpayer, I would demand.
And so I think it’s an important move for us. I think it’s a timely move. After 20 years
of lazy budgeting, I think we have a responsibility to the taxpayers not to ask them for
more money if we can simply hold people’s feet to the fire and ask them to operate
within the budgets that they gave us; and if there’s a problem, I’d be more than happy
to reconsider, go through a budget amendment, and provide them the resources
necessary to do the job. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I’m glad everyone had long
explanations I could kind of vet through this and sort of digest it a little more. And, as
I look through it, I’m gaining more clarity on it, believe it or not at this hour. But, you
know, it’s saying that there’s changes; and please just give us reasons, explain them,
which shouldn’t be that difficult. It’s justified, then just say why. We receive notices
of reallocations or reclassifications—as we’ve been talking about here, it just takes
forever and a day to do that, so it’s not like it’s going to happen all the time—receive
notice of any temporary this or that if it’s expected to be more than 30 days. So and
it’s just…it’s, again, an accountability tool here is what I’m gathering. And the
appropriations may be disbursed by department to reimburse another department.
That’s understandable. You know Public Works helps with a lot of departments and
they get that reimbursement for the services they provided for their fellow County
department. So I’m liking what I’m seeing and I understand the program we have.
IFAS is exactly what we go through, and I think that is why we have to sit here and
ask a bazillion questions to get down to the nitty gritty of what is being said and why,
because it’s not clear and it’s sort of tossed at us at this time of the year and we’re
like, okay, what is what. But if we’re kept up to speed all throughout, by the time this
part of the year comes around for budgeting, we’re already are kind of there is how I’m
figuring, if I’m thinking straight. And, you know, I’m just figuring I remember…I think
what kinda…one of the triggers could be when a department stated Ops money was
used for CIP. And I was like, huh, how does that happen? You know positions
being…we created, we gave funding for some positions and then we end up the next
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year they were used for something else. They redescribed or whatever into another
thing and that was not what we intended. You know, I’ve put in provisos. I proviso’d
specific dollar amounts for specific asks of a department to be used that way to help,
to reinforce what they asked for, number one. And number two, to make sure that it’s
done and then it never got done. So what does that say? So, you know, Chair, I’m
really understanding what you’re trying to accomplish here, and I have to say with a
vote I’ll be in favor of it. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Uh, yes. You and I discussed this. I agree, I understand the
idea of, you know, control and people doing better of budgeting. One of the concerns I
have is, the budget amendment process that we use now. It’s not efficient. It takes a
long, long time. I don’t know how many amendments we have sitting around here
right now but I imagine there’s quite a few. My concern is that I think we did
something like three dozen amendments this year. Now if that is an indication
without the restriction on the A, B, Cs, what are we likely to be looking at in the
upcoming year? And if we’re going to do this, as we discussed, I’d like us to come up
along with the restriction with a better process to process budget amendments. And I
don’t have that in front of me so we’re kind of doing a half and we don’t have the other
half. But that’s where I’m at, Chair. I just don’t want to hamstring people in getting
things done -CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --or tie up your Committee in doing nothing but amendments,
which could be the case.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your concern and your comment. The Chair appreciates
that. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. You look how long we’ve been discussing
this this evening. And you look how long the individual Members have talked about
this this evening. Not just comments but long, detailed discussions. If that doesn’t
show that this needs to go to Committee, I don’t know what will. Remember the one
last thing that we always want to do, cause no harm, and I hope we send it to
Committee. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Anyone else would like to give their second and
final comment on the motion. The Chair would just say that let me read the proposal
so the community can try and follow as best as possible. This is the proposal from the
Chair under Section 7. I’m not going to read the whole thing because...I’m just going
to read the part that is important. Unless otherwise provided herein, appropriations
for each program may be disbursed. And this is where the amendment starts. Within
the office, department, or agency for which the appropriation is made for the following
categories of use: A--that’s the A Account--salaries, Premium Pay, or reallocation pay;
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B--the B account--operations or services; and C--the C account--equipment, provided
that the appropriation is within the category or use for which it was appropriated. And
further provided that any transfer from one category of use to another shall be
authorized by Council resolution and any transfer from one department to another
shall be authorized by ordinance. That is what the Chair is proposing in his A, B, C
account proposal. Just let me share a couple of things because you all gave very good
points. We all know that the Chair can set up an item for which I’m looking at which
could be the Fiscal Year 2016 amendments to the budget as an umbrella item where
direct referrals can be made then without going through a Council posting and
received straight into Committee that would be expedited by reducing by two weeks
without going through the traditional Council referral route, and the Chair can then
work with Mr. Baz and see if then give advance notices to departments that if they
wish to have an amendment for consideration, that they meet internal deadlines that
Mr. Baz would set. And then send at the appropriate time all considerations within
that time frame. So if it’s only one, it’s one. If it’s a bunch, it will be a bunch that we
can then review and dispose of quickly. Second, one the things that taxpayers,
residents, the general public is demanding more of all three levels of government
structure - Federal, State and local government of this County is the issue of
transparency. Okay. Part of the confusion on why we take long is that we’re trying to
figure out how they did certain things when we put monies in different areas. That’s
what the Chair has learned through this budget review that we have a lot of questions
on what happened, and every district can point to an example. Mr. Carroll can point,
his Hana Landfill attendant that was authorized, he did not get no attendant. It was
taken away, what we authorized and transcribed to a different job in a different
district. Where’s the accountability in that? Where’s the transparency in what
happened? We only find out after it’s done, but that’s not what we approved and
supported Mr. Carroll’s district with. So if we’re asked by the public, what happened?
Where’s the transparency? We never know how these things happen, and you never
authorized that? How do we answer? Where is transparency for the public to judge
us in our work? Part of this is transparency: letting the public know exactly what the
departments are doing with their money, their money. You know, we are asking the
nonprofits to be accountable. We should hold the same standard for the departments.
We’re asking for transparency to understand how things are being done so that we can
make the better informed decision because we know what is happening within the
accounts. For me, yeah, Mr. Couch is right; and to my disappointment, I wish my
peers at that time and those terms supported my position of locking it up. Because I
believe if we did it then we would not be where we are today, tonight. We’d be in a
better position. And maybe we would have the confidence to grant a little bit more
flexibility because they have performed and proved that we can trust them and we
have the confidence to appropriate in that manner again. I’m not there anymore
because I believe transparency has eluded even us with smoking screens within
categories and shifting of funds that we did not approve use of. So I believe this is a
tool that will help us begin accountability, would assist us in proving to the public
that transparency of how their County government works, and this is not micromanaging. This is accountability. It is our responsibility by the people through its
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Charter. So that’s all I’m going to say. I’ll let you folks make your choice and we are
going to take a vote. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Just, I think it’s always important when the night is late to make sure
that it’s clear what the vote –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --what a “yes” vote means and what a “no” vote means -CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --so we don’t have any...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Yeah, so if you vote “yes” on the motion you’re asking to
maintain the status quo and just doing program budgeting, lump sum. Letting the
departments do as they have been doing for the last years, 10-20 years. If you vote
“no,” that means you support the Chair’s proposal to create the A, B, C accounts, and
the reasons that you’ve heard why the Chair feels it’s important at this time. Okay, so
you vote “yes,” status quo; “no” means A, B, C. Are we clear? Any questions for the
Chair? Okay. All in favor of the motion from Mr. Couch, which is to retain the
current practice of no A, B, C accounts, please say, “aye.”
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I see one, two, three. Opposed say, “no.”
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Roll call.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Roll call.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair votes, “no.”
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll, and Couch.

NOES:

Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
White,
and
Councilmembers Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, and
Victorino.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION FAILED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: The motion is defeated: three “ayes,” six “noes.” We are going to
implement A, B, C accounts. Thank you very much. It was a healthy discussion,
and…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, thank you, Mr. Couch. I appreciate you bringing up so that we have
this discussion at this time. Okay, let us move on through the Operating Budget once
more.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I used up all my energy, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: All I can say is there’s sugar for some of you, there’s caffeine for others of
you, and third is your natural adrenaline, Members. Okay. So I’m going to be very
deliberate. I know, you know, the time and, you know, you folks are very tired, but I
ask that we try and work through this together ‘cause this will be a Committee
proposal, not a Chair proposal at the end of the day.
OFFICE OF THE COUNTY CLERK
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, under the Office of the County Clerk, Line No. 88.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: That was…
CHAIR HOKAMA: That was the expansion position request.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I couldn’t find the money. Anybody else…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Office Operations Assistant II - 28,872
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: As much as I would like to see in preparation for the
upcoming changes in the next election, I couldn’t dab into anywhere to match up
those funds so I’ll leave it at that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And Members, please again, yeah, please view that while we may
not include it in this year’s budget it doesn’t mean that you cannot find with the
upcoming time and proposal that you cannot bring this back in the next budget
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consideration. Okay. This is just one year of many years of a continuing funding for
operations, so do not think that this is the final answer forever. This is the answer for
this year’s budget request only. Okay. There will be another budget in ten months
before us. So, okay, so under Line 88, do I have any proposals on reinstating this and
how to fund it? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, on your how to fund it, I mean, the last few times
we’ve done the budget or every time I’ve done the budget here we’ve gone through,
found the number, and then said, okay, now how do we get it?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That’s been the way, the only way I’ve known how to budget.
Now you, of course have done many more budgets than I have. I’m not quite sure
what you mean by how to fund it because…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, so you need to, you know, what I say, you know, what would you
recommend to find it? You would say, through General Fund, which means at this
point and time, we are going to have to adjust the rates to increase-COUNCLIMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --revenues for cash because this would be a cash...we don’t, you know,
there’s…Operations is not done through any borrowing.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It’s all cash.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So if we want to reinstate, then my request to you to provide funding is
you’re going to need to tell Chair, I’m going to raise General Fund through rate
increases to be able to pay for this thing. That’s fine.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. But not the exact number.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh no, no, because until we know –
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --what is the end total, it’s hard to…I mean we’re not going to, for every
item, do a rate adjustment, no. Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Alright, I didn’t think so, but I just wanted to double check.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Because, you know, again, Members, we don’t finish, then my question to
you is, do you believe the taxpayers can afford a $700 million budget? Because that is
what is going to go in effect if we don’t complete our job. Can the community afford
$700 million budget as proposed by the Administration? Okay. That’s the opposite
end of the spectrum. Okay, Line 88.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, Mr. Chair, then -CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --I’d like to propose to bring it in. And I understand your
comment about a $700 million…you’re right, we can’t. But I think there’s a happy
medium somewhere in there, hopefully more towards your number, but there’s a
happy medium so I would move to put this position…reinstate this position, and my
intent would be to get it out of General Funds.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second…
CHAIR HOKAMA: First, I will ask if we can get consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And whenever possible, if we can do it that way, the Chair would prefer
that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And if we cannot come to terms, and then we’ll take the vote.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But as much as possible, I would like to give the Committee the
opportunity to try and reach consensus first. Okay, so you heard Mr. Couch’s
proposal to reinstate the expansion, and he’s looking at increasing General Fund to
pay for this position. Is there any consensus on this request?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Consensus.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we have no consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So now do you want the motion?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I’m just, you know. I’m…with no objections, if we don’t have
consensus we’re just going to do the vote. I’m not going to take a motion because -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. Okay that’s fine.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, that’d be…that’s fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --yeah, we gotta make…we have to make decisions, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, time’s a wasting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So is there any objections how the Chair wants to proceed?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because, again, this is working document.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We only will make a recommendation to Council. Council will make the
final decision.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we have no consensus. Okay, I’ll ask all those in favor of adding
the expansion and increasing the General Fund requirements say, “aye.”
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Opposed say, “no.”
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Carroll, yes or no?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I’m sorry?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes or no.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, this passes with six “ayes,” so we’re going to add it on to the Clerk’s
Office.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll, Couch, Crivello,
Guzman, and Victorino.

NOES:

Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
Councilmember Cochran

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
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ACTION:

APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Reduction of equipment – I think is the last one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What line? Oh, oh…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That’s both…I have it written down as both Mr. Guzman and
me. So, Mr. Guzman, if you have…do you have anything to say about this or…
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, I support it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Mr. Chair, again, you know, you like the drop down;
and, so far, I think you’re the only one that’s used the drop down since where we’ve
had this. In deference to the folks in the back and some of the folks over here that
find a hard time reading that even if that’s a big huge screen and eventually, if we get
into this whole video and whatnot, this is a good time to get some of this equipment.
And I’d be even willing to since we’re going A, B, C account is to decrease the decrease
in Operations and then move it to the Equipment account. So make Operations
22,400 and then Equipment, put the 2,600 back. Does that make sense?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s one way. I mean, you can propose that and see if the Members will
buy that request.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Or since we’re already looking at, you know, what number
we’re trying to find at the end.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But we already got consensus on the reduction of Operations.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So I prefer you not do it…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Alright, then we’ll do it through the General Fund then.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I’d just like to add that I believe that we have enough in the audio
system that we left in to cover this if the body decides or the Clerk’s Office that this is
the direction they’d like to go. So I don’t think this is a necessary add.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: A necessary restore.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that. Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Mr. White, may I? He mentioned that there are other funds
in the audio system fund -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: -- so there’s no need for us to restore. Am I to understand
that they can be…we don’t even to address it? If they want it, they can use it from the
audio system fund?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Generally, they will, the Clerk is responsible for this Chamber.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chambers.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: We have given them a substantial amount to replace the audio system
because we’re having challenges with it. And they’ve advised me that the amount they
put in is…it’s not all going to be needed, and so I think that there’s enough money
within that appropriation that’s already been approved. Well, I should say by
consensus, not approved and appropriated. But, you know, they’re not going to do
something that the majority of us don’t agree with, but I think there’s enough money
in the Budget for us to decide what we want to end up doing in here. I don’t think we
should be voting on a screen over there or over there or wherever. We’re all going to
discuss it and figure out what we really want to end up with, so…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, the main thing right now is we have the discussion in what
category or account that we’re going to look at it so we can hold ourselves to the same
standards that we would ask the departments of.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Exactly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So if you hear Mr. White, he’s saying that within Operations, even
with the reduction, I guess that would be professional services more than likely
regarding the audio if there’s sufficient funding that that could also be considered
for…
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Actually, you know, I’m sorry. I was talking just about the $2,600 for
equipment not…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, that’s C account.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s C account, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. No, I just…I don’t have a note whether we have consensus on
Operations or not.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, we did.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We had consensus on the reduction of 25,000.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Yeah, so I was right, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But we just passed A, B, C accounts so they can’t swap. If the
professional services for the audio system is in the B account so they can’t…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Audio system is equipment.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I thought it was professional services.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Let’s see. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They did it as professional services.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: On Page 3-10, under the C account, there’s an audio system for Council
Chambers for $65,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I stand corrected.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so it is in the C account.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I’m fine with that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good try, though.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so we should be okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Okay. We’re out of the Office of the County Clerk.
OFFICE OF THE COUNTY COUNCIL
CHAIR HOKAMA: Office of the County Council, we are on Line 98.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 97.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: 97.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: 97.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay, 97. My notes was we had agreement. Okay, Line 97, the Chair
is asking to restore the $200,000 for Legislative Audit requirements.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I think most of us were okay with that. I can’t remember who…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I have Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I have…yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Better job description you wanted.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And, Mr. Chair, since we are doing A, B, C account now, I don’t
think we need as much for audit services, so I don’t support that restore.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So what are you suggesting?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Recess. Okay. I’m going to take a short recess subject to the call of the
Chair. . . . (gavel) . . .
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RECESS:
RECONVENE:

10:31 p.m.
10:35 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: …one thing I will tell the Committee at this time, one of the things within
the Office of the Council [sic] is that we have yet to set for the Council the A, B, C
accounts. We just agreed that we are going to do A, B, C accounts. We are
going…and that is part of the review in this round is we’re going to decide what will go
in the A, B, C accounts. There is no A, B, C accounts for Council yet, so this is part
of…so don’t worry about whether this is in B or C because it’s in no account yet under
the way the Council has…this was proposed to Committee. We are now going to set it,
what goes in A, B, C. So, Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. And I’m assuming that you also meaning that for
our individual offices will be doing the same thing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, so we will determine which part of our office budget goes into A,
B, and C.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
responsibility --

You will have jurisdiction and oversight as well as

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --within your own office accounts to manage.
VICE-CHAIR WHTIE: As we have always tried to reinforce is that we…oh, Mr. Guzman just
realized…but we expect the same of ourselves as we expect of the Departments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The question I would have though, just like the County Clerk
program where I thought it was in the B account. If it was and we passed it…so we do
have to concern ourselves with what account it’s in by the time we go out of that
department? It’s not that there are no A, B, and C accounts. We have to act as if
there is…
CHAIR HOKAMA: We will place it in the accounts, in the appropriate accounts.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Gotcha. Thank you. That’s why I wanted to clarify.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we are on 97. So audit services, more than likely be
professionals so that would be part of a B account consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 97.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is $200,000.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, I support that amount because it’s a…you can spend a whole lot
of money on one audit. To give you an example, the audit that we just went out for,
the bids came back ranging from…well, I won’t give the exact numbers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, just give us the range.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: The range was more than $150,000 apart. So that should tell you that
if we do one audit, we can exhaust this whole thing. If we do two, it’s short. So my
feeling is that two pretty much limits our ability to do audits. But I’m comfortable
with that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any other comments, Members, regarding this?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Maybe we should put more in there because of the A, B, C
accounts?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That, you know, will be up to you, the Members.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: There will probably be a lot of audits.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would just say that that is part of what the Charter places responsibility
on this body.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it is one of our fundamental responsibilities.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It is part of the responsibilities provided by Charter to this branch of
government and this specific body. So if enough of you feel that way, we can increase
it but the current proposal is $200,000.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I’d like to see consensus on it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The only weird thing about this one is that since this is a
Council thing we can’t make changes. Once we set this in…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Unless the Mayor…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Unless the Mayor agrees.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Unless the Mayor is willing to send an amended dollar on our behalf.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. So we can’t count on changes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You cannot assume that the Mayor…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. So we have to be very careful with that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
appropriately.

So I would say, you know, that’s why we need to budget

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I would be open to Mr. Couch’s mention to increase it to three.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I didn’t…
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I would support.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, that was Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, that was Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, okay. I would request an increase to at least three.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Wait. One at a time, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes. I would like to propose an increase to 300,000.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Coming from?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: General Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Just so we know, so we move.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh yeah, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, okay. So I understand and the Members heard it. Mr. Guzman’s
recommendation is to have audit services at 300,000, and he is recommending that it
be funded through General Fund. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Consensus.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we don’t have…okay, so we shall ask Mr. Carroll, yes or no to the
300,000 for audit services for the Council?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No. I only when come to 102, I have something.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair votes aye. Passes with six-three. We shall increase it to $300,000.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
White,
Councilmembers Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, and
Victorino.

NOES:

Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll, and Couch

ABSTAIN:

None.
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ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE.

MR. UEOKA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Just a small clarification. I believe the Council may send up amendments to
its own budget. It’s permitted. The Mayor can amend his operating budget. The
Council can amend its operating budget. The…
CHAIR HOKAMA: As long as we stay within the same budgetary framework, but we cannot
propose to increase -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the Council’s budget. But as long as we stay within the current budget
parameters that the resolution vehicle to shift within the Council Services’ budget is
appropriate.
MR. UEOKA: That’s absolutely correct, sir. But you can amend. I just wanted to make that
clarification.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, right.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So you’ve heard the advice from Corporation Counsel that
internally within the parameters of the appropriation of this Budget, revisions can be
made through the Council Chair’s office for consideration of a resolution. Okay. Let’s
see, Line 98, 127,059 under Salaries and Wages. So this would be an A account
consideration. Do we have any proposals? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I choose to restore Line 98 instead of the deletion. Is that
correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah, that is appropriate. And you would recommend us paying
this through…
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: General Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The General Fund. Okay. Thank you for that. You heard Ms. Crivello’s
proposal, Members. Any other comments? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I support it. And that’s one of the reasons why I didn’t
want to increase the audit. I was looking for money. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I appreciate that, Ms. Baisa. I know your philosophy from mother and so I
had mine from father. So thank you, I understand that so thank you. Further
discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, I guess, you know, the whole thing about the changes
you want, find your money.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, I mean, I’m okay if other people finding money, but to
just generally say it’s coming from General Fund, for me, I’m not comfortable and
we’re going to have to do it by raising taxes so…or something.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We are going to have to do it by adjusting the Chair’s proposals. That is
correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But I mean, we have to find the revenue -CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --somewhere. And so I’ve managed to figure all my stuff out
except for $15,000 somewhere.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But I have an idea –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and these are like big huge pots, which I think 15,000 out
of ‘em wouldn’t break it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so I’m just…I feel like I just want to say “no” on these
because I didn’t find the money and I’m not comfortable trying to raise taxes. So, you
know, but I don’t want to look like some whatever.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, no.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No-sayer to every single thing around here. But I just…that
is just how I’ve been reading this and doing my budget in my head and proposal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, the Chair appreciates your approach.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So that’s why…that’s why.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, and again…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I just, you know, I didn’t find the money, and I’m not up
for raising. I just…not supportive, so that’s just…that’s how I’m doing it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And again, Ms. Cochran, the Chair thanks you for trying to find different
ways of funding. And I know you did a…you and your staff did a, you know, a good
job in trying to deal with the Chair’s parameters and instructions. So I thank you for
trying to find it in other ways than just reliance on the General Fund and increasing
the property tax requirements, so –
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --I appreciate that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: For me, it was the easy way out, but I just didn’t, I couldn’t
figure for myself. So, anyway, just so I can…clear -CHAIR HOKAMA: No, and I appreciate -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --why I’m going to do harm doing it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: -- that you place it on the record that, you know, you tried to approach it
from a different perspective and we thank you for that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Other comments on this restoration request? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And I’d just like to assure Ms. Cochran that we’re not going
to always be in agreement and that’s fine. And I agree that we’re going to have to find
the monies. But, however, I think I would have preferred if the organized…within the
internal organization, if the Chair himself would have said, you know, I don’t need this
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position anymore then I could be more supportive. Chair, if this is what we want. So I
feel that the monies are there today, and there’s a reason it’s been this position for
many years. And for this reason, I definitely would like to see it restored unless our
Council Chair would say otherwise. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Further comment? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. You know, the…as I said the other day, the
organization needs some fine tuning but, as Ms. Crivello said, you know, I don’t think
it’s appropriate to cut all these positions at this point. And if there is a problem, then
the first responsibility lies with me. And then secondly, it will come back to the
Council if it’s determined that we have a problem that needs dealing with by
termination. So I think it’s appropriate for us to restore these positions and then we
can have further discussions on how to further deal with it. I agree with the
reallocation and the assignment of some additional positions, but it’s something that I
think we need to give a little bit more thought to.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your comments. Any other discussion? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can I ask for a short recess? Sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Recess. . . . (gavel) . . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

10:48 p.m.
10:50 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel) . . . Okay, thank you for that short request.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Okay. Members, the Chair would ask with no
objections, because I think we’re going to hear the same thing for 99 and 100, so the
Chair has no objections if you have none that we take 98, 99 and 100 in one review.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because I think you all are going to make the same comments regarding
your thoughts regarding the next two considerations, also. And the Chair would just
say, thank you for reviewing this proposal. I know it’s a very different approach to our
own budget. But I appreciate that you at least took time to review it, and are now
ready to make a decision for this coming budget. So, from the Chair, I just wanted to
say, thank you. Okay, so with no objections, we are going to take 98, 99 and 100 in
one consideration. You heard the comments from Mr. White. Are there any other
additional comments? Is there consensus?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Consensus.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Elle?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we’ll move this forward.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That’s fine, you guys are paying for it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And I’m going to say, we are going to all work hard on rates later. Okay,
so we’ve done that, we’ve done that, we’ve done that. Keep my running total accurate,
please . . . by funds. Okay, Line 101. I am recommending the deletion of salary
adjustments - $40,468. Do we have consensus? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I’ll wait to hear from others.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, I can’t remember, I thought last year we did not do
increases as well?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, that’s not correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That is not correct? Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: The reason—let me just give them background—the reason we…we
made a determination at the appointment period to place in committee discussion
about increases so that we could discuss whether or not we look at continuing with
the step increases or not or look at merit increases or not. So, Chair, I’d like to leave
this number in so that we can have that discussion as we promised the staff we would
do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I take that as restoring it?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Restoring it and we have a…staff is working on a proposal for your
Committee’s consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for that comments, Mr. White. Any other
Members have comment? Okay. Then I’ll just put it this way, I’ll support Mr. White
with reservations, because I don’t really support salary adjustments right now for our
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branch. But I will not stand in the way of moving things forward. Okay. Do we have
consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We shall restore this. I am going to…I have proposed deletion of
the five part-timers. Again, now I am told there is one 30-hour part-timer that I was
not informed of. So, again, even transparency in our own branch for this Chair is not
always easy, which disturbs me. So, Mr. White, any comments on part-timers?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I think it would…one change that I think is one that we may want to
consider is that we have…we do have a strong need for an additional legislative
analyst, so I would like the Committee to at least discuss whether we reduce the
amounts spent on the part-timers by the $41,000 amount that we would need for an
additional Legislative Analyst.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That’s 104, Line 104. Mr. White is advocating for 104 as it impacts
102. This is one of the few times Mr. White and I will disagree. I think a committee
secretary is more critical especially after…it’s interesting the changes when I was away
regarding what Support Division doesn’t do any more that they used to do. So I think
it’s added cost to this branch, unnecessary additional cost by the restructuring of the
Support Division. And, again, how we just dealing with leaves and vacation and
overtime, I’m not a happy camper. I think we can do a better job with the people’s
money within our own office. So, you know, again, Members, if you want to support
the full-time considerations whether it be the secretary, the analyst, or both, I would
say, you want to support that that we need to reduce part-timers. Maybe not all of it
but some of it, because I cannot see justifying to the tax base why we need gel this if
we’re going to look at full-time positions, also.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: With that in mind then what I would ask is that we reduce
that Council Services Assistants, that’s what you’re talking about Line -CHAIR HOKAMA: 102.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --102, reduce that to 42,500.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Would still give them the opportunity.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And any other comments on 103 and 104, Mr. Victorino?
Mr. White. He prefers 104.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I would leave 104 in there, definitely.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I prefer 104.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Over 103?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your thoughts.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: If I can just point out, we don’t deal with E/Ps, us and the Mayor’s
office don’t deal with E/Ps.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s correct.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So, it doesn’t…we don’t need to decide on whether it’s an analyst or a
secretary tonight because we’re not assigning a specific position -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --to that. So I would suggest that we delete the amount of 33,296, that
would leave us with the higher amount that would cover either direction that we
decide to go. That decision doesn’t have to be made tonight.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your thoughts on that. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The question I would have…well, it
sounds like Mr. White is saying we want one or the other, is that right, Mr. White, not
both positions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I think…well, that’s up to you guys.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: My only concern is, I don’t know that we have any space down
there. Where are we going to put ‘em? We definitely need ‘em I think in both, but I
think…I know the secretaries’ side is very crowded, and very tight. And I think there
might be one puka in the one cubicle in the…no, all the analysts are saying, “no.” So
we also have to consider that in operations or equipment because we’re going to need
to put ‘em somewhere.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand the logistical issues that you bring up, Mr. Couch, but
logisticals [sic] can be overcome. The key is whether or not you want to staff at a level
that makes sense for the Council’s overall responsibilities as well as you as chairmen
of various standing committees and the ability for the Committee to perform and the
level of…and quality of work you want to be performed to the Committee and its
assigned staff I think should be the key question first. And then once you make that
decision, we can overcome logistics, you know. There’s lot of considerations going on
regarding the Maehara property, they have two structures there, you know,
consideration. Bank of Hawaii is choosing to abandon Wailuku, so that property is
going to be available, so maybe the State should think about it also as potential
acquisition. There’s still One Main Plaza where we currently have so we can make
certain shiftings. Again, depend on what you feel is appropriate staff level to conduct
the business of the branch of…the Legislative Branch of this County, that, for me, is
more important that we answer. Because whatever is the level, if you want to
maintain at the current level, then with your PAFs, your RFPs, and everything, you
gotta understand that’s, you know, where we are with staffing and the current
workloads and the time that it takes to deal with requests from Members for services.
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, I don’t think that we have
too many staff in Council Services. My experience in working with them is that they
are very busy, they have a lot of work to do, there’s a lot of demands put on them.
And because we have the policies we have in terms of fringe benefits, you know, they
have to, and they have a right to, you know, their leave at which they take and their
sick leave and whatever it is, CTO or whatever else, that they take. So there isn’t a
whole lot of work, but there is a huge influx. And it’s funny, it tends to go in peaks
and valleys. As Chair, I used to see four or five PAFs come in all at once, and then
there wouldn’t be any for a while. And everybody wants their PAF now, and can I have
it by next week or tomorrow possibly? And so, you know, there’s a lot of work to be
done and all of it is on deadline. Meanwhile, committees are staffed and they don’t
only have one committee to staff, many of them staff two.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And we have an additional committee this year, which is another
burden. And so I don’t think we have too many people, and I don’t want to give up
any of them. I think we ought to figure out…and we talked about this a year ago and
we’re still thinking about it, was how we were going to reorganize and, you know, who
would be doing what. But as we are structured, I don’t think we have too many
people. I’m not about to give anybody up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I, I’d like…well, I’m going to respect what Mr. White is trying
to organize for the Council office and I also have to respect where Councilmember
Baisa comes from. But I’m just going to say, I don’t know what everyone does and
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how many analysts we have today and what committees are missing their analysts. I
know some analysts go on vacation when you’ve done some assignments and take
some long vacations, but, you know, the 7th floor, as an outsider, I watch their working
habits is always heads down and, you know, constant to the ground. And I have a
hard time deleting existing employees. But, I don’t know, are they part-time
permanent, are they part-time temporary, or…what sort of Council Services’ assistants
we have, type of job descriptions? So…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your thoughts. Staff of Council Services are like the
Members. All they know, if they make it through the appointment process, is that
they have a job maximum for two years with the term of office of the Members, that’s
all. There is no guarantee that they will be reappointed; that is for the next Council to
make that determination for that term. So all our employees know is that they have,
once appointed by resolution, usually on the first day of the term after Inauguration,
is that if when approved and passed by the Council at that meeting, they have a job
for two years and no more. That’s all we are allowed to grant them, because that is
the term of our offices. So their job is for two years maximum, and then you either get
reappointed or you don’t. There’s no guarantee of reappointments.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I see, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And just one last comment. I’m trying to stay within our existing level
of expenditure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And hold the Council to the same standard that I’ve been trying to hold
the other Departments to. So my sense is that we have…I don’t intend to move on this
real quickly -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --but I think we have the money within which we can work. It may not
result…well, it wouldn’t result in us ending up with two new positions. So if the
Members feel that they need to have that…if they need two additional positions, then
they should vote for both of those.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I appreciate your comments. Any other comments, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I mean, I see the hard work they do and they definitely
need assistance so I support your additions. And if that is being offset with the item
102 we’re discussing, then I’m okay with that. Or I’m looking at Mr. Victorino to
restore…asking to restore the 42,500 then that could go with that analyst and….
CHAIR HOKAMA:
My understanding of Mr. Victorino’s--I’m sorry for cutting in,
Ms. Cochran—is to, yeah, reduce the deletion of the part-timers and putting back the
42,500. Right, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you’re correct on that one.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Okay, thank you. And then as we’re discussing that
we do not allot to particular descriptions or job descriptions, I guess, so the funding
kind of comes out the same…I mean, if you just minus out…if it’s the secretary and
analyst and just went to the numbers, you put in the 42,500 and take just the analyst
‘cause it’s…the 41,000…you know, it kinda evens out to the $85,000 -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and thereby then they can appropriate how they would like
and it could be for a secretary, analyst, it could be for the part-timers, whatever. So
that’s kind of how I’m just sort of factoring. And the number, not looking at what it’s
for per se I mean, yeah, who it’s for in a sense, but that’s just my kind of calculating in
my head to even it out. But I actually support your recommendation, so…but I’m
trying to understand how this would work out, too, for the Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, the Chair appreciates the sensitive issue that we currently have
warm bodies in positions, and you’re providing the Chair with exactly what he wants,
that we’re thinking of how to make improvements within our own branch. That was
one of the key things that I wanted to have as well as to reassure our residents and
our public that we review our budget just as thoroughly as we review the departments.
That we are fair in our overall budgetary responsibilities even within our own house.
And so I thank you, Members, for doing this difficult work, but it’s hard to look at
others when they tell us we don’t look at our own house. So I appreciate this scrutiny
and the comments and positions that you have shared through this discussion. So,
saying that, the way I would like them to move on after hearing the various
comments…and, again, Mr. White will still have, as our Administrator through the
Chair’s office, will have some ability to make adjustments internally within the
categories. So I would say, I think the best compromise and, yet, this is within his
purview as our administrator to deal with the comment about trying to keep funding
level. I would say, from a budgetary standpoint, to reduce Council Services assistants
to 42,500, delete Committee Secretary at 33,296, leaving the amount under legislative
analyst at 41,611 as a way to a compromised approach to this from a budgetary
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standpoint. It allows him basically the same amount of monies, and we’ll see how
Mr. White manages his area and can report back to the Council for review.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have consensus on the Chair’s compromise? Thank you. We’ll move
that forward. Was there any need to review 105, 106 with its small reductions in
equipment and operations?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, pau.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll move forward. Okay, as the Chair understands it, we’re okay.
We’re done with the Auditors, we’re done with Civil Defense, and we’re done with
Corporation Counsel.
DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we’re now on Page 6. I believe Ms. Cochran has something for us
for Line 141.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Chair. So this is the Community Work Day Program,
and we had Mr. DeJesus here to chime in in regards to my addition of 15,000 which
would apply to monthly recycle events in West Maui. And this is the one where I
didn’t really figure out.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What is this 140?
CHAIR HOKAMA: 141.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 141. And so I was looking at the 11.9 pot from Insurance
Program and Self-Insurance or the Emergency Fund at 5 million. So I didn’t know
where to go. I thought 15,000 is not going to make or break those banks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I appreciate you reviewing the different types of…I mean…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I just didn’t know, but that’s my -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --anyways, only place I could think of. Unless there’s a
place in EM, DEM somewhere that could apply for this type of particular use; I’m not
sure. I wasn’t aware or knew where to look for that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, there’s also the environmental protection pot we have as another
venue for consideration by you and the Committee. I appreciate you looking at,
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besides General Fund, the Emergency Fund and the…I forgot the other fund you
looked at.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Self-Insurance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Self-Insurance. So I would say, I appreciate your willingness to be open
on how you look at finding cash. Is there a proposal so we can make a decision one
way or the other which you prefer?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, Chair, if there’s something in the Environmental
Protection, and I’m not sure where to find that right now and what the total is there
and…
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would say that be…
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is it Office of the Mayor?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: In the Solid Waste Division, they have funds for County grant subsidies
that maybe you could $15,000 on one of those items and put a proviso that it be for
monthly recycling events in West Maui.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Under Public Works, let me see. That would be…that’s not…
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh no, Baz.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz, I’m sorry.
MR. BAZ: That was…Page 9 of the Exhibit 1 has the Environmental Protection Sustainability
Program where the item could be proviso’d, if you’d like to proviso it or remove that
money from this and put it into the grant.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What line number is that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That would be line 238. We currently have $4.175 million in this pot.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 238.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is under Environmental Protection Sustainability Program – Solid
Waste Management Fund. After our adjustments, we are now at $4.175 million.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I don’t think $15,000 will break that bank, so, yeah,
that’ll be…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Do you have your proviso ready for presentation?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. And it is, provided that 15,000 be for monthly recycling
events in Lahaina to collect household recyclables, electronics, and metals recycling to
help meet Lahaina’s community recycling needs. So I think we could probably
decrease some wording but that’s the gist of it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I believe their legal name is still Community Work Day,
but they’ve been calling themselves Malama Maui Nui. So however…I just want to
make sure the legal…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we’ll deal with the legal, we’ll still stay with the legal recognized
name in the documents.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. And, yeah, that’s it for my 15,000, recycling events.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for your proposal. So, Members, Line…I guess we’ll add
it somewhere between 235 and 238, a request by Ms. Cochran for a proviso of
$15,000; and, again, it’s to create for West Maui a once-a-month recycling program
regarding, I guess, white goods. That’s the term, I guess, we use for the appliances
and what not – white goods?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, just…
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you wanted more…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It’s more so than just…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Regular recycling.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: More than white goods.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It’s got…they’re doing…yeah, various –
- 228 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --so I don’t want to limit it just to...so…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, do you need further clarification on the purpose of the
proviso?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are we clear -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, all clear. Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --on what she’s proposing?
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: Just to clarify whether the proviso would be directly for Community Work Day
or if it’s just a general proviso.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This would be through Community Work Day?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. It’s to that specific entity.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Mr. Molina, this is a grant to Community Work Day from this pot
specifically for the West Maui once a month recycling program.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And to that particular entity, yes, most definitely.
MR. MOLINA: So noted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there any need for further clarification? Having none, are we having
consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Okay, that’s where we’ll place it. Okay, let
us move on. Line 170, the issue of Administrative Overhead Charge. Again, I know
this is all an issue for all of us, but it’s part of the…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think we have consensus, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I think we have consensus on that one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, we do?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, that’s been consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think Mr. White said he wanted to bring it up later -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --I believe. I have it written down…
CHAIR HOKAMA: ‘Cause, yeah, I was just going say…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I was trying to work on my other stuff. Where are we?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The Administrative Overhead Charge.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Page 7, 170.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, ‘cause the Chair was just going to ask that we’ll take up the rate
study and work with Mr. Baz after Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so the next line then, I believe, is 180. Ms. Yoshimura, which
position is currently vacant? Was it the operations manager or the superintendent
position?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, hold on for one second. It’s the operations superintendent is
vacant.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And what did the Director respond regarding he could live without
one?
MS. YOSHIMURA: I think he wanted to maintain the plant manager because it was a filled
position.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You heard the response from the Departments regarding these two
deletions. So the Chair would just say that I would support the Director that we can
delete one line. I say we delete 180 and restore 181.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
There might be some confusion amongst Staff and
Administration if it was the other way around. Mr. Baz?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz? Thank you.
MR. BAZ:
Yeah, Mr. Chair, thank you.
I believe that the Director required the
superintendent position. I mean, I’m sure he’d want both, but if you cut one, you
know, he would request the superintendent position.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. According to Mr. Nakagawa on his comments given this past
Wednesday, March [sic] 28th.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: April?
CHAIR HOKAMA: He says on Page 2 of his written response, includes the salary for the plant
manager, manages all five treatment plants. Person currently exists in this position.
If not, this person may not have funding for his position. So it is as regards to
maintaining the plant manager position and deletion of the superintendent. And I
refer to Mr. Nakagawa’s written testimony to this Committee. So, that’s what I would
say, I’m open to that we still delete 180 and we restore 181.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. We’ll move forward. Restoring 181 and still deleting
180. We had a request to review Premium Pay on 183. Is there a proposal by any
Members? Okay, we have consensus. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I have it written down as revisit, but I don’t know who.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I don’t know who.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Consensus, okay, let’s move on. Thank you. Show a request to come
back to Ops – 269,493. Is there any proposal for the Committee to consider?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Which one?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Line 180…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That was consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have consensus on 184?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I have it down.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And same thing with 185, right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, no, I had…yeah… Alright, thank you, Members. This is making us
move forward. Page 8, line 192. This is under the Solid Waste Management Fund, the
civil engineer III expansion. I have this as a revisit. Is there any proposals for the
Committee to consider?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
Funds.

I would like to propose to put that back and use General

CHAIR HOKAMA: This is under Solid Waste Management Fund, Mr. Couch, so -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, I’m sorry -CHAIR HOKAMA: --I wouldn’t agree to that proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
yeah.

--Solid Waste Management, yes, Solid Waste Management,

CHAIR HOKAMA: Do we have any other proposals? Mr. White?

- 232 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I’ll just state that, from the Department’s position, that’s the…of
all the things that we cut, that’s their number one priority to put back.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, that’s why I’m…I said I’m open to proposals.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Put it back.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Put it back?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Restore?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Restore.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So I guess you’re going to need to look at refuse fees, Members, in
Solid Waste to get the money in this Solid Waste Management Fund. Okay, do we
have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we can restore this. So start putting on our hats, thinking hats, on
how we’re going to pay for this one. Okay, the next one I have is on Department of
Finance.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh. Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Before we go too far, I believe –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we’ve got a whole lot of…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --228, 229 and 237, and I have a proviso for 238.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, 228…and 238. Okay, 228, this is under Solid Waste Ops, Solid
Waste Management Fund regarding reduction of Premium Pay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I believe, Mr. White, correct me if I’m wrong, I think that was
their next…I can look it up here, too, but I believe that was one of their requests,
high-priority requests.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Their second request was the restoration of the landfill attendant, we
gave ‘em that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I have that marked down.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Premium Pay was their number three, and they’re requesting…the
original number was 297, they’re requesting 248. This gets a little fuzzy because we’ve
given them one of the attendants, and…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, right, in the…
VICE-CHAIR WHTE: So I would suggest we restore –
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Half.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --half of what we took out.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Agree.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
additional --

Okay.

You’ve heard Mr. White’s recommendation, Members, any

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I agree.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --questions? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, sorry. So we’re at 224?
CHAIR HOKAMA: 228, ma’am.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, 228. Oh, for Premium Pay?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay, ‘cause we were talking about the landfill person.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Mr. White is recommending restoring half of the recommended cut.
Okay, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Half of the…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Pardon me, ma’am?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Half of the 193?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct. So that’ll be cut in half, the reduction. So do we have
consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Okay, this is under Solid Waste Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. Before we move on I just want clarification on 224 -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that we did restore Central Maui Landfill attendant there?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
decipher we did or not.

We did.

Okay.

I have so much scribbles.

I’m trying to

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I was looking for that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, 229. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I believe that was one…it’s circled
on mine, but I don’t have a number next to it so…
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s the one…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: 229?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 229, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Operations.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that one of their…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that’s one of the…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Priorities?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well it’s, yeah, it’s one of their priorities, but it’s also one of the areas
in which there’s lots of contracts with some encumbrances remaining. So, Chair, I’ve
gone over a whole lot of numbers and it’s almost too much information. So I think
what I would like to do is, I was going to recommend restoring half of that -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --and half of the Operations amount on 237. And then I’m happy to
spend the time between now and first reading to go back and work with the
Department to make sure that it’s appropriate. If we make those two restorations with
what we’ve…actually, we’ve restored some…anyway, in rough numbers it puts us at a
number that’s a little short of what they had last year, but as you recall, they had
about a little over a million dollars in future years. And they have switched some of
their contracts so they’re more year-to-year, but I’m comfortable if we make those
restorations and then I’ll go back and…and it leaves them short of where they were
last year, but I’m reasonably comfortable with that and I’ll take the time between now
and first reading to verify.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that is 229 and 237, Members, okay, 229, 237, restoration of
50 percent of the proposed reduction.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any further comments? If not, do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We did get consensus on 228, did we not?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, we did.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is half. We’re only….we restoring half.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All of ‘em in half
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Sorry, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What is 237 about?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Restoring half –
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Restoring half.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --so that we would cut that number in half, the 749-.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So that’s 50 percent restoration…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So again, Members, this is in the Solid Waste Fund. So we need to just
keep that in mind, and the staff is keeping track of the adjustments and the funds. So
when we looking for a way how we’re going to pay for it, this is going to be from Special
Funds. Okay, anything else on, let’s see, anything else on page 9?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I wanted to add a proviso, if at all possible, and an increase.
CHAIR HOKAMA: What line?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Probably 239 since we’re out of room. But essentially I want to
say…I want to increase…well, we’re restoring operations by 50 percent.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Operations, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, so…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, alright, that’s fine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I will add the proviso that 126,000 shall be used to continue
the 3-Can Plan Program to approximately 1,750 existing customers. I also—and I
don’t know where we would do this—I mean I think when we talk rates and fees, I also
would like to see that we increase…I believe we’ve calculated this figure at $6.00 a
month for each one of those.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So under rates and fees…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But can we do it for those separate 1,750 folks?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m envisioning the way that we could structure this under rates and fees,
under the refuse areas.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just say…
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’ll have a line that would say, regarding 3-Can Plan - $6.00.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So only those that will participate that rate will apply to. We don’t
need to make it geographical; but only those that have that program will have that
rate. So if you don’t have it, you don’t pay that rate.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. But that would be under rates and fees. So remind the Chair or if
Mr. Couch forgets to propose it -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I have the language.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --in rates and fees. Okay, Members. Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I just wanted to note that the 3-Can Plan operations is
currently in the Solid Waste Operations Program not in the Solid Waste Diversion
section currently or the Environmental Protection Sustainability. The reason why is
because it’s operated by the refuse collection people.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
correct.

Okay, then I would move it to Line 232, and my staff was

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They were always correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, they usually are, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. That’s exactly where I was going.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that would be…then out of the Line 229 restoration.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: With that and that’s fine, and I’m all support of that, but I
would like to make sure that there is a…the Department comes back with an exact
amount. Because I’ve heard numbers varying, and I’m not going to say who’s right or
wrong, but I’ve heard…so I’d like an accurate number from the Department what they
want to charge as far as the rate, what they think it should be.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’ll deal with it at rates and fees.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. I just want to make sure, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
hundred…

Well, I’m sorry, but my dollar amount…‘cause I proviso’d a

CHAIR HOKAMA: No, so, yeah, so that’s why the discussion of the rates and fees, we’ll deal
with that in that component. I’m just more concerned at this point in time where we
are is with the proviso.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: For 126,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this would be under…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 232, Line 232.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Solid Waste Management Fund, Solid Waste Operations Program. You
heard the proposal from Mr. Couch for a proviso of 126,000?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, I would suggest that if we’re going to add a fee for this that it
should be an add in the cash.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we’re going to need to make adjustments on the revenue side, too,
so yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I wasn’t sure whether he was making a…or Mr. Couch was making a
proviso on existing amounts or whether he was saying that he was adding 126,000
and provisoing it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, can you provide confirmation?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, that’s a good question on logistics. I want to make sure
that that extra fee is charged, and then so we should add to the cash, yes?
CHAIR HOKAMA: ‘Cause my thing is, this is under Solid Waste.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And therefore it will, yeah, and therefore it will offset the cost.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So the rest will should zero out your 126-.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Is this going to be an optional add-on to the residential monthly service or
is this going to be…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No. It’s their 3-Can Plan, that’s it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That would be a mandatory fee -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --if they want the 3-Can Plan Program. It’s not an option whether they’re
going to be charged, it’s a requirement. You want this plan, you will pay the
additional $6.00 fee per month.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, her question is there’s 1,750 customers now that have it
because it wasn’t optional, but there wasn’t an extra charge. Now, her question is,
can people opt in or out, and the Department said that they did not want that because
it would be very logistically cumbersome. So it is not an option. You either…I mean,
if you’re on the 3-Can Plan route, you’re on. Now, I am…I’ve cleared it with the Chair,
I am going to send out a questionnaire to each one of those 1,750 people and if they

- 240 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

overwhelmingly come back and say, no, sorry, then by first or second reading I’ll
remove that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So any need for further clarification, Members, on Mr. Couch’s
proposal?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That shall be added in and we’ll make the appropriate adjustments
under this fund, and then we’ll bring back under rates and fees the rate, specific rate.
Okay. Anything else in this area, Members? Okay. Let us move forward.
DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE
CHAIR HOKAMA: Under Department of Finance, Line 253. We’ve already supported the
position of grant manager, and we currently have that to be situated within the Office
of the Mayor under the line item we created for the Budget staff and the Budget
Director, and that the grants manager will be under Mr. Baz. We’ve made no
decisions so is there any proposals regarding the capital and fixed assets analyst?
Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, I thought we had a consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Not on the capital and fixed assets analyst.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have consensus on the grants manager.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, I’m sorry. I have it written down as consensus as both;
but I mean not deleting the capital and fixed assets analyst.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’re okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so let’s move forward then. Thank you. Is there…my notes is
blurry, too. Is there any need to go to Operations and Equipment in this Accounts
Program?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We did have a revisit, both of those revisit. Certainly on the
equipment for the grants manager, but that’s now going to be in Mr. Baz’s domain.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So, Mr. Baz, any comments?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, thank you, Chair. I was discussing it with staff when we get the Budget
program all together then requesting the equipment be in there as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So you have a figure?
MR. BAZ: The $3,000 listed here was for that position.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Only for the one and nothing for the capital and fixed assets position?
MR. BAZ: Oh, I’m sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Nice try.
MR. BAZ: I’m sorry. It’s a little late. Yeah, yeah, half of it was for the…yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good going, Sandy.
MR. BAZ: If, yeah, we could make it –
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Fifteen?
MR. BAZ: Fifteen or 2,000 I can get them a desk too, maybe. I don’t know where I’m going to
put it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, they don’t need no executive desk.
MR. BAZ: No…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay we’ll…I’m happy to restore half the amount.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But is it here or is it in his…
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’ll transfer every…we’ll make the adjustments. The key is whether or
not you want to provide him some equipment money. That’s the question.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I do, but we would reduce equipment 3,000 here, but then we
would have to add in the Mayor’s office. Is that correct?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Staff will do that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s correct. But this is all General Funds so there’s no…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean regarding funding, you know, it’s not going to be a big issue so…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Now, Mr. Chair, I did have a revise -CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: -- on…revisit on Operations. I don’t know who said it, but I
had it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anyone has a proposal for consideration to the Committee
regarding Ops? Okay, having none, let’s move forward. And you gotta know you
reaching the stage where the Chair gets more and more energy, so I am very happy at
this point in time.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nocturnal, eh, nocturnal.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Line 283.

Okay, let’s see.

The next would be in the Treasury area, Members,

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: That’s me, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, I was requesting the expansion position for the account
clerk III. Just being…having that experience just going down there during the circuit
breaker time and then recently they were requesting for additional expansion position.
My also reasoning is if we’re going to expand the RPT positions for collection purposes
as well, you’re going to need the accounting side to keep up with it because they’re
part of the collection fees.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your thoughts, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I support.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other comments? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: The challenges we have with the Treasury Department I don’t think it’s
a staffing issue so I can’t support this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Excuse me. Okay. Sorry, Chair had an itch to scratch. It happens
when I’m looking at running totals. Okay. Any further discussion regarding the
expansion position?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can we take a vote on it?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do we have consensus? Okay, we don’t have consensus because I know
Mr. White doesn’t support it. So, okay, we’ll take a sense from the Committee.
Mr. Carroll, do you support this?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 283. Line 283.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes or no.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So can you…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, yes or no on the expansion position of Clerk III for Treasury?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: What does yes or no mean?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Chair votes no. But this passes with five, four. And I can tell you
when we do the review of Treasury after Budget, we’ll see whether this decision will
pan out.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll, Couch, Guzman,
and Victorino.

NOES:

Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
Councilmembers Cochran, and Crivello.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

White,

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, just to go along with that, was the equipment for
that position?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Was that all?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: The bottom line.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Line 286.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We give 1,500 to one and 2,000 to another, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we’ll cut this to…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Five hundred.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thousand.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One thousand.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You guys got that, Staff? Definitely raising taxes. Okay, let’s see.
Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I had a note for…I may be wrong, but for Financial Services Program,
Operations, there was a revisit – Line 264.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I heard consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
MR. BAZ: Sorry about that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good try again, Sandy.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let’s move forward, let’s move forward. Let’s see.
DEPARTMENT OF FIRE AND PUBLIC SAFETY
CHAIR HOKAMA: I believe the next area would be Department of Fire.
Administration, do we have any proposals?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, on Line 345.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think we talked about this a little bit, but I just wanted to
bring it up again is that I’m fine with you deleting the information/communication
manager but I think the chief has asked for a number of years for the secretary III so
I’m supportive of restoring that position.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
position.

Okay.

You heard Mr. Couch’s proposal to bring back secretary III

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: How much?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Staff? Let me see.
MR. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, the secretary III is $28,456.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s the eight-month number?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Yes, it is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. So that’s the number you heard from Staff
if you want to restore secretary III expansion position request. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
On Chief Murray’s list that he e-mailed us, it said
restore…he’s willing to have it restored for six months at $21,342.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Again yeah, Members, you know, I’m not too concerned about the first
year. This is under civil service potentially forever one operation continuing cost,
including benefits. So that is more of the issue than the 21,000 or 28,000 to just
place it in the budget. That’s about continuing impact on operating that is basically
almost eternal, as this County’s going to be around. So, any additional comments?
Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, this is the Department that has had the most significant
increase in payroll cost of any department in the County. And I realize that it’s not
just the Chief’s responsibility, but I have a very difficult time expanding secretarial
positions where I really don’t believe it’s necessary. I can’t support either of the
positions based on what I consider a bit of over expenditure approaching largest. You
have a situation where a number of years ago we had three battalion chiefs and they
added three more and you would think the overtime would be reduced but instead the
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overtime for just six people in the battalion chief category amounts to $181,000 per
year. So if they would like to…if the secretary is that critical, pay for it out of some of
your overtime. So, anyway, I can’t support the increases here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: If you noticed, -CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --even after your adjustments, adjusting this Administrative category,
they’re $200,000 higher than they were last year. You know, I just have a very
difficult time with that. This is not a big section of the Department and they’re
$200,000 over. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
adjustments. Mr. Couch?

Yeah, I thought we made some appropriate

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I understand that and I’m fine with that but I thought we
had to up or down the position counts. So –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we don’t have consensus…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --if they can find the money, that’s fine. We can do it with no
salary and then they can find the money, but we need to give them the position count.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, I’m not supporting the position count, either.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. So I guess you support the position you’re willing to go
without the funding?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That’s fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So what are we voting on, the position or the money?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I’m just trying to get a sense because, you know, I’ve heard from two
Members and they have differing approaches. So I’m just asking if there’s any other
comments or proposals you want to submit to the Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I thought we didn’t create positions. I mean, we’re in charge
of the money, the dollars per se and not so much who it goes to, how…I mean how in
some areas but for this I thought we…‘cause we did it in Council Services where we
thought that…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The difference is we do not use E/Ps in -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Office of the Mayor and under Council. For Fire, there is an E/P count,
equivalent personnel count, which basically means they have Civil Service positions,
which means unless we do something ________________ it’s forever.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And so I would say, as your Chair, I appreciate both proposals. I
understand the comments from Mr. Couch as well as I understand the fiscal issue
that Mr. White has. I would say, eventually, this will become like the hospital. There
will come a point where it’s going to be too expensive and we’re going to look at private
partnerships potentially for this Department if we keep going and growing the expense
the way we are growing the last few years. Because just to carry overtime, sick leave, I
think, yeah, for this Department we need a count of like 64 additional firefighters to
take care of the vacation, sick when the regular positions…so it’s going to be an
expensive Department unless we make some considered changes in either contract or
how we want to approach Fire Safety like other counties. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I just keep forgetting that we went
to the A, B, C accounts. I do want to put the position in for 21K because I believe the
BCs premium is in a completely different program. So and I don’t know that we have
enough…
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, Premium Pay would be under A account.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But the BCs is…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Battalion chiefs?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that all under Administration?
CHAIR HOKAMA: The additions are under Administration.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, battalion chiefs are under Operations.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Operations.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: But this isn’t a secretary for battalion chief.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. Yeah, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
$5 million.

And there’s plenty of Premium Pay in this Department.

It’s over

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: In Administration?
CHAIR HOKAMA: In the whole department.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, no, the whole department.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, yeah, but we can’t move it around.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We can now. At this point, we can.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, yeah, we can.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I’m referring to your handout as you broke down it pretty
simplified in the A, B, C accounts.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And it’s in reference to Mayor’s proposal, your deductions,
and then the total. So I guess, with your version, it’s left with 1.5 mil, is that what I’m
reading?
CHAIR HOKAMA: For Administration?
COUNCILMEMBER
COCHRAN:
Administration…well,
Administration/Maintenance Program.

actually,

it

says

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So the Mayor proposed…okay, current year is 2.383 million. The
Mayor proposed 2.912 million. The Chair’s recommendations with the reductions
would give this program area 2.583 million which is about $200,000 more than the
current budget year.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But where…in which accounts now? If we are having to budget
by accounts, we have to know which accounts that went to.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. The C account is reduction of 36,200. B account is 163,793.
A account is 63,072 and 65,880. That’s in your handout on Line 345, 346, 347, and
348. That is you’re A, B, Cs. Okay. So we have a proposal by Mr. Couch, we are in
the Secretary III position. We’ve heard comments from Mr. White. Are there any more
comment? Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, just for clarification.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So this is to instate the secretary but no funding?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think Mr. Couch is…now his proposal is…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Twenty-one. 21,000 because of the…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Add the position and add 21,342 which is what the Chief is recommending
for a six-month position in the first year, and then it will go to 42,684 for the full year
in the succeeding budget. Okay. So, any other comments? Okay, Mr. Carroll, you
support this or you don’t support the expansion for Administration of Fire –
secretary III?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: (Nodded)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. The Chair will take that as an “aye.” He nodded
affirmatively. You guys are going to need to speak up for the record, yeah, please.
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Hey, don’t get shocked, no.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. White?
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Chair votes “no.” This passes. This will be reinstated with six
supporting.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Couch,
Guzman, and Victorino.

NOES:

Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
Councilmember Crivello

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

White,

and

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, thank you for this breakdown, too. I guess we’re
going to need be…needing to use it quite a bit as we move forward. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Clarification.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Our last vote was based on Couch’s or White’s?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch’s proposal which means we adding back, which means you’re
going to need to find more money.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Nope.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other proposals regarding this program area, if not we’re going
to move on? Training Program, any proposals for the Chair? The current year budget
is 1.283 million. The Mayor had recommended 1.499 million and the Chair is
recommending 1.193 million.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
appropriation?

So just to clarify it’s a decrease of 89,000 from last year’s

CHAIR HOKAMA: I am recommending A, B, C reductions. 19,600 for Premium Pay; 238,447
for B account; and 47,500 for the C account.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I have a question, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Because of the Bargaining Units’, you know, requirements
and if they go over, can they back in for an amendment?
CHAIR HOKAMA: They can always request Mr. Baz for a budget amendment consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, alright.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They need to pass the internals of requirements of Mr. Baz and whatever
the Administration sets up before we get to review it. We only review if it passes their
litmus test and then gets approved to be sent to Council. But they’re going to need to
convince Mr. Baz first as the Budget Director.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Mr. Baz, did you hear all that?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yes, I did hear all that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Do I have any proposals? Okay, having none, we’re going to move
forward.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You had a turnout kind of program. You’ve instituted that in
here where you’re gonna implement them?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I reduced, yeah, under…was it Equipment, regarding the turnouts?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Under the Administration?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’ve made adjustments. As I said, the Department had asked for one-time
Department-wide funding for all the program areas for the turnouts. My thing is I’m
asking you to consider it from a multi-year phasing in. And I think currently the
Chair is proposing a three-year phase-in or two-year phase-in. Ms. Yoshimura?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, I think it’s, may I, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, thank you. It’s 50 percent in Fiscal Year ’16 and
50 percent Fiscal Year ’17. I think that’s, with these turnouts, with the Department’s
turnouts and the…I don’t see turnouts in Training. But I think wherever the turnouts
show up it’s been reduced according to your recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. I’m asking that it be done in a multi-year phase. So next year the
Chair is happy to consider the remaining balance for the turnouts.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah. Those are the kind of figures I’m having here. So
going back up to Administration, the turnouts is eight thousand one…half of
that…eighty-one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just to clarify, for the Training Program, the turnouts
are identified in the Equipment account; and, for this Training Program, the turnouts
had not been reduced. The reductions were to the SCBA bottles as well as the
ultrasonic cleaner. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that, Mr. Molina. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. On the turnouts, unfortunately, we’re already passed
Administration; so, hopefully, the Chief doesn’t have to go out to one of those. But it
seems like, in reading your handout here that has your details –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --it seems like you’ve deleted all turnouts. Not half, but all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, that’s not accurate.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, if you look at…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: He’s deleted some.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’ve deleted some of the turnouts.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Where did it go? If you look at page 5 of your deal, it says,
delete turnouts…the first one is Makawao. The request was 40,500 and the change
was 40,500 delete, so that seems to be all to me.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, the reduction was I believe on various stations so some stations
had all deleted, other stations had all provided.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s right, we went by stations.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right. So it was…there was no magic. I think we took the first four
stations, got it this year; and then the second four, in the line-up, that was…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha, okay. ‘Cause it appears that they’re all cut out, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you for that. I thank Mr. White for refreshing the Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, next year, the Chair’s position is if you support this, we’ll fund the
balance of the…we cut the stations in half, half we’ll get it this year, next year the
other half of the stations would get their turnouts. Because we thought it was better
to deal with stations as a whole, so we split the stations in half. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I want to reflect and support the e-mail
that was sent to Mr. Baz from Chief Murray, and it had to do with helmets that expire
this year. And this is all in compliance relations, as he stated. So is that reflecting his
comments and his e-mail to us at all for helmets? ‘Cause I guess if it’s a compliance
and they expire this year –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and then turnouts expire…so he kind of breaks it down.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, no, I appreciate that.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I wanted to make sure that it’s in reference to what he’s
suggesting or…seems to me like something we can’t really fight over it, kind of needs
to be.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. I guess the departments feels that the magic word for this
Committee is “compliance.”
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, I think from when I’m looking at what we got from the
Chief is trying to accommodate where it’s easier to get only a portion. But I think the
helmets is…yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, so I mean, yeah, I’m happy that the Chief gives us feedback, because
their input assists the Committee in making better decisions. So can…Mr. Molina,
can you read…please?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The helmets are in the B account for the Training
Program under Medical and Safety Supplies, and the Chair had proposed to reduce, as
you said, to provide only half of the helmets requested. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, and then, as Ms. Cochran brought up, that response from the Chief,
can you give us the date of that correspondence please?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yesterday. April 30th, 3:02 p.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, in that, he states that all, 100 percent, of the helmets expire on
the same time?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: He says, helmets expire this year, 2015, so he needs to
replace in FY ’16 is what he’s stating.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, we appreciate the Chief’s input. So…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You know, I recall that we requested that the Chief check the
expirations on the turnouts, and I would like to suggest that we…I believe we cut more
than half of the turnouts. So I would like to suggest that we go back and have staff
adjust the turnouts to where we’re providing half this year and half next year because
his concern was that most of them might be expiring this year. And I think we do half
this year and half next year, that should accommodate their needs. And I would
support your splitting of the helmet costs as well or helmet replacement.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, okay. So as I read the communication from Mr. Baz to Committee
Staff that transmits the Chief’s comments, the Chief says he can…he understands and
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the split on the turnouts in half over a two-year period, that can be done by the
Committee. His only concern is that all helmets expire this year in 2015. So he says
that we need it in the Fiscal Year 2016. So we are going to maintain, Members. With
no objection, the funding of the turnouts in the manner that the Chair has
recommended, in half, split the stations in half. I will ask if we have consensus, I will
take the Chief’s written response as that he did his due diligence and that all his
helmets will expire this year. We can also ask the Fire Commission to do their review,
also. So, Ms. Yoshimura…Mr. Molina, I’m sorry.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Staff would just like to note one change that had not
been addressed. Under the same medical and safety supplies from FY ’14, there was
an increase for boots. This increase was in the medical and safety supplies item
throughout the various programs of the Department. That reduction for the one time
purchase for boots was never made, and so just to point out that that might be an
area to adjust to…
CHAIR HOKAMA: What was that adjustment number, Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: We’ll have to double check, but it’s approximately several hundred thousand
dollars throughout the whole program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I would recommend that we make that reduction, and that will
offset the turnout so we’re going to have to increase.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The helmets? Yeah, the concern is the helmets –
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the helmets.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --right now. Okay. So, Members, you heard Mr. Molina share with us
that there was a one-time request which we did fund. We are going to make that
adjustment in reduction to the Department, and then use that difference as a way to
address the need to fund the other components of the unbudgeted helmet
requirements.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there any issues to the Chair? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not in particular to this helmets and all that, but –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --if I may add, under Equipment, 107,000, I think…you
didn’t make any change. Did you make any change? No? Oh wait…
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Under Training?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, it’s zeroed out. But we talked about apparatus
standardization. How, you know, I’m not sure if you were here when we asked the
Chief, what does that mean? But what they’re trying to do is standardize their
training, standardize the equipment, so no matter where you’re out to…going out to,
everything is standardized. It’s not like Wailea would have one separate item or
equipment to use, it would…if Kahului came in, it’s all the same equipment. And right
now it’s a mishmash I think of what they have.
And they’re heading to
standardization. And I have to say this, this support is coming from one of our
firefighters on Molokai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: In the training area?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah. Under Equipment and Training, I’m looking.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Under…the reductions that the Chair made under C account, the 47,500,
was reducing in half their SCUBA bottles in half-COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, yeah, right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and then I deleted the ultrasonic cleaner for the helmets at this time for
this year’s consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that’s the two things that is reduced under Equipment.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, no, I was looking under…there’s another…they’ve got
it all different. Let’s see.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I didn’t make any other adjustments -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --in this area, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, Members, let me get back so that we can…the staff is clear.
Reduction of the one-time boots, so we’re gonna reduce that. We’re gonna place that
against the requirement to fund for the Department, their new helmets, we have
consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consensus.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, oh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, I’m fine, but I just wanna make sure that…‘cause I’m
trying to figure out the A account, as Mr. White had mentioned, there’s this excess of
money in, you know, he’s explaining. And so even though we’re not giving E/Ps and
what…or we could give a…position and not the money because they can find it
somewhere within. I’m concerned if in this type of account you only give X amount of
dollars to purchase. They don’t have anywhere to go find, or am I wrong? Is that why
you’re feeling like they do have that opportunity? ‘Cause, you know, I mean I don’t…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Once you make the adjustment with the helmet, then I feel they got…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But I mean I would like them…they need their attire to do
their job and to be safe in what they do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh, uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And God forbid somebody have a puka in the boot or, you
know, some…I mean their attire needs to be up to par. And don’t wanna use the “c”
word, but, you know, everything. And so I just wanna make sure that if in case they
need replacements they have some kind of money to go get to do it and not be totally
locked out and out of luck on that. So that’s all I’m…and, you know…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, that’s why, you know, again, I refer back to Chief Murray’s
transmittal that Mr. Couch referred to that was sent to Mr. Baz. He says, he’s okay
with the turnouts in a two-year phasing program, and he asked that we purchase
helmets all at one time in this current Fiscal Year ’16’s proposal and so I relying that
the Chief knows his Department.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so…and I guess he’s okay no boots?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No boot money?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, he told us it was one-time request last time so that’s why -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --I’m taking him at what he states to the Committee.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I just want to be reassured, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah. Okay. So we are on Training Program which is on page 14,
top of the page. So we’ll make those adjustments already that you folks gave
consensus to regarding adjustments to the boots and the helmets. Any other
proposals for the Chair in this program area?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: May I have a short recess with you?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure you can.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’ll have a…we’ll recess for a…till 12:20. The staff needs a break, too.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, just…well I was…
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’ve been going for three hours.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, that’s…okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:14 a.m.
12:24 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . Okay, thank you. We shall return to work. We still within
the Department of Fire. We’re gonna move to the Fire Rescue Operations Program for
our continued review. Just so you guys have a sense of what we’re doing and where
we’re heading, the Chair’s proposal under real property tax takes into account the
current budget year where we budgeted 253 million under property tax for the General
Fund purposes. If you use that as the base, which is what the Chair did, and you
take 5.5 percent of that total, ends up to the 267 that the Chair used as his basis of
revenue to create his proposal. So, with all the General Fund additions, we are going
to need to increase tax rates above the Chair’s proposed 5 percent increase in
taxation. While it is still below the Mayor’s proposal, the Chair’s proposal takes into
account a 5½ percent increase as the starting point, okay. So any future increases to
the General Fund, we’ll need to increase the percent of increase to the real property
tax requirements. So keep that as part of your considerations as we gonna figure out
how we are going to pay for things. Okay, under Fire/Rescue Operations the Chair
had proposed under reduction for category A the three expansion positions and the
reduction of Premium Pay. The B account is the reduction of operations and then the
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C account is the reduction in equipment in this program area. The Chair is open to
proposals for consideration. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, just to be clear, the reductions that you have suggested with
respect to the adjustments on boots and the turnouts -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --being restored to half, those are in operations.
your…you’re already…you don’t need to discuss the turnouts or the --

So those are

CHAIR HOKAMA: The boots?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: -- the boots.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, or the helmets, the helmets.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: The helmets are…that’s right, the helmets are in each of the…yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina, you have something you can share with the Committee?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Chair. I believe the helmets are all in the Training Program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that clarification.
we’ve taken care of the helmet issue. Okay.

So, by your consensus earlier,

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Under Fire Rescue, I have two items -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --I’d like to have consideration for restoral.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: The Apparatus Standardization Operations…am I in the
right place? Okay, Administration -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --and then the Operations Administration Small Equipment
Standardization. So the…I think the change was to end up with 50,000 on that line.
And the Chief is trying to restore…it says 142-, but I think he wants to restore the
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whole thing, 145-, as well as the 107,000 for the...and the value of that, with the
standardization, is how the Chief had explained to us that the importance of how
they’re turning over their equipment or even their mobile communications is
standardizing everything so that it doesn’t matter if you’re coming from Molokai or
from Wailea and fighting fire from Wailea to Kahului everyone is standardized. And I
personally want to support this on behalf of a committed firefighter who’s worked on
standardization, and that’s our Molokai firefighter, captain now, Greg Jenkins. So I
would like for us to reconsider. And I think most of the Members heard the Chief
explain about the importance of standardization.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for your request. You heard Ms. Crivello’s proposal
Members. She wants to restore the full reduction of 95,160 to go back to 145,160.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: For which one? What line?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, where is this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That would be under line 362.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Also attached to the apparatus standardization was
Equipment in the amount of $107,000.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So are you asking for that, too, or just -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, both.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --the standardization?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right, both.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So she’s asking for 107,000 and 95,160.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So again, Members, you’re going to have to figure out how you’re going to
do real property tax. Okay. We don’t have consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we don’t have consensus.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Consensus. Elle is “no.”
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no. I don’t wanna raise…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran is “no.”
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So just one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: How does that work?
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Mr. Carroll, you wanna restore all the money? You have…
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: The expansion positions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no. This is only regarding the standardization project under Small
Equipment. So that’s what she’s going to…she’s proposing to add back $95,160 as
well as the $107,000 that was for what again, Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: It was for the various equipment related to the Standardization Program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So that’s 107- plus 95,160.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And the Chair votes “no.” Moves forward with five-three.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll, Couch, Crivello,
and Victorino.

NOES:

Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
Councilmember Cochran.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

White,

and

Councilmember Guzman.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: So, okay. Again, I look forward to your proposals for revenues. Okay.
Anything else in this area? Okay. We are moving on.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I just said “okay.”
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBERS: . . .(laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: I thought you were…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I know, I thought he said “Chair,” too.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, no, no. I said “okay.”
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we’re under Fire Prevention Program.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Does anyone have a proposal for the Chair including funding?
. . .(silence). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’re gonna move on. Ocean Safety, the proposal is status quo.
Any proposals for the Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I’m gonna support your proposal because it’s to keep
it right? Keep them in Parks right and not…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Stay status quo -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --until we get that contract come before us, we ratify it and then we can
know exactly the terms and conditions, the salary scale, their job descriptions, if
there’s any step movements; and then we can also take into consideration your
request regarding the operations and the jet ski concern at that time, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so in your proposal it takes out Equipment?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Everything -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ‘Cause there was a…I would…
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --stays the same because I know they…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ‘Cause I think it’s Fire who asked for the additionals, is that
what’s…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, but Fire bought I think couple of jet skis already in this year’s part
of their unbudgeted equipment purchases. Mr. Baz, comments?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair, no…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Parks needs it.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, you’re correct. But the consideration was for the Ocean Safety Division,
now that it’s moving back to Parks, won’t necessarily have access to those that Fire
bought, right; so I think that was Ms. Cochran’s concern.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Chair, having spoken to Ocean Safety, they do really
need that equipment. Basically, one ATV and one truck, and I don’t know what this
$70,000 truck is. I mean I’d go for a standard…what we’ve been appropriating
30 grand or something. I don’t know why it’s 70,000.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It’s the Fire Department.
COUNCILMEMBERS: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, this is for Ocean Safety, though. It was going to be Fire,
but it was an Ocean Safety vehicle not like a fancy apparatus thing. So, yeah, I’m in
favor of keeping it. But I really…they really need that equipment to be in Parks, I
guess now. And this is a letter from Kaala, Director Kaala.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Buenconsejo.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. Saying…but I, you know, would drop it even lower.
He’s looking for three ATVs, three vessel marine equipment, and one motor vehicle at
70 grand. And having spoken to the workers themselves, what they can live with,
answering Mr. Victorino’s famous question, is an ATV and a truck. So it brings it
down pretty low. So if I can have that additional in this move or keeping it status quo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Staff would just request, for tracking purposes, if we
can address those adds when we reach the Parks Department section and not under
the Fire section, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran, the Chair would support the Staff’s request that
when we go to Parks, that’s when we’ll make those considerations.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so but even though the merger is not occurring
here, how would I go about figuring out that salary compensation portion?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would say that would be hard until we ratify the contract. Because in
that contract would get all of the ranges under compensation if they have step
movements, because years of service that we would know exactly the dollar amounts;
and that’s the best way for us to do salary adjustments.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So it wasn’t looking for any…there is a dollar amount figured
in at 103…203,000 just to pay for the rest of the fiscal…I guess is what this is gonna
factor in with that $2.50 per hour raise and like the other counties are currently doing
without having that ratification occur at this point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So that’s what that reso. was that we all passed and also
how I’m trying to factor that in now to reflect. So would that be in the Parks still?
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I would say we wait until we hit Parks.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, okay. Alright.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we’ll wait till we hit Parks, okay. So if we’re done with Fire, we’ll
take Department of Housing and Human Concerns.
DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let’s see, what line do we have? I have 388. Is there a proposal and
funding to be presented for Committee consideration?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, I believe I had that…was wanting to make that a
50 percent reduction as opposed to the…so 35,000 reduction instead of 70,000.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: The Department had requested $50,000 for a one-time appropriation to
hire a consultant for Section 8, and it was a $20,000 contractual decrease.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So instead of giving them all of that back I was…I think my
suggestion was to just give them half of that deduction. If they can get a better deal,
then great.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. One of the concerns that your Chair has with this program area is
with Section 8. And if you look at your Program Budget when we went through the
pass…well, I think…or maybe it was in the detail sheets.
I think it was
. . .(inaudible). . . you will see notations that while this is a Federal grant program area,
especially with regarding to Section 8, the burden of benefits is being carried by the
General Fund which the Chair has big issues with ‘cause that’s not the agreement
regarding grant funding. And as Mr. Baz has verified for other programs that we have
talked about earlier under grant revenue, those grant funds include the benefits, the
fringes. I don’t think it’s fair for the taxpayers of this County to be paying for fringes
under General Fund for Federal grant employees that are on limited-term
appointments. Because that General Fund monies we concurrently, in this night, use
it to take care of some of the restorations that we should have available for us for
consideration and not used for Federal limited-term fringe benefits. So that is a great
displeasure to the Chair at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I know Mr. Baz is working with the Chair to get this addressed in the very
near future. So I just want to say that, from the Administration, Mr. Baz is on this
issue. We are going to work on this together to ensure that we can give relief to the
General Fund tax base, but that is currently not what’s happening. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. And to your point, I added up each of those items
where it noted how much of the fringe was carried by the General Fund, and I believe
in the special funds that we get, what we’re carrying is about $1.2 million in fringe
benefits, so…and I think most of us have always thought that when we get federal or
state funds that it covers the salary and the fringes, but that’s not the case.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So, you know, I don’t know what the final solution on how we’re
gonna deal with it whether we cut positions so that the balances can pay for the
fringes of the remaining employees, but Mr. Baz understands the Chair’s concern that
we reduce the impact on the General Fund for this. Mr. Baz, any comments?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, no. Thank you, Mr. Chair, and I appreciate working with you on resolving
this. It wouldn’t quite be $1.2 million. It’d be more about 560,000 or so is what our
calculations are for the fringe benefit costs for the staffing at Section 8. And, you
know, Section 8 is one of those programs that we’ve had for decades and it’s never
paid its fringe benefit costs so it’s never been budgeted in there. So when we started
discussing this issue couple years ago, that’s when we started working on, you know,
what is it that they’re budgeting for and how can we work on making sure that they’re
paying their fringe costs. So I appreciate the opportunity to work with you on that.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Baz.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. I am assuming there is no prohibition. It’s
just that we never budgeted.
MR. BAZ: Yes, that’s correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Just a clarification. The 1.2 million was not just Section 8. It was
Section 8 and several of the programs following that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. I understand how you reached your calculations ‘cause they were
very transparent, and Mr. Baz’s staff did make those –
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --specific comments at the bottom of those detailed sheets so they were
very upfront with the Committee. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I’m just trying to figure out how that works into my revisit.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I just want you to know that, under Operations, part of my rationale is
how to offset that General Fund used for fringes in these Federal areas that, for me,
should be more in County programs that is for our direct employees’ costs and their
fringes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Because if…I mean, you know, part of this Federal program is if we
reach the success that the program goal is, there will be no need for a Section 8
component in the County if we reach the goal of getting housing for the people within
reasonable means. That’s the goal, which means they should be working themselves
out of a job to be successful not to maintain a Federal line item. So, stating that, you
have your proposal, Mr. Couch? You wanna reduce this by half?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So do we have consensus?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Carroll, do you support the reduction, in half, that Mr. Couch
is proposing?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White.?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair will vote “no,” so this moves forward, six-three.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll, Couch, Crivello,
Guzman, and Victorino.

NOES:

Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
Councilmember Cochran.

ABSTAIN:

None.
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ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Under grants and disbursements for the affordable rental housing
programs, is there a proposal for the Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, Mr. Chair, unless somebody else wants to do it. I know
several of us had that concern in the discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We heard from the testifiers, and several testifiers for this
organization, and I asked—you weren’t there—and I asked one of the questions that
you had. Your concern was, why is there only four groups that are involved in this?
And they said they’ve reached out to other people and have not gotten any bites and
nobody has come to them and asked for assistance. But this is the four groups that
will help with rental assistance so people don’t…and they coordinate it so people don’t
game the system and go to all four different places and get rental assistance four times
four. Out of 280…I think he said 285 clients altogether, which is quite a bit, they only
had two that came through the cracks because of different surnames and whatnot. So
I think it’s a great record. The more we can help these folks get rental assistance…we
heard the stories at testimony of the actual people that got rental assistance. I think,
you know, we’re putting money in to fight homeless, we’re putting money in to help
social services; and this is a really good one to give people a hand-up. So I’m willing to
increase General Fund by removing this recommendation…restoring, yes, restoring
the reduction.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that comment. Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You had asked for a breakdown of the level of funding for
each of the four agencies?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. BAZ: For MEO, it’s 328,500; Family Life Center was 275,000; Women Helping Women
was 170,000; and Ka Hale A Ke Ola was 170,000. It totals up to 943,500.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Nine forty-three five hundred.
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MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that, Mr. Baz. We appreciate your assistance to the
Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And, Mr. Chair, I’d be willing to go to that 943,500 and
removing the proviso; that’s my…
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, that’s the Chair’s proposal. The Chair has no problem
removing the proviso. So is there any…do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: On the proviso? Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, okay, that’s fine with the Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I guess I’ve changed my offering to be restore to 943,500.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, restore to a total of 943,500.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You’ve heard Mr. Couch’s proposal and I understand your
argument, Mr. Couch. The Chair will only say, I hope when we come to terms with the
rates, we don’t put some of our current people into this bracket that are the current
taxpayers.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I understand that we do have a minimum tax rate and Circuit
Breaker, so that’s what that’s for.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, we’ve been hearing, you’ve got the responses like I got the responses
from the base.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And I recall in discussions that you had
mentioned that a concern, also—and correct me if I’m wrong, I don’t wanna put words
in your mouth, sir—but that it wasn’t…it was a discussion amongst the four, these
same four, year after year, and they figure out who gets what, when, and how. And
then today’s testimony says, they reach out. But, for me, and your, I think, thing was,
who’s running the show here? Where’s Department of Housing Director involved here?
‘Cause it wasn’t stated, and then they came up and…or I think it was Ms…was MEO
or…and said, we reached out and we never…so it’s kind of like…and it was Salvation
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Army and Life Center, and I think those two entities are vary. So I don’t know what
the dialogue is, but I would be hard pressed to think they wouldn’t want a piece of a
pie of some kind of income to help assist their functions, too, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, well, I would say, I think the Department is well aware of some of
the issues we have brought up, and I’m gonna expect improvements in this area
regarding oversight from the Department. And, also, we will have a new Department
director come July 1st. So I assume whoever is gonna assume the responsibilities of
directing this Department is gonna deal with…needs to deal with this challenge. And I
will say that, at this point in time, regarding the status, I’m willing to give the new
director an opportunity to address it prior to the next budget. And if it doesn’t get
addressed to this Committee’s approval or satisfaction, the Chair has no problem
instituting corrective measures in the next budget. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I just…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just…oh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry real last…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
recommendation.

And then

in

closing

for myself,

I support

your

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just…it’s my understanding that the Department of Housing
and Human Concerns does facilitate this process. It’s not just them all meeting by
themselves. If Mr. Baz can verify that. I’m not sure if he can or not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think we had enough discussion on this.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think the Department knows what we are looking for.
agencies, they’re hearing the comments.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I think they’re gonna work hard -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They’ll get the word back.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --to make sure that it becomes a more acceptable and satisfactory
program area for this Committee. So I’m willing to allow them till the next budget
cycle.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Is that consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So again, Members, Mr. Couch is moving this to 943,500.
comments? Is there a consensus on this number?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch…I mean, Mr. Carroll, are you…support…
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, I support.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. This moves forward with seven “ayes” and two “noes.”
So thank you very much.
VOTE:

AYES:

Vice-Chair White, and Councilmembers Baisa,
Carroll, Couch, Crivello, Guzman, and Victorino.

NOES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmember Cochran.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let’s go to line 390…wait, we didn’t…we okay with 397.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, we got consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Let’s see 404? Our Early Childhood Resource Program, operations.
Any proposals for the Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I wanted to have us restore this. I believe it’s the 5,590 and
I did not have a chance to check with the Early Childhood Coordinator with the
Human Concerns, but I think it’s a…yeah, I’d like to see that restored.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. This is a reduction from 15,000, so they got 94 at the current
proposal by the Chair. So you’ve heard Ms. Crivello’s request. Any additional
comments by the Members?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. I have a question. So if we restore that line, does
405 -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --is that required as well to be restored, the equipment?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, it does not.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not necessarily, no.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
Meals on Wheels.

Yeah, it’s for the seniors, 405 is for the Kaunoa Wheels,

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay so...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we have consensus on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we’re just dealing with 404 at this time. Any other clarification
or points you folks want to make on this? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: We’re on line…yeah, 404 right? None of the money from that line has
been spent so far, and that they said they were gonna spend it by the end of the year,
but I just don’t see this as a necessary expansion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you for sharing that ‘cause I did not check further on
that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So any other comments? Okay. Is there consensus on this?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: On deleting?
CHAIR HOKAMA: On keeping the reduction of five thousand…no Ms. -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, I renege.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, you taking back the proposal? Okay. There is no proposal -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, because they did not spend.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --regarding 404.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, yes, consensus.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
equipment.

Okay, we have consensus.

Okay, thank you.

Line 405 reduction of

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No that’s…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, we have consensus on that.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: We have consensus. They’re replacing it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, it was on Meals on Wheels.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: For vehicles.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let’s go to the next page, 16.
Proposals for the Committee to consider?

Okay we will deal with line 413.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Reinstate the 4,379.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I don’t agree with that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is this just your reduce to FY ’15 levels or did they not…I can’t
remember if these folks requested an increase.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Their proposal is 88,200.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And my recommendation is current levels, 83,821.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Their proposal being the preschools?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: This is just the Lanai Preschool.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, the one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. We only have one on the island.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But it was their proposal not the Mayor’s proposal?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Was theirs.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is…Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yes, they did request the increase.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, I know why I don’t remember. I wasn’t there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, you wasn’t there. You were on the mainland. Like I
wasn’t there for . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So you guys want some general discussion on how you wanna
approach this in a more comprehensive way or you want to do it one at a time?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: One at a time ‘cause we did go through and do some consensus
on stuff that people didn’t ask for increases and you didn’t take away either so…
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, no I just…I’m ready to vote on it. Then I’ll put
down…you know, at this point, if we just ask for the recommitment or the restoration,
I just would rather just vote on it. There’s not much to discuss. They asked for it.
Yes or no. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is there consensus on this one?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair. Lanai right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran. Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, I’m just trying to keep track.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, consensus.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Consensus on -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, wait. Sorry. Hold on.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --on the Chair’s position.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. Mr. Victorino –
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, no.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Victorino wants to increase the allocation to 88,200.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Carroll, do you support the increase for the grant?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: . . .(nodding yes). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Chair votes “no.” We’ll keep 83,821.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers
Victorino.

NOES:

Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
White,
and
Councilmembers Cochran, Crivello, and Guzman.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

Baisa,

Carroll,

Couch,

and

MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Early Childhood Accreditation. This is a new request 125,000. Is
there any proposals for the Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, consensus. Leave it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Early Childhood Programs?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Again, restoration for the 153-, but up to you guys.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Victorino is recommending for restoring to the Mayor’s
proposal, 153-; the Chair is at 103-, which is the current year’s funding level.
Mr. Carroll do you support this?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I’m sorry, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:
Program?

Do you support restoring 50,000 on line 422 for Early Childhood

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair votes “no.” This does not make it with six “no” votes, so
this will stay at 103-.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Baisa, Couch, and Victorino.

NOES:

Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
White,
and
Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, and
Guzman.

ABSTAIN:

None.
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ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Kansha, they say this is their last request.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We had consensus already.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So we have consensus.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, line 1431 [sic] Head Start Afterschool Programs.
consideration for the Committee?

Is there any

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Restore.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I’d like to restore.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, you’ve heard Ms. Baisa’s request to restore. Is there consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Carroll, do you support this request?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. [sic] Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
237,903.
VOTE:

Okay.

Chair votes “no.”

This does not make it.

AYES:

Councilmembers
Guzman.

NOES:

Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
White,
and
Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran, and Victorino.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

Baisa,

Couch,

We shall keep it at
Crivello,

and

MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: MEO Head Start Summer Programs, is there any proposals for the
Committee? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Restore, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa is recommending restoration of the reduction of
6,572 to bring it to the proposed from the Mayor at $175,000. We have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Carroll, do you support this restoration on line 434? This is the
Head Start Summer Programs, MEO.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that’s a restoration?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Return the money back?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms., yes, Ms. Baisa’s request is to replace the 6,500.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Chair votes “no.” This moves forward with five supporting it so we’ll
restore this to 175-.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Baisa, Couch, Crivello, Guzman,
and Victorino.

NOES:

Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
White,
Councilmembers Carroll, and Cochran.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

and

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, line 442, this is a new request from Feed My Sheep, 98,170.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, you have one more.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: MEO toddler and infant.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Four thirty-seven.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sorry. I had that in my fold. My apologies. Okay, line 438, is there any
proposals for the Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I’d like to restore the money for Kahi Kamalii.
infant/toddler program at Cameron Center that MEO runs.

This is the

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. You’ve heard the request from Ms. Baisa. Any other
discussion, Members, or points you wanna bring up? Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I support this as well Mr. Chair.
programs so I’m fully supportive of it.

These are all good

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, the question is not whether it’s a good program or not. It’s the
amount of funding you wanna provide.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I understand.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
support this one?

So I know we don’t have consensus.

So, Mr. Carroll, do you

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, this moves forward with six supporting it so we’ll restore it.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll, Couch, Crivello,
Guzman, and Victorino.
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NOES:

Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
Councilmember Cochran.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

White,

and

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, line 442, Feed My Sheep. This is a new request for 98,170.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I would like to recommend 35,000 to this program to give
them an opportunity to at least get started and, you know, put our commitment to
feeding the very needy out there, and we do it for other organizations. I know it’s a big
chunk of what they wanted, but I think it’s a good starting point, also. So I
would…my recommendation is 35,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, you have heard a proposal from Mr. Victorino.
discussion? Mr. White?

Any further

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Chair, this is one of those organizations that has a lot of
volunteers, a huge reach, they’ve never asked for money before, and they’ve got I think
I recall no paid staff. So this is one of the areas that I think I can support. I’m very
familiar with their operation, and so I would up Mr. Victorino’s recommendation to at
least…I’d like to provide them two-thirds of that amount or call it $65,000.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nobody like nothing, now they get . . .(inaudible). . . God,
you guys are…you guys really…you guys…never mind. I’m tired, so I ain’t gonna say
what I’m thinking right now ‘cause you ain’t gonna be happy. That’s fine, I could care
less, whatever.
COUNCILMEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Consensus.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Do it.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We don’t have consensus. Mr. Carroll, do you…wait. Now let’s, so
you can be clear, ‘cause there’s two proposals. Mr. Victorino recommended 35- and-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, he moved it up to 65-.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I defer to 65-.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, okay. No, no, I just need clarification –
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --so that we know what number we are…we will be looking at. Okay,
Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: And Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, this moves forward with eight support.
VOTE:

AYES:

Vice-Chair White, and Councilmembers Baisa,
Carroll, Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Guzman, and
Victorino.

NOES:

Chair Hokama.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let’s moving on. Hale Makua, $250,000. Is there any proposals for the
Chair? Okay, we’re gonna move on.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I would like to put the money back if we can.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. You’ve heard the proposal from Ms. Baisa to restore
$250,000. Additional comments? The Chair doesn’t like this to be a recurring
request, that’s my issue. I see this as a recurring request. I don’t have a problem
with, you know, maybe supporting it to get them ability to get other funds, but I don’t
want to carry this position forever. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I believe this was for physician
assistance to get some physician to stay here. But I thought Mr. Krieg said was a
one-time, and I would support it if it was a one-time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Did we have clarification on that staff? ‘Cause that’s not what I
read in my…Mr. Krieg, since you’re here…Members, you have no objections?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No objections.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Krieg, if you would please come forward, and if you can respond to the
Chair’s question whether this is a one-time request only or this will be a recurring
request before this Committee.
MR. KRIEG: Absolutely. I think my written testimony reflects that . . .(clearing throat). . .
Sorry I haven’t spoken in a few hours here.
COUNCILMEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Reflects what?
MR. KRIEG: That this is a one-time request…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MR. KRIEG: This should not be carried forward after this year, and my hope is that the
legislation that was passed to give the hospital an opportunity to partner with some
other larger systems will help us fix this problem for good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If we gave you half and told you to match it with either the new system or
the current system is that something doable?
MR. KRIEG: Say that again. I’m sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If we say we will, we’re willing to give you half and that we would require a
match from either the health system or the new supposed partnership, is that a
workable option?
MR. KRIEG: What I would say is, we would be happy with anything that you could give us
towards this. These are dollars that we have to shell out ourselves. So we will have to
start shelling them out at the beginning of your…actually we have to start shelling
them out now. It’s an ongoing thing for us. We’ve been doing this for six or seven
years.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Mr. Krieg? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I don’t remember this ever being done, but I hear it talked
about a lot, this idea of one time. Could we do a proviso and say one time and that’s
it? I don’t think I’ve seen it in writing, but we do talk about it, you said.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything for Mr. Krieg at this time Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Krieg, we thank you very much for your presence -MR. KRIEG: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and assistance to the Committee. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and I understand what Ms. Baisa is
trying to say, but the proviso only lasts for this year and it’ll go away so it won’t
be…we won’t even see it. So it’s gonna be -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Who’ll remember?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We’re gonna rely on Mr. Molina’s steel-trap memory to
. . .(chuckling). . . Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, looking at their submittal to us and what the Chair…what I’ve
heard from Ms. Baisa’s proposal, I’m happy to consider this. But I would have you
consider that they go out and do some matching requirements either one for every two
dollars or one for one. But I’m happy to give them some support to assist them in
getting squared away, but also for them to do additional fundraising from other
opportunities including, since my understanding is that the revised bill to privatize the
Maui hospital says…is going to the floor for action by both houses.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It passed.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Passed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It passed both houses. So thank you for the updated status. So this will
be moving toward a partnership, and I think there’s opportunities for Hale Makua and
Mr. Krieg to work with this new entity to work on Maui County’s healthcare needs as a
county, so I’m offering that as another way to address the request from Hale Makua.
Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. When I went over your budget there were
only two things that I earmarked for me that I was going to bring up -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: --and I support some of the things, of course –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: --the other Members bring up, but I only had two and this
was one of the two. I’ve looked at this really closely. I’ve been following this for quite
some time, and I feel that this is one that we need to because the social fallout and the
economic fallout on this would be really, really bad. They have done everything that
they possibly could to avoid being over here at this time, but this is the one thing I
think that I really support, because it would be really catastrophic for some people.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Ms. Cochran?

Any other comments?

Discussion?

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, Chair, let me get clear what is the vote on, to restore the
250-, but they need to match it?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. I’m asking that the…I was looking more at 200,000, and they were to
match it ‘cause then they’ll get more than the 250, but it shows that the County is
committed to giving them a portion of it, and that should try and convince some of the
outside foundations and potential donors that the County is showing a level of…I
would call a significant amount of financial resources to assist them dealing with their
unique situation. So that’s what I’m asking you to consider at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So…thank you, Chair. And so, with this type of proposal,
they come up front with their two and then that’s when we release our two?
CHAIR HOKAMA: If they come up with a matching up front and then go and try replace their
whatever funds they have currently under their jurisdiction and control, they can
approach it that way, and then they get access to the full 200,000 immediately, if we
agree on this matching component.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But it can be in portions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: And then if they say well, we got a hundred thousand right now so we’ll
take half of the money at this time and then we’ll, you know, we’ll show the
foundations and whatnot that this is how we’re doing it and they potentially can get
either that additional monies or ask the new public-partnership for the hospital
system as another way to help assist funding, since I know Mr. Krieg has already
started conversations that this might at least show the new partnership of the system
that the County has shown its commitment by participating and providing at least
$200,000 worth of support.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you for your explanation, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else Members?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Without objections, I’d like to ask Mr. Krieg, if he can handle
this. I don’t want us to put him in a matching situation and he says he cannot.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, yeah, yeah. That’s fine, that’s fine, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
match.

No, he said he would take less, but I don’t know about the

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So, Mr. Krieg, if you can give us a response, if you would care to
give us a response regarding my proposal -MR. KRIEG: Yeah, let me see if I…
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to provide at least 200,000 and ask you to match it for the…from the
other components.
MR. KRIEG: Right. Well, I think that’s a fair offer. I just have to let you know that we have
to basically incur this on an ongoing basis. But we do have a foundation that we can
ask to match…so you’re suggesting 200,000 and we pay about 350- so...
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no. I would say you just match…the match is 200,000.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Dollar for dollar.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’re willing to put up 200,000 and that you would match dollar for dollar
from the foundation or other donors 200,000.
MR. KRIEG: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But we will show them that we’re willing to give you half, this 200,000 in
the budget as a commitment to support -MR. KRIEG: I think that’s a very creative solution.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So is that something you can live with? ‘Cause I’m happy to support that.
MR. KRIEG: Yeah, I think so. I think we should . . .(clearing throat). . . it’s been a very
educational two days for me. And I understand where the Chair is coming from and
being…I think this is…a partnership is what we should be aiming for, and I appreciate
your offer.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: ‘Cause I think, you know, I have no problem asking the tax base that you
are doing your part in matching the taxpayer’s part to provide you with the 200,000.
So I, one, I thank you for your attitude toward this as partnership, and that’s why the
Chair is saying that I’m happy to support this 200,000 if you can be willing to work it
as a partnership and match the 200,000.
MR. KRIEG: Appreciate it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that’s something you can…
MR. KRIEG: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Mr. Krieg.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. Good, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Consensus then.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay, so do we have consensus, Members, on this?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we’ll move this forward with the requirement that it be matched
dollar for dollar for the Hale Makua. And then, also, we’ll place it in the committee
report so that it is very clearly stated that this was a one-time request to this body.
Okay, let’s move to 455 Hana Health Rehabilitation Center. The Chair has deleted the
request, this new request of $500,000. Is there proposals? Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. We have submitted that to CDBG to put it
in that side. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, I appreciate you being creative in looking for funds, and I
would say this would definitely qualify for those Federal dollars if we can get it moved
forward. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That’s all well and good, but if it doesn’t pass CDBG for
whatever reason, then they’re out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: For this budget year.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: For this budget year.

- 294 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If that’s okay with Mr. Carroll, I’m fine with that. I just…
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that’s why Mr. Carroll said…
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: We are aware of the situation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. I can tell you Mr. Carroll did his due diligence and the Chair thanks
him for that, and that’s why he’s able to make this comment to the Committee this
evening. So we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Let’s move forward to line 459.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I’d just like to add the Hana Health Center also received I think
$500,000 from the State Legislature, at least it’s in the pipe.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Okay, Heritage Hall, the Chair’s reduction was based on
how we treated other cultural requests. In the past, some organizations asked for zero
and built their facilities. Some asked for 50 percent support and built their facilities.
So the reduction that you see from the Chair is we bring this up to $1.2 million total
appropriations for this project. And so I compared it to the Binhi At Ani and other
cultural projects that we have supported, and so my recommendation I am giving you
is 250-, but the Chair is open to proposals to the Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, I don’t know how much Binhi At Ani got and,
you know, how much did they get if you comparing apples with apples?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Use your mic.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have my worksheet? Yeah, we’ll get that. ‘Cause we went from the
year that we gave the money, we added the…what the…we used as the recognized
inflation adjustments to the current dollars, and that’s how the Chair made his
comparison for this request.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Chair, you know, while she’s looking that up -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the 350…well, last year, they asked for the 1.3 and then
we gave ‘em 700-.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Seven hundred fifty, yeah, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, 750-, with the idea that this year we’d give the
difference, okay. And there’s been, as you’ve heard, and testimony from the group,
there was a whole mess of change orders that was required by the County. They had
to put in two fire hydrants and some other things that they never counted on that at
the last moment they were required to do. That is like everything else, you know. So
that’s why I wanted this 350,000 I was going to take it out of the Emergency Fund.
Like Ms. Cochran, you know, I noticed that big money sitting somewhere and not put
in General Funds. And this would complete what they need. They also going get
money from the State, hopefully. ‘Cause it was approved; but, like everything else,
you never know with the State. That’s another challenge with the State. And there’s,
you know, there’s another something else that I’m going to bring up that I know you
not going be happy with; but, again, it came down today. The State has cut some
major funding to another group, and I’ll explain that later. I don’t want to go there
now. I was told that, you know, by Ms. DeCoite that, you know, we got ‘em, but she’s
not sure when and if the Governor going, you know, the Governor’s Office…you know
how that works, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So this will ensure that they can complete their project,
complete what I call two ethnicities working together, not just one but two, who have
been vital contributors to this community and to the State and for years and years
and years. I’m being…I’m not being bias right now. I am, like Ms. Baisa, one of the
few Portuguese left that are pure ethnicity and we are becoming Mohicans real quick,
but that’s not the point. The point is preserving our heritage, all what we contributed
to these islands, Puerto Rican and the Portuguese cultures have been a great, great
asset to these islands. And so I would hope my Members could support that, ‘cause I
really, really would like to get this done and no more after this. We’re not gonna
bother you. We get it done, we’re done. So that’s my request 350-, and to be taken
out of the Emergency Fund, and that’s the one I’ve been waiting for all night. That’s it.
That’s all, that’s all I’m asking.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Yoshimura? Are you able to report to the Committee at this
time?
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MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, we need a few more minutes, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: While we’re waiting, the additional is solely due to Fire Code
issues?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There was a bunch of ‘em.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I don’t know.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But it was County mandated things that sort of threw the
monkey wrenches into their costs?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So to speak, yeah? Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I just…I’m depending on Ms. Baisa and Mr. Victorino who know more
about the specifics of the project to be…to respond and Ms. Baisa is saying, “yes.”
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alright.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we have it? Good.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: Review of past budgets show that Binhi At Ani received $325,000 in FY 2005,
the Nisei Veterans Center received 800,000 from Fiscal Years ’98 and 2007, and
Heritage Hall had received 1.5 million in FY 2013 and the…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Was seven hundred and fifty thousand in this year’s budget.
MR. MOLINA: Yes, correct. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that’s 2.25 million that we’ve already appropriated. And you heard
comments from Ms. Baisa and Mr. Victorino why some of these change orders
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occurred. So Mr. Victorino is asking to reinstate the reduction from the Chair’s
proposal of 350,000 to put this back to the project. So the project, as far as from the
County’s standpoint, is gonna be $2.85 million. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You know, I’d like to see this project go, but your idea of requesting a
match, I would be comfortable with doing 400,000 with a one to two match so they
can get to their 600- if they, if they matched our four with their two. Or if, you know,
if you think that’s too much of a stretch, do a five for one match, we give ‘em five and
they come up with one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I’ll take -CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s a proposal. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I’ll take that. I’ll the five to one match. That I can handle,
that I can handle. I’ll take that challenge on. I think we can. We’ll take that
challenge. If Tony Krieg can, so can we.
COUNCILMEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I won’t let…I won’t assume that, you know, Ms. Baisa automatically
concurs, so I feel that I would ask Ms. Baisa for her thoughts.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, all I know is it’s a lot of malasadas.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah…I hope you guys ready to buy, fresh…
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We looking for customers.
COUNCILMEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, you can sell me the soup, the bean soup.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, bean soup.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Bean soup and malasadas coming.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair? Chair, this group -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --very seriously, does a great deal of fundraising; and a lot of the
fundraising that they do, they do it for scholarships. ‘Cause I know that every year
they give scholarships to students that are going to college. And it’s a very small
group that does this fundraising and they’re very active and they do a good job. So I
would want to get a commitment from the organization on match, but it sounds like a
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very good proposal. I mean it’s fair; but, you know, I wouldn’t wanna commit on their
behalf, ‘cause I don’t really know. I’m not a member.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this is what I would ask Committee to do this morning. One is,
I am gonna…well, you know, for the Chair, the running total in my brain is the issue
of additional cash. So I appreciate the comments of all the Members. I would say the
Chair would recommend this Committee consider…that’s a lot of money, but I would
recommend the five to one match. We’ll put up 500,000 and ask that to be matched
with $5 of ours to one dollar of theirs to make up the total 600,000. So they come up
with hundred and we’ll put up 500,000, and then bring our total to $2.75 million.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we’ll put that in and the language for the matching.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma’am?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is something like this for Open Space Fund under cultural?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka, are you prepared to give the Committee a response to
Ms. Cochran’s question?
MR. UEOKA: Chair, can you guys step…go on to the next one? I’ll take a look at the Code.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, sure. Let’s see. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No changes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: There’s no changes to Homeless Program. There’s no changes to…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Consensus. Let’s see. We go to page 18.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, I think…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I have written down that 471, Hui Malama, somebody wanted
to increase, but I don’t know who it was.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Hui Malama had an additional request, it’s not in here.
During the testimony portion Ms. Enos asked for more money, and does anybody
remember what that was? Wasn’t it 30,000?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, if we could ask Staff.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think it was 30,000. Can we check?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thirty thousand.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thirty thousand, right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Can we ask Staff what the increase for Hui Malama was last year,
because there was a…I recall somewhere in the neighborhood of 40- to 45,000
increase last year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MR. UEOKA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you. Going back to the use of the Open Space Fund for the Heritage
Hall project, I wouldn’t recommend it. One of the purposes says, preservation of
historic or culturally important land areas. It is a cultural building, but it’s not
necessarily a cultural area, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, hold on, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I know you’re tired, but we are gonna maintain decorum. Address your
recognition to the Chair first. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. You know, unfortunately I am
history, and I was born and raised…born in Paia; and I’m very familiar with the
culture of this area. The area that they are planning to build this hall on was the area
where the people of the plantation, including my parents, attended weekly events.
Just like people go to Binhi At Ani, we use to go to that area, and that was where all of
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the kachi-kachi dances were held. And all of the events like we have now at Binhi At
Ani and at the community centers, it was held there; that is the history of that area.
So if you wanna preserve history, that’s what it is. So I don’t know you, you could
stretch it. I do realize it is a stretch. What I would really…you know, while
Ms. Cochran was talking about the Open Space Fund, I was thinking of economic
development. Because, you know, once this thing is built it, it will be a tourist
attraction. People will go there to look at the museum and to look at the oven and to
look at the memorabilia that is gonna be put there. So it does become I think even
economic development if you really wanna get creative.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: The million dollar fund we have.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The revolving funds.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I just wanna thank Mr. Ueoka for looking
that up. I just saw, you know, cultural resource and perhaps. I mean it’s a stretch.
We’re trying to find monies in creative ways here, Chair, so I just thank him for that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, thank you for that question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I, you know, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I thought that was a very . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, ‘cause we got…yeah, thank you, Chair. It has a nice
chunk in that area, so I thought, you know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, no, I just was going to agree. And I remember my
grandparents taking me down there so I know that that was historical. But, you
know, again, the definition of historical. And, again, if you drive into Paia town, what
does the sign say? Historical Paia Town. I mean I’m just reading the sign. So
anyhow, Mr. Chair, enough. We gotta go. I mean we got things to do, never mind,
enough. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Because, you know, we already moved forward the 500,000 with
the match; and, by the Committee’s agreement, we’re gonna have a reduction in the
Emergency Fund, that was the Committee’s decision. So that’s how we’re gonna
approach this project.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We’ll allow Staff the time they need regarding the Hui Malama
increase from the previous…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, I have the, I have the figure.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr…yes? Wait, hold on one second. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: There was a $65,000 increase last year over the previous year, and
that’s an increase about 31 percent, and so I can’t support a further increase this
year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other comments? If not…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Did anybody make a…
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no. That’s why we’re waiting for the response on how much did we
give on the previous years.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. We’re gonna move…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Did we do Hana Dialysis?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus already.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: That was consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, I’m sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, there was consensus on that already.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, sorry I missed it.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Page 17, line 462, Staff has revisit request by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: By me?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I think we said consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We said consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, but we decided on consensus on that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It was a loose consensus, but nonetheless.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It’s consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Couch cannot remember.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, line 475. Is there any proposals for the Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That was a new one, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No. Imua Family Services?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: On here forever.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let’s see. Mr. Molina, if you can assist the committee please?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yes, this is a new request. FY ’15, they did not receive
funds; however, they did receive funds in FY ’14, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: What were the…what was fund received in ’14?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you tell us the request for?
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MR. MOLINA: They received $200,000 in FY ’14.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: For?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That was a capital request. Part of the assistance for their…
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Their…Old Maui Land and Pine Corporate building.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. Yeah. Okay and then the Chair made a reduction. Who kept track
of this one for the Chair? Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. It was an approximate reduction of half or a little more
than half to…yeah, $40,000 reduction to the 35,000, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any proposals for the Chair? If not, we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai Community Health Center.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Your place, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, I understand. But I understand what I’m asking the people to pay.
So I am going to say, we have consensus on the Chair’s recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. MAPA, it’s a new request 30,000. The Chair’s proposal is deletion
of the request. Is there any proposals for the Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, ‘cause I know this would fall under my area,
and, you know, I support this group and what they do and all this. So if the
Committee would feel, I would ask for 15- and that’s all. I mean…and out of General
Fund, but 15,000 just to make sure that they have something to help them get going
with this new facility they trying to build, because they’re moving from Kaahumanu.
They’ve been asked to leave, and so they need some help there. So I think 15- is, you
know, I would hope would at least help them get started or maybe we’ll see what
happens in the future.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, you’ve heard the request from Mr. Victorino.
discussion? Mr. White?
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Do we…does MAPA get funds from other buckets?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I am not sure if we have information on that. Okay, we’re gonna…the
Staff is gonna need to review that. Mr. Baz, do you have any comments you can
share?
MR. BAZ: I’d have to check on any of the pots. But, from my understanding, no, we have
not funded them ever before or not in recent history before, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I don’t recall them getting funding either.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If I recall correctly, either it was last year or the year before,
they came in to help with some monies to build their stage area.
CHAIR HOKAMA: In Iao Theatre.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. They, yeah, they asked for…I forget what it
was. I…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That’s not MAPA.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, that’s our facility.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no but…no, no but was MAPA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But no, no, I think they had a request for the production and they wanted
improvements to the stage area.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. They did come. I remember that, but I forget if
we gave them anything or…
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think we did ‘cause it was our property and our facility.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, but I know they asked, you know, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Yeah, this is something that the County acquired I think under
Mayor Hannibal -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because--what’s his name?--Frampton came.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Administration.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Frampton came. Do you remember? I forget what it
was, but I am sorry. I’m tired . . .(inaudible). . .
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So, okay, okay, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So the proposal is restore 15k?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Fifteen thousand at this time. I’m not too sure…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, I’m okay with Mr. Victorino’s proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I’m consensus, too.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let’s move down to line 495 Enlace Hispano. Is there any proposals
for the Committee? Okay, we are…the Chair is recommending the current year’s
funding of 95,550. The Chair just reduced the increase of $4,450. Okay, so do we
have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We shall move forward. Thank you so much. Under Maui
Economic Opportunity for Senior Planning and Coordination Council Coordinator, I
would recommend that we support the request of $80,000. Do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --I believe they came and said that they needed 3,000 more to
go to either Molokai or Lanai. They came...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: But that’s not this line.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, that was.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, it was.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: It was.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so the request then came after the Mayor’s submittal?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, you can make a proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I’d like to add that 3,000.
remember what island that she said it was but…

It’s for one of the…I can’t

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, you know, I kinda…I don’t really understand ‘cause this is for
the position of the coordinator.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it’s just the position, it’s not…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, this is not operations or…this is to support a position so that’s why
the Chair is very happy with the…to support the request. Mr. Baz, you have anything
else you could add?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair. I think the funding supports the position and some
of her operational costs; and, yeah, the request came in after the Mayor’s Proposed
Budget came out. But the organization does have senior clubs on Lanai and Molokai –
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh, yes.
MR. BAZ: --and would like to service them as frequently as possible, so that’s why the
additional request would be needed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, I understand. I understand it, but okay. So, Mr. Couch, the Chair
has your proposal. Is there any further comment? The Chair won’t support the
proposal. So we’re gonna ask, Mr. Carroll, do you support increasing this 80,000 to
83,000?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Chair…this moves forward with five supporting it, so it will add, to
83,000.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll, Couch, Crivello,
and Victorino.

NOES:

Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
Councilmember Cochran.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

White,

and

Councilmember Guzman.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Maui Family Support Services line 503. Is there any proposals before the
Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, I have your consensus?
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COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we’ll move forward. Maui Youth and Family Services any requests?
Is there any proposals for the Committee? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. This $100,000 was requested by
Aloha House. Mr. Jud Cunningham wants this $100,000 ‘cause they’re trying to build
on their facility and they need this money.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So this is for construction or design or planning money? Would you know,
Ms. Baisa? Mr. Molina, if you can assist the Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We have the proposal.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Budget Details indicate this is a one-time
appropriation for planning and design.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Does this mean they coming back for construction?
COUNCILMEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Yoshimura?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Cunningham also indicated it was a $200,000 planning and design
process, and he was also seeking CDBG funds.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So who made….is there a proposal that was…is gonna be made?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Me, to restore.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Ms. Baisa is recommending restoration. The Chair doesn’t support
it, so we’re gonna need to…Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair, if this is for design money, I would prefer that they apply to
CDBG. And I know that…my recollection is they were gonna proceed with an
application to CDBG.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that. Okay, Ms. Baisa, yes, no?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Chair votes “no,” and this does not move forward with only two [sic]
affirmative, so this request is denied.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Baisa, Couch, and Victorino.

NOES:

Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
White,
Councilmembers Cochran and Crivello.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

and

Councilmembers Carroll and Guzman.

MOTION FAILED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just for my information, ‘cause we’re losing people and I
can see it’s coming down, how far do you intend to go to?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I am going to try and finish just this Grants portion and then recess.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, that’s fine. Just so that I know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, no, I know that we will not finish Operations at this…
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, no, no. Everybody else wants to ask that question,
but nobody…everybody’s scared. I’m not. I’m gonna ask you the question. Okay,
thank you, Chair. Again . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: And again, Members, you know, if we weren’t making some progress, I
would consider; but we making…we doing, you know, we’re getting the job done.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Okay, Chair, we can continue. Let’s hit it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I see a lot of R’s…I mean C’s.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So we’ll see, if we get bogged down, you know, the Chair will reconsider.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. ‘Cause I know you all have some plans for a portion of tomorrow.
Okay, so line 523, Mental Health Kokua. This is…
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Consensus we had.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, we have revisit.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, there’s an R for somebody.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that you?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I not sure, but I…Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: How is this…is this the same group, the one right above, on
518?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mental Health Association?
MR. BAZ: No.

- 311 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And Mental Health Kokua.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, two different.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Two different.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They’re two different organizations. Mr. Baz, you have anything else?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mental Health Association provides advocacy for persons with mental
illnesses and gets them coordinated with different agencies. Mental Health Kokua is
an agency, and they’re requesting money for a psychosocial rehabilitation program for
homeless.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, I’d like to restore.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And only because they’re homeless, that’s one of the cause
or symptoms, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, agree.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we don’t have consensus. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Which one are we doing?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We are on line 523, ma’am.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mental Health Kokua.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, so -CHAIR HOKAMA: Restore the 50,000 or not?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
consensus?

Wait.

I need to…so the Mental Health Association is

- 312 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That was before…
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, I have an R so okay. Okay, now coming to this vote.
Where’s the money coming from?
CHAIR HOKAMA: This would have to be General Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are we in discussion still or is this…
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, we’re voting.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We’re voting.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: We’re voting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, we making a decision.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just had to clarify.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so just so you know, and I’m gonna void the choices made by the
Members at this time. So just so you know, Mental Health was given 65,000 in 2014,
2000…current year they have currently 65,000 under Homeless Outreach for Mental
Health as well as in 2014…excuse me, 2015 they have a $30,000 appropriation for the
psychosocial rehab program.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Current year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Current year, and they have expended nothing as of the year to date.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you for that, Ms. Yoshimura, appreciate it. It’s good
to have that kind of background. I’ll reverse my . . .(inaudible). . .
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so there’s no proposal before the Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
90,000.

Okay, let’s move forward.

Okay line 527, Roman Catholic Church,

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I already fought enough. No, consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, wow.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I the one when ask for the revisit.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let’s move on.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I would agree to a lower amount on this.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: . . .(Inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, Mr. White, I’m sorry.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I would like to propose $30,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: See, thank you. He so nice when I say, “no,” and they all
jump in and say, “yes.” I going use reverse psychology from this point.
COUNCILMEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Whatever I want, “no, I don’t want it.”
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I save money on the small votes, to make the little…
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: To do the big ones.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thirty thousand I accept, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Boy, you guys got energy after that comment. Okay, Mr. White is
recommending $30,000 for this. Ms. Baisa, do you support the request?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, this moves forward with support from six, so this will be restored
$30,000.
VOTE:

AYES:

Vice-Chair White, and Councilmembers Baisa,
Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, and Victorino.

NOES:

Chair Hokama and Councilmember Couch.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Carroll.
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MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Salvation Army, line 531.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You’re consensus? Okay, thank you. Let’s move forward.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know you going get mad at me, but it’s okay. On 538 -CHAIR HOKAMA: Five three eight.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --yeah--we had reached consensus -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --on the services for Frail and Elderly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I did send…I attempted to send out an email to all of
you because I received an email, because I was in Honolulu today and the State
informed our…what’s her name?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Stone-Wall.
MR. BAZ: Deborah Stone-Walls.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah that one. That lady.
MR. BAZ: Executive on Aging for the County of Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, thank you. That they were taking $1.4 million
from the elderly program, which is what they use a lot in this area. They were cutting
across the board and 1.2 million, also, from another program, which Maui’s portion
would be nearly $500,000; and that’s a direct impact on our frail and elderly.
Knowing that, you know, that we cannot make up every dollar every time the State
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leaves, my suggestion is, for this year, to add another 200,000 to at least help offset
some of that loss. Now it’s up to you guys, but I sent the email and I hope all of you
got it; and if you didn’t, I apologize. So I’m putting out there. You know, it’s our
seniors that are gonna be directly impacted. Now, she also told me that they have
really got clamped down, they only help those who have the true need. They target,
they are targeting the…and that’s not for the very wealthy. The wealthy who can pay,
pay. Those who cannot…and these are many of our seniors from our plantation days
who are really in dire need. So that’s my request for 200,000. I’d like to make up the
whole 500,000, but we just can’t, not every time. I just feel…I felt a little is better than
nothing at all, but it’s up to the group. But I will tell you that it was very
disappointing, and there’s some other things that will be coming down the pipe that
the State is becoming a…never mind. I don’t want to say that ‘cause Mr. Hokama
said, he going sue the State, so I’ll be right behind of him.
COUNCILMEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, short recess please?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Okay, short recess. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

1:56 a.m.
1:59 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . Okay. Let’s get back to work, we’re wasting moonlight.
Okay. We reviewed the current expenditures for the Frail and Elderly under the
Human Concerns program. I can tell you this is as of March 31st. They’ve actually
spent…let’s see. What is their total? Okay. They had a prior encumbrance of
118,000. We gave them in the current year 661,739. They’ve expensed 486,000 and
they’ve encumbered 275,000. I don’t know what that encumbrance is. So their
remaining balance is 2.7 percent or $17,700. . . .(Inaudible). . . knowing the
encumbrance. But it seems they carried over large encumbrances year to year,
because they moved forward, from last year, a hundred and about eighteen thousand
dollars of encumbrances into the current year for use so, I’m not hoping they’re not
doing what Solid Waste is doing.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you Mr. Chair. Since these are grants, they hold 10 percent, at least
10 percent at the end of the year for the final payment; so they get all the quarterly
reports in and everything like that. And that $200,000 or so that you have in there is
probably the third quarter…excuse me, the fourth quarter payment minus that
10 percent.

- 317 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that explanation, Mr. Baz; that’s why we…you’re
here working with us till late.
COUNCILMEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You’ve heard Mr…again, this is something that has occurred at the
Leg., so the Chair is open to this consideration. But unless it meets this kind of
litmus, I will not go back to reopening consensus items or we’ll never get done.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I’m sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, no, no. This is a unique situation. The Leg., again, is gonna try and
kick the can to this County regarding their responsibilities as I understand what I
participating in the current Constitution language my disappointment with their
address of their responsibilities in this area that the Constitution to me is quite clear
who has been given that authority and responsibility. Mr. White, did you have
anything you want to…I thought you had something you wanted to you say.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, I’m just, you know, I feel the same way you do. This is really
disappointing that the State seems to have no problem cutting back the services that
they know everyone is depending on. And they, you know, they won’t give us any
increase in the TAT, which I’ve always felt it’s more of a municipal tax than a State
tax. It’s just disappointing all the way around, and I don’t know that they ever seem
to get held accountable for it.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Let’s go on Hawaii News Now.
COUNCILMEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, Mr. Victorino is asking for $200,000 more for this program.
And I understand his comments very much; but, as your Chair, that is looking at how
we gonna pay for things. I won’t be supporting it so, but I’ll leave it to the Members.
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, could we ask Mr. Baz if he
can give us little more information about what we spend this money on?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So what it looks like from Ms. Stone-Walls’ information
that she provided, the Kupuna Care Services and the ADRC are what was cut. Not
sure the amounts of each. Those are grant revenue that we received to fund staff and,
also, assistance to organizations that provide kupuna-care services like personal care
and chore services; so those cuts would be in that area. It…this is a, I guess, a correct
place to place any additional General Fund amounts that you’d like, ‘cause this
amount in the service to the frail and elderly exists because of previous Federal cuts
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from many years ago that the County took over, and we continue to carry those extra
costs so to benefit the seniors in our community that are frail.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think it’s important that we understand what this kupuna care
is all about. Kupuna care is for seniors who are still in their homes and trying to
remain independent; and we provide, through her office, grants for people to go in and
do like chore service, which might mean that they go in and help them do their
laundry, and their cooking, and their cleaning, and help them take a bath, and you
know do all these things. Because if we don’t, they become institutionalize, and then
they go to Mr. Krieg and it costs us even more. So it’s a very difficult situation, and I
certainly understand why the County shouldn’t have this burden; but, you know,
these are our seniors, and so we continue to try to help them. But I agree with your…I
see your frustration, Chair, it’s really not fair, but they keep doing it. I don’t know
how we change it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It’s hard because, one, we’ve worked hard to place us in a…I guess, at
times, an enviable financial situation by our peers, but I believe because we’ve made
hard choices. And my thing is, they can be in the same position by making those
same hard choices that unfortunately for many of those electeds, they prefer to be
popular than right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think the Council has shown many times that it prefers to be right than
popular on important issues and in key votes. So, one, I just, again, commend you on
being true to your beliefs. That, you know, unfortunately, being right is not popular
either most of the times. But most of the times, popular is not the right decision,
either. So I understand our frustration. I can tell you it’s more than frustration that’s
in me right now, but I understand, it is our own people. So we are in that dual-edge
knife that one edge we’re cutting, now we’re gonna support it; but it’s also killing us
because of the tax base, ‘cause I have to pay for this.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But I would say, I commend all of you. The Chair understands. And part
of my commitment is that I will not turn our backs on our own people.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So we shall find a way to make this…find it to pay for this if it gets
accepted. So do we have consensus?
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COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will agree with this one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, will you go on Hawaii News Now and repeat all what
you said?
COUNCILMEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, where’s the paper?
MR. BAZ: Um…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, just to be clear, the Committee’s recommendation is to add $200,000 to the
grants to…Services to the Frail and Elderly in general, or does it specifically…‘cause
there was two area…program areas that were cut.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I want the services.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, you made the proposal, so can you clarify?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, the area of services.
MR. BAZ: The Kupuna Care Services?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, the Kupuna Care Services not the other side.
MR. BAZ: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So is that the areas of the cut?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, they cut two sides.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah. So he’s asking should the 200,000 be placed for those two.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, just the one, Kupuna Care side.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just the one on Kupuna Care?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, is that clear to the Members?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is it clear to the Staff? We shall proviso that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Moving right along.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Dang it. Five forty-three, Members, Special Olympics, Hawaii. I’ve
recommended a small reduction to go back to the 2015 level. There is a proviso that is
being proposed that provides $10,300 for Molokai. Is there any other proposals for the
Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, real quick question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You don’t…there is no Special Olympics or any special
athletes on the island of Lanai? I, I just…I see Molokai and I just thought about it,
that you would know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would say for our young people or young adults that need help, one of
the areas that has been successful is in the Best Buddies Program. And some of our
Lanai residents were able to go to Oahu and participate through the Best Buddies
Program. So I haven’t had any requests regarding this Special Olympics venue for
Lanai that I would be happy to advocate for if was brought forward, but…
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s fine. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m open with the Best Buddies.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any proposal before the Committee?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Consensus. Okay, let’s move forward. University of Hawaii Maui College,
Cooperative Education Program, I’m recommending a reduction in half. And as I
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shared with the new CTAHR person, this is not part of the CTHAR request. That is a
separate request -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --from this Cooperative Education request.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have consensus on this?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Women Helping Women, I’m asking you to consider
2015 funding. Do we have consensus? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Can you…have they just about, more or less, expended their
last year’s funding?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We’ll ask Mr. Baz if he has the ability to respond to your question,
Ms. Crivello.
MR. BAZ: Give me a second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: It’s two fifteen, so I’m running a little slower than normal.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, no, I only ask because it’s very real the domestic
violence that goes on in our communities and…I mean disappearance, you don’t even
find ‘em.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: While Mr. Baz is looking up as well, I believe they also were
looking for helping out on –
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: In Hana.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Hana.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --in Hana, they were in Hana, they were expanding…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, I’ve heard that request.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
reduction.

So, I don’t know.

I think I would support restoring the

MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: So the grant of $200,850 was…actual expenditures was $200,265 and they had a
$19,000 encumbrance from the prior year so they have about…that 10 percent,
$20,000 leftover. So it looks like they’re fully expended.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that report.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, I’d like to -CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --ditto Mr. Couch to please consider to restore the $10,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. Any other comments, Members? I know this
was part of what we heard in the Hana District meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right . . .(clears throat). . . yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So the Chair was there, the Chair heard the testimony.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is 552. Mr. Carroll, this is about restoring $10,000 to Women
Helping Women, and part of the expansion request is to provide services in East Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Right. That’s…yeah, we’d like that $10,000 to be a proviso
for East Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just so…okay, so let’s just say the request before the Committee is
restoring 10,000 and a proviso for East Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Consensus.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: Just to clarify, is that proviso on the $10,000 amount?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That’s correct.
scumbags regarding abuse.

Yeah, the Chair will support this.

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Can you tell us what you’re really thinking?
COUNCILMEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Coalition for a Drug Free Lanai.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Moving right along.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Ka Hale Pomaikai is our new request. Is there any proposals for the
Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that the one on Molokai, I believe?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz? He says, “yes.”
MR. BAZ: Yes, this is.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And they were…I believe they were also a domestic violence
shelter.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No?
MR. BAZ: Substance abuse.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Substance abuse, okay. Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, and -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --and I may be wrong but, Members, when we were on
Molokai, she said that…the Executive Director had expressed that she was bringing in
monies from the State and maybe this 50,000 wasn’t necessary.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Do you…any of you recall that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, I thank you for your comments, Ms. Crivello.
consensus, Members?

Do we have

COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Okay, let’s move on down, move on down, move on
down.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Best Buddies, line 590.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, 589…
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr…
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I’d like to restore the 4,348 because this has…you know, it
helps your island, it helps Maui County. We’ve seen a real positive, positive impact for
the collaboration between students and, you know, really that mutual respect, the
stigma that has been around for many, many years. It’s really been taking care of; or,
at least, really worked on. I can see the positive effects, so I’d like to restore the
$4,348, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Any further comments? Okay, we don’t have
consensus. So, Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, this moves forward with eight supporting.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Vice-Chair White, and Councilmembers Baisa,
Carroll, Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Guzman, and
Victorino.

NOES:

Chair Hokama.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, line 594, Big Brothers/Big Sisters of Maui. Any proposals before
the Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You know, Mr. Chair -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --I’m very supportive of youth services; however, these folks
have seen this and haven’t come in and asked to have it restored. So I would say,
consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Let’s move forward. Boys and Girls Club of Maui, line…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait. What…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, sorry. I got a bunch of Rs over here. No?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, I’m alright.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we are on 597, Members, Boys and Girls Club.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just for the record, I am a board member of the Boys and Girls
Club; so I cannot vote, but I can advocate.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I would certainly request one of the Members to restore
this reduction.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I’d do that. I’ll restore for the 47,040 or 400…47,400.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. And, Mr. Couch, thank you for the disclosure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, you folks are so responsible, I thank you for full disclosure.
Okay, Mr. Victorino is proposing restoration of 47,400. Any further discussion,
Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Carroll, do you support restoration of 47,400 for Boys and Girls
Club?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: . . .(Nodding yes). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Abstain.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, yeah. Thank you. You’re excused, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello. Mr. White?
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, this moves forward with seven supporting it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Members.
VOTE:

AYES:

Vice-Chair White, and Councilmembers Baisa,
Carroll,
Cochran,
Crivello,
Guzman,
and
Victorino.

NOES:

Chair Hokama.

ABSTAIN:

Councilmember Couch.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, line 602, Boys and Girls Club of Maui for Youth Success Center.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I thought we had consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Somebody had a revisit.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there any proposal for the Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.

- 329 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
May 1, 2015

COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let’s move forward.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That’s fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let’s see Hawaiian Kamalii, line 610, I reduced it by a whopping $328.
COUNCILMEMBERS: . . .(Laughing). . . Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let’s move forward. Line 626, Maui Economic Opportunity Youth
Services. Is there any proposal for the Committee? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, I’d like to request restoration. We’ve had our youth at
our different district offices that have come in to support and share some of their
appreciation for what they’re receiving through this program, so…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. You’ve heard the request from Ms. Crivello. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I support.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand but there’s no consensus. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: . . .(Nodding yes). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, moves forward with seven supporting this.
VOTE:

AYES:

Vice-Chair White, and Councilmembers Baisa,
Carroll, Couch, Crivello Guzman, and Victorino.

NOES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmember Cochran.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: We will restore that money. Six thirty. Okay, this has a net because we’ve
transferred Substance Abuse 21,000 and combined it with this program. I made a
slight original reduction on the original request from the 24,000. So, with the
adjustments including the Substance Abuse, this comes to 42,630. Is there any
proposal for the Committee? Do we have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let’s move forward. Project Graduation, is there a proposal for the
Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The only thing…
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Hold on, hold on. Mr. Victorino, you have the floor.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay. I didn’t know if someone else was…I’m
comfortable with this amount. Just with the proviso that every school would
have…every high school would have an opportunity to, you know, utilize this fund. It
doesn’t say any particular high school; so I’m assuming that if Molokai, Lanai, Maui
High, Baldwin –
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: They allow that, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --yeah, everybody can come in right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Yes. The current practice is this, this is broken into equal -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: For all the high schools on Maui?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --ratios that every high school has the same opportunity to ask for the
same amount of funding.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. If that’s the case then I’m…no problem.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, so all the schools…high schools in this County has the same
opportunity to get their percent…their fair amount, you know, ‘cause they all get the
same amount.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Doesn’t matter size of school.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We treat it just as a school.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As a school?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Does that include charter schools?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m not too sure. Mr. Baz, can you maybe give us some comment?
MR. BAZ: You know, actually, Mr. Chair, this is one I don’t know. I believe so. If you’re
thinking about the Kihei…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I am.
MR. BAZ: It’s a public charter school. I don’t think there’d be any restriction. Oh, yes, we’re
getting confirmation from the audience that, yes, it is included.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
MR. BAZ: And they do spend pretty much all their money, so…
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah. The schools just have to request to receive the monies, but it
is done for every school to have equal opportunity.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s fair enough.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We do have consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: Consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Line…
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Chair? Chair, at what time…what time do we turn into pumpkins?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I was hoping that as soon as we finish this department on…
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: This is it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, we’re done for tonight.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, you know what? ‘Cause we’re not gonna deal with Animal
Management now. This is the last one for, at this point in time, the Lanai Youth
Center Facility, line 651.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We already have consensus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: On what?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: All done.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, we’re done.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so we are done for this portion of the Budget. Okay. So just as you
know where we are, at this point in time, we should have been finished with the whole
review including CIP, rates and fees. You know that we have not done CIP, we have
not done rates and fees, and we have not finished the departments from alphabetical
of Liquor Control on down to Water Department. So we are gonna be in recess. My
suggestion to you is that we return at 10:30.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Oh, wow.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And so please be prepared for no more than a 30-minute lunch. So my
thing to you is eat a big brunch. And you can bring it here and then the Chair is
gonna look at internal deadline at 3 p.m. -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and see where we are. I prefer that once we…if we have to do the 3 p.m.
recess so you can plan, I prefer not to bring you back tomorrow evening because
there’s things that we all wanna do. I want you to get the rest. I want the Staff to get
the rest. But I will bring you back Sunday at a reasonable time, because I know
there’s many of you that have church requirements or other family requirements. So,
you know, we’re gonna need to finish. Hopefully we’ll finish it Sunday, sometime
Sunday is my plan for the Committee. I want you to know that, at this point in time,
we are gonna need to look at finding how we’re gonna increase rates and taxes.
Because, at this point in time, we’ve already put back another 2.214 million in General
Fund. We’ve added another additional 77,000 for specific sewer fees. Under Solid
Waste Management, we’re gonna need to find another $815,000 through the rates.
And the only thing that we have reduced by the current adjustments is the Highway
Fund by $35,000, but that is still something that we already know we’ve committed to
place in another pot.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I just giving you a running status that at this time, you’re gonna need
to maybe move up tax increases from 5½ to maybe 6½, 7 percent to cover just where
we’re at, just where we’re at. Seven percent potential increase in property taxes.
Okay. So we shall be in recess till 10:30 this morning. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

2:28 a.m.
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